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TERRITORIAL SEA AND CONTIGUOUS ZONE 
EXTENSION AND ENFORCEMENT ACT OF 1991 

TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 4, 1992 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITI'EE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in Room 1334, 

Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Carroll Hubbard, Jr. pre­
siding. 

Members present: Representatives Hubbard, Hughes, Tauzin, 
Hertel, Tallon, Ortiz, Bennett, Pickett, Hochbrueckner, Clement, 
Pallone, Laughlin, Taylor, Anderson, Lancaster, Lent, Fields, 
Bateman, Bentley, Coble, Goss, and Gilchrest. 

Staff present: Edmund B. Welch, Chief Counsel; Tom Kitsos, 
Senior Policy Analyst; Mary Kitsos, Chief Clerk/Administrator; 
Sue Waldron, Press Secretary; Dan Ashe, Senior Professional Staff; 
Joan Bondareff, Senior Counsel; George Pence, Minority Staff Di­
rector/Chief Counsel; Margherita Woods, Chief Minority Clerk; 
Lisa Pittman, Minority Counsel; Kip Robinson, Minority Counsel; 
Linda L. Livingston, Staff; and Hoyt Wheeland, NOAA Fellow. 

Mr. HUBBARD. The Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisher­
ies will come to order for a hearing on House Bill 3842, the Territo­
rial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extension and Enforcement Act of 
1991. 

Our distinguished Chairman has a cold this morning and is run­
ning a little late. He will be here later. He has asked me to preside 
in his absence. We apologize to each of you for the hearing begin­
ning 10 minutes late. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER B. JONES, A U.S. REPRE­
SENTATIVE FROM NORTH CAROLINA, AND CHAIRMAN, COM­
MITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES, AS READ BY 
MR. HUBBARD 

Mr. HUBBARD. Today, the full committee on Merchant Marine 
and Fisheries will hear testimony on H.R. 3842, the Territorial and 
Contiguous Zone Extension and Enforcement Act of 1991. 

Chairman Jones introduced this bill, along with other Members 
of this committee. last November. 

The purpose of this legislation is to begin to flesh out a procla­
mation President Reagan issued in 1988. The proclamation ex­
tended the territorial sea of the United States from 3 to 12 miles, 
primarily for international purposes. At the same time, the Presi­
dent denied any intent of altering Federal and State law. It is the 

(I) 
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role of Congress, of course, to implement the proclamation through 
changes in Federal law. 

H.R. 3842, introduced by Chairman Jones and others, has three 
principal purposes: one, it extends the sovereignty of the United 
States over the waters and seabed of the 12-mile territorial sea; it 
establishes a 24-mile contiguous zone, as international law allows; 
and finally, it amends some 28 laws to make them apply within the 
extended territorial sea. 

These amendments provide agencies, such as the Coast Guard 
and NOAA, important new enforcement powers over foreign ves­
sels and persons violating U.S. marine resource laws. The bill also 
extends the coastwise laws, providing added benefits to the U.S. 
merchant marine. 

This bill is a first step in implementing the presidential procla­
mation. During the legislative process, we may find that other laws 
should be amended and some laws may need to be left out. These 
issues will be considered during today's testimony. 

Several States, including Chairman Jones' State of North Caroli­
na, may have an interest in assuming additional responsibilities in 
the extended territorial Sea. However, this bill leaves State bound­
aries at their present 3-mile limit. Because the extension of State 
boundaries to 12 miles would have serious financial consequences 
for the Federal Government and significant implications for fISher­
ies management, these issues need careful review before any 
change is considered. For this reason, the bill authorizes a one-year 
Sea Grant study to look at both these issues as well as whether any 
additional changes in U.S. resource laws are needed to implement 
the proclamation. 

For now, I look forward to hearing today's witnesses. 
The first witness is a distinguished Member of Our committee. 

For many of us, we can say he is one of our favorite Members of 
Congress, the Honorable Charles E. Bennett from Jacksonville, 
Florida. 

Charlie Bennett, we are glad to have you with us. 
Forgive me, as you can tell, I am not being too polite to my Re­

publican colleagues this morning, not intentionally. Before Con­
gressman Bennett proceeds as the first witness, it would certainly 
be appropriate to have an opening statement from the Ranking Mi­
nority Member, Mr. Lent from New York. 

Mr. LENT. I have a very laudatory statement about you, Mr. 
Chairman, but with your permission, I will ask unanimous consent 
to put it in the record without reading it. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Without objection, it is so ordered. 
[The statement follows:] 

STATEMENT OF HON. NORMAN F. LENT, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM NEW YORK 

Mr. Chairman. it is a pleasure to participate with you and the other Members of 
OUr committee in this hearing today on the legislation Chairman Jones introduced 
to extend the United States territorial &ea and contiguous zone. 

As most students of American history know, our current 3-mile territorial sea was 
originally established based on the distance that a shore batter could fire a cannon 
ball at the time of the founding of our Nation. While President Reagan did extend 
our territorial sea to 12 miles for certain international purposes, it is time for us to 
join the rest of the world and establish a 12·mile territorial sea for all Federal pro-. 
grams and activities. 
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Id eed t de lop legislation to give our 
This hearing is titmhel.yt a~td ~h~u p':~~~ our ~ati~~al interests and the living Government the au Ofl to I n 

and non·living resourcesFedund tr =ro~°u,,~'books that will have to be modified to 
There are numerous era a . eed to understand the impact on 

reneet this extension. At ~he sam~ti tJm~, ;~ that such an extension will have. 
American industry andlvanousbo mttl: ~espolD nsibilities of the coastal States and what We must also be very c ear a u e . 
their authorities willhbe un~er suc~od!e::dab~:~h~~nihe witnesses will provide u.s 
wi!~O::e!ific~~m~etn~ :dl~:C~mmendations that will enable us to craft approprl' 
ate legislation, 

Thank you, Mr, Chairman. . 

Mr HUBBARD It would also be appropriate for the Chi!lrman to 
II U• n other · Members of the committee to have openmg state-ca po .t 

ments prior to our first WI ness. 
[The statement of Mr. Hertel follows:] 

M H US REPRESENTATIVE FROM MICHIGAN, 
STATEMENT OF HON

S
' DENNIS . EROcTE~~OGRAPHY GREAT LAKES AND THE OUTER 

AND CHAIRMAN, UBCOMMITl'EE ON , 
CoNTINENTAL SHELF 

. . test' H R 3842 relative to a number of The full committee is co,!sld~rlng lmony tin o~s 'zone 'These statutes apply to 
statutes invo!ving the ~errltol rial tseheaJ.au~~i~riOguof each of the various subcommit. different subject areas IOVO vlng 

tees. . ize that considerable ambiguity exists about the va-

IiJi~Yis oj-Is;;' ~'::!i.:~2 ~':''i'd;:~1 p=~t~~o~:~~~:~!ar~l!"r:;;~~ir= ?~ d1;' 
mdes. Action !'lay n~-f ' t In addition if an extended temtonal 
cisi~n eJ:~neddlDg U ,S. t~rntl°rlcat! o~i:~~~ry to make ~ppropriate changes in our sea 18 rallfi ,congresslona a I 

domestic laws. . S be ' ttee on OceanoJfaphy Great 
In 1989, I hC0Q'etned c;, ~~a~~n~ltg~~r :!'~xa'!ni~~:h~ domestic imphca~ion~ of ,:x. 

Lakd':8 anthd t t! i~ri~1 se~ from 3 miles to 12 miles offshore. At that hearmg,. consld
d
-

ten Ing e rr ressed bout the potential impacts upon the operation an 
erable concern was exp a, he in the absence of congres-
i~terpreta.tion MOf counrtlt"'h dOh~t~:itr.!dt~~~m:ncern about t~e cr:eation oC 
slonal action. any 0 ose w . d I' f" t' .. g ' ues of ImplIed statu. 
an atm06p'here of regulatory confUSion a!, Illga Ion ralB~S5!d at that time related 
tory mo(hfic~~ion. One of the m.ost pressm:f Cth~C~rc::t!y zone" over which a State 
to th~ defimbon an~ geo~ap~~ ~hpe Coastal Zone Management Act. This contr~ 
exercl&eS th~ authbee°rlt

y conl:~ sep~ra:elY with the reauthorization of the Coastal versy has smce n reso 
Zone Management Act in l~. ded 0 I to modify the operation of the statutes 

inR:~::fI!~\fi~,'1;.,~a~~d~t[~1~~~iEr;,e~ :,o.:3U:~I:~y a r~r~~"l'e;:f~~:~~.n A[ 
the u:nh t~rntona e:ato :nsure that the statutes included in this bill are amend. 
~i: : w~a;~h~t ~~e~tes no unintended con~uences 80 th.at implementation efforts 

eed in a fashion that is both expe«httous a.nd efl!cle!lt. 

:~h~~ :h:'n~:a!r~r~i~ri~j~~~r a:n~itt!~j~c: Ith!~;htr~~:drp~=t~~: ~~~~~ in tlft 3842. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Tallon from S?uth Carolina. 
Mr. TALLON. I have no statement, Mr. Chalrm.an. Thank yo~. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Does anyone else have an openmg statement. 
Mr. Bateman. . I h We have Mr BATEMAN. Thank you, Mr. Ch81rman. ~ve none. 

a long list of witnesses that I think we are anxIous to hear. I am 
ready to proceed to hear them. Thank you. . .. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Pic~ett of Vlrglma. 
Mr. PICKETl\ No, I have no opemng sta~e~e!'t. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Coble of VlrgIma. 
Mr. CoBLE. No. 
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Mr. HUBBARD. Mr. Lancaster of North Carolina, Mr. Taylor of 
Mississippi. 

Mr. TAYLOR. I have no statement. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Mr. Goss of Florida. 
Mr. Goss. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Are there any other Members who wish to make 

an opening statement? 
Mr. GILCHREST. No, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Lent, do you have any­

thing else to say? 
Mr. LENT. No, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Now, we call on Congressman Bennett for his 

statement. 

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. BENNETT, A U.S. 
REPRESENTATIVE FROM FLORIDA 

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you for allowing me to come before your 
committee and for calling this hearing on this important issue of 
who controls the seaward boundaries of our nautical States. Since 
December 1988, when President Reagan by proclamation extended 
the boundaries of the territorial sea of the United States from 3 
nautical miles to 12 nautical miles, there has been some ambiguity 
about the effect of the extension on the territorial jurisdiction of 
the States. I think it is important that full consideration for this 
issue be given and I appreciate the committee taking this action. 

Many of you will remember my efforts to secure passage of the 
Abandoned Shipwreck Act in 1988. According to the House report 
on legislation, before the Abandoned Shipwreck Act became law, 
there was much "confusion over the ownership and authority to 
manage abandoned shipwrecks." States claimed title and regula­
tory authority over the wrecks, the Federal Admiralty Courts 
claimed jurisdiction and the person locating the shipwreck claimed 
ownership under the "Law of Salvage." The Act articulated appro­
priate ownership, directed States to develop policies to protect 
those natural resources within its jurisdiction, and encouraged the 
States to create underwater parks so others could share in the en­
joyment of these resources. 

When given the authority and the responsibility for managing 
their natural resources, coastal States have consistently demon­
strated an ability to carefully manage their ocean resources while 
balancing protection, conservation, and utilization of the living and 
nonliving resources of the ocean. I believe that the States have 
shown that they are better equipped than the Federal Government, 
in terms of fiscal resources and administrative abilities, to manage 
the important ocean resources within 12 nautical miles of their 
coastline, and should have the authority to do so. 

My modest bill, H.R. 536, the Coastal States Extension Act, 
would extend State jurisdiction over submerged lands out to 12 
nautical miles and allow States to protect and manage the assets of 
more of the valuable shipwrecks off their coastline. It would also 
give States the authority to grant, or refuse to grant, future miner­
ai, oil or natural gas leases. To minimize the impact to the Federal 
Treasury, my bill provides a grandfather clause for existing miner­
ai leases-they shall remain in full force and effect until the previ-
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ously agreed expiration date or until they are canceled pursuant to 
the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act. " . . 

My modest bill does not address every reference to the . terrltor­
aI sea" under current Federal l!lw, and I thank the C~alrman or 
. od· H R 3842 the "Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone mtr ucmg . . , d ·ttee' ·u 
Enforcement Act" which amends 28 laws un ,~r o~r c?mml " S J -
risdiction which include a reference to the terrltonal sea: I b~ 
r ·t is important to carefully scrutinize all F~eral laws Impac -:'tb/ the President's proclamation and by my.b!ll and flm ~nc~h~­
aged that the committee is taking such posItive action 10 IS 

refah~· that as we consider this important is;;ue w,: k~p in mind 
th co!:tal States' important interests in their terrItorIal sea and 
th:ir long record of careful stewardship of th«; vlal~aflf resIur1: covered by previous law and extended by thIS egis a ",m. . a 
ho that our committee will move forward with a co~bmat!on ?f 
thrJones bill and the Bennett bill so that. full ~o,!slderatlOn IS 

. to all of the important factors concermng thiS ISSue, so that 
~;reNation's laws are appropriately am«;n.d~d, and so th':lt S!ht~s 
are given the authority and the respon~lblhty. for managmg elr 
offshore resources out to the full 12 nautlc~l miles. 

Again, thank you for allowing me to test~fy. and I look forward ~ 
working closely with the committee on thiS Important . matter an 
other legislation that affects this general area of operation. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . I I 
Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Congr~man Be!,nett: Ce~n y 

would like to commend you for your mterest 10 thiS legislatIOn. 
There are differing views on tbis, of course. We also want !-<> com­
pliment you and congratulate you on your efforts regardmg the 
Shipwreck Act which you sponsored. 

Mr. BENNETT. Thank you for you: help. 
Mr. HUBBARD. The Chair recogmzes Congressman Norman Lent 

of New York for questions. 
Mr. LENT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . h 
I want to ask the gentleman one or two questions and ask t at 

the record include, following Congressman Bennett's statement, a 
letter from the U.S. Department of State d':lted febr.uary 3it 1~~, with enclosures, which in essence opposes tbis legISlat!on, H. . , 
introduced by the distinguished gentleman from Florida, Mr. Ben-
nett. .• ·f 

One of the reasons that the U.S. Government gives lor OppOSI hon 
to your bill is loss of revenues to the Federal Government t at 
would siguificantly reduce the Federal revenue. . 

"Therefore, it is subject to the pay-as-you-go reqU1re~ent of th.e 
Omnibus Budget Act of 1990. That is, if the bill results 10 a defiCit 
that is not fully offset, it must trigger a 5e9uest«;r. ~or ~fese rea­
sons, the Administration strongly opposes thIS legislatIOn. 

Do you have any response to that? . . 
Mr BENNETT. Well, I never saw that letter until about five 1!'11~­

utes ~go. We asked for their report months and months a.go so I\J: 
ver hard for me to respond in any great d~pth to It at ~ 
mo~ent Certainly the arguments that they raISed are questions 
that th;;; committ~e has to address both by staff and by each 
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~ember of the committee observing what he feels is the answer to 
It. 
~e !ogic of th~ le~lation I introduced is irresistible. It is a good 

solld piece of legudatlOn based on complete logic. As to whether it 
P.rese~ts t!te Feder~ Government with an unacceptable fmancial 
situatIOn IS something the committee is going to have to weigh 
Perhaps we cannot do all the things we would like to do in Mr· 
Jones' legislation at this point. . 
. However, I felt ~hat if I di.d not present the need for legislation 

llke H.R. 536 and Just let this general legislation slip by it might 
be th~ught by some people that there was a commitment to do ev­
erything tha~ woul.d be done by the Jones bill in existing law with­
~ut ~y c~nslderatlon of the equities which are involved in the leg­
ISlation I mtroduced. 

So even though I received this only five minutes ago and it is 
dated today o~ yesterday, the response I have to it is that the argu­
ments they r81Se ~e things that the committee will have to consid­
er and the staff wlll have to consider them as well 

Basically, it does tum over assets to the States· that the Federal 
Government otherwise could have. I cannot escape that. 

Mr. LENT. The State Department points out-and incidentally I 
only go~ the letter this morning myself-but it does point out th'at 
there ~l be a Feder!iI loss in revenue as mining and oil and gas 
production l!"ases. e~plre under the terms of your legislation. As I 
understand It, eXlStmg leases would be grandfathered but not re-
newals. ' 

W!ten these le!lBes would ordinarily be renewed and the revenues 
contmue to go mto the General Treasury for the entire Nation 
even the noncoastal States, under the terms of your bill these Fed: 
eral leases would not be eligible for further extension ' 

Mr. BENNETr. That is correct. . 
. Mr. LENT. And the moneys could go to the State of Florida exclu­Sively. 
Mr. BENNETr. That is right. I don't think the State of Florida 

~ould have. any leases because we are more interested in preserv­
mg the national t:easury of ~he coral reefs and things of that type 
and we are. more mterested m flora and fauna in Florida than we 
are about oil. 
. I think the headlines this morning said we have about half a bil­
llo~ worth. of red i~k that has to be made up because of our Consti­
tutlOn. which. requires us to be in the black. Most States do. My 
guess IS, havmg been a life-long resident of Florida and having ob­
served what they have done with regard to underwater matters 
the. State of Flori~a would be very reluctant to have any leases off 
their coastal barrIer. 

Mr. LENT .. When we have these leases off our coasts, the moneys 
that are. denv~ from those leases, or at least 85 percent of them, 
fmd their way mto the ~d an~ Water Conservation Fund. That 
IS 85 percent of the Fund IS denved from outer continental shelf 
revenues. 
Th~ fund is utilized by all of the States. There has been some 

$13 blillon that has gone into that Land and Water Conservation 
Fund .. A lC?t of that fU!ld is used for environmental purposes. Also, 
the Histonc Preservation Fund which is another good, big fund and 
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benefits all States' reserves, derives its moneys from outer conti­
nental shelf revenues. . . 

So if we were to suddenly transfer these leases over to the ll~dl­
vidual States, the funding that the Land and Water Co!,servatlon 
Fund and the Historic Preservation Fund currently receives would 
be seriously impaired. . 

The gentleman would acknowledge that. 
Mr BENNETr. Well, realistically, I don't think very much money 

has c~me from the Florida waters for those programs. I think the 
programs are good programs. But I will acknowledge the fact that 
this does not allow the States to have authority over their own 
waters. That is what the purpose of the legislation is. . 

I think I would be remiss if I did not bring this to the attention 
of the committee, if I sat back and let the legislation pass on an.d 
say this is of no consequence to me. It is of consequence to me. ThiS 
State has now been told by the Federal Government that it is going 
to extend the boundaries out to 12 miles. 

It is my opinion that that should extend the authority of the 
State to 12 miles. That is a decision the committee has to make. It 
is not life or death. I have to present it because it is the right thing 
to do and every once in a while you have to do the right thing. 

Mr. LENT. Well, speaking of the right thing, we just fought a war 
over in the Persian Gulf which in large part was founded on the 
necessity of keeping 25 or 30 percent of the world's oil resources 
out of the hands of a fellow named Saddam Hussein. 

The President has come forward with, and the Senate is now con­
sidering, a national energy strategy to make America less depen~­
ent upon foreign sources of oil. That national energy strategy envI­
sions that the outer continental shelf, in particular, natural gas 
and oil resources in the outer continental shelf, will play a major 
role in our domestic energy profile so that we will relieve ourselves 
of the necessity of depending on foreign sources of oil. 

So that would be another reason, perhaps, why this legislation 
might not be the wisest course for us. 

Mr. BENNETr. Well, it may not be. Of course, what we really 
ought to be doing about oil, we really ought not to be such gluttons 
about the consumption of oil. We use more oil, more gasoline than 
any other country in the world does and we do it at a rather cheap 
rate. 

It is impurifying the air. It is costing our economy greatly an~ it 
is hurting our ecology. Something ought to be done toward slowmg 
that up. It is a corporate glutton which I share. I drive every day, 
about 30 miles. I should be able to find another person to ride with 
or go on Metro. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you. 
Would you call each Member's name because we have so many 

witnesses, does any Member have any questions for Congressman 
Bennett? 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. I have one. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Laughlin of Texas. 
Mr. LAUGHLIN. My question is specific to my State. Does your 

legislation alter in any way the State ownership that we have that 
is unique to Texas because we were an independent country for 10 
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years? You know the struggle that takes place. We have ownership 
that extends beyond what most of the States have 

Mr. BENNETI'. No, it does not. . 
!'1r. LAUGHLIN. I understand this law will extend State owner­

ship out beyond what your current State ownership is in our 
~aters. Does your legislation take away any of the ownership 
rights the State of Texas currently has? 

Mr. BENNETI'. It does not. 
Mr. LAUGHLIN. It does not? 
Mr. BENNETI'. No . 

. Mr. HUBBARD. Do other Members of the committee have ques-
bons for Congressman Bennett? 

Mr. TAYLOR. I have questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congr~man Taylor of Mississippi. 
Mr. TAYLOR. I am cU1"!0us about some resources, I want to say 

mackerel, r~ d~um, I thmk t~e Federal guidelines are stiffer than 
the State guldehnes. I !,m curIOus how your legislation would affect 
that. In th~ cl!Be of kmg mackerel and redflsh, I understand the 
Federal guldehnes are tougher than the State guidelines in most 
States. 

I am C?rious how your bill would affect that. Would that affect 
all fisheries management within that 12-mile limit as well? 

Mr. BENNETI'. I am no~ in a p<!sition to answer that question. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Chal~man, If you don't mind, I would like to 

hav~ the staff at some pomt address that question before this meas­
ur~ IS voted on, whether that would include for the purpose of flsh­
enes mana&ement, whether at this point the boundary is moved 
out to 12 mdes would all fISheries management such as mackerel 
such as red drum fall under State control or remain under Federai 
control or both or how would this affect that. 

The staff doesn'~ need to answer right now, but I want to know 
before I vote on thiS matter. 

Mr. BENNETI'. I do agree that is something the hearing should de­
velop and the staff ought to work on that. 

Mr. HU~BARD. I would agree. I am certain that each Member of 
th!l committee present would agree that the staff should give us 
thiS be~ore mark-up. We ask that they do so. 

[The mformation requested by Mr. Taylor follows:] 

EFFECT OF TERRITORIAL SEA LEGISLATION ON FISHERIES MANAGEMENT 

This mem~r8ndum responds to the question posed by Mr. Taylor at the Februa 
4, 1992 hearIng on H.R. 3842, the "Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extensi~ 
and Enforcement Act of 1991." At the hearing we also took testimony on H R 536 
the "Coastal States Extension Act of 1991," int~oduced by Mr. Bennett. .. . 

Mr. Taylor asked what effect the Bennett bill would have on fisheries mana e­
me,ot, now that. certain Federal re~lations (e.g., for redfish and king mockeral) ;re 
stricter than eXlstmg State regulations. 

Mr. Bennett's bill would extend State seaward boundaries under the Subme ed 
La.nds Act from 3 to 12 miles. This would have the effect of extending State owr:er­
sh.lp and control of resources to 12 miles offshore. The Bennett bill also could im­
phedly repeal or supersede the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management *ht (Magnuson Act) for those fJSheries that lie between 3 and 12 miles offshore 

us,.unless. we y;ere to carve out an exception for the fISheries management th~ 
fisherle:s which he between 3 and 12 miles offshore and are now subject to Federal 
re~lahon and management under the Magnuson Act, would be subject to State r _ 
ulatlOn and control. Under this scenario, Federal regulations would no longer ap~ 
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in this zone and State regulation would. Therefore, Federal regulations for certain 
flSheries could be replaced by State controls. 

In contrast, H.R. 3842 explicitly retains State seaward boundaries at their present 
limits under the Submerged Lands Act (see section 9 of H.R. 3842). These limits are 
set by the Submerged Lands Act at three miles (except in the case of Texas and the 
Gulf coast of Florida where they are three marine leagues or nine miles). 

H.R. 3842 also contains a number of amendments to the Magnuson Act. However, 
these amendments are limited to extending the enforcement powers of the Federal 
Government in the territorial sea and do not alter present State seaward bound­
aries. Thus, under H.R. 3842, the current system of cooperative State/Federal regu­
lation under the Magnuson Act is maintained. 

EFFECT OF TERRITORIAL SEA LEGISLATION ON CoASTWISE TRADE LAWS AND VESSELS 
ENGAGED IN FISHERIES 

H.R. 3842, as introduced. amends the Towing Vessel Act (46 App. U.S.C. 316) and 
the Jones Act (46 App. U.S.C. 883) to extend their application out to 12 miles. The 
bill did not amend the Passenger Vessel Act (46 App. U.S.C. 289) to extend that law 
out to 12 miles. However, the Passenger Vessel Act will probably be extended under 
an amendment to be offered at the mark-up of this bill. 

As a result of these changes, the coastwise trade laws will be extended out to 12 
miles. Therefore, foreign-flag voyages-to-nowhere vessels will have to go beyond 12 
miles at some point during their voyage or else they will be in violation of the law. 

A class of U.S.-flag vessels will also be affected. Fish processing vessels often take 
fISh from a catcher vessel, process the fish. and transport it to shore. Under the 
Nicholson Act (46 App. U.S.C. 251) only a U.S.-flag vessel may land fish in the 
United States. The vessel must be coastwise-qualified if it is transporting the fish 
from a point within the three-mile territorial sea. However, if the vessel is trans­
porting the fISh from a point beyond the three-mile limit it does not need to meet 
the coastwise requirements-i.e., 75 percent of its stock does not need to be owned 
by U.S. citizens. Additionally, the U.S.-build requirement for fish processing vessels 
was added in 1988. Therefore, there are foreign-built, U.S.-flag, fish processing ves­
sels that are currently landing fish in the U.S. if they are transporting the fish from 
a point outside the current three-mile territorial sea. Since H.R. 3842 would extend 
the territorial sea to 12 miles, these U.S.-flag vessels would not be allowed to contin­
ue these operations. 

An amendment will probably be offered at mark-up that will grandfather the cur­
rent U.S.-flag vessels engaged in these operations so they can continue their current 
operations. However, if the vessel is sold, the new owners will have to meet the 75 
percent stock ownership test of the coastwise trade laws. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Are there any other questions of Congressman 
Bennett? 

Thank you very much, Congressman Charlie Bennett. We hope 
you will join us now in the regular seats. 

Mr. HUBBARD. At this point, the next witness is the Honorable 
Lorenzo De Leon Guerrero, Governor of the Commonwealth of the 
Northern Mariana Islands. Is he here? He is not here. 

We will go on to the next panel, including David A. Colson, 
Deputy Assistant Secretary for Ocean and Fishery Affairs, Depart­
ment of State; Thomas A. Campbell, General Counsel, National 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration; and Rear Admiral Paul 
E. Versaw, Chief Counsel, U.S. Coast Guard. 

Without objection, the testimony of these three distinguished wit­
nesses and the testimony of all of our witnesses today as presented 
by them in written form will be entered into the record. 

We would request, if you would, to limit your individual remarks 
to 10 minutes each. If that is impossible, we will be lenient, but it 
is our hope that you could limit your remarks to 10 minutes each. 

We now calIon our first witness, Mr. David Colson. 
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STATEMENTS OF DAVID A. COLSON, DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRE­
TARY FOR OCEAN AND FISHERY AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF 
STATE; THOMAS A. CAMPBELL, GENERAL COUNSEL, NATIONAL 
OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION; AND REAR AD­
MIRAL PAUL E. VERSAW, CHIEF COUNSEL, U.S. COAST GUARD 

STATEMENT OF DAVID A. COLSON 

h
Mr. Co~N. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I believe I can take less 

~ an 10 mmutes and summarize a few points that we believe are 
Important to stress. First, as we have just heard the discussion 
abOut Congressman Be!l!lett's bill, it is ~mportant for me to under­
scor!! the strong opposItion of the AdmlOistration to this bill ri­
marily because of the enormous financial implications th~l' it 
would ~ave for the Federal budget. 

. TurnlOg to H.R. 3842, which is the p'rincipal item we are going to 
discuss t?day, we .believe that this bill closely tracks what should 
be ~one 10 exte'.ldlOg Federal laws to the new 12-mile limit as pro­
chumed by PresIdent Reagan in 1988. 

The Chairman's bill is a case-by-case statutory review of what 
law~ shoul~ be extend!!d to that limit and what should not. From a 
fohrel&" polIcy standpolOt, the State Department has no ob;ection to 
t e bill. ' 

'Ye would like to underscore the im~rtance that we see in the 
savmgs clause. that is c,:ontained i!l section 9 and, in particular, the 
references to lOternatlOnal law 10 section 9(c) which make clear 
that as a m~tter of ,u.S. d!lmestic .Iaw, there would be no impair­
~ent o~ the lOternational nghts of Innocent passage or the interna­
tl0'.lal nght of transit passage in straits used for international navi­
gation. 

It is al?propriate that our law does not address the matter of ar­
chepe!aglc sea lanes passage since the United States is not entitled 
to cI8lm archape!agic status in international law. 

I n~d to mentIOn. a fe.w points about the contiguous zone. 
. C~81rman Jones, 10 hIS Floor statement when he introduced this 

bill 10 November of last year, made reference to the problem that 
we encounter because the 1958 Convention on the Territorial Sea 
and the Contiguous Zone to which the United States is a party 
places the outer limit of the contiguous zone at 12 nautical mil~ 
from the coast. 

Ho.w!!ver, .we have an!i1yzed tJ?s mat~r extensively within the 
AdmlOlStration and reViewed With our lOternational partners to 
the ~958 convention as ~o whether there .would be any objection if 
partl!!S to .that convention extended their contiguous zone to 24 
nautical miles. 

We a:e in a position to say today that we do not feel that we are 
constr81ned by the 1958 convention on this particular point and we 
would hope as this bill moves forward to work with the committee 
s~ to place some language in the record that would explain this 
pOll,lt so as not to appear that our domestic legislation goes beyond 
an lOternationa! treaty obligation . 
. I would al~o like to note one particular point in the bill. It is sec­

tion 6q» which rl!fers to. the exclusive jUrisdiction of the United 
S~tes 10 the .24-mile contiguous zone. While that jurisdiction is cer­
tainly exclUSive as between the United States and any other coun-
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try our rights in that zone are not plenary rights. They are limited 
fOr' certain customs, immigration, and sanitary purposes. 

We would hope that the definition of the jurisdiction that the 
United States would exercise in the 24-mile contiguous zone would 
more carefully reflect the rights the United States may exercise 
under international law. . 

It falls on me to note as well that the Justice Department does 
have a few questions of a constitutional character which they will 
be transmitting to this committee shortly. 

[A response from the Department of Justice can be found on 
page 335.] .. 

Mr. COLSON. Finally, one other pomt. We rem8lD concerned 
about the prospective and retrospective application of this law and 
the effect that might have on other laws of the United States. We 
believe that it would be better if we could look at the extension of 
various domestic statutes on a case-by-(:ase basis and not create a 
result which simply would indicate that all prospective acts of Con­
gress would have an effect out to the 12- or 24-mile limit as the 
case may be. . .... 

Finally, we would like to congratulate the C~81~an on hIS Imb­
ative in this respect and express our appreciation for the close 
working relationship that we have had with the committee staff as 
we have gone through a difficult task in trying to identify the laws 
of the United States that need to be modified to fully implement a 
12-mile territorial sea for the United States. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Mr. Colson. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Colson can be found at the end 

of the hearing.] 
Mr. HUBBARD. We now calIon Mr. Thomas A. Campbell. 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS A. CAMPBELL 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to 
address the committee on H.R. 3842. We also at NOAA are very 
supportive of the legislation to the extent th~t !t is supportive of 
existing programs and to the extent that It IS a very careful 
statute-by-statute analysis of existing authorities. What the legisla­
tion does is preserve the current balance of authorities and powers 
that are established in existing legislation. 

Specifically with regard to the Magnuson Act, we have some 32 
fISheries that are currently under fISheries management plans. Of 
those 32 fISheries, the large majority of those fISheries are in fact 
interjursidictional, that go between at least one or two or more 
States and between Federal and State jurisdictions. 

The Magnuson Act takes careful note of the fact that tI1ese re­
sources are a unit and they are not confined by artificial bo.und­
aries and jurisdictions. And the only way you can effectively 
manage these resources is throughout their range. 

This bill takes the Magnuson Act and allows it to continue in its 
scope and authority and allows fISheries management councils, 
which have representatives from each of the affected States repre­
sented on the councils, and gives them an opportunity to sit down 
together with other industries, environmental and other affected 
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groups !'I'd determine what the best management regime for the 
fIshery IS throughout the range. 

In fact in the testimony we point out a couple of instances when 
the fIshe~ has been largely inshore and how that State manage­
D!e!lt regIme has not been totally effective because of the way it is 
dIVIded up between various State jurisdictions. 

A g<?od example. of that is Atlantic striped bass where we had a 
crash In that SpecIes because of the inability of differing States to 
get together and regulate uniformly the taking of striped bass. 

What ~appened, the Congress passed the Atlantic Striped Bass 
Act and In the last year we have begun to see signifIcant rebounds 
of that overall stock. 

On the other side.of NOAA ~ealing wi~h the Coastal Zone Man­
agement Ac.t the,:e. ~ substantial authorIty given to the States to 
have a say In ~C~IVlqes that affect their coastal zone. Recently we 
rendered an opInIOn In a case off the coast of California where the 
proP.OBal was to place ~ dri!li,!g rig outside of the territorial sea, 
oul;!l~e of. the . t~ree-mlle lImIts but certainly its emissions, air 
!!mlSSIOnS In thIS Instance, would travel into the territorial sea and 
Into the coastal zone. 
. The State's coastal zone management commission made a deci­

Sl?n wh,:re they in fact felt that that proposal was inconsistent 
WIth theIr coastal zone plan and that determination in fact was ap­
P!'aled to the . ~mmerc~ Department. Our determination was that 
SInce the actIVIty outsIde the coastal zone had an effect on the 
c~~~ zone,. the State had the authority to have a say in those ac­
t!VltIes and In. fact the decision of the California Coastal Commis­
sIon was sustained. 

My .point )lere is that there is a careful balance that has been 
establIShed In a case-by-case basis over a number of years that 
cann'?t wholesale ~e disturbed. The good thing about H.R. 3842 is 
that It takes ~hat Into consideration. It preserves the existing bal­
ances t~at eXIst, wh~reas the other legislation that has been pre­
sen~, In fact, goes In and m~es wholesale changes that I think 
may In some cases be apprOP!late, probably not, but taken in a 
short-term. con~xt ,-,"ould certainly not be appropriate. 

Even thIS legISlatIOn calls for further study and looking carefully 
?n a case-by-c!'5e basis .. Spe:ifI<:ally section 8 has Sea Grant going 
In. and studYIng the ImplIcatIons and studying what decisions 
mIght be needed by the States in the newly established territorial 
sea. 

':He .concur with ~he State Department in terms of retroactive ap­
plI~atIon o~ the !egIslation. We are uncertain as to what the retro­
actIve ramIfIcatIons of that would be. We believe a date certain 
would b,: a more appropria~ ~ate to take. We want to congratulate 
the. Ch~rman <?n the .s!,bmlsslon of this carefully thought through 
leglSlatl~n and In addItion to that, the staff. 

Our SIncere thanks for the signifIcant cooperation and input that 
has been allowed throughout this process. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
. Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Mr. Campbell. We appreciate your tes­

timony. 
[The prepare~ statement of Mr. Campbell can be found at the 

end of the hearIng.] 
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Mr. HUBBARD. Our fInal witness on this panel is Rear Admiral 
Paul E. Versaw, Chief Counsel for the U.S. Coast Guard. We wel-
come you. 

STATEMENT OF REAR ADMIRAL PAUL E. VERSAW 

Admiral VERSAW. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. Chairman and Members of the committee, this being the 

fIrst opportunity that I have had to appear before you, I appreciate 
the opportunity to make this statement and answer any questions 
that you might have concerning the potential effects on the Coast 
Guard of H.R. 3842. 

As you have requested, Mr. Chairman, we have provided copies 
of all of our testimony and 1 understand that they will be included 
in the record. I think I will just accept that and answer any ques­
tions that the committee has for me. 

Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. My, this is your fIrst time before a congressional 

committee. You will be invited bBCk, however. You will be a very 
popular witness . 

[The prepared statement of Admiral Versaw can be found at the 
end of the hearing.] 

Mr. HUBBARD. 1 guess we should start off with you, Admiral 
Versaw since you have entered your statement in the record. We 
will just ask you this: We take it from your testimony, Admiral 
Versaw, that the Coast Guard has no objection to H.R. 3842 and 
does in fact support the approach taken of a case-by-case review of 
laws with the term "territorial sea." 

Admiral VERSAW. Yes, sir, we don't object to the bill and we sup­
port the careful case-by-case review of the amendments. From the 
standpoint that we are not sure at this time of the workload which 
will follow and the regulations that will be required to be modifIed 
as a result of these changes. 

As you are well aware and Members of this committee are well 
aware, with the immense number of regulations that the Coast 
Guard promulgates as a result of the statutes that are issued, if we 
don't go on a case-by-case basis we could be totally overloaded and 
unable to be responsive to the needs and statutes that are being 
enacted or proposed to be enacted. 

Mr. HUBBARD. What advantages to navigational safety and to the 
protection of our living marine resources does the Coast Guard see 
in the amendments to the various Coast Guard laws included in 
Chairman Jones' legislation? 

Admiral VERSAW. It is my opinion that improvements in vessel 
traffic services and traffic separation schemes-extending such 
services beyond three nautical miles-are examples of advantages 
to navigation safety. 

Even more advantageous is this committee's retention of the 
status quo of 3 nautical miles for safety devices, particularly Elec­
tronic Positioning-Indicating Rodio Beacons, or EPffiBs. Their ex­
tension to 12 miles would be detrimental to safety because we 
would not have that means of locating people in distress between 3 
and 12 miles offshore. 
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Mr. HUBBARD. Admiral Versaw, have you identified other laws 
which have been identified by the Coast Guard which should be in­
cluded in this legislation? 

Admiral VERSAW. I have not identified other laws within the 
Coast Guard's purview that should be included in this legislation. 
Other statutes which the Coast Guard may be called upon to en­
force may, in the future, be appropriate to be discussed within the 
12-nautical mile sea, but as I said earlier on the case-by-case ap­
proach, I am concerned about the regulation workload should too 
many statutes be included in one initiative. 

As many Members of this committee are well aware, we are 
deeply involved in the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (OPA 90) and pro­
mulgating those regulations. 

Mr. HUBBARD. What effect, if any, will this bill have on Coast 
Guard resources? 

Admiral VERSAW. I am not certain, Mr. Chairman, what impact 
it is going to have on Coast Guard resources in the field. 

We will continue to enforce the laws of the United States to the 
best of our abilities with the resources that we have available to us. 

Again, I am at this time more concerned in attempting to focus 
on the workload that is going to result in promulgating the exist­
ing regulations that might be necessary. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Now for Mr. Colson of the State Department, I 
take it from the State Department's point of view that this bill, 
H.R. 3842, is consistent with international law and is a reasonable 
way to proceed to implement a 12-mile territorial sea and 24-mile 
contiguous zone. 

Mr. COLSON. Yes, sir. 
We would like to see that modified language in paragraph six to 

more carefully reflect the jUrisdiction the United States is entitled 
to exercise in the contiguous zone. 

Mr. HUBBARD. I am curious about the legal questions the Justice 
Department is looking at. I understand the Justice Department 
looked at the President's authority to extend U.S. sovereignty over 
the 12-mile territorial sea before the 1988 proclamation was issued. 

At that time they concluded there was some doubt about the 
matter and recommended implementing legislation. Why is it revis­
iting this question? Didn't the Justice Department also recently 
recommend that a declaration of sovereignty over the territorial 
sea be added to the Crime Bill? 

Mr. CoLSON. Yes, sir. On the first point I don't believe there was 
ever any question that the President had the power to extend the 
territorial sea of the United States to 12 miles. Their concern relat­
ed to what effect that would have on domestic legislation. Justice 
in 1988 recommended that a bill be enacted to make clear that do­
mestic legislation was not affected by the presidential proclama­
tion. 

What they are looking at right now is the constitutional question 
with respect to the contiguous zone. With respect to your question 
about the Crime Bill, it is my understanding that Justice has rec­
ommended such an amendment to the Crime Bill basically to take 
account of United States obligations with respect to the new terror­
ism convention. 
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Mr. HUBBARD. Mr. Colso,!, can you. eXl1and on the Admi~istra­
tion's objections to House Bill 536, whIch IS the Coastal State s Ex-
tension Act of 1991? . 

Mr. COLSON. As was noted earlier, Mr. Chairman, I belu;ve by 
Congressman Lent the Administration has sent to the commIttee a 
letter dated yesterday outlining in some detail the various concerns 
that we have. 

I would note specifically that the effect of H.R. 5:)6 would be to 
transfer approximately 25 percent of the unleased 011 resou.rces on 
the entire outer continental shelf to the States and approxl.mately 
20 percent of the unleased gas resources on the outer contmental 
shelf to the States. 

This would-the dollar estimates are somewhat general ~ut the 
numbers used in our letter indicate a $2 to $4 billion loss m cash 
bonuses and $8 to $6 billion loss in royalties to the Federal Govern­
ment in regards to this legislation. 

Mr. HUBBARD. You recommended an amendment to the bill that 
defines the conti~ous zone. There is an amendment of the term 
"contiguous zone' in House Bill 3842. 

Do I understand that what you mean is adding a definition that 
refers to the rights and obligations of nations wahin a contiguous 
zone? 

Mr. CoLSON. That is correct, sir. 
I have alluded to that several times. We believe the words of the 

United States' control in that area should be limited to t!Ie w.ords 
we use in international law. Basically the customs, fIScal, ImmIgra­
tion and sanitary laws of the United States. 

Mr. HUBBARD. These questions are for Mr. Campbell, the .general 
counsel of the NOAA. You testified that amending the Manne Pro­
tection Research and Sanctuaries Act will give NOAA additional 
authority in the 3- to 12-mile area. Can .you give .us examp'les 
where this will be helpful for the protectIon of natIonal marme 
sanctuaries? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Yes, Mr. Chairman. 
In Florida, in the Looe Key Sanctuary, whic!I will becom,!, part ?f 

the Florida Keys Sanctuary, we had a ground!ng. of. t~e shIp fElplS. 
Once it freed itself, it attempted to leave the Juns~lctIon. ThIS leg­
islation would make it very clear what our authorIty would ~e out 
to the 12-mile area and therefore would make enforcement ISSUes 
such as seizure of foreign vessels much more easily conducted. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Mr. Campbell, your testimony indicates that 
NOAA would oppose any retroactivity in this bill'.1 a~ee, we have 
to consider the date where references to the terntorlal sea would 
automatically mean 12 miles. 

Would you support the date of enactment of this legislation? 
Mr. CAMPBELL. Yes. 
Mr. HUBBARD. You testified it is important to define the responsi­

bilities of the State and Federal Government under the Magnuson 
Act. Can you tell us how the movement of the boundary line could 
harm fIShery resources? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. So many of the fISheries resources we are at­
tempting to manage are transitory in nature, and travel between 
jurisdictions. Fish don't know the difference between State lines. 
They need to be managed as a unit throughout their range. Crea,t-
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ing artificial divisions that create disparity among enforcement re­
gimes from State-to-State creates enforcement problems. 

In addition, different States adopt different standards. There is a 
natural tendency for everyone to gravitate to the least onerous en­
forcement regime allowing their State's fIshermen to take as much 
fIsh as possible. So for that reason, there is a need for unified con­
servation measures to be put in place. 

H.R. 3842 does in fact allow that to continue to take place. 
Mr. HUBBARD. I have one more question before we go to other 

Members. 
You refer to the amendments we added to the Coastal Zone Man­

agement Act of 1990 on consistency. Could you tell the committee 
Members whether these amendments to the consistency amend­
ments to the CZMA are working well and whether they allow the 
States to review matters that affect their coastal zones. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Yes. The example I cited in my testimony was of 
a pre-reauthorization action that we took that, in fact, very careful­
ly took into consideration the effects of actions occurring outside of 
the three-mile limit that had an effect on the coastal zone and 
what has happened as a result of the amendment to the Coastal 
Zone Management Act has been a codiflcation of actions previously 
taken, a re-enforcement of those actions. 

So at this point in time the States have a great deal to say as to 
what Federally-permitted activities do occur in their coastal zone. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Lent for questions. 
Mr. LENT. Thank you. 
Mr. Campbell I heard you say so many nice things about H.R. 

3842 and the things that it would do. Does that mean that your 
agency is in support of it? 

MR. CAMPBELL. Yes. NOAA supports H.R. 3842 as it pertains to 
its programs. 

Mr. LENT. Fine. 
Mr. Colson, perhaps this is unfair because you don't represent 

the Department of Justic~but when can we expect a response 
from the Justice Department on the constitutional issues raised by 
sections 5 and 6 of the bill? 

You indicated we would receive it shortly. The fact is that Jus­
tice has had this legislation since November 1991, and we haven't 
heard from them yet. 

Mr. COLSON. Anticipating that I might get a question of this 
nature, we asked Justice yesterday about this and they said, in a 
few weeks, sir. That is about the best I can do. 

Mr. LENT. Fine. 
Mr. Campbell, I wanted to ask you, I have a particular interest 

in the Monitor Marine Sanctuary which I think is located not 
within the proposed territorial sea but within the proposed contigu­
ous zone, about 23 miles offshore. Is that your understanding? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. That is my understanding. 
Mr. LENT. Some people I represent on Long Island who are sport 

divers have been waiting for a long time for a management plan on 
the Monitor Sanctuary to come out of NOAA. Is this in your shop 
anywhere? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. I am uncertain as to whether or not it is in our 
shop at this particular point in time. It is either in our shop or it is 
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within the NOAA Corps which deals with diving sa:fety issu~, an.d 
that is essentially the concern, because the Momtor, I think, IS 
about 220 feet, and there are safety concerns on diving to that level 
regarding oxygen. 

But Congressman, let me get back to you and your staff--
Mr: LENT. Is safety a concern of NOAA? In other .words, these 

s rt divers are pretty much their own men. They th10k they can 
~dle this and they are somewhat concerned that you should be 
worried ab~ut whether they have the right safety equipment !lD.d 
the capability of making these ~iv~. They are fully aware that lt IS 
dangerous, and they assume thIS rlsk. ., . 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Safety concerns for people who, 10 fact, ~lt our 
sanctuaries have, in fact, been part of our regulato.ry regtme for 
some years, and I think a certain amount of ass?mptlon of the rISk 
is appropriate. But diving to 220 feet. on oxy&e!l1S a very dangerous 
exercise, and we do have some, I think, legttlmate ~oncerns about 
public safety, visiting a sanctuary, as the Park Servlce would have 
with regard to people visiting a national park. . .. 

Mr. LENT. Just let me tell you, when a delegatlo.n VlSlted my 
office on Saturday in Long Island, they wanted me to 1Otroduc,! leg­
islation to transfer jurisdiction from NOAA over to the Natlonal 
Park Service. I would rather not have to do that, but on the other 
hand it would be better if you folks down at NOAA could get your 
act ~gether and come forward with this f!lanagement I!lan. . 

I was given letters signed by a woman 10 NOAA saYlng that thlS 
management plan would be ready in January of ~~is year. An~ we 
are nOw into February, and they have been w81tmg a long tlme. 

So I would ask you to take a look at that and see if it can be 
moved forward. There really is a problem, and I may. ask for a 
hearing on what has been the problem wi~h NO~ taking so long 
to issue a management plan on the Momtor Manne Sanctuary. I 
would like to avoid that. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. I will, in fact, look into that very carefully and be 
back with your staff by the end of the week. 

[The following was received in response to Mr. Lent's request:) 
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF CoMMERCE, 

NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC ADMINISTRATION, 
Washington, DC. February 7. 1992. 

Honorable Norman F. Lent. 
HolJIU! of Representatives. Washington. DC. . 

DEAR MR. LENT: I am responding to your inquiries regarding the status of ,reVI­
sions to the Monitor National Marine Sanctuary. During the past y~ar the N.a~lonal 
Oceanic and Atmospheric Adminis~ration (NO~) has beE:n p~parm( a rev18~on to 
the management plan for the Monitor .. The eX1Stmg .plan IB bemg Updatt:d. to m~r· 
porate NOAA's accomplishme:n~ at th18 san~tuary. smce 1983 an~ to reVISit v!l"0us 
management options. This will mclude .conslderabon. of p~~n~ the Mondor at 
its present location by cathodic protection and phYSIcal stabilization of the armor 
belt. . I h .,. . r 't As you know under current management, phYSlca access to t e lI'Jondor 18 Iml.· 
ed to scientific' research and broader access to Monitor artifacts and infonnation 18 
accomplished through museums and educational efforts, The revisions will update 
these research education and management options. Upon completion of the recov­
ery of the Mo~ilor artifacts and the archaeologi,cal informatio!, at t~ ~ite. ~ man· 
agement option providing for access to the Momtor for recreabonal dlvmg wIll also 
be considered. . 

The proposed revisions are currently in their fin,al re~ew stage. The draft of t~e 
revised management plan is scheduled to be publ1Shed m March 1992. The pubhc 
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comment period will be 90 days and NOAA is encouraging the public to provide 
comments and suggestions. 

I have instructed the Sanctuaries and Reserves Division of NOAA to provide your 
office with a copy upon publication. 

Sincerely, 
THOMAS A . CAMPBELL. 

Mr. LENT. No further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. ThBnk you. 
Congressman Laughlin of Texas. 

General Counsel. 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. Mr. Colson, I want to direct my inquiries to you. I 
appreciate your viewpoints on H.R. 3842 and the impact of that 
language on the territorial rights that the State of Texas has in the 
Gulf of Mexico, because, as I am sure you are aware, when the Re­
public of TexBl! joined the Union as a State, we retained ownership 
of all our pubbc lands and have ownership in the territorial waters 
that. are beyond what the other States have. I understand perhaps 
Flonda and Puerto Rico may have unique relationships also. 

But I would like to know what your viewpoint is as to whether 
any of the language alters my State's ownership in any way. Be­
cause when you go to extend, you may be taking something away, 
and that is what I want to know from the State Department. 

Mr. CoLSON. Congressman, it is Congressman Jones' bill, and it is 
certainly my understanding of section 9(a), the savings provision 
thBt is in his bill, that it is intended not to affect the boundaries of 
the States. So I would say it is not intended to affect the bound­
aries of the State of Texas. 

Mr. LAUGHLIN. I would, and I know you didn't come here pre­
pared to answer that question, but out of an abundance of caution, 
since I represent the Gulf of Mexico coastline in Texas and on 
behalf of the other two colleagues I share the coastline with, I 
would appreciate a letter interpreting that from someone on your 
staff. Could you do that? 

Mr. CoLSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LAUGHLIN. And what I would really appreciate is a copy of 

that letter addressed to the Chairman of this committee, and a 
carbon copy to me would be sufficient. But it is an item of interest, 
and if you study the political history of Texas, there were a 
number of people in the 1950's that won or lost political office be­
cause of the interpretation language, and many attribute the suc­
cess President Eisenhower had in his campaign in Texas to his in­
terpretation that the State did, in fact, own these lands. 

So with that little historical recitation, I think you will under­
stand why this is important, and your letter would be very much 
appreciated. 

Mr. CoLSON. We will do it, Congressman. 
Mr. LAUGHLIN. Thank you very much. 
That is all I have, Mr. Chairman. 
[The following was received in response to Mr. Laughlin's 

request:) 
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF STATE, 
Washington. DC. 

Hon Walter B. Jones, 
Chairman. Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries. 
Houte of Representatives. Washington. DC. 

DEAR Ma. CHAIRMAN: At the committee hearing on February 4, 1992, on H.R. 
3842. Congressman Greg Laughlin asked Deputy Assistant Secretary Colson if H.R. 
3842 would arrect the .. award boundary of the State of Texas. Ambassador Colaon 
noted that it was the understanding of the Administration that H.R. 3842 would not 
alJ'ect the seaward boundary of any State, and specifically that it was our under· 
standing that the purpose of section 9(8) of the bill was to make this point clear. 

Congressman Laughlin requested that this point be confirmed in writing, which ill 
the purpose of this letter. 

Sincerely. 
JANET G. MULLINS. 

Assistant Secretary. Legislative Affairs. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you. 
Congressman Bateman of Virginia. 
Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I have been listening while reading, and I have heard and read 

more than I am immediately able to absorb, so I want to try to get 
a feel for what we are talking about when we say territorial sea, 12 
miles, and the contiguous zone; and where these stand in the con­
text of whether or not the bill should be amended to make the ter­
ritorial sea all the way out to 24 miles. Or is the bill structured so 
that the territorial sea is 12, but the contiguous zone is another 12, 
for a total of 241 Would you address those areas for me, Mr. 
Colson? 

Mr. CoLSON. Certainly, sir. The bill is properly structured in the 
way that the United States looks at the rights of States-"States" 
meaning nations-in the waters off of their coast. And this bill 
would affirm the proclamation of President Reagan that the 
United States would have a 12-mile territorial sea. 

Since the first days of our Republic, we had just claimed a 3-mile 
territorial sea. A 12-mile territorial sea extends the sovereignty of 
the United States to 12 miles, and in that 12-mile area the rights of 
the rest of the world are simply limited to the right of innocent 
passage of ships navigating through the area or the righwf-transit 
passage in any straits. 

Mr. BATEMAN. The bill would extend the territorial sea, the sov­
ereignty of the United States, to 12 miles. Presently it is 3, except 
to the effect of the Presidential proclamation. 

Doing that by statute would then give to the United States the 
same authority to regulate and control the resources, the disposi­
tion, the ownership, everything from the 3-mile to the 12-mile limit 
to be exclusively Federal controlled, except to the extent Congress 
might deign to do otherwise by specific legislation. Is that a fair 
statement? 

Mr. CoLSON. Yes. 
Mr. BATEMAN. Now, could this bill go beyond the 12 miles to, say, 

24 miles, as the territorial waters of the United States? 
Mr. CoLSON. If the bill went and declared a 24-mile territorial 

sea, the Administration would be here opposing the bill, because 
that is not what the United States is entitled to claim in interna­
tional law. But in that belt between 12 and 24, we are entitled to 
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ce~tain . controls that r~l!lte to. immigration, customs rules, and 
things like ~hat, to prohIbIt, basICally, smuggling. 
. The co~t1guous zone that has been proposed by this bill is con­

~Istent WIth those purposes. We would have a limited jurisdiction 
In that .12- to 24-mlle. area where immigration, customs laws could 
be ~pphed to vessels In ~hat area that we might think were trying 
to VIolate laws of the U Olted States. 

Mr. BATE~AN. So tht: bill speaks in terms of 12 miles territorial 
s~a over whIch the UOlted States Government would be the sover­
eIgn? 

Mr. COLSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BATEMAN. A 24-mile contiguous zone. 
~ow, what is there in international law that says that our terri­

torIal sea can only extend 12 miles? 
~r. CoLSON .. The 1982 Law of the Sea Convention, which the 

Un!ted States IS not. a party to but to which we have generally sub­
scnbed t~, and whIch ~as the foundation of President Reagan's 
ocean !i'0hcy statement I~ 1983, said that we would act in accord­
a.nce WIth the balance f!f Intere~ts that are reflected in that conven­
tion, and that con:ventlon provIdes for a 12-mile territorial sea for 
all States, all natIOns, .and an additional 12-mile contiguous zone. 
12~r. BATEMAN. That IS where we get these parameters of 12 and 

Mr. CoLSON. Yes. 
Mr. BAT~MAN. Mr. Campbell, in your testimony you stated that 

what was mtended t? become f!perative was the least onerous, in 
the context of fisherIes regulations, and I got the impression that 
you thol!ght that, therefore, that was bad. 
~o~, In terms of a value scheme, is it better to be least onerous 

or ~ It better to be most onerous? And are you seeking the oppor­
tUOlty to be more onerous? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. I think the opportunity is to be consistent If in 
fact, you h~v~ all of t~e State~, for example, on the Easte~ Sea­
board exe~clSlng a varIety of dIfferent enforcement regimes, it will 
be ve:J dIfficult for fishermen to fish jurisdiction-to-jurisdiction 
We w1l1 have mUltiple permitting requirements. They will have dif: 
ferent enforcement requirements; they will be required to learn the 
laws of three or four different States. 
~nd then looking at i~ from the r.es0'.1rces perspective, multiple 

re&1mes on the resource IS less effective 10 conserving the resource. 
It ~ bette~ to look at the resource as a unit and apply a unified 
regime to It. And that may be more onerous and it may be less on­
erous . 

. Mr. BATEMAN. May. I say that I asked the question in order to 
give you the OPPOrtUOlty to say what I had hoped I would hear you 
say, rat.her than following some blind notion that the more onerous 
re~latlOns, the better they are, as opposed to any necessary con­
~luslOn that the less onerous they are, the better they are. So that 
IS helpful, and I thank you for the answer. 

One parting obse~a~ion, Mr. Chairman, for my time is up. 
Mr. Colson, y?U 1n~lcat.ed that the Department of Justice would 

comment on thIS le(:lSlatlon sometime in the next few or several 
~eeks. Would you, 10 your channels of communication with Jus­
tice, perhaps suggest to them that earlier would be a great deal 
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better in terms of what I understand is the desire of the Chairman 
to move forward with this legislation within the next few weeks? It 
would be a lot more desirable to have their input before the com­
mittee and the Congress or the House has acted rather than for it 
to happen afterwards. . 

Mr. CoLSON. I will certainly do that, sir. 
Mr. BATEMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Billy Tauzin of Louisiana. 
Mr. TAUZIN. I am not sure which of you gentlemen can help me 

with this, but I find something very confusing about these bound­
aries. I am sure you are all aware that each State has a different 
State boundary. Louisiana, for example, has three miles out, I 
think, and Texas is something like nine. I can't imagine whr the 
difference, but I think it has something to do with the court s de­
termination of how they came into the Union and under what con­
ditions they carne into the Union. 

This three-mile territorial waters, where does it begin? Let's use 
Louisiana and Texas as-it may be a good example of how it works. 

Texas waters extend out nine miles from their defined coastline. 
Louisiana waters extend out three miles from our defined coast­
line, defined by the Supreme Court, I understand. 

Where does the three-mile territorial sea begin? Anybody want 
to handle that? 

Mr. COLSON. Congressman, our territorial sea is measured from 
something that is called the baseline. And the baseline the United 
States uses is the low water line along our coast. So all of our 
measurements, whether it is for 3 miles or 12 miles or 200 miles, 
begin with the measurement from the low water line along our 
coastal areas. 

Mr. TAUZIN. So that in Louisiana, along our coast, assuming that 
the baseline you use for territorial sea purposes is the same as the 
Supreme Court baseline-I am making an assumption here, I see 
some heads shaking-then the territorial sea corresponds to the 
State waters, three miles; is that right? 

Mr. COLSON. Yes, sir. When we are talking about a three-mile 
State boundary and a three-mile territorial sea. 

Mr. TAUZIN. In the case of Texas, if the baseline is the same as 
the Texas baseline, then the territorial sea only extends for one­
third of the State of Texas waters, that Texas has a bigger jurisdic­
tion in the territorial sea? 

Explain that to me. I knew things were big in Texas, but---
Mr. CoLSON. That is the way the laws of the United States have 

worked out over the course of our history. Up until President Rea­
gan's proclamation, we had a situation where State boundaries of 
the State of Texas and Florida in the Gulf extended beyond the ter­
ritorial sea of the United States, which was limited to three miles 
from the coast. But we would have asserted in that context that 
any exercise of jurisdiction by those States in what was then the 
three- to nine-mile area, had to be consistent with the rights of the 
United States under international law. 

Mr. TAUZIN. But now, since President Reagan's proclamation, the 
territorial sea extended to 12 miles would, of course, embrace more 
than any State jurisdiction of waters. In fact, in Texas, it would 
extend three miles beyond the State waters. 
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What is the legal implication of that? What does that change in 
regards to the States' legal rights in regard to those waters? 

Mr. COlSON. The President's proclamation, and as I understand 
the bill that the Chairman has introduced, neither of those acts is 
intended to change the States' jurisdiction. 

President Reagan declared a 12-mile territorial sea for interna­
tional law purposes for the purpose of excluding foreign vessels 
that were close to our coast, that were engaged in intelligence-gath­
ering operations that we didn't want close to our coast, and we 
were able to push them outside of 12 nautical miles. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Those are our former enemies, I take it? 
Mr. ColSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. TAUZIN. That was the genesis of the Reagan proclamation? 
Mr. COlSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. TAUZIN. It had to do with foreign intelligence and our ability 

to restrict that foreign intelligence, or, I suppose, foreign subma­
rines with nuclear capacity close to our shores? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. It was both the genesis and the effect. The effect 
of the extension of territorial sea is not as broad in its scope as the 
current legislation. 

Mr. TAUZIN. So the current legislation is broader. What is the 
difference between the current legislation and the effect of the 
proclamation? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. The legislation is an expansion of the definition 
of territorial sea, as used in selected domestic statutes, to the full 
extent allowed under international law. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Give me an example of what that means in practical 
lay terms. What will that expansive definition give to the Federal 
Government under international law that the Reagan proclama­
tion did not? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. For example, we had the grounding of the Elpis, 
which was a vessel that grounded in the Florida Keys sanctuary. 
There is some question whether in international law-when they 
fled the jurisdiction, so to speak, they got out beyond the three-mile 
area-there is some question as to whether or not we could seize 
the vessel. 

By this bill being enacted, the question of seizure of the vessel in 
U.S. territory would not be at all controversial. It would be clearly 
an action to which we would be entitled. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Under the legislation hut not necessarily under the 
proclamation? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. That is correct. 
Mr. TAUZIN. That is one example. I suppose you could give us a 

whole series of similar examples, right? 
I think it would be useful-you don't have to do it today-but it 

would be useful if you would be kind enough to submit to the com­
mittee a whole list of examples under the various laws where this 
broader definitional treatment of territorial sea would increase the 
Federal legal rights, if you will, in those extra nine miles of water. 

[The information follows:] 
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INCREASED LEGAL AUTHORITY PROVIDED BY H.R. 3842 

The committee has requested examples which illustrate how H.R. 3842 would help 
NOAA carry out its responsibilities. The folJowing items respond to this request. 

1. Title III of the Marine Protection. Research, and Sanctuaries Act (MPRSA) pro­
vides that marine sanctuary regulationa'Shall be applied to foreign persons in ac­
cordance with generally recognized principles of international law. H.R. 3842 would 
codify NOAA's view that the generally recognized rights of 8 cOllStai nation in its 
territorial sea-as reflected in the 1982 Law of the Sea Convention-apply in the 3-
to 12-mile area for purposes of the MPRSA. NOAA could apply, to foreign persons 
and vessels, a broader range of requirementa and enforcement measures than would 
be available in the Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ), for purposes of pollution preven­
tion and protection and preservation of the marine environment, including-in co­
ordination with the Coast Guard-requirements relating to navigational 68fety and 
maritime traffic. 

NOAA and the Coast Guard would also have clear authority to seize a foreign 
vessel leaving the 12·mile territorial sea after committing an act of willful and seri­
ous pollution in violation of sanctuary regulations. In contrast, were the same sanc­
tuary located in the EEZ, there is a question whether seizure would be available as 
an enforcement measure unless there were clear objective evidence of a violation of 
an international standard and a resulting discharge causing major damage to sanc­
tuary resources. 

2. The Endangered Species Act, like a number of other marine resource statutes, 
prohibits certain activities, 8uch as taking endangered species. While the act's prohi· 
bitions may apply to U.S. nationals both inside and outaide the boundary of the ter­
ritorial sea, those prohibitions would only apply to foreign nationals to the extent of 
our jurisdiction over them. Extending the territorial sea boundary to 12 miles for 
the purpose of the Endangered Species Act (and other such statutes) makes clear 
that foreign nationals are also prohibited from taking endangered species within 
this 12-mile area. This will strengthen our ability tolrotect our marine resources. 

3. Under various statutes such as the Lacey Act an the Endangered Species Act, 
importations occur when an item is brought within our territorial jurisdiction (i.e., 
crosses the seaward boundary of the territorial seal. H.R. 3842 would clarify that 
this occurs at the 12·mile, rather than the 3-mile, limit. This would provide needed 
clarification for enforcement purposes. 

Mr. TAUZIN. If I can turn to you, Admiral Versaw, and that is, 
you, of course, are aware of my particular concern about the effects 
upon the Coast Guard. And my staff is actively exploring the ef­
fects on the Coast Guard in this change as it would affect so many 
of the statutes that are going to be amended. 

I know you have testified about the fact that safety concerns 
would probably still be limited to three miles. Are you doing an 
economic analysis of what extra cost the Coast Guard will have in 
enforcing the various changes in all these laws that a broader defi­
nition of territorial sea will impose upon you? 

Admiral VERSAW. At this time, Mr. Congressman, we are not. 
What we are looking at is, what is the potential impact on the 
operational requirements as well as, particularly, our concern right 
now for the focus of the regulatory requirements, changes that 
would be necessary. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Well, obviously, if your duties are going to increase 
threefold in some cases in terms of area coverage, there is obvious­
ly going to be some real cost to the Coast Guard. 

Admiral VERSAW. Yes, sir. 
Mr. TAUZIN. In regulating all of these various areas in a much 

broader area. And I take it we are talking about some major differ­
ences. 

It would be very helpful at some point if you would at least 
supply to this Member, as Chairman of the Coast Guard Subcom­
mittee, some sort of analysis of what extra cost you are going to 
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incur as you are required to enforce these various laws as amended 
to this 12-mile regime as opposed to the 3-mile regime. 

Admiral VERSAW. I would be happy to, sir. 
[A response from the Coast Guard can be found on page 347.] 
Mr. TAUZIN. Other than the safety concerns, I am looking at a 

large list of laws that are amended by the change. Can you cite to 
me one or two other major problem areas that you know you are 
going to experience as you look at them now? 

Admiral VERSAW. Well, the first thing, of course, is how are we 
going to do this with the resources that we have. Included within 
my testimony is the statement to the effect that we will provide 
and do whatever enforcement is within the bounds of our re­
sources. Maybe that appears to be a way of ducking the question, 
but it really isn't. 

I can't tell you or sit here, nor would I testify to you, that it is 
going to take X number more of this or that for any extension to 
these particular acts; because we fall into the circumstances, as the 
General Counsel of NOAA has testified to, of the impact of a vessel 
on a reef. 

Now, as you well know, we have tremendous law enforcement 
authority and responsibilities, and we coordinate amongst all of the 
agencies to assist them in getting out to the scene and providing 
the assets that are necessary to assist them in enforcing their re­
sponsibilities, as well as those of the States. 

How much more is that going to task us? That is a guess. 
Mr. TAUZIN. Let me perhaps share with you my concern, and 

then perhaps your response can be in writing at a later date. 
My concern is that as this legislation progresses, it may be neces­

sary to include amending language to clarify any concern about 
amendments in the act that is going to cause you particular diffi­
culties. I don't want to see you closing SAR stations because you 
had to reallocate so many of your resources in an area that wasn't 
really necessary except that the change in the law required it of 
you, if in fact a SAR station operating is more important. 

It would be very important to me and Members of this commit­
tee that we knew that going in, that we could include any amend­
ing language regarding anyone of these acts, so as not to require 
anyone of you to do things that would simply be bureaucratic 
rather than necessary in terms of your ongoing activities on behalf 
of safety and the regulations of the marine and fishing industries 
in the waters of the United States. 

Finally, if I can ask one other thing, how will this change in ter­
ritorial sea definition affect what is obviously one of the Coast 
Guard's biggest problems today, and that is the illegal immigrants 
and the problems you are having along the Florida coast? 

Admiral VERSAW. What it basically will require, sir, is that inter­
ception will have to occur outside of 12 miles if this is applied to 
the immigration laws, because if interception occurs inside of 12, 
then all the due process procedures apply, and the immigrants 
would be brought ashore. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Let me emphasize that point for the committee, be­
cause this may be an area where we want to have some special 
treatment. 
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What I understand the Admiral to say is that if we extend the 
U.S. territorial sea definition to 12 miles, all the current interdic­
tion activities now occurring outside three miles will now be 
pushed back an additional nine miles .out to sea. An~ I suspect that 
is going to cause some not only IIracbcal problems In terms of you 
are in deeper waters and a lot more territory to cover out there, 
but it is going to cause some extra cost and expense in terms of 
operations, and some more difficulties in terms of coverage. So that 
the problems that the Coast Guard is experiencing in dealing with 
this very tough situation in Florida, I suspect, will be dramatically 
exaggerated by a change in this territorial sea definition. 

That is the kind of thing, Admiral, that I will be looking for. If 
you can get your staff to examine the other statutes and your other 
activities, kind of highlight for us those things which are going to 
cause us special problems that we ought to be thinking about 
before we amend the statute. 

rrhe information can be found at the end of the hearing in ques­
tions and answers that were submitted by the Coast Guard.] 

Admiral VERSAW. I don't see, Congressman, that the aspects or 
problems regarding immigration are presently included in the stat­
utes as listed. And, that is why I think all of us here have testified 
on the importance of going on a case-by-case basis so we can care­
fully look at what the impact is going to be and appropriately 
advise the Members of the resource requirements-so we can prac­
tically do what you are asking us to do. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Congressman Tauzin. 
At this point, Congressman Taylor. 
Mr. TAYLOR. If you don't mind, Mr. Chairman, Admiral, I am cu­

rious in the case of the Haitian boat refugees, right now they are 
picked out, brought to our Naval station in Guantanamo, they are 
cared for by the United States Army, the United States Marines, 
the United States Coast Guard. 

I am curious, though, getting back to Congressman Tauzin's 
question, what would be the big difference? We are footing the bill 
now. We would be footing the bill if they were picked up at 12 
miles, 3 miles, one mile, whatever. 

Is the question whether they would go to Guantanamo or a Coast 
Guard station in Michigan? 

Admiral VERSAW. No, sir. The question is, if they get inside-if 
migrants get inside territorial waters of the United States, the due 
process requirements involves going through a lot of legal proceed­
ings which are attached to the individual. If they are intercepted 
outside of the territorial waters, those same rights do not apply. 

What you are talking about from a practical aspect, for anyone 
who gets inside of three miles, it takes approximately one year to 
go through the whole process before a final decision is made con­
cerning who is entitled to asylum, who is entitled to stay, and who 
goes back. Now, that falls on another agency, of course. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Could you for the benefit of this committee and 
Chairman Tauzin, when you answer Chairman Tauzin's questions, 
give us a breakdown of the percentages of Haitians that were 
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picked up inside 12 miles of the mainland and outside 12 miles of 
the mainland? 

I think we would find that the vast majority of them were actu­
ally picked up way outside the 12-mile limit, but I sure would like 
to see the breakdown of that. 

Admiral VERSAW. I would be happy to supply that information. 
[The information follows:) 

ENFORCEMENT DATA ON HAmAN INTERDICTIONS, 10/ 1/81-12/ 31 / 91 

Coast Guard enforcement data on Haitian interdictions for the period of 1 October 
1981 thru 31 December 1991 indicate that seven percent, approximately 2,400 Hai8 
tien migrants, were interdicted within 12 nautical miles of the U,S. and 93 percent. 
approximately 30,500 Haitian migrants were interdicted outside 12 nautical miles of 
the U.S. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Gilchrest from Maryland. 
Mr. GILCHREST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Campbell, I just want to clarify something in my own mind. 

In your opening statement you made reference to a number of 
things, the Magnuson Act, and I agree with you 100 percent about 
the management of fish that flow throughout our coastal waters 
and the delicate balance between that and States' rights and coast­
al zone management activities and things of that nature. 

You made a statement about-it was either an oil derrick or nat­
ural gas, just outside the three-mile territorial limit that was bring­
ing some air pollution, I think you said, into California. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. That is correct. 
Mr. GILCHREST. And it was shut down because it violated the 

coastal zone management of that particular State. 
Mr. CAMPBELL. It was a proposed activity that was not allowed to 

go forward. 
Mr. GILCHREST. Now, if that was within the three-mile limit, 

would the State have the same authority? 
Mr. CAMPBELL. Essentially, yes. 
Mr. GILCHREST. So, in other words, if it extends out to 12 miles, 

the territorial waters will now be-if this bill passes-will be 12 
miles. 

Could a State, for example, if some leases were opened up, let's 
say, off Maryland, and Maryland's coastal zone management said 
that that would be in violation of their coastal region, under this 
bill, could Maryland not allow oil drilling within that 12-mile terri­
torial limit? If the leases were basically leased by the Federal Gov­
ernment? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. What you are saying is an activity that occurred 
outside of the 12-mile limit or within the 12-mile limit? 

Mr. GILCHREST. Let's say this activity is within the 12-mile limit. 
Mr. CAMPBELL. If, in fact, it affected the coastal zone, the State 

would have the right to render a decision as to any Federally­
permitted activity occurring in their coastal zone or outside of their 
coastal zone that had an effect on the resourCes of their coastal 
zone. 

So if, in fact, you extend State boundaries to the 12-mile limit­
as is done by H.R. 536, but not by H.R. 3842-that extends the 
coastal zone, and arguably extends the area in which an effect 
could occur. So, yes, it could have-it could serve to expand--
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Mr GILCHREST. The States'--
Mr: CAMPBELL. The States' power in terms of affecting activities 

occurring in deeper waters. 
Mr. TAUZIN. If the gentleman will yield for a second, the gentle­

man's question also relates to the amendments to the Clean Air 
Act Congress recently adopted. In the Clean Air Act, we gave those 
States outside of an area in the Gulf, from Alabama to Texas, au­
thority to regulate emissions on those platforms as they relate to 
emission controls on shore. So you already have a lot of that au­
thority. 

But I would be interested in learning more about changes that is 
going to mean in coastal zone laws. I would appreciate more on 
that as we go along. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Congressman Tauzin's point is an excellent one. 
This decision was pre-passage of the Clean Air Act. We are talking 
rather theoretically about effects within and without. 

[The information follows:) 

STA.TE AUTHORITY TO CoNTROL OCS AIR EMISSIONS 

At the February 4. 1992. hearing on territorial sea legislation, the question was 
raised of the State's authority to review air emissions from OCS activities, and what 
effect, if any, pending legislation would have on this authority. 

The States have two vehicles for reviewing the effects of OCS air emissions on 
their coastal zone. One is the Federal consistency provisions of the Coastal Zone 
Management Act of 1972, 118 amended (16 U.S.C. 1451 el seq.). The other is section 
328 of the Clean Air Act. as amended in 1990 (42 U.S.C. 7627). Both authorities 
would be preserved under H.R. 3842. 

Pursuant to section 307(c)(3)(B) of the CZMA, any person who submits a plan for 
the exploration or development of any area leased under the Outer Continental 
Shelf Lands Act, which affects any land use or water use or natural resource of the 
coastal zone. must certify to the affected State that the plan complies with the en­
forceable policies of 8uch State's federally approved coastal manegement program. 
No Federal official may approve the plan unless the State concurs in the certifica­
tion, concurrence of the State is presumed (by its failure to file a timely objection), 
or the Secretary of Commerce Hovrrrides" the State's objection on national interest 
or national security grounds. 

If an OCS plan of exploration or development will produce air emissions affecting 
any land. water, or natural resource of the coastal zone. the applicant must certify 
the consistency of this activity with the enforceable policies of the State's coastal 
management program. For example, the applicant may certify that air emissions 
from an OCS platform will not harm the fish and wildlife of the State's coastal 
region. If the State objects to the certification of consisten~, the activity may not be 
federally-permitted. except in accordance with the exceptions outlined above. This 
section of the CZMA provides considerable authority to the State to protect its 
coastal zone from harmful OCS emissions. 

New protections for States from OCS emissions were also enacted 118 part of the 
Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990 (Public Law 101-549). Under section 328 of the 
amended Clean Air Act, the Administrator of the Environmental Protection Agency 
(EPA) was granted new authority to establish requirements to control air pollution 
from OCS sources located offshore of the States along the Pacific, Arctic, and AUan· 
tic coasts. These requirements must ensure that OCS sources meet and maintain 
Federal and State ambient air quality standards. For sources within 25 miles of the 
seaward boundary of such States, the requirements are to be identical to the re­
quirements the States would impose on identical onshore sources. The amendments 
also allow EPA to delegate enforcement authority to any State whose regulations 
EPA finds adequate to implement this section. 

On December 5, 1991, EPA issued a notice of proposed rulemaldng in the Federal 
Register (56 FR 63774- 83795) to carry out section 328 of the Clean Air Act. The pro­
posed rule covers \llatform and drill ship exploration, construction, development, 
production, proces&mg, and transportation. In addition, emissions from any vessel 
servicing or associated with an OCS lQurce will be treated as emissions from station­
ary OCS sources if the vessel is docked. at or traveling to or from the source and is 
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within 25 mi~es of it. T~ese. rules will mainly apply to oes sources which are cur­
rently operatmg ofT Cahfornla and Alaska. 

The CZMA's Federal consistency provisions and the Clean Air Act Amendments 
are not !1fTected by H.R. 3842. Both authorities can be used by coastal States to p~ 
teet agslnst the effects of harmful OCS air emissions. 

Mr. GILCHREST. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Congressman Gilchrest 
At this point, we call on Congressman Hochbr~eckner of New 

York. 
Mr. HOCHBRUECKNER. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Taylor again. 
Congressman Bill Hughes of New Jersey. 
Mr. HUGHES. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. No questions. 
Mr .. HUB~A.RD. yve did have other questions, but we will submit 

them In. Wrltlng, If {'ou would, because of the time of day and the 
other witnesses coming up. 

Thank you very much, panel one, Admiral Versaw, Mr. Colson, 
Mr. Campbell. 

At this point we will call on the Honorable--
Mr. LANCASTER. Mr. Chairman, before Mr. Campbell leaves I 

had a question for him, and I had to leave the rOOm and have j~st 
returned. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Forgive me. I didn't see you. I didn't see Congress­
man Lancaster sitting there. 

Mr. LANCASTER. I am sorry, Mr. Campbell, that I had to leave 
and I am only getting back. ' 

Mr. CAMPBELL. I thought I had escaped. 
M!'. LANCASTER. Mr. ~ampbell, in your testimony, you referred to 

the Importance of consistency authorities granted to coastal States 
under .the Coastal Zone Management Act. Is it your agency's inter­
pretation that the consistency authority is applied to projects phys­
Ically located in one State but which will adversely affect coastal 
zone resources in an adjacent State? 

.Mr. CAMPBELL. That is a question that we have had to grapple 
With. If,. i!l fact, an activity occurs in one State and the effects of 
that activity are felt in other States, it is our view that that is cov­
ered by the Coastal Zone Management Act. 

It does create a very complex set of legal problems that in fact 
are ~eing dealt with in a current case. I am reluctant to deal with 
the Issue today. 

Mr. ~A.NCASTER . The existing regulations recognize the consisten­
cy provIsions to the extent of those interstate projects? 

Mr. ~AlI!PBELL. The existing regulations mayor may not. The re­
authorlZSt!on amendments appear to. 

Mr. LANCASTER. How about former legal memoranda that may 
have been prepared by NOAA? Are there such memoranda which 
ha."e been prepared which state the conclusion that those rights do 
eXISt? 

Mr. CAMPBELL. There is an opinion of the General Counsel of 
some years ago that does in fact indicate such an opinion. 

Mr. LANCASTER. And this legislation would not change that? 
Mr. CAMPBELL. No. This legislation would have no effect on that. 
Mr. LANCASTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you, Congressman Lancaster. 
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Once again, thank you, Mr. Campbell. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Now we call on Governor Lorenzo De Leon Guer­

rero, Governor of the Commomyealth of the Northern Mariana Is­
lands. 

Good to have you with us. We must now have 51 Governors in 
Washington, D.C. We look forward to your testimony, Governor. 

STATEMENT OF HON. LORENZO DE LEON GUERRERO, GOVER­
NOR, COMMONWEALTH OF THE NORTHERN MARIANA ISLANDS; 
ACCOMPANIED BY DON WOODWORTH AND TIM BRUCE 

Governor GUERRERO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, let me introduce the two gentlemen that are ac­

companying me for this hearing. To my left I have Mr. Don Wood­
worth, and on my right is Mr. Tim Bruce. 

Mr. HUBBARD. We welcome them also. 
Governor GUERRERO. Mr. Chairman and honored Members of 

this committee, thank you for the privile!l:e of appearing before you 
today to comment on H.R. 3842, the Territorial Sea and Contiguous 
Zone Extension and Enforcement Act. I bring you greetings and 
Hafa Adai from the United States citizens of the Northern Mari­
ana Islands, the newest member of the American political family. 

Most Americans, of course, elect senators and representatives to 
protect and promote their interests by voting on the legislation 
taken up by the Congress. Our people are not blessed with that 
right. So I feel it is my duty to make known to the committee our 
view of the important legislation under consideration today. 

Mr. Chairman, our people have always been ocean rich and land 
poor. For generations, our people have counted on the bounty of 
the sea to sustain us. Our Commonwealth has only 176 square 
miles of dry land. One-third of our land is uninhabited, partly be­
cause recent volcanic activity has forced the evacuation of the is­
lands. We have faith that control of our marine resources will be 
the foundation of our future economic development. 

For four centuries, we were occupied by a succession of colonial 
rulers who took possession of our land for their own use. We only 
achieved control of our political destiny in 1976, when we entered 
into our Covenant with the United States. 

When we negotiated our political union with the United States, 
we insisted on two provisions in that Covenant that would free us 
from foreign domination. These were the guarantee of the right to 
govern ourselves, in Article I, and the return of title to our ances­
tral lands, in Article VIII. 

During those negotiations, it was expressly agreed that all sub­
merged lands, along with all other public lands, would return to 
Commonwealth ownership. Under our Covenant, the United States 
retained no claim to real property or submerged lands in the 
Northern Mariana Islands other than a leasehold interest in some 
18,000 dry-land acres for defense uses. 

The United States denied any intention to acquire additional 
property and agreed, if it became necessary to do so, to acquire the 
minimum and interest necessary. 

In 1979, one of our first acts of self-government was to set the 
boundary of our territorial sea at 12 miles. This is consistent with 
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P
the ~dnited Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea and with 

resl ent Reagan's proclamation. 
H.R. 3~42 is intended to implement Presidential Proclamation 

~928, whlC.h el<ten~ed the ~erritorial sea of the United States from 
to 112 m~les for International purposes. We strongly support the 

proc amatlon of the 12-mile territorial sea. 
~Ve un?e~stB:n~ that the bill is not intended to change the bound­

!,Tles or JUTlSdlction of the Federal Government the States or the 
Ilsula~h ab-U· Where . bou,:,daries are settled ~nd jurisdi~tion is 
c ear, e I may aVOid umntended changes in the status quo 
~ause of the unsettled nature of our relationship with the 

Umted States, ~oweve~, ~e are concerned that the bill might be 
:sead to dramatl.ca~ly hml.t t~e boundaries and jurisdiction of the 

°Hmmonwealth In Its territorial sea and contiguous zone 
.R. 3842 relies on the Submerged Lands Act to ··d··· 

tional confusion. Under that act, the division of j::~ic{r:~st: 
tween the Federal Go.vernment and the States is quite clear. 
th TIg ~orthedn Mariana Islands, however, is not subject to either 
A ~ T'h md~g!!· Land~ ~ct. o~ the Outer Continental Shelf Lands 

c . .e IVlslon of JUTlsdlctlOn between our Commonwealth and 
the Um~ed States must be determined by reference to our C 
enant With the United States. ov-

Unfortunately, so far, there has been little agreement between 
fhe Federal Government and the Commonwealth on this issue At 
eas\ 0he agency of the Federal Government, the State Depart­

men, as ass~rted that the United States owns all submer d 
lands surroundl'!g our islands, right up to the beach. ge 
CoPursuant to dISpute:res,?lution mechanisms in section 902 of the 

venant, we have tried In good faith to resolve the questions of 
!lur sub.merged la.nds and other ocean jurisdiction. We raised this 
S:~~ ~~1987~peclal representative of the President of the United 

In 19~O, after eig~t ro~nds of consultations, we reached an a ee­
ment wl~h t.he President 5 representative for Federal reco itifn of 
Jur t~erTitoTial sea and submerged lands jurisdiction. Unfo:.tunate­
y, ~ a~reement .has yet to be implemented. The State Depart-

G
ment InSISts that title to our submerged lands rests in the Fed I overnment. era 

Because of. this dispute, for us, H.R. 3842 is not jurisdictionall 
neutral. Sec.tlOns 5 B:nd 6 seem to be very broad expressions of Fe!. 
Ua!t adu~~~lty: Se:;tlOn 6. asserts the exclusive jurisdiction of the 
at~\~ our ~':nl~:n!e~~~~guous zone. This does not seem appropri-

The contiguous z!lne is a maritime zone in which the Govern­
ment can enforce Its customs, fIScal immigration ad· 
laws. Under our Covenant with the United States' ou~ C~~Itary 
wealth government has authority in these areas We ~!ld­
the custo!"s t~rritc?ry of the United States. We ad~inist:~eo~~ o~ e 
customs, ImmigratIOn, and tax systems n 
f Sef·tion ~ could be rea~ to leave us ~th responsibility for these 
unc Ions ut no authoTity to enforce Our laws in the contiguous 

zone. 
Section 5 sars t~at. th!! ~erritorial sea is subject to the soverei _ 

ty and exclUSive Jurisdiction of the United States. We recognt'e 
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that for international purposes, as notice to foreign nations, this 
language is appropriate. We fear, however, the language might be 
read as asserting an entireiy new source of Federal jurisdiction 
over the Commonwealth's waters. Such an interpretation would 
strip our islands of their territorial sea and leave our people with 
no submerged lands. 

We doubt if the "savings provisions" of section 9 will save us 
when the "title, legal rights, interests, jurisdiction and boundaries 
of the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands" are dis­
puted by the United States Department of State. 

Mr. Chairman and honorable Members of this committe .. , I am 
sure that this bill is carefully designed to begin implementation of 
the expanded territorial sea without upsetting the jurisdictional 
balance between the Federal Government and the States. In the 
case of our Commonwealth, however, the jurisdictional implications 
of the bill outweigh all other considerations. 

You are all elected representatives of the people. Imagine trying 
to protect the interests of our constituents on this committee with­
out a vote. We believe that policy on the resources and jurisdiction 
of our territorial sea should not be made without the consent of our 
people. 

We have in good faith followed the procedure set out in the Cov­
enant to resolve these issues with the United States. Progress has 
been made at least with some Federal agencies. 

I have asked my special representatives for the Covenant Section 
902 consultations to prepare a summary of those consultations to 
submit for the committee's hearing record. 

If our union with the United States is to be a workable partner­
ship, that procedure must be allowed to work. We respectfully re­
quest that the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands be 
removed from this bill until such time as the jurisdictional issues 
may be resolved by mutual consent. 

Thank you. Mr. Chairman and honorable Members of this com­
mittee, I thank you very much for the opportunity to allow me to 
speak before you this morning. Thank you. 

[The prepared statement of Governor Guerrero can be found at 
the end of the hearing.] 

Mr. HUBBARD. Governor, it is a pleasure to have you with us. We 
realize you have taken time from your busy schedule to appear on 
an issue that we realize is important to your Commonwealth. We 
understand you are here for the National Governors' Association 
meeting, and you have taken time to be a witness before our com­
mittee. 

Let me assure you that the information I have from staff is that 
the Chairman's bill, Chairman Jones' bill, House Bill 3842, does not 
have any effect on your Commonwealth's boundaries, but we will 
be glad to work with you as a committee to ensure that is the case. 

The coastal States-Texas, New Jersey, California, et cetera­
now have a 3-mile boundary. In the kindest way I know how, Gov­
ernor, why do you think the Commonwealth should have a 12-mile 
boundary? The States, the coastal States now have a 3-mile bound­
ary. Why would the Northern Mariana Islands need or want a 12-
mile boundary? 
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h Governor GUERR~O. Well, ~r. Chairman, as I stated earlier we 
ave our 0v.:n MarIne Sovereignty Act which was ado ted 'and 

became law In the Commonwealth of Northern MarianaPin 1980. 
~n1 t~ereroh~ we feel that should this particular bill is intended t~ 
l':lcl u e WI~ In the Federal jurisdiction the so-called 12-mile territo-
~:al~h~T~a~~s t~: r~~:~nIY has a direct effect on the Common-

. Mr. HUBBARD. The. United Sta~es Sta~e Department, of course, 
dl~grees on Jour claim of 3 12-mlle territorial sea; is that correct? 
'e ovtern'!r

t
· UE'!-RERO. Well , as I stated, yes. They are taking a diE­

.' ren paS] lon, sir. 

StMtr·DHuBBARD. Are you in a situation of negotiations with the 
a e epartment? 

. Gover~or GpERRERO. As I stated, Mr. Chairman, there is a s e­
~O~ P~~hdentIal. rtpresentative, as created in the Covenant Sectfon 
Co ,WI a speCla representative appointed by the Governor of the 
. mmonw~alth to co~sult .on issues where we have differences in 
~nterpretab?n on sectI?ns I';' our .Covenant. And this is one of the 

Clsshu~ that IS an ongoIng diSCUSSIOn with this representative Mr 
airman. I • 

Mr. HU~BARD. Your last sentence, I am sure, is the crux of Our 
Nm:hks. ire .respectfully request that the Commonwealth 01 the 
. or em ~rI!~na. I~lands be removed from this bill until such 
!~~:"as the JUrisdictIOnal issues may be resolved by mutual con-

I ~nderstand you ~re not in the bill in the first place. But we will 
contInue t~ work with you, Governor. We realize that ou don't 
have a votIng Representative in Congress and certainl y 
glyI you are he~e as the Governor of the C~mmonwea1th. y, we are 

Qou t~ave ?eConhghtened me today. We appreciate your being here 
ues Ions. ngressman Hughes. . 

~r. HUGHES. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
I Just want to welcome the Governor and thank him for his te t '-

mony today. It has been very enlightening s I 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. . 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Lancaster has a question. 
Mr. L~NCASTER. Governor, I wish to welcome you as well I 

~?n~er I If the other island Commonwealths Puerto Rico the 
IrgIn sands, and American Samoa, have ~imilar concer~s to 

yo~rs t~at shou!d be a~dressed in any sort of exemption from this 

tlehlPsrlattIon, andh~f ~hey Intend to present testimony either now Or in 
e u ure on t IS Issue 
[A letter from Mr. Jo~es to Mr. Lancaster follows:] 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
CoMMITTEE ON' MERCHANT MARINE AND F'ISHE'RIES 

Han. H. Martin Lancaster Washington, DC, March 10, i99:!. 

~embtr. Committee on Me'rchant Marine and Fisheries 
nOUSe of Representaliues, Washington, DC. . 

DEAR MARTIN: At the February 4 1992 h . . . 
3842, the Governor of the Co • ,earlng on my terTltorial sea hill, H.R. 
testified about an "agreement~u.°~~hal~ of the Northern Mariana Islands INMII 
Government with respect to owne:ahi eo mmonwealth has with the United States 
gested that H.R. 3842 affects the titJe Pan~ sJ·~~~r~i~n'aonrdt·h· GCo°vernor Gue,rrhero sug· 

e mmonwea t over a 
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12.mile territorial sea ane 24-mile contiguous zone as recognized by this "agree­
ment." You also inquired whether other territories have the same problem. 

I am writing to place the "agreement" in context and to confirm that my legisla­
tion has no effect on the legal rights of the Commonwealth under its Covenant with 
the United States, or on any other U.S. territory or possession. 

By way of background, on February 15. 1975, the NMI entered into a covenant 
with the United States to establish a self-governing commonwealth within the 
American political system. The Covenant to Establish a Commonwealth of the 
Northern Mariana Islands in Political Union with the United States of America was 
approved by the U.S. Congress on March 24, 1976 (90 Stat. 263. 48 USCA sec. 1681 
note). Under section 101 of the Covenant, the NMI ceded sovereignty to the United 
States in exchange for the benefits of U.S. citizenship and other attributes of com­
monwealth status. Title to "real property" in the Islands was, at the same time, 
ceded to the Commonwealth under section 801 of the Covenant. 

However. the Covenant makes no reference to the status and ownership of sub­
merged lands adjacent to the NMI. It is the position of the United States Govern­
ment that titJe to these lands remains in the United States until they are specifical· 
ly ceded to the NMI. (See enclosure #1. June 21.1990, letter from Deputy Assistant 
Secretary of State Edward Wolfe to Timothy Glidden, Special Interim Representa­
tive of the President for the Covenant 902 Consultations.) The State Department 
contrasts the NMI Covenant with the cases of American Samoa, Guam, and the 
Virgin Islands. where specific legislation was enacted to grant these territories title 
to adjacent submerged lands (48 U.S.C. 1705). 

Under section 902 of the Covenant. the Governor of the NMI and a Special Repre­
sentative of the President meet regularly to discuss matters affecting their relation· 
ship. As a result of one such meeting, on April 12. 1990, the Special Representative 
of the President entered into a Memorandum of Agreement with the Governor on 
Ocean Rights and Resources. It is this Memorandum of Agreement (enclosure #2) 
to which the Governor referred in his testimony. In this Agreement, the President's 
Special Representative agreed to support the Commonwealth's proposal that the 
"authority and jurisdiction of the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands 
be recognized and confirmed by the United States to include the sovereign right to 
ownership and jurisdiction of the waters and seabed surrounding the Northern Mar­
iana Islands." 

The Special Representative agreed to the submission of the Agreement to the 
President. but as the Representative subsequently made clear (encl05ure #3), he 
lacked the authority to commit the United States on this matter. In fact, the Agree­
ment was rejected by the State Department as inconsistent with the Covenant and 
exceeding the authority granted to any other territory or possession of the United 
States. In effect, the Memorandum of Agreement, if implemented. would have 
granted the NMI the status of an independent nation and certainly more autonomy 
t han any other U.S, territory or commonwealth exercises. 

As a result of our hearing, I understand that the State Department is now consid· 
e ring whether to propose legislation granting the NMI clear title to its adjacent sub­
merged lands consistent with that granted to American Samoa, Guam. and the 
Virgin Islands. If the Administration does support this proposal, I anticipate the leg­
islation would be referred to the Committees on Interior and Insular Affairs and 
Judiciary, among others, but would not necessarily come to the Committee on Mer­
chant Marine and Fisheries. I think these are the appropriate committees to ad­
dress the question of the NMI's ownership of its offshore lands. 

In the meantime, I have done what I can to ensure that H.R. 3842 does not inter­
fere with the existing legal rights and interests of the NMJ. Section 9 of H.R. 3842, 
as introduced. provides that 

(s}e'ctions 5 rextension of the territorial sea) and 6 [extension of the contigu­
ous zonel o( this Act do not affect the title. legal rights. interests. jurisdic­
tion. and boundaries of the States . .. the Commonwealth of the Northern 
Mariana Islands, or any other territory or possession of the United States. 

This section explicitly preserves whatever legal rights and interests the NMI may 
have in its offshore lands under its Covenant with the United States. I also plan to 
offer an amendment. at mark-up of H.R. 3842, to refer explicitly to the Covenant. I 
will also ofTer an amendment to modify the language in section 6 on the contiguous 
zone, which will clarify the nature of the United States' jurisdiction over this area, 
again to allay the NMI's concerns that this provision may interfere with any legiti· 
mate authority of the NMI over customs and immigration. 

In conclusion, the basic rroblem, as I see it, is the disagreement between the 
United States and the NM over the ownership of offshore lands. To resolve this 



34 

d.iff~rence of opinion. ~p8rate legislation granting title to these lands to the NMI 
similar to what American Samoa, Guam, and the Virgin Islands were anted U; 
p.r0b~bly req1;1ired. This legislation will need to be developed separate) frrm m ter. 
ntorisl sea ~111 and ~onsjdered by the committees of jurisdiction. Y Y 

I have wrlttf;n thiS ien,gthy. response to provide you and other Members of the 
Merchant Marine and FlSh«:rl~ Committee assurance that H.R. 3842 treats the 
NMI th~ same as .other territories and possesaions. that its rights under the Cov­
~na~t with the Umt~ States are fully protected, and that specific and separate Ie _ 
151at10," may be required to resolve the NMI's dispute with the Federal Governme~t 
over title to ofTahore lands. 
~ith warm personal regards, I am 
Sincerely. 

WALTER B. JONES 
Chairman 

Governor GUERRERO. Well, Congressman, I do know that of 
~ourse, they ha,:,e, thro~gh our own negotiations or through m~et­
I~gs of the Pacific Basm Development Council, which the respec­
tIye govern!'rs and perhaps the offshore governors from Puerto 
RICO w.ould mclude. They have expressed their interest as well, but 
as I saId, we have a Covenant. 

We have a~eed, based !,n the sections of this Covenant. And the 
~venant sectIOns, as I pomted out, Section 902 allows us to consult 
W1t~ the special representative appointed by the President of the 
Un!ted States, so we can work out areas that we have some reser­
vatIons or areas that need to be clarified and amicably agreed 
upon. 

The direct a~swer of your question is, I am sure, that they may 
have an equal mterest. 

Thank you. 
Mr. LANCASTER. Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Coble of North Carolina 
Mr: COBLE. I apologize, Mr. Chairman, for being in' and out. No 

questIons. Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. We are glad you are here. 
Congressman Billy Tauzin. 
Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Governor, I wish to also welcome you. I am confused by one of 

your c0!YI~ents. Perhaps you can clarify it for me. 
You mdlcate that. in 1990, the President's special representative 

and your own negotIators reached agreement. 
Governor GUERRERO. That is correct sir. 
Mr. :r!'-UZIN. You indicated that agr'eement covered both Federal 

recogmtlOn of the Commonwealth's territorial sea and of its sub­
merged lands jurisdiction. And then you say that the State Depart­
ment n~vertheless still insists that the submerged lands' title is in­
vested m the Federal Government. Is title to submerged lands not 
part of the agreement agreed upon in 1990? 

Governor GUERRERO. I am Sure that the agreement that was 
reache? bet~een t~e special representative, as I state in my state­
ment, IS all-mcluslve. However, like I said, the State Department 
came o.ut with a different opinion of what they claim is within the 
authorIty of the Federal Government. 
. Mr. TAUZIN. Is the agreement that was reached in 1990 in writ­
mg? 

Governor GUERRERO. Yes, sir. 
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Mr. TAUZIN. Would you be kind enough perhaps to send us a 
copy so we might look at it. I would be interested to see if the 
President's representative has agreed to one thing and the Secre­
tary of State is still insisting on something else. It sounds strange. 

Governor GUERRERO. I would be very happy to supply you with 
all pertinent additional information and documents regarding our 
concern on this particular bill. 

Mr. TAUZIN. Thank you, Governor. As a representative of a 
coastal State that every now and then feels like we make some 
deals that are not carried out, we sympathize with your under­
standing here. I would love to read your agreement to see whether 
or not you are being similarly treated. 

Governor GUERRERO. Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Gilchrest. 
Mr. GILCHREST. Thank you. We hold representative government 

very precious here in the United States. So when you speak of the 
fact that you don't have a vote and you don't have the same type of 
representation that we do, I think it behooves us to look very close­
ly at the agreement that was signed or not signed or not imple­
mented from 1990 and your suggestions for us to take a longer look 
at your relationship with this bill. 

Thank you for coming, Governor. 
Governor GUERRERO. Thank you very much, Congressman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Gene Taylor. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Governor, I want to welcome you and apologize for 

my absence. I had a couple of other meetings scheduled. We want 
to welcome you and certainly try to honor your requests. 

Governor GUERRERO. Thank you. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Governor, I think your time has been well spent. 

We appreciate your testimony. It is good to know you and know 
more about the Northern Mariana Islands. Thank you very much. 

Governor GUERRERO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HUBBARD. The next panel is Mr. Paul Kelly, Vice President, 

Rowan Companies, on behalf of National Ocean Industries Associa­
tion and American Petroleum Institute; Mr. Richard E. Gutting, 
Jr., Vice President of Government Relations, National Fisheries 
Institute; and Mr. Eric G. Scharf, Executive Director, National As­
sociation of Passenger Veasel Owners. 

Mr. Kelly, would you be first? 

STATEMENTS OF PAUL L. KELLY, VICE PRESIDENT, ROWAN COM­
PANIES, INC., ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL OCEAN INDUSTRIES 
ASSOCIATION, INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF DRILLING 
CONTRACTORS, AND AMERICAN PETROLEUM INSTITUTE; RICH­
ARD E. GUTI'ING, JR., VICE PRESIDENT OF GOVERNMENT RELA­
TIONS, NATIONAL FISHERIES INSTITUTE; AND ERIC G. SCHARF, 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF PASSEN­
GER VESSEL OWNERS 

STATEMENT OF PAUL L. KELLY 

Mr. KELLY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. It is a pleasure 
to be back before this committee. During the past 20 years, I have 
appeared before this committee or subcommittees of the committee 
some 30 times now. I am beginning to feel at home. 



36 

Mr. HUBIIARD. You are from Houston, Texas? 
Mr. KELLY. That is correct. 
Mr. HUBBARD. It is good to see you again. 
Mr. KELLY. My name is Paul Kelly. I am vice president of the 

Rowan Companies, Inc. which is based in Houston and provides 
contract drilling and aviation support services on America's outer 
continental shelf. 

I am here today representing the National Ocean Industries As­
sociation (NOlA), the International Association of Drilling Contrac­
tors (IADC), and the American Petroleum Institute (API). NOlA 
represen~ more thB:n 300 companies involved in all phases of the 
offshore 011 and gas Industry; lADe represents virtually all contrac­
tors who perform drilling services for oil companies worldwide; and 
API represents more than 250 companies involved in all aspects of 
the petroleum industry. 

My task is to present you with our views on H.R. 3842, B bill to 
extend the territorial sea and the contiguous zone of the United 
States. We are pleased to be able to tell the committee that we will 
not offer any criticisms of this legislation. 

The bill, as written, does not appear to interfere with the intent 
of Presidential Proclamation 5928, which extends the territorial 
sea of the United States, and its territories and possessions, from 3 
to 12 nautical miles " .. . for the primary purpose of advancing the 
national security interests of the United States." 
. When Preside,nt Reagan announced this proclamation, he explic­
Itly stated that It was not his intent to alter the current division of 
Federal/State authority over the coastal zone. It was the Presi­
dent's intent that the States' current authority, which extends to 
three nautical miles, Or three marine leagues in the case of Texas 
and the west coast of Florida, would not be altered. 

Vfe fully support .the continuation of this relationship. We do not 
beheve that there IS any need to extend State authority over the 
management of the resources of our marine waters. Indeed, we be­
lieve that such an action would enormously complicate the man­
agement of Federal marine resources. 

Further, we believe that other legislation now before this com­
mittee that would transfer ownership of marine resources, includ­
ing oil and gas, from the Federal Government to coastal States 
shOUld. be rejected. Attempts to transfer ownership likely will 
result In a protracted debate in Congress, litigation and disruption 
of efforts to develop and protect the natural resources of Federal 
marine waters. 

Transfer of ownership to the States also would result in a hodge­
podge of management programs designed to meet the peculiar 
needs of each coastal State. We believe it prudent to require that 
outer continental shelf resources remain subject to Federal man­
agement to ensure, to the extent possible, that development of 
these. r~sources is subject to a single regulatory regime. 

ThIS IS not to say that coastal States should be denied a role in 
the management of these resources. Quite the contrary, States 
have a vested interest in the management of Federally-owned 
marine resources. However, the role of coastal States should not be 
far greater than inland States inasmuch as the inland States, and 
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their citizens, also are owners of the resources located in Federal 
waters. 

Coastal States already have more authority than noncoastal 
States over Federal resources through the Coastal Zone Manage­
ment Act. CZMA was created to ensure that Federally-permitted 
activities that" ... have or are likely to have an effect on land and 
water uses in the coastal zone ... " are consistent with the coastal 
management program of the affected State. 

In our view and experience, CZMA gives great power to coastal 
States and, while it does not give an absolute veto power over ac­
tivities in Federal waters, it often allows States to delay many 
projects that are in the national interest. That power should nei­
ther be increased nor extended. 

While H.R. 3842, in its present form does not endow States with 
increased authority, we urge the committee to ensure that the bill 
remains unamended and that State authority is not extended 
beyond current limits. 

Thank you for your interest. I will be glad to answer any ques­
tions and perhaps get back to comment on some of the dialog that 
went on between Congressman Bennett and Congressman Lent ear­
lier in the hearing, if I may be permitted, after the other witnesses 
in this panel testify. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you very much, Mr. Kelly. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Kelly can be found at the end of 

the hearing.] 
Mr. HUBBARD. Mr. Richard Gutting. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD E. GUTTING, JR. 

Mr. GU'M'ING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I am Richard Gutting from the National Fisheries Institute 

which is the largest association representing the U.S. fISh and sea­
food industries. 

Our membership consists of 1,000 U.S. companies which are en­
gaged in all aspects of the industry, including harvesting, process­
ing, and marketing. They operate vessels in virtually every major 
U.S. fishery along each of our coastlines. We are very appreciative 
of the opportunity to testify today because any chang~ in the j~ris­
dictional framework in which fisheries are managed In the Umted 
States would drastically impact our industry. 

I will be very brief and not read my testimony, but to summa­
rize, under our reading of the bill, this basic framework of State 
and Federal jurisdiction would not be altered under H.R. 3842. We 
support this position. We do not believe there should be any funda­
mental change. 

The reasons why our fISheries have been so successful, we be­
lieve, is because the leadership of this committee in Congress in 
setting forth a cooperative Federal program under the Magnuson 
Act. That cooperative program would be maintained. . 

Having said that, I would have to say that the Magnuson Act IS 
an extremely complex piece of legislation which has been am~nd.ed 
several times. Within it are several references to the territorial 
sea. 
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We have made reference to these in our written statement and 
suggested that the committee may need to make a few technical 
changes or at least consider the impact of changing the definition 
of territorial sea insofar as it impacts the Magnuson Act. But most 
importantly, H.R. 3842 maintains the fundamental relati~nship 
which we think is so important for all the reasons stated by Mr. 
Tom Campbell from NOAA who I think stated it very well for us. 

The other aspect of the bill which is of concern to us concerns 
the ~ill's propos~d extension of the coastwise trade privileges from 
3 m!1es to 12 miles. There are a variety of vessels in our industry, 
flS¥ng vessels, fISh ten~er vessels, and fISh processing vessels 
which operate under a different set of rules with respect to how 
they are built and what their ownership requirements are. :rhese ownership an~ building requirements differ from those ap­
phcable to the CoastWise trade. The result of these differences is 
th9:t under present law, fIShery vessels may go outside of the terri­
torial sea and pick up fISh and bring it back and land it without 
having a coastwise trade license. 

If you were to extend the coastwise laws from 3 to 12 miles these 
vessels which are currently operating under fISheries li~enses 
would have to get a c?astwise license. For many vessels, they would 
not be able to do so either because the vessels have been built over­
seas or at some point in their chain of title have been owned by a 
foreign entity. 

Significant investments in our industry have been made over the 
years. We have expanded our fleets dramatically in the last 20 
years as our fIShery laws were extended and we moved further off­
shore. The extension of the coastwise trade from 3 to 12 could dis­
!"upt significantly .present operations upsetting the expectations of 
investors who bUilt or purchased vessels believing they did not 
need a coastwise trade license. 

Also, e:ctens!on. of the coastwise trade restrictions would probably 
add cost If a Significant number of vessels were unable to continue 
their operations. That, of course, would add cost to seafood consum­
ers as well as to our industry. 

Now, to try to anticipate questions, we do not know in the Insti­
tute how many of these vessels would be impacted. There are liter­
ally .thousands of ve~el~ ope~ating in our industry, the exact own­
ership pattern and bUIlding hIStory of these vessels is unknown. 

I did circulate a copy of the bill to some 100 trade associations in 
our industry and got back numerous expressions of concern. Some 
of these concerns are set forth in a letter from the American Facto­
ry Trawl.er Association which is attached to my testimony. 

So while I can say people are concerned, I am not in a position 
toda~ to quantify the !lumber of vessels or the impact, but I want 
to brmg to your attentIOn that any extension of the coastwise trade 
could significantly impact my industry. 

A fmal point. We are pleased to see that in H.R. 3842 there is no 
change to the safety requirements insofar as they would apply to 
fIShery vessels. The Congress took this issue up several years ago 
and came forward with a very comprehensive program which is 
maintained in this act and we support that. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Gutting can be found at the end 
of the hearing.] 

Mr. HUBBARD. ThBnk you Dick Gutting for your excellent testi­
mony. You did hear Tom Campbell with the National Oceanic and 
Atmospheric Administration say that he had concern with the 
effect of the joint fishing ventures and suggested a technical 
amendment to the Magnuson Act. Did you hear him say that? 

Mr. GUTrlNG. I have heard his testimony, but I did not have a 
chance to see what specific suggestion he was making so I cannot 
comment. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Would you do so and give us your expert advice on 
that suggestion? 

Mr. GUTTING. I would be pleased to. 
Mr. HUBBARD. The committee would be pleased with your getting 

back to us with your recommendations as to the suggestions by 
Tom Campbell. 

Now, our third witness on this panel, Mr. Eric Scharf, Executive 
Director, National Association of Passenger Vessel Owners. 

STATEMENT OF ERIC G. SCHARF 

Mr. ScHARF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
As you may be aware, we represent some 350 companies that op­

erate throughout the United States, that operate more than 1,000 
U.S. Coast Guard inspected vessels. These operations include 
dinner cruises, sightseeing and tour excursions, car and passenger 
ferry services, charter vessel operations, casino gaming vessels, do­
mestic overnight trips and other passenger carrying operations. 
Last year our combined membership carried more than 45 million 
people on safe, economical voyages. The operations of NAPVO 
members represent a diverse cross-section of offerings to the public. 

We appreciate the opportunity to testify today on the subject of 
extending the "territorial sea of the United States" to the 12-mile 
point. Our interest in the legislation is limited to the effect the ex­
tension has had on the foreign ships which operate in domestic 
service. 

We have no comment on other provisions of the bill that relate 
to fisheries and wildlife enforcement or ocean research and man­
agement. Given the short notice we were provided to prepare our 
testimony, we have not had an opportunity to fully analyze the 
provisions of the bill that relate to the Coast Guard enforcement 
and vessel safety or merchant marine laws. 

We would like to submit some further comments on those. 
I want to say today, our concerns that are affected by this pro­

posed legislation is to seek further limitations on foreign-flagged 
vessel operators who operate cruises from one point in American 
waters and return to the original point. NAPVO supports a variety 
of legislation that levels the playing field between foreign-flagged 
vessel operators and U.S.-flagged operators. 

Our reading of the proposed legislation indicates that the Passen­
ger Ship Transportation Act has not been referenced. We recom­
mend that the need for inclusion of this Act be researched and in­
cluded if necessary to correct the problems we are concerned about. 
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I think you are 'probably aware of the provisions of that law. We 
have had an ongoing concern that the Customs Service relying on 
Attorney's General opinions dating back to 1900 hav~ allowed a 
loophole to deyel?p that ~llows foreign-flagged vessels to leave U.S. 
ports, .travel In Inte!"nallOnal waters, and return to the original 
port WIth that not being considered a violation of law. 

In. the past, we have testified about our concern about the 
gaming ships that operate off the coastal areas ostensibly for the 
purpose of conducting casino gaming. These vessels have distinct 
advantages because of some unfair competition issues that are pre­
sented-the fact that they are not coming under U.S. jurisdiction. 

Last. year one of our members testified before this committee 
that his comp~ny on the east coast of Florida has been forced to 
close two locatIOns and layoff nearly 100 American workers since 
1989. 

More rece~tly, th!lre has. been a development in San Diego 
H~rbor that IS alarming our Industry. In anticipation of the Ameri­
ca s Cup Rac~s, a~ Australian vessel called the Golden Swan has 
begun operations In that harbor. They are taking charter groups 
out for t.hree- or four-hou! dinne~ cruises in which the vessel pro­
cee~ ~rlefly beyond the international boundary and continues its 
cruise In U.S. waters. 

This is necessary because the international waters off San Diego 
are too rough for a 149-passeng~r vessel !o operate safely. I have a 
letter that ?~e of my members In San Diego sent to me indicating 
that he anticipates a loss of at least $150,000 in business this year 
because of that vessel. 
. Our inquiries and his inquiries to the Customs Service have elic­
Ited the response that they do not see this as a violation of the law 
~hich. reserves domestic service to the U.S. vessel. We see this as 
vlO!atlng the law t.hat legislation su!!h as the extension of the terri­
to!"lai sea to 12 miles :-"ould ma~e I.t more difficult for these oper­
atl0I.'~ to .conduct bUSiness and IS In the public interest and the 
maritime Industry. 

In. ~ddition to these issues of unfair competition, we have had a 
tr~dltlonal c<?ncern abou.t the safety issues presented by the oper­
ation of forel~-flag crUise vessels, the short duration vessels, we 
are. not referrln& to the vessels that go out for several days. Our 
testimony goes Into some length about those concerns which I 
know you all have a copy of. 

We do support th~ U.S. Coast Guard's effort to regulate our in­
dustry and feel that It does a tremendous job in insuring the public 
safety. 

I w~nt to thank ,You today for the opportunity to address the 
committe,: on these Issues and I welcome the opportunity to answer 
any questions. 

[The P!"epared statement of Mr. Scharf can be found at the end of 
the hearing.] 
~r. HUBBARD. ~hank you very much, to all three of you for your 

testlmo~y regardlnl'l House Bill. 3842. Hopefully, we can also hear 
more views regarding House Bill 536 introduced by Congressman 
Bennett. 

F!rst, Pa,:,l Kelly, our friend who has been here over 30 times to 
testify, I think you find most of the Members of the committee are 
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supportive of the Chairman's bill. As much respect as we have for 
our distinguished colleague from Florida and understand his duty 
to his constituents in his area, we do have a concern about his bill 
which would expand State jurisdictions beyond the three-mile 
limit. . 

As I said in the opening statement, "because the extension to 
State boundaries to 12 miles would have serious financial conse­
quences for the Federal Government and significant implication for 
fisheries management, these issues need careful review before any 
change is considered." 

Now, Paul, you wanted to expand on the comments and the dia­
logue between Mr. Lent and Mr. Bennett? 

Mr. KELLY. Yes. I wish to point out, Mr. Chairman, that in his 
remarks on H.R. 536, Mr. Bennett said that the State of Florida is 
interested in protected flora and fauna only and that once the Fed­
eral outer continental shelf mineral leases that would be grandfa­
thered under his legislation have expired (normally after a period 
of five years), there would be no further leasing off the coast of 
Florida because of the State's perception of the priorities and uses 
of the ocean. 

Throughout the history of this committee, in its dealing with 
such laws as the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act, as amendpd, 
the Coastal Zone Management Act, and other marine laws under 
the jurisdiction of this committee, the committee has always placed 
emphasis on multiple use of ocean resources. 

The committee has always been interested in the question, how 
can we maximize the benefits to be gained from the ocean for all 
the people. It has attempted to take a balanced approach in deter­
mining how we can develop the bounty of our oceans, including 
fishery resources, minerals and oil and gas, along with the need to 
protect the marine and coastal environment and provide for recre­
ational uses of the ocean. 

Mr. Bennett's bill goes against that tradition in the committee 
and I do not believe it would be in the best interests of the develop­
ment and use of our ocean resources. 

Mr. HUBBARD. You, of course, are emphasizing to us the impor­
tance for the Federal Government to retain the responsibility for 
developing the oil and gas resources of the outer continental shelf? 

Mr. KELLY. I am. When you look at the history of the Outer Con­
tinental Shelf Lands Act and the Coastal Zone Management Act, in 
particular, it becomes clear from both legislative history and from 
cases litigated in the courts that, while due regard is given for the 
interests of the States, Federal interests must be paramount. I 
think the committee should keep that in mind as you deal with the 
pending legislation. 

Mr. HUBBARD. A little over a year ago, Congress amended and re­
authorized the Coastal Zone Management Act. As part of the reau­
thorization, we strengthened the Federal consistency provision, 
overturning the Supreme Court's 1984 decision on consistency for 
the outer continental shelf lease sales. 

How are these provisions working, Paul? 
Mr. KELLY. As you are well aware, the petroleum industry and 

the petroleum services industry fought that amendment for many 
years. We thought the matter had been resolved in the best nation-



42 

al interest by the Supreme Court ruling which held that lease sales 
the!l1selves were not subject to consistency. 

Since the CZMA amendment was enacted, the States do seem to 
be dealing with consistency in the Gulf Coast States on a fairly 
routine basis and in some of the other States as well. 

However, the most telling evidence is that exploration and devel­
opment on the outer continental shelf today is at its lowest level in 
memory. Consistency determinations of the States and the added 
cost that State controls have brought to the outer continental shelf 
exploration and development processes in the United States is a 
major contributing factor to the decline in outer continental shelf 
activity. Lower national gas prices and the perceived higher regula­
tory costs of operating on the U.S. outer continental shell com­
pared to the cost of operating on other outer continental' shelf 
areas, are both contributing to a dramatic decline in drilling activi­
ty even in the Gulf of Mexico. 
~uring the last downturn in U.S. petroleum activity in the 

pe,!od 1982 to 1986, there were some 300,000 jobs lost directly and 
indirectly as a ~esult of petroleum industry layoffs. 

The first estimates that I have seen of job losses resulting from 
the current downturn in U.S. activity would increase that number 
to a~out 700,000 jobs. We are finding that major international com­
pames that have always been major players in U.S. outer continen­
tal shelf activities are undergoing a massive reallocation of capital 
to foreign areas. 

One of the reasons they are doing this is their inability to gain 
access to frontier outer continental shelf lands and to conduct ex­
ploration .and devel.op~ent ~ctivities .. Two projects in particular 
have proVided a major incentive for thIS movement. One is the in­
a.bility of Chevro~ and Phillips and their partners to bring produc­
tion from the POint Arguello Field offshore California on stream 
more expeditiously. 

Apparently, the losses experienced in that project, in terms of 
the ~In~e v!'lue ~f money, has ~rought into question the whole eco­
nomic J.ustifiCl!tion for the proJect, thus setting a bad example for 
others In the Industry. The other project is the Manteo project off 
the coast of North Carolina where Mobil and its partners have 
been blocked by the State from drilling a highly prospective natu­
ral gas well. 

Our o.bse~at!o~ ~ a contractor dealing with these companies 
and their prIOrities IS that those two projects, which involve the 
Coastal Zone Management Act and consistency determinations to a 
great extent, have served as a strong disincentive factor to U.S. in­
dustry. 

As if to highlight this point, when I return to Houston this 
evening, I will be attending a reception for the Secretary for 
Energy from Great Britain who will participate in a seminar to­
'!'orrow at which the Government and British producers will out­
line to American industry the incentives and advantages to operat­
ing in the North Sea. 

Today, the rig count in the Gulf of Mexico is 74 down from a 
h.igh of 25~ operating rigs i~ 19~2. For the first time' in history, the 
ng count In the North Sea IS higher than the rig count in the Gulf 
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of Mexico. This will only contribute further to the rapid decline in 
domestic oil and gas production. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Thank you very much, Paul Kelly. 
Dick Gutting, you have testified that expanding State boundaries 

beyond the present three-mile 'limit can seriously affect the man­
agement of fISheries beyond three miles. Can you give me some 
specific examples of how it can interfere with the fisheries manage­
ment and research programs? 

Mr. GUTTING. The only true test would be if we did it and 
watched what happened. Another way would be to go back before 
the Magnuson Act when we did not have a cooperative Statel 
Federal program, or to look at the management of stocks of fish 
within State jurisdiction such as striped bass. 

As Tom Campbell pointed out, in instances such as this where 
you must, particularly along the east coast, gain the cooperation of 
every single State with respect to management measures, very 
often it is time consuming, frustrating, and Ultimately impossible. 

Who suffers are the fish, of course, because we do not have effec­
tive controls put in place in a timely way, and the fishermen, who 
often have to meet conflicting requirements, or in some cases, dis­
criminatory requirements when they move from State to State. 

So it is more of a hypothetical or theoretical answer to your 
question, Mr. Chairman, because fortunately in the last 15 years 
we have enjoyed the benefits of the Magnuson Act which were spe­
cifically designed to bring together the States and the Federal Gov­
ernment and the industry and concerned citizens in a management 
system that works. 

Quite frankly, we don't see a compelling reason to change that 
structure which has served us so well. 

Mr. HUBBARD. John Gissberg, the Assistant Attorney General for 
the Alaska Department of Law, will testify shortly that support of 
extending State boundaries to 12 miles for all purposes would be a 
good thing, including fisheries management. 

What reactions does your organization have to this proposal? 
Mr. GUTTING. John and I have known each other for many years. 

I would certainly agree with him that the State of Alaska, in some 
instances, is the best qualified agency to manage a fishery. The 
beauty of the Magnuson Act, Mr. Chairman, is that it allows for 
States to manage fISheries when circumstances warrant it. Under 
the Magnuson Act these decisions are made on a fishery-by-flShery 
basis. When it makes sense for a State to take over management, 
that is, in fact, what happens. 

We have seen this happen in crab fisheries. The point is that 
these decisions on who should take over and who is best qualified, 
who has made the most investment, should be made on a fishery­
by-fishery basis. What we are objecting to is not the State of 
Alaska management of a particular fIShery. What we are objecting 
to is an across-the-board transfer of jurisdiction throughout the 
country for all fISheries for no apparent good reason. 

Mr. HUBBARD. The States have an important role, of course, in 
fISheries management under the present structure of the Magnu­
son Act. Can you explain for the record, Mr. Gutting, how the 
States are now involved in fisheries management under the Mag-
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nuson Act and whether you see any need to change or expand their 
current level of involvement under this Act. 

Mr. GUTrING. Books have been written about the Magnuson Act 
and how it operates. In brief, the States participate on the councils, 
the coastal States. Typically, the State fIShery director is there and 
is a full participant in the development of management measures. 

More importantly, much of the information about what fish is 
being landed, the size of the fleet, the activities in the fIShery is 
gathered by State scientists and statisticians. 

There are innumerable contracts, grants, and other arrange­
ments by which the Federal Government and the State govern­
ment work together to find the funding to put together the science 
and statistics that are the underlying basis for the fIShery manage­
ment decisions. 

It is a full partnership across both the science and management. 
Mr. HUBBARD. Congressman Gene Taylor. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Chairman, thank you for yielding. I have a 

follow-up question for Mr. Gutting. 
Mr. Gutting, who comprises the NFl? I a.m curious when you say, 

we, the NFl, are you boat owners, boat builders, are you shore-side 
processors, offshore or possibly foreign-owned processors? Who does 
your organization represent? 

Mr. GUTTING. All of the above. We run the gamut from individ­
ual v~1 operators, fleet operators, proc~ors, secondary proces­
sors, Importers, exporters, wholesalers, retailers, restaurant chains 
and then the service organizations that supply them, the boat 
builders, the gear equipment manufacturers, the accountants law-
yers, and insurance companies. ' 

It il? amalgam of companies, 1,000 companies spread out geo­
graphIcally throughout the country. We do have within our mem­
bership many companies that have operations overseas. We have 
companies that are owned by foreign companies. It would be every­
one in the industry. 

Mr. TAYLOR. I am curious, Mr. Gutting, about your remarks 
about limiting the ability of a vessel to go offshore, purchase 
produce and bring it back on shore would be restricted by the ex­
tension of the State boundaries. 

I do know of one conflict that is occurring now in the State of 
Alaska where we have domestic onshore processors who are very 
much concerned about the fact of being hurt in their pocketbook by 
foreign-made and foreign-owned processors operating in what they 
consider to be their turf. 

Looking at my knowledge of the Gulf case, Alaska, Mississippi 
and Louisiana, quite honestly I cannot think of a single fisherma~ 
who goes elsewhere to purchase his products and bring it back. I 
can thi!,k of many who catch their product and bring it onshore for 
processIng. 

I am curious where your opinion that this would be harmful 
comes from. I can certainly understand in the case of oil revenues. 
I can certainly understand where the Admiral was coming from 
with the increased responsibilities with the Coast Guard. 

But I am curious where the NFl position is coming from. 
Mr. GUTTING. With respect to the onshore/offshore position in 

Alaska, within our membership are both the onshore and offshore 
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processers-in fact, our current president is the president of one ~f 
the major onshore processing companies-but one of Our past pr~l­
dents is president of one of the offshore factory trawler companies. 

So we have both sides. With respect to the concern, take an ex­
ample in the Gulf of Mexico. In th~ Gulf of Mexico,. there are se-:er­
al fleets of fishing vessels that go out, harvest their fISh and brIng 
it back. 

They have a fIShery license. Some of these vessels in t~e chain of 
ownership at some point may have been owned by a foreign compa­
ny. They are U.S.-built but at one point they might have been sold 
foreign and then bought back and now operate under U.S. flag as a 
U.S. fIShing vessel as they are perfectly entitled to do so. 

Now, a vessel such as this might go fIShing; perhaps it has a poor 
day. It is with another group of vessels who have fISh. They could 
transfer that fish into the hold of the vessel provided it was quali­
fied as a fISh tender vessel and bring that back, provided the trans­
fer occurred outside the territorial sea. If the transfer occurred 
within the territorial sea, within three miles, then the carriage of 
the fISh from that point to the port would be coastwise trade and 
the vessel could not operate in the coastwise trade without a coast­
wise license. 

lIdr. TAYLOR. But realistically, we have in the State of Mississippi 
anJ I believe Louisiana and Alabama, a separate license for a 
freight boat that operates in addition to being a trawler. But I 
cannot think of a single instance where the Federal Government 
ever bothered to enforce that so-called coastwise reason. 

Mr. GUTrING. I cannot comment on enforcement. I am here to 
express concern that there are companies in the Gulf who w0l!ld ~e 
interested in maintaining the opportunity to operate their, In 
effect fISh tender vessels, that is the official classification when 
those'vessels mayor may not be able to qualify for the coastwise 
trade. That is the concern. If you extend it out to 12 miles in some 
fISheries, it is no longer practical to have these kinds of transfers 
take place. 

These operators would then have to find a vessel qualified for the 
coastwise trade which mayor may not be easy for them to do. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Gutting has raised an interest­
ing question. I would like to ask the committee staffer to see what 
is the position of the Federal Government. To my knowledge they 
are not even enforcing the coastwise trade as far as one vessel 
transferring catch to another to let him bring it in as being a 
freight boat. 

I don't think this is unique to the Gulf of Mexico. I would like to 
know the position of the Government nationwide as to whether 
they have the resources or the will to enforce such a coastwise 
trade law. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Did you have any other questions? I did not hear 
the last comments you made. 

Mr. TAYLOR. As long as the staffer got the message. 
Mr. HUBBARD. The staff will cooperate. 
Thank you, Mr. Gutting. Mr. Scharf, Eric Scharf with the Na­

tional Association of Passenger Vessel Owners, what benefit do 
your members see from House Bill 3842? 
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Mr. SCHARF. Primarily to address the issue of foreign-flag ships 
operating out of U.S. ports, we see the extension of the territorial 
sea would be an opportunity to require them to go out that much 
further before it became legal for them to come right back in and 
immediately conduct cruises in the U.S. waters and either/or the 
gaming cruises would have to stay out 12 miles as opposed to 3 
miles. 

It makes it more difficult. It does not forbid them from their op­
erations but it makes it more difficult for them to undertake them. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Are there other laws you would like to see includ­
ed in this legislation? 

Mr. ScHARF. Not at this time, other than the possibility that the 
Passenger Ship Transportation Act may be effected but we have 
not been able to determine that. We have asked the committee 
staff to help us research that. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Do the amendments to the Jones Act give opportu­
nities to your members, and if so, what are they? 

Mr. ScHARF. We have not been able to determine any effects the 
extension of the Jones Act would have on our members. It is the 
Passenger Ship Transportation Act that affects our members and 
not the Jones Act. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Now that we have amended the gambling laws to 
put U.S. and foreign vessels on an equal footing, are there other 
laws we have to address to get equal footing for the U.8. passenger 
ship owners? 

Mr. ScHARF. We are not certain that legislation that has been 
put forth will resolve all the issues that reflect the gaming ship 
problems because of the ongoing issues of unfair competition. The 
legislation, as I understand it, that was recently passed and is on 
its way to being signed really only affects directly the transporta­
tion of gaming equipment. It does not get into the issue of owner­
ship of a gaming ship. 

I think there are a number of other issues outstanding there 
before we fix that problem. I think the new problem that has 
arisen is the potential that a foreign-flag ship had it is a small 
yacht for a medium-sized dinner boat could come into American 
waters and take dinner cruises out in competition to an American 
operator. 

We have said all along that requires a fix of the Passenger Ship 
Transportation Act but there has been reluctance in the past to do 
that. 

Mr. HUBBARD. Paul Kelly, Dick Gutting, do you have anything 
else you want to add? 

Excuse me, I apologize, I am not that prejudiced against Republi­
cans. My grandfather was one, life-long. 

Howard Coble, do you have questions? 
Mr. COBLE. I have been not unlike a jack-in-the-box this morning 

going from meeting to meeting so the concerns I will express may 
have already been kicked around. If so, I can study the transcript 
to get the answers to my questions. 

I want to mention three or four questions that concern me. You 
members of the panel mayor may not be able to respond. If so, 
that will be fine. I am interested in knowing if there is a need to 
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study the adequacy of existing laws to manage resources in the ex­
tended territorial sea. This has probably already been answered. 

Number two, I am concerned about the possible and probable ad­
ditional cost. This would mean primarily to NOAA, in u~at.ing its 
nautical and air nautical charts to reflect the new terntorlal sea 
and contiguous zone. 

Three, and Mr. Gutting, as you said earlier, we may not know 
the anSwer to this until after it is in place but I am concerned 
about the increased costs again primarily to NOAA of enforcing 
the fisheries laws affected by H.R. 3842 and finally I am interested 
in determining whether or not there may be existing marine safety 
laws which should, in fact, not be extended to the full breadth of 
the 12-mile territorial sea. 

If you all want to get into that potpourri, I would be glad to hear 
from you. 

Mr. GU'ITING. I hope my answer is responsive to at least some of 
your concerns. 

The Chairman in his letter of invitation asked similar questions. 
We have responded in writing in my prepared testimony. While we 
are supportive of maintaining the present jurisdictional relatio~­
ship between the Federal Government and the State government In 
the area of managing living marine resources, we have deep con­
cerns that the present program of the Federal ~ov~rnment in fish­
eries, marine mammals and endangered species IS a hodgepodge 
and not integrated into a single program. 

Some of the reasons for that are explained in my statement. This 
committee will be taking up these three laws, the Endangered Spe­
cies Act the Marine Mammal Protection Act, and the Magnuson 
Act in r~authorization hearings this year and next and we will be 
coming forward as a commercial industry with numerous sugges­
tions on how these laws can be better integrated together and we 
hope significant cost savings achieved by just plain old better man­
agement. 

Mr. KELLY. Mr. Coble, I am not a fisheries expert or an expert on 
NOAA mapping. Obviously there will be some costs involved in re­
doing NOAA's maps which. NOAA can address better t.han I.. Re­
garding the study you mentIoned, as you know, th~ pe!ldu:,g legJsl!l­
tion provides for a $100,000 study by a ~a Grant InstitutIOn of ~If­
ferent laws and regulations that may be Impacted by the extensIOn 
of the territorial sea. That study is probably a good idea. 

It may be open to some question w~et~er Federal agenc.ies 
should do that study in preference to haVIng It done on an outside 
basis so to speak. In any event, it would be advisable to examine 
all the consequences of the proclamation and what statutes are 
going to be affected. 

Everyone needs to keep in mind that the whole question of the 
territorial limits of the United States has a rich history going back 
to the Truman Declaration in 1945, involving the Submerged Lands 
Act and the battle of the States to gain control over mineral re­
sources underlying our submerged lands. 

As Congressman Laughlin pointed out, debate over submerged 
lands in the 1950's actually caused the Democratic leadership in 
the State of Texas to bolt to Eisenhower. This history should be re-
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spected and is not something that can be deaIt with in a matter of 
a few weeks. 

The study is going to take a long time. It is really up to the com-
mittee how to decide how it should be conducted. 

Mr. CoOLE. I thank the gentleman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Scharf, did you have anything to say? 
Mr. SCHARF. No, Mr. Coble. 
Mr. TAYLOR [presiding]. I have a question on the cruise ship bill 

which was passed and is now on the President's desk. We tried to 
let Americans participate and then go back to what our founding 
fathers had in mind when they passed the laws in the 1700's for 
the American-made, American-owned, American-crewed vessels. 
You raise a very interesting point. 

I think this is the first time your organization has experienced 
some intrusion into the economic turf with the Australian vessel. 
Certainly the Australians have a similar wage rate and standard of 
living. It probably cost about the same to build a large ship in Aus­
tralia as it does in the United States. Certainly your organization 
could understand the gross disadvantage you would be at if some­
one showed up with a vessel that had been made, say, in Korea 
with a crew of Sri Lankans who were working for their meals and 
their meals only. 

I am curious if you would like to go back to the cabotage laws on 
the base between the shore line and American waters for Ameri­
can-made and American-crewed vessels? 

Mr. SCHARF. I am not sure I fully understand your question. The 
current laws would provide for that. 

Mr. TAYLOR. You mentioned the "cruise-to-nowhere" people are 
escaping the intent of the cabotage laws, where they are going out 
to open waters and returning. 

Mr. SCHARF. I think it is the interpretation. We would certainly 
like to. We have tried to work with Customs to try to seek a rein­
terpretation of the law and how it is being applied. 

Customs, as I indicated, is sticking to some very, very ancient At­
torney's General opinions that permit that. We feel there are some 
changes that need to be made to the language. 

We have provided language to the committee that would do that, 
that would make it very, very clear that a foreign vessel could not 
leave U.S. waters and return from point one to point one. I think 
that is the concern. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Do you feel like the Jones bill as introduced solves 
the problem of your industry? 

Mr. SCHARF. It does not solve the problem. It only makes it more 
difficult for these operations to do what they are doing by making 
them go out 12 miles instead of 3 but it does not solve the ultimate 
problem. 

Mr. TAYLOR. But you would be willing to provide some language? 
Mr. SCHARF. Surely. 
Mr. TAYLOR. What would be the stance of the NFl if suddenly a 

Korean-owned, Sri Lankan-crewed ship turned out in the harbor 
and then shrimped all day and came back to the Port of Biloxi that 
night, how do you think the American people would feel about 
that? 
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Mr. GtrITING. In fisheries we have had for many decades the 
Nicholson Act which prohibits any foreign-flag vessel from landing 
catch in the United States no matter where it is caught. So in that 
respect, U.S. commercial fIShing operations have been protected 
from foreign competition. 

I would be dumbfounded if there were any significant interest in 
changing that law. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Gentlemen, if you have a further statement, we 
would welcome it at this time. If not, we want to thank you for ap­
pearing before the committee. 

The Chairman now calls hopefully the last panel, but we would 
welcome others. 

Mr. John Gissberg, Assistant Attorney General, Alaska Depart­
ment of Law, State of Alaska; Dr. Michael K. Orbach, Chairman, 
North Carolina Ocean Affairs Council, accompanied by Ms. Donna 
Moffitt, North Carolina OCS Office; and Mr. Jon Van Dyke, Profes­
sor of Law, University of Hawaii at Manoa. 

STATEMENTS OF JOHN GISSBERG, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENER­
AL, ALASKA DEPARTMENT OF LAW, STATE OF ALASKA; DR- MI­
CHAEL K. ORBACH, CHAIRMAN, NORTH CAROLINA OCEAN AF­
FAIRS COUNCIL, ACCOMPANIED BY MS. DONNA MOFFITT, 
NORTH CAROLINA oes OFFICE; AND JON VAN DYKE, PROFES­
SOR OF LAW, RICHARDSON SCHOOL OF LAW, UNIVERSITY OF 
HAWAII AT MANOA 

Mr. TAYLOR. For the benefit of our incoming panel, we would like 
to remind you that your statements will be included for the record, 
should you choose to abbreviate them. But then again, we are here 
at your disposal as long as you would like. 

The Chair recognizes Mr. Gissberg, Assistant Attorney General 
of the Alaska Department of Law. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN GISSBERG 

Mr. GISSOERG. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The State of Alaska appreciates the opportunity to be present at 

this hearing. In the interest of time we will summa~iz~ very quick­
ly the written comments, although my watch says It IS not even 9 
a.m. yet but I realize we are on a different schedule here. . 

We think it is a wise idea and commend the committee for 
moving forward to define and clarify the application Of domestic 
law within the territorial sea zone declared by the PreSident. One 
of the practical complications is that we don't even know what to 
call the three miles that has been left behind. Maybe we can start 
at that point. 

The State of Alaska, like many of our States, has had consider­
able experience already in managing resources beyond three miles 
seaward. The State of Texas, the State of Florida on the Gulf side 
already have authority out to nine miles. In the Great Lakes 
States the range may go as far ns 72 miles. For a variety of rea­
sons Alaska has the same kind of experience in managing re­
sour~es well beyond three miles and to the extent that the commit­
tee would take that into account, we would urge that. 
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There are good reasons for this. That is because Alaska is a re­
source producing and exporting State. The resources in the offshore 
zones are the crown jewels of that resource well of the State of 
Alaska. One of the witnesses acknowledged that the States have 
peculiar needs. That is no more true anywhere than Alaska. We 
are a noncontiguous State and we rely on the resources of our 
coastal zones. 

We have much more stringent environmental laws than other 
States and we aim to protect our resources for perpetuity, for the 
benefit of the public interest. We find that some of the peculiarities 
in Alaska's environment may involve oil and gas development in 
ice conditions. That is simply not addressed anywhere else. We find 
there are many instances where pollution from passenger vessels 
and other kinds of vessels occurs beyond three miles. We have 
stringent laws that don't apply to them because of the present 
three-mile limit. 

We had hoped that some application of State laws might apply 
beyond three miles in these cases. 

Mr. Chairman, a final point is that whenever there has been a 
territorial sea in the United States law, the States have owned or 
managed the lands or resources within the territorial sea. 

We have the experience to do it and I think in many cases it 
would be appropriate to allow the States to continue to exercise 
some of those responsibilities. 

Thank you. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Mr. Gissberg. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gissberg can be found at the end 

of the hearing.] 

STATEMENT OF DR. MICHAEL K. ORBACH, CHAIRMAN, NORTH 
CAROLINA OCEAN AFFAIRS COUNCIL; ACCOMPANIED BY 
DONNA MOFFITT 

Mr. TAYLOR. The Chair now recognizes Dr. Michael Orbach, 
Chairman of the North Carolina Ocean Affairs Council. 

Dr. ORBACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The NC Ocean Affairs Council is the major advisory body to the 

governor and to some extent the legislature of the State. I am also 
an anthropologist at East Carolina University. Sometimes that 
needs explanation, why an anthropologist is involved in this. Like 
any other resource, this is a question of the management of people 
so that is a social science question as well as the biologic question. 

I would like to recognize Donna Moffitt who is director of the 
North Carolina oes Office. 

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on H.R. 3842. North 
Carolina supports this legislation. We believe it is necessary to 
fully implement Presidential Proclamation 5928, and to reduce con­
fusion in many Federal laws about that term "territorial sea." 

We have a written statement which I will summarize. Chairman 
Jones asked that we address three questions. First, are there laws 
that should be limited in scope to three miles included in H.R. 
3842? In our opinion there are none but we would defer to your 
legal staff for technical details. 
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Second, are there laws included that should be? We feel it is not 
appropriate to amend the Submerged Lands Act at this time. I will 
go into that more in a minute. 

Third, what is the appropriate role of the coastal States in man­
aging the resources of the territorial" sea? This is the most interest­
ing question for us. It is one in which we have been involved since 
the earlr 1980's when we issued a report on "North Carolina and 
the Sea' and our policies. We have been a strong supporter of what 
we call shared governance of partnership not only in the 3 miles 
but also the 200-mile EEZ as well. 

The use of ocean resources will have a principal impact on the 
adjacent State. Whether it occurs 3, 12, or 50 miles off the coastal 
State, it is the coastal States that bear the brunt of the activity 
while in many cases someone else gets the major benefits as in the 
case of offshore oil. 

As the gentleman from Alaska said, we have many stresses on 
our marine environment. Though all of those issues are important, 
and the resources we depend on are importan~fforts to develop 
coordinated State/Federal policies have not always been as fruitful 
as we might have liked. There are conflicting mandates and those 
goals and mandates need to be clearly defined. 

Also we need more information. In North Carolina we are devel­
oping our geographical information systems in the 200-mile wne. 
We will also be developing our ocean affairs council over the next 
two years and the management plan for ocean resources which we 
hope will go even further than the studies by Hawaii and Oregon 
in that vein. 

This will be done by the council in accordance with section 309 of 
the CZMA reauthorization. We look forward to working with your 
committee on that task. 

Let me turn back to extending the territorial sea and the Sub­
merged Lands Act. We have certain fears about that. The progress 
toward outer continental shelf revenue sharing that has finally de­
veloped among the coastal States and the Federal Government and 
industry might be somehow jeopardized by this potential change. 

You have heard the figures earlier about the percentages of 
outer continental shelf oil and gas in that area and the large 
amount of potential revenues that could be lost in the transfer to 
coastal States. That is controversial. North Carolina has been re­
viewing the various legislative proposals. We would like to see leg­
islation that reflects the broadest possible relationship between the 
States and the Federal Government. 

Representative Tauzin's bill, H.R. 4068, takes some fine steps 
toward that. To properly own and manage out to 12 miles, we the 
States would have to have an adequate scientific, administrative, 
and enforcement organization. Administrative, scientific resources, 
all of these things would require for most coastal States, North 
Carolina included, resources far in excess of those presently avail­
able to us. 

Most States don't have nearshore oil and gas resources that they 
can depend on to generate the revenues to help them do this. In 
the case of some resources, it may be most appropriate for the 
coastal State to manage them completely and in other cases the 
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Federal Government completely and in some others shared re­
sources. 

The situation is uneven among the coastal States. So instead of a 
single system 12-mile territorial sea extension, we would suggest a 
regime similar to what many others have commented on today, 
that recognizes the innate abilities of each coastal State. The new 
Clean Air Act outer continental shelf provisions which also have 
been mentioned earlier we think are an example of such a regime. 

That is a creative partnership in some of the resource manage­
ment areas. We are approaching the time in North Carolina where 
we would like to see some extended responsibility for fisheries. We 
have strong commercial and recreational fisheries in our State. 
They are highly valuable. We depend on them and protection of 
those resources is a priority for us. But it would be very difficult 
for us to consider that without some more resources to work with 
to help us in that endeavor. 

Finally, we support the resource management study as outlined 
in the bill. This is a very important beginning with the shared gov­
ernance exercise. There is a lot that needs to be known, in particu­
lar, the different opinions in the States need to be known and 
made specific for your committee's consideration and the rest of 
the Congress. 

We encourage that the study encompass the general issue of rev­
enue sharing as well and that the coastal States themselves be in­
volved in the conduct and analysis in that study. We think that is 
very important. 

In closing I want to emphasize that North Carolina is in strong 
support of H.R. 3842. We look forward to working with you on the 
shared jurisdiction and management of all these resources and we 
will be happy to answer questions. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Thank you, Dr. Orbach. 
[The prepared statement of Dr. Orbach can be found at the end 

of the hearing.) 

STATEMENT OF PROFESSOR JON VAN DYKE 

Mr. TAYLOR. Our next witness is Mr. Jon Van Dyke of the Rich­
ardson School of Law at the University of Hawaii. I understand 
Mr. Van Dyke flew up from Hawaii for this hearing. For that we 
are very grateful. We apologize that because of the timing of this 
hearing, that several Members had to be in different places. But we 
do want you to know the real decisionmakers are here, I am talk­
ing about the staff, not myself. 

Every bit of your testimony will be included for the record. 
Mr. VAN DYKE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
It is a great honor to come here from Honolulu to meet with the 

committee and staff and work on this important project. I want to 
thank the University of Hawaii Sea Grant College Program for as­
sisting with the expenses to enable me to come. 

The Chairman's letter inviting me to come posed six difficult 
questions about the bills before the committee. I have submitted an 
86-page paper in response which I assume you do not want me to 
read here today. But I would like to comment on several of the 
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questiOns in a little detail because of the interesting and difficult 
legal issues they raise. 

As you know, we are brought to this inquiry because of President 
Reagan's December 1988 proclamation in which he expanded the 
U.S. territorial sea, but added in an awkward and unusual "provi­
so" that no Federal or State law or any jurisdiction, rights, legal 
interests, or obligations are to be affected by this proclamation. 

This language creates what can only be described as a jurisdic­
tional void in this 3- to 12-mile area, where one does not know 
what laws apply in many respects. It also raises interesting and 
challenging questions about whether or not the President had the 
authority to do what he purported to do. 

In our paper, we go into some detail on the question of whether 
the President can unilaterally expand U.S. territory. The Constitu­
tion itself does not say how additional territory is to be acquired by 
the United States. But we do have 200 years of history. In every 
significant instance, Congress has joined with the President in the 
decision to acquire additional territory. 

There is no precedent for the President to act unilaterally. There 
are a couple of tiny islands, like Wake, which the President pur­
ported to acquire title to unilaterally, but even with regard to 
Wake, Congress participated through the acquisition of Hawaii. 
And in any event with regard to Wake the assertion of U.S. juris­
diction is under challenge by the Republic of the Marshall Islands. 

The President has argued that he has inherent constitutional 
power to acquire territory, but there is no part of the President's 
executive authority that serves as a solid basis for this. Because of 
this ambiguity, I would urge Congress to participate in the process 
of expanding the U.S. territorial sea by asserting sovereignty over 
this 12-nautical mile zone. 

The current bill, H.R. 3842, is a proper vehicle to assert this ju­
risdiction. The Omnibus Crime Bill under consideration last year 
would have been another appropriate vehicle. In taking action on 
this subject, it should be clear that Congress is asserting its own 
prerogative and is not simply acquiescing to the President. 

With regard to the phrasing in H.R. 3842, I do have a suggestion. 
In many of the proposed amendments to existing bills, the territori­
al sea is defined with reference to the President's December 1988 
proclamation. That is a very awkward way to take action, because 
it appears to acknowledge the President's authority. In mr judg­
ment, Congress itself should define what the new territoria sea is 
to be and then use its own definition with regard to all the bills 
that are to be amended. 

What Is This Zone? It is very interesting to try to contemplate 
what exactly this 3- to 12-mile zone is. We have very few examples 
of Federal land or Federal territory that are not connected with a 
State. We have five territories and Commonwealths, which are in 
somewhat of a unique category-American Samoa, Guam, the 
Northern Mariana Islands, Puerto Rico, and the U.S. Virgin Is­
lands. Every other part of the United States is connected with a 
State with only some very minor exceptions, Johnston Atoll, Pal­
myra Island, Midway, Wake, and a few other uninhabited islands 
in the Pacific. 
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Is it possible for ~he United ~tates to have territ~ry-here we are 
talking about terrItory the Size of Texas-that IS not connected 
with any State whatsoever? Logically the adjacent States should 
have some connection with this large area, at least in a residual 
sense. 

There are several different ways of thinking of this. One analogy 
is to have Federal lands within States-Federal bases and national 
parks. The Federal Government has almost exclusive control over 
these areas but they are still part of the State. Then we have lands 
that are concurrently managed by the State and Federal Govern­
ment together. Then, of course, we have many areas that are exclu­
sively under State control. 

In my judgment, the idea that these :1- to 12-mile areas could 
remain unconnected with the adjacent States forever would be odd, 
would be inconsistent with the way we organize our Government. I 
do not mean to be impertinent, but I was surprised that the State 
Department was representing the Federal Government at this 
hearing today because th.eir pre~ence i~fers that we are deal!ng 
with matters connected With foreign policy. In fact, we are dealing 
with property that. is part of the. United Sta~s, so we should be 
hearing from agencies that deal With U.S. terrItory rather than the 
agency that deals with U.S. foreign affairs. 

The other thing that is important about the December I!lB~ Proc­
lamation is that it changes the Federal/State equatIon. Previously, 
the reason that the States had jurisdiction only over the first three 
miles offshore was in large part because of the important foreign 
policy implications for everything beyond three miles. 

Now those foreign policy implications are almost nonexistent. If 
the President's proclamation is valid, the United States now owns 
the territory out to 12 miles. Therefore, we can reopen all the Fed­
eral/State questions, and in my judgment we should. 

The second set of questions that the Chairman asked were what 
pieces of legislation were not included in the H.ouse Bill :1842. I 
have summarized in the cover sheet some of the bills that we found 
in our research that are not covered in this bill. These include the 
National Transportation and Safety Board Act, the Vessels in 
United States Territorial Waters Act, the Foreign Sovereign Immu­
nity Act the Travel Control of Citizens and Aliens During War and 
Nationai Emergency Act, the Tariff Act of 1!l30, and the Outer 
Continental Shelf Lands Act. 

Each of these acts is now ambiguous when they refer to the terri­
tory of the l.!nited States, as to whet~er or not th,e ~ to .12-,\"i.le 
area is to be mcluded. If you take PreSident Reagan s provIso ht­
erally then none of these acts chan!:,e, and the territory of the 
United States only goes out to three mIles for the purposes of these 
statutes. That produces a silly result. In my judgment, they all 
should be modified to extend their reach to 12 miles, as have the 
acts that are listed in H.R. 3842. 

The final question that the Chair posed has to do with the appro­
priate role of the coastal States in managing the resources of the 
territorial sea as defined in the proclamation. 

At the present time, we have what can only be described as a 
mish-mash of policy on the offshore areas. We do n~t ~!Ive coherent 
policy. It is very hard to find out who has responsibility for what, 
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producing inefficiency. If we turn back to the values of federalism 
that guide our Nation, I think we have to conclude that the States 
should playa greater role in the management of the offshore re­
sources than they presently do. 

As Professor Michael Orbach stated, the States bear the burden 
of offshore developments. They must supply sites, processing 
plants, laborers, infrastructure, and so on for any offshore activity. 
The coastal States should therefore receive greater benefits than 
they now do. The people in the coastal States have greater inter­
ests in these matters and will pay greater attention to ensure that 
the environment is protected properly. 

It is also worth re-enforcing the position of the five U.S. island 
territories and commonwealths. Special laws and obligations both 
domestically and internationally govern the relationship between 
the United States and these five island communities, which require 
us to look at their situations separately and develop a different 
equation as to how they should share in their offshore resources. 

We need a new management approach. It may involve grouping 
States together in regional management organizations. We have a 
number of analogies of joint Federal/State arrangements. In 
Hawaii, we have had a joint Federal/State task force on hard min­
eral development. If we are going to focus more on hard mineral 
development, we will need comprehensive planning. We will need 
to focus more on revenue sharing. 

We should see the resource·sharing and revenue·sharing issues 
as distinct questions. We could recognize that this 12-mile area is 
part of the adjacent State and yet the Federal Government could 
retain a trust responsibility for this area and perhaps the noncoas­
tal States should have the opportunity to share in the offshore re­
sources os well. 

These are serious questions that require further study. I am 
working with other academic colleagues in a group we call the 
"Ocean Governance Study Group" which has been established to 
focus in on these questions with the assistance of our Sea Grant 
College Programs. I was of course glad to see that section 8 of H.R. 
3842 contains a proposal to fund further study of these questions 
and I would certainly support that. 

I am not sure that 8100,000 is adequate in light of the complexity 
of these issues but certainly it would be a start in allowing re­
searchers to address some of the very complicated questions that 
need to be answered to ensure proper management of the U.S. off­
shore areas. 

Thank you very much. I will be happy to answer any questions. 
Mr. TAYLon. Thank you, Mr. Van Dyke. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Van Dyke can be found at the 

end of the hearing.) 
Mr. TAYWR. My first question is for Mr. Gissberg. Mr. Gissberg, 

Alaska proposes to assume responsibility for managing all the off~ 
shore area between the shoreline and 12 miles as the States own 
the submerged land between the shore and three miles. 

Why do you think the States can do a better job of managing this 
area than the Federal Government is presently doing? 

Mr. GISSB£RG. I think for the State of Alaska that is true. We 
can do a better job. We have much stricter environmental control 
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laws than the Federal Government does. We have a much greater 
interest in what is going on in those offshore waters .. As an ~xa~· 
pie my testimony shows that from zero to three miles, which IS 
pr~sently controlled by the submerged lands of the State of Alaska 
we have a rather active oil and gas development program. . 

However beyond three miles there is no production now taking 
place. I exPect that there are some resources out there that .prob­
ably some people from the private sector might have m~ntlon«:d 
that would be worthy of utilization. I think that our experience In 
fisheries, in oil and gas, coastal zone management compared to 
what the Federal Government has been able to do shows we can do 
an adequate job. . 

I think with the right resources the Federal G,!vern~ent mlg~t 
be able to do an appropriate job but, !"5 .Mr. Gutting said, t~ere IS 
such a hodgepodge of Federal laws It IS extremely confusing to 
have a coordinated program in those waters. 

The State could coordinate those programs much better and 
should go out to 12 miles. 

Mr. TAYWR. Do you think that more or less oil and gas would be 
produced on the outer continental shelf if Alaska and other States 
were asked to extend their boundaries to 12 miles? 

Mr. GISSBERG. In Alaska's case, there would be more in some 
areas. I am not too sure about the North Slope area and ~he Beau· 
fort Sea because we are extremely concerned about the distant !lff­
shore development which is done in thick ice conditions, very dlffi-
~t . 

In some areas I think there would be a very active program. The 
Federal Government has a moratorium on development for most 
States. I suspect to the extent that that would be relieved that we 
would also expect more development in other coastal States. 

Mr. TAYWR. Mr. Gissberg, you are probably one of two wrong 
people, the others would be from Hawaii, to ~k this qu!'stion of, 
since you have no contiguous States; but we Will ask you In theory 
if Alaska and other States take over fisheries ~an.agement out .to 
12 miles how can Congress insure that the fishing Interest of adJa­
cent States are protected since so many of the fish populations tend 
to travel along coastlines? 

Mr. GISSBERG. It is probably a good question for Alaska, because 
even though the fish may not travel between adjacent States, the 
fishermen certainly do, and the fairness to the out-of-State fisher­
men has been of concern in this committee and other forums. 

In Alaska's case, I am only aware of one i~stance whe~e there 
has been any unfairness charged on the basiS of Alaska s State 
laws as they apply to nonresident fIShermen. That happens to be a 
case from Alaska's Superior Court that I am handling. 

In that case a nonresident, a Bristol Bay fisherman, said the 
$750 fee was violative of the Constitution. State fIShermen are only 
charged $250. 

Even though each of the boats that goes there lands more than 
$100,000 of product in the short season, I guess the $750 fee seemed 
high to the fIShermen. 

The court said that if the State's contribution to the manage­
ment and fishery program was more than what the license fees 
would be attributed to, then the differential can be charged to non-
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resident fishermen so that they can pay their fair share to compen­
sate the State for their subsidy. That is all the State is doing in 
that case. 

I am not aware of any instance in which there has been unfair 
actions. . 

I think that the U.S. Constitution, and in Alaska's case, we have 
a unique constitution which has a special article for conservation 
of natural resources. I think everyone is adequately protected. 

Mr. TAYLOR. What was the name of that decision? 
Mr. GISSBERG. It is called, "Carlson versus the State of Alaska." 

It went up to the State Supreme Court in 1990. 
The citation is 798 P.2nd 1269 (Alaska 1990). 
We just had oral argument in the Superior Court on a remand. 
Mr. TAYWR. Did you say it has gone on remand to the United 

States Supreme Court? 
Mr. GISSBERG. No, to the State Supreme Court. It sent it back for 

more information on the amount of the license fee. 
The reason is that resident fishermen pay $250. The State in ad­

dition, pumps in about $20 million for fisheries. 
The residents pay $250. Nonresidents pay about $200,000. 
That difference balances out what the contribution from each 

fisherman is. 
Mr. TAYWR. That is not unique to Alaska. Mississippians and 

Louisianians are almost at gunpoint over a very similar situation. 
That is why I was curious about the decision. 

Mr. Van Dyke, I am curious if you are familiar with any other 
Supreme Court rulings along the lines of the vast disparity in fees 
between one State and another, whether Dr not the Supreme Court 
has ~ver ruled on those fishing licenses between residents and non­
residents. 

Mr. VAN DYKE. The Supreme Court has held that with regard to 
commercial activities, a State cannot charge nonresidents more 
than residents unless the State can justify the differential in terms 
of services it is providing to the nonresidents. With regard to a rec­
reational activity, on the other hand, a State can charge nonresi­
dents more. 

In the Alaskan situation just discussed, Alaska should win be­
cause the disparity is certainly justified by the kind of energy and 
resources the State of Alaska has invested. 

If I could just comment on your question-­
Mr. TAYWR. Surely. 
Mr. V AN DYKE. In our paper we acknowledge the problem that 

may occur with States being competitive with each other and not 
being open to their neighbors. Our suggestion is to have regional 
councils to bring together State officials so these problems can be 
worked out cooperatively. The Gulf Coast States, for instance, 
should be working together, and the Atlantic Coast States should 
be working together on the cooperative problems shared by this 
region. 

There should be mutual advantages to cooperate so no State 
would turn against its neighbors. 

.Mr. TAYWR. I will open this up to the committee, because Mr. 
GI~~rg ~aised an interesting question: Could this not complicate 
eXisting disputes between States because of the resident and non-
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resident license fees, like where there are contiguous States like 
Louisiana, Alabama, Florida? 

Mr. VAN DYKE. In my judgment, because of the Supreme Court's 
rulings on the privileges and immunity clause, a State would not 
be permitted to charge draconian fees to nonresidents. A State can 
charge greater fees only if it can justify them in relation to services 
it is actually providing. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Dr. Orbach, you suggested that North Carolina is in­
terested in a partnership arrangement with the Federal Govern­
ment to manage our offshore resources. One important tool the 
States can use in protecting the resources is the authority of the 
Coastal Zone Management Act. 

These provisions were strengthened in the 1990 amendments to 
the CZMA. 

Don't these new requirements provide that all offshore activities 
that affect the State's coastal zone are consistent with the State's 
coastal zone management program? 

Dr. ORBACH. They are certainly an improvement. They have 
helped us, in many cases, to work closely with the Federal Govern­
ment. On the other hand, it is our feeling that they certainly don't 
go as far as we would like to see in terms of a true share of govern­
ment arrangements for two reasons: 

One, it is a situation where the Federal Government takes the 
initiative and the State is asked to judge its consistency or noncon­
sistency somewhere down the program. 

Second, the decision lies with the Federal Government in finding 
something valid or invalid for consistent activities. So we certainly 
applaud those amendments and we feel they have helped. We 
think they are a good idea. 

They go in the right direction. We would like to see some further 
creative arrangements considered. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Unlike Alaska, North Carolina has decided the po­
tential cost to the States from extending its seaward boundaries to 
12 miles outweigh the benefits. Can you explain why you have 
reached this conclusion? 

Dr. ORBACH. One of the major factors involved there is the 
amount of resources that would be available to implement any au­
thority and responsibility that the State would be undertaking. As 
I mentioned in my testimony, there is a big difference between the 
States with offshore oil revenues and the States without. 

Alaska, as Mr. Gissberg pointed out, has been able to take advan­
tage of some of those resources along with the Federal Govern­
ment. The Native Claims Settlement claims in Alaska was paid by 
revenues from the offshore resources. 

Most States don't have that revenue, North Carolina in particu­
lar. We are concerned with better management of the marine re­
sources off our coast, but you have to have the tools to do it. 

We are concerned that it may not be effective to give States 
more responsibility and authority without giving them more re­
sources to do things creatively. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Dr. Orbach, I also corne from a coastal State that 
hopefully would benefit from this act if oil and natural gas were 
found offshore in that 12-mile radius. If it were the will of the 
people, as expressed through Congress, to give you the additional 
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territory but not the mineral rights, would the costs then outweigh 
the benefits, if you were not given the additional revenues from the 
minerals or gas found in that space? 

Dr. ORBACH. For North Carolina, of course, it would make no dif­
ference because we don't have recognized resources in that zone. 
My presumption, and I don't mean to speak for other coastal 
States, is that they may have somewhat lessened interest if they 
were not to get that additional revenue source because they would 
then be in the same position that we are. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Gissberg. 
Mr. GISSDERG. I could not give you a balance of the figures but 

the State of Alaska would have a keen interest in the responsibility 
out to 12 miles. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Even without the oil revenues? 
Mr. GISSDERG. Yes. 
Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Van Dyke. 
Mr. V AN DYKE. I cannot speak officially for the State of Hawaii, 

but this question has corne up many times in discussions in our 
State. My strong impression is that the State officials of Hawaii 
want to exercise control out to 12 miles as soon as possible and in 
as many different ways as possible. They feel that it is simply 
proper for the State to exercise such control and that the State can 
manage the resources better, even though there is an understand­
ing that the resource costs will be high. The people of Hawaii are, I 
think, prepared to take on these additional costs. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Mr. Van Dyke, the Justice Department is apparent­
ly raising questions about Congress' authority to extend the contig­
uous zone. As a legal expert, do you have any problem with Con­
gress passing this type of law and the President signing it? Would 
this not cure any constitutional defect? 

Mr. VAN DYKE. Does this question focus on the contiguous zone? 
Mr. TAYLOR. Yes. 
Mr. VAN DYKE. In my judgment, the Congress has the authority 

to extend the contiguous zone. It is a natural and appropriate exer­
cise of congressional power to permit greater enforcement of exist­
ing U.S. laws. 

The current 12-mile contiguous zone was established by treaty, 
which the Congress participated in through Senate ratification. Be­
cause of the passage of time and the development of customary 
international law, that 1958 treaty is now viewed as being out­
moded. Customary international law now permits a nation to 
extend its contiguous zone to 24 nautical miles and it would be ap­
propriate for Congress, in my view, to take this action. 

Mr. TAYLOR. In my St !~e of Mississippi, the greatest resources 
would be seafood and forestry industries. When I look at forestry, I 
see a very active U.S. Forestry Service working with a State For­
estry Service. When I look offshore and in particular the potential 
for the oyster industries in Mississippi, which was once an oyster 
industry, I don't see much help in that line because of the coastal 
and iniand fights that have gone on for a number of years, I don't 
see much help corning out of the State capitol either. 

I am curious for your opinion looking at each of your home 
States, if the activity of giving the States from the shoreline the 12 
miles would prevent any possible help down the road from the Fed-
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eral Government on a national oyster program. We know we can 
improve on nature if we just put some efforts into it. 

Dr. ORBACH. The reason we have focused on the language be­
tween the extension of territory and the revenue-sharing exercises 
is that in order to develop all the offshore resources, and North 
Carolina has offshore shellfish beds, not as extensive as some in 
the Gulf, but extensive as well. We have an aquaculture policy to 
promote it. 

We are interested in seeing enhancement of resources. As you 
point out, with the present Federal and fIScal constraints it is diffi­
cult to support initiatives in these areas. I would think that the 
simple extension of territory with respect to the question you just 
raised really by itself would not make that much difference. 

It is the larger context of the sharing of governance and sharing 
of benefits that would make the kinds of things that you are rais­
ing possible. 

Mr. GISSBERG. Mr. Chairman, in response to that question, we 
have a great deal of regard for our Federal counterparts, but 
saying that, once we get out of the substance of managing these re­
sources, the jurisdictional issues consume so much of the time that 
would otherwise be well-spent working together, that my answer is 
that it would be much better for the State to have authority out to 
the full extent of 12 miles simply to avoid the jurisdictional ques­
tions that overwhelm the issues that should be being addressed by 
both of the parties. 

Mr. TAYWR. Mr. Van Dyke. 
Mr. VAN DYKE. Yes, as I said earlier, I think one should separate 

the question of sovereignty, on the one hand, from those questions 
dealing with resource allocation, on the other hand. I do not think 
it is logical for the United States to have offshore territory that is 
part of the United States but not part of the adjacent State. 

As a matter of logic and history, the full territorial sea should be 
part of the adjacent coastal State. But how we deal with the re­
sources there is a much more complicated question: 

In general, there should be a partnership between the Federal 
G'lvernment and the adjacent States. The Federal Government 
sh"uld be, to use your example, assisting with the oyster industry, 
just as it should be assisting with a lot of other industries to help 
OUr people prosper, without regard to who has sovereignty or juris­
diction over the waters. 

Mr. TAYLOR. My last question would be to Mr. Van Dyke. If you 
recall the testimony of the gentleman from the NFl with regard to 
if a fisherman chooses to bring the catch of another fisherman 
back home and the laws change to extend the territorial limit of 
each State out to 12 miles, I don't see that as a big problem. I have 
not seen it to be a problem in the past. 

Do you foresee the legal entanglements that he saw in that area 
as far as bringing these vessels under the coast trade or something 
that will be handled by the Congress? 

Mr. VAN DYKE. Was he talking about the foreign fIShing? 
Mr. TAYLOR. First he said foreign, and then he said domestic 

catch within that area between 3 to 12 miles. 
Mr. VAN DYKE. Many States will want to promote joint venture 

relationships with foreign fIShing interests and should have the 
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freedom and flexibility to do so. The legal issues are not ones of 
great complexity. We deal with these now in the three-nautical­
mile territorial sea. 

If we extend jurisdiction out to 12 nautical miles, the legal issues 
do not become any more complicated. 

Mr. TAYLOR. Do you gentlemen have any additional statements? 
Mr. Gissberg. 
Mr. GISSBERG. No. Thank you for the opportunity. 
We will submit a copy of the Carlson decision for your reviews. 
[The information can be found at the end of the hearing.] 
Mr. TAYLOR. For the record, I have questions from Mr. Bateman, 

Mr. Coble. 
If you gentlemen have any additional statements or questions, I 

am sure that the committee would be more than happy to address 
that? 

[Additional questions and answers can be found at the end of the 
hearing.] 

Mr. TAYLOR. On behalf of the committee, I would like to thank 
you for the great distances you have traveled for your efforts today. 

Dr. ORBACH. Thank you. 
Mr. TAYLOR. The hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 1:40 p.m., the committee adjourned, subject to 

the call of the Chair; and the following was submitted for the 
record:] 
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Convention'. ~rit1me proviaione to be reflective of customary 
int.rnational law. 

Similarly. the international community now recognize. a 
24 · ~le cODtiguou. zone. In the contiguous zone ... ceaatal 
nation haa the right to protect itaelf ag.inat infriQg~nt of 
ita cuatama. fiecal. ~gr.tion. or •• nitary (he.lthl 
regulatioaa c~tted wiehin ita territory or territorial ••• • 

Pre.ldeneial AuthOrity ~ Contiguou. ~ 

Befor. the Procla=ation w.a i.aued. the Ju.tic. Department 
examined the queation of the Pr •• id.nt·. individual authority to 
extend the t.rritorial •• a of the United State.. The que.tion 
.r~a becau.. in medera int.rnational l.v the territori.l eea is 
the virtual equival.nt of l.nd t.rritory. Thi. waa not the caee 
when then s.cr.tary of State Thomaa Jefferaon in 179) fir.t 
establiahed • d.teaae perimeter ot three mil.. for the United 
St.te. during Buropaan maritime ho.tilitie. off our Atlantic 
coast. Prca 1793 to 1988, the United State. had a 3-mile 
territorial .... 

The JU8tice Depare.ent concluded that the Pre.ident did have 
the authority to extend the .overeignty o f the United state.1 
over the la- mile territori.l •••• althOugh the matt.r va. nat 
without acme doubt. In the pa.t, major acquieitiona of new 
United State. territory have been done with the participation and 
approval ot the CODgr.... Por example. under the tre.ty ·~king 
paver, the United Bt.te. haa acquired the Louisiana Purchas., the 
Gadsd.n Purcha.e. the Oregon Territory, californi., Ala.ka, the 
P.nama CAnal ZODe, and the Virgin Ialand.l in each c.... the 
applicable treaty v •• aubmitted to the Senate for ratification. 
Acting purauant to it. power to a~t nev state. into the Union. 
the Congree. pa •• ed l.gi.lation acquiring T.xa •• nd Hawaii and 

1 The key diff.rence between an a •• ertion at 8over.ignty and an 
•••• rtion ot juri.diction. according to the JU8tice Department, 
i. that an •••• rtion ot .overeignty mean. that the territorial 
.ea would be coneidered • part at the territory of the United 
St.te •• - •• much 8 part ••• piece of land. 



64 

oJ 0 

r.~kif":3 thc::: StoltOO. To rc:ove all doubt ot tho 10;oll ch~r.lcter 
of the terr!tor1~1 Oe4, ar.d to ADDert it.tI proro;atlves regardir.l 
ox:enoicco of r..1t1e~~1 oovereignty. Cc:-:~reD. c~uld act to excecj 
the ooverolgncy ot tho U~lto~ Statos Over the torrit.orial oea. 

The P'reoide:lt also ccr.sidered cxce:-:dir.; thc ccnci'laouo ;cr.e 
of the U~ited Statce frC::'! 1~ to 24 r.autical ~ileD, in accord,)r.=e 
\lith curre~t interr~cic~al la~. 'he President did r.~t extcr.~ che 
c:::ltig~c~s ::;r.e, however, because to do 00 \lc~ld be ir.::cr.oiste~t 
with curre~t Unit.o~ Stat co treaty c~li9aticno ur-jer the 19~9 
Gcr.e .. ·a Ccnve~tic!l C!l the 'erritorial Sea and the CC!lcig:Jc:Jo : ~ :::e . 
which l10itO tt:c breadth ot the cc~tigacus ;c~e to 1~ ::Iileo. 
I:::\lover, the LOS CC:1VeOtion rcc:::;ni:es a 2~·r:lile ccntig:Jcuo ;c::e, 
ar.d II r.aticr.s have oinCe de~lare~ a ~~ · r:lllc C~~tiguous :O::e . 

EP'YECl' OP TIm PR~TION ON P'EDERAL AND STA'(B LAW 

TI:c Proclar.-..l.tirm itoelf prc .... idc!J ch.lt r:othin., in the 
Procl~~tic~ cxte!:ds or otherwise alteIo exi!lclr.J Cederal or 
stato la\l. 'he Preoident'o intent watl to cxte!:~ che territorial 
DC') tor ir.tcrr.atic;:,)l ar.d r..ltic~al oec:Jrity ~urpooe8 with:::Jt 
char.;)ir.l or exce::dlr.3 .!lcy tlto.te or Federal .DaChorlty. It io 
axic::"~tic [.h.lt the President. blO 1:0 aut.h:.Jrity to char.3c or alter 
Ce~etal law; [.0 char.3e federal la\l rc~ireo Ccr.~reooic~al .1Ct~C:l 

ihe Just.icc Ccp.lrtr.c::t W30 initi.l11y cor.cerr.ed thac the 
Procl<l:l'..3tic:l r.tight ir.ad"'erte!ltly exter:.d the ocaward b~'.Jr:.dary . .,! 
the ICateS' c~asca1 :cneo ur.;:!;er the ( catlcal :cr.e t-'.l:""..l;c:::ent !.et. 
at 1972 (('z,'iA.). Ur.-:!cr the cric;ir..ll (,::.!A , ete OC.lCCS' c C30tal 
:o::e bCUr.~4ry extended seawatd to tr.e ·cutor li~ic of the Unlce~ 
Stat eo territorial sea-. Ar'1".!ilbly, tbi!l c =ald h.l .... e r..c.lnt 1~ 
aileD lIc~or tt.e Proela:-.at.iO!l. iho ("casta 1 :::co I\.:.:t 
Rea:Jth::ri::.lti(:!l A.':lC!n±::.ento ct ll)90 re::mlvej thiD r..ltt.er t:y 
I1nltlr.g the seaward extect of the ccaotal :cce to the sC.l\lard 
limit o( the stateD' b<Y~::~arleo ur.~~r the ~~b:::~t~c~ Lolr.do >I.e: 
I~["\). -'he SLA provides the r...ljcr dividir."] lir.e between Ot.1C. .... 
ar:.d fer!eral roep~::.olb11ity for ()![ot.;)re reo::an:e r.olr.a,)e:::eC':C, .1n:t 
i~ u~char.;ed by the Prccl~~.lti cn. 

NUCOBSSIT't FOR DO~WC LCGI~l..'\.to:1 

In additic!l to tho ori!]i!":.ll ~~~, chere arc r.~re chan 7~ 
Cederal oe~tut08 whIch U80 the te~ "tcrrltarial oe~· or rela~e~ 
te~~ (e . g . , -naVigable wacers of the ~nited ~t.1t.eo,· 
·t.er!'itori4l watera-' which depcr.::i Co r their c:'.eolnir.') C!l the 
tecritc rlal Dca liDito of the t;nitcd !it.ilt.eD. Tl":eoe lalJo ".m t!":\: 
ga..'::lIt (rO!:l fishorle~ to Coast G:J3td t o r..crchant. ::'"~rir.e to 
o:ear.=3rap~y iODues, ilr.d 4100 ir.~ludc r.~r.y lawo toyc~j tt.e 
juri!ldlCtiO:J. Of tt-.c ".c:-cr~nt t-' •. H·lr.e ilr:.j fioherieD C:::::::tittee. 

:: Ur.der tho SLA, the Dtatetl' seaward oo..1r:d.lri(!8 ')re generally :; .: t 
olt threc mUoa, except in the (: ,)oeO o [ Tex,)tI ar.d the weot ccaot 
o! Florida \lhere the t::~r:.darieo, ! Or hiotoric reage;':!), ilrc tt.:~,· 

r.~rir:e leaque9 ur nine mileo . 
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Until ('~::gre!le acts . t betlo !ltatutC!l a:'e l!.r.tito::i in 
ge~lrilFhlc !lCcpe ar.d effect to the old) mil e t e rritorial !leil. 
The effec t 1D to l1ait the ~cilcb o f r.~~~r~~D fc~eral r.~r.il9c~cnt 
ar.::i enforcc~ent !ltiltutCO as well ilO to cauoo ce~!uoic n abcut t~e 
e xccnt o f etc U ~ . tcrrit:orlal !lcZl ur.~cr !. :Lt <' ~r.at.!. C~<ll ar.:j 
do:::c!ltic law . 

.tere a t e precedento t ,~ g'..IidC ('c~'Jrc!Hl' ac tic::!) . In 1' ", 5, 
?rcoidcnt. 'in.;..':"..:ln lolJ~cd a prccl~tiC:l .J0Ilert11:3 Unit ed ~t<lt."!l 
JuriodlCt1c:l Gvcr the r:atural [coe u[c oo o f t.t:c ot:to:lil Gr:d OC.lt-<1 :J 
o f the cuter (." .:; ;1 tir.cnC<ll Sr.cH I "('~l . ~:!~!lc:r.Jcnt! y. ('c ::,=ooo . In 
19 53 . cr.ae t.c4 the !iLA ar.d the 0<;::; tolr.:l:O A:r. ICC!> I..A) to c!)t<lblloil 
!It-oleo .or.d fc:1cr<ll juriodictlC:1 e .... er ct:c!lc rcoc u:cco . C: !"::~:(!oO 
']100 played a o i gnHl c ']nt. role in thc e ::Jt .. ~lio"_~cnt. of t~c 
200 ::Iilc tiohcry c;c!:Derv .. ti c n : c:.e , che: predece~ol) :- co t he 
20 0 ::Iile (lxcillo l ve ccc!:~::'Ilc :: c; !:c, ty ~.l!H'ir:3 t~e t-'..l.gC ..10C:l Fiol':ery 
CC~!let"':.lC1C:l .u:d ",")'r...Jgc;::clnt A::: t ~!l 1 1) 1G . 

TlJRRI1'CRlAL !iBA IlE!iOURCUS ANn STAlB ItrrnRB57'!i 

Within the rClif: :l o f the cew terr:torl.ll !lca !heCwccn 1 ,\ r:;1 
1~ ::IileO) lie r.~j ur o ttol':')l'e ! iohcry reo~urceo ar:d r..:I:)(.)r 
au.) i nable dep::Olco o f 011 ac::i qao ¢:l chc lif.:!i. Acc:::Irdu";1 t o 
!ltatiotltO !rr.::I r:CAA , nearly 9 0 ' hy Wel9ht. ,)r.:~ 70\ by v,)lue t") : 
e ~ r fiGhcty rCD/';:lr ("" e!l <lIe i a'J;ht wit.hin 1~ ::I11c:! of tt:e ( ·c~ :Jt. 
,,::co rd :' ::'1 to the toUr:eralo .... u~a!]c=.c:Jt 5ct"'Ji c e II-::-C) . ilppr r: x.l.r...l tl.· ~y 
: S perCent u f unleaoed o il reoc~rceD (~ ~ ~il~ion t')rrelo ) il r.d • 
perc ent ot Ilnl e aolY-i gao reeclIrc eo I? 10 tnll1c :l Glbu: !e~t) 11'1 
wnnin the c xtcr:.de:1 territ o rial Dea D !:! Nico l. F~ r thlO 
reol !!!::l. o l::::e ocateo (e.g., >l.l.lok') al:d HilW.liil ho. ... e expreoo.;)d In 
intereDt. in exccr:~ir:g their oea\l.lId b-::Jr.::!,)rieo to tt.e lir:llC 1)( 

ctc new cerrito rial Dca Yet ott.e!" tlC.lteo IC g . , t/o!"ch (:,u n l \I ! l 
tilvO q-..le!lti ,~ : :ed wt ether t.ho co sto ? ' aC'.!uuin t eric3 ch i n r.cw ,1:<: '] 
w~~ld ~:Jtwcigh cho tor-at itO t o ct.o.l.r otnco!l . 

'ite reor.~ lrc: etl ot t.te oxte:::-!e d ecru t o r 1.11 oca arc C:Jrre :lt \ y 
r..:u~.lCJQ:I t;y eto tc~eral CJ ... -.;err:.:enc ur.:der tw;) prinr.if:il~ r ogir.:eo 
the « ::; I..\ tor oil ar.d 'l~o .If"::t tl: ... t-'..l.!]I ::JD::;:l i\::t fer f H,he ry 
r~ oc :J::: t. cn . 'he pre::liDeO (1 t r.r.eoe r. .. :u:a'lc:::e!lt regir.:eo ar.:1 t.!":e 
f: :)conc i al 11:':00 o t [cver'.:Jeo to tt:o [o:!er.ll 'J~ :velr:..cnt. {ro::\ (""-';::; 
dc·.;olc.p:::e nt. w:;:Jld t • .1ve to te oxa..~lI :od c areCully teCuro .lILy 
!ur.:a:::e nt.11 ct.lr.]O 1D r.~dc in !lcato fe::icral cC:Jr.~.lrleO. Y.Y~ 
estir...lceo that trar:oferrlr.g ar!.dit u::loll !lat~rge1 141:d9 to tto 
!It.l te!l Ifro::: ) ~ 1~ Dileo) would reo;Jlt in lco!loo to t.he (edcral 
.,o ... err_~ent n f ~~ . 4 billiC!l (ca!lh bo:-::Joe o l , ~G · 16 bl1l ic n 
i rcYillt.i e tl ) , and ~~8 116 btll itm Igrcno r..l:y.et <:illuo ) . 

CH!iCRIPTJOn OP' PIINDING LEGISLJ\TION 

I'" :l U: ve::-.=er :1, 1991, Cr.41~..ln J (; ::eo , al-:-;"";~ w~ch 
il:cpr ooent.ati ve!l C<lvi:l, :;tl:dd:l. li ..lghe o, Tau::).n, II:..lCb.1rd, a r:J 
He:-tel , lncrc:d:Jced II . R. 384:2 . il bl!l t o t: xt(H~d tbe torrito r1.11 
DC,," and che C=!ltlgUC~O ::c;"";e of che Vnited States. The blll 
declareD tte !lc·.;ereignty ot the t 'nltcd ~t.lteD e ver tte roe w 
territ.o rial oea; etlt.lbliDheD a : 4 mi le c::ltig:J:~!I :c~e 'or t h~ 
1,!nitcd Ztateo : ar..(!r:do ~8 federal !ltatut.e:l which reCer to o r : '! I y 
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011. the ph.n •• -territorial .a. of the Unlte4 Stat •• - aDd nlated 
te~, malat.ina current atete·teeteral bouDd&ri •• , aDd authOriz •• 
S •• Grant to coQduct. • atudy of the r •• aurc •• ot the u:t.nd~ 
territorial ••• and make recommendation. to the CODgr ••• on the 
adequacy of exi8ting atau aDd tedual 1.... (Attachment C 
containa. liet of the .tatut .. ..-oded by S.R. 3'.2 . ) 

H.R. 53'. the -eoaatal Stat •• IXtea.l00 Act of 1"1,- ... 
introduced by CODgr.aaman BeDnett. oc. January 16, 1911. The bill 
AmIIade the SLA. by granting atate judedictlon over aubDarged 
land. to n .. U... R.R. 535 va. ntu'red to the Coamitteee on 
Interior and lrulular Attain, JUdiciary, aDd Merchatat Madae and 
Pi.heri •• , Within tbe ~rchant Marine and Pieberi •• Cammittee, 
R.a . 536 va. referred to the Subcommittee on Oceanography. Gr.at 
Lake., &ad the OUter Coatiaantal Shelt. 

o Are &oy provlelorul at H.R. J842 inc:ou.iateat. with 
ineeraaeioa&l l.w? 

o Ie there any good re .. on ehe United Statea .hould not 
e.eabliah a l4·adle coneiguou. %onel 

o Are thar. .CDI la .. QOW locludlld. in M. R. JaU which 
ahould be l1aitlld. in geographic .cope eo thne adle. 
Ctbe extent of the previoua territorial a •• )l 

o Which oebar la .. that are not included in H. R. 1142 .hould 
be amended to clarity eh. extent ot the t.rritorial ••• , 

o can the United Stat.. ~lement the Tarritorial S •• 
Proclamation without a.andiQ9 it. la .. to cantor. to the 
Proclaaat1oal 

o Will U. S. r •• ourc •• C •• g •• marin. aaoctuari •• , 
be beet.r prot.cted tram toreign v •••• l viol.tiona 
if th. terrieorial .. a 1 •• xt.nded to 12 ~l •• l 

o I. Se. Grant the appropriate in.eitutioD to conduct the 
atudy of tha re.ourc •• at the .xtended territori.l ••• , 

a What ~l. ebould the eoa.tal .tat.e play ia .-0-
agi09 the ra.ourc .. at ehe .xtended t.rritor!al 
• eal 

Attachmene. A. 8. C 
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Attachment A 
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AttactwMlnt • 

HARITIMI ZOK&S 1 

Territori.l S •• 

A belt of lea that may not exc.ed 12 nautical =11 •• , me •• ured 
from a bal,lin. that i •• lther the low-water line along the Coalt 
or the •• award li~t of the internal water. of the co..tal nation. 
The co..t.l nation exerc!", cempl,t •• over.lgntr in the 
t,rritoci.l 'ea, .ubj.ct to the right of innocent pa ••• g. for 
foreign Icommercial and ~lltaryJ v •••• l •. 

Coptisuou. ZOne 

A belt of I.a contiguou. to the territori.l •••• which may 
not extend beyond 24 nautical m11,. f~ the ba •• lin. fra. which 
thl br,adth of the territori.l ••• 1 ..... ured. Within the 
cODtlguou. ton., • nation may protect it .. l! .gain.t infringement. 
of it. cu.tom.. tile.l, immigration. or •• nltary regulations 
c~ttod within it. territory or territori.l •••• Th. coalt.l 
nation may ,top a for.ign .hip 10 it. coatiguou. zone tor ~h. 
purpoa. at invaati,ation or arr.at in connection wi~h any 
lnfringe.ent of the abov.· .. ntioned regulatioD8. and ~y ~.e 
puniat.ent. 

Continental Shalf 

Th. aeabed and aubaoil of the aubMarin. ara.a ~hat extend 
beyond the ~erritorial aea throughout the na~ural prolongation of 
tbe dation'. laud territory to the outer edge at the continental 
margin, or to a dietanca of 200 mile. from the baa.line from which 
tha braadth of the tarritorial a.a ia ~aaurad. In ita 
coatinantal ahelf, • nation exerciaea aovaraignty only for the 
purpoa. at exploring and exploiting lta natural reaaurca., both 
living &ad non-living. 

ExcluaiV! !cons:a1c ZOOa 

A belt of aaa beyond tha territorial .. a that may not exceed 
200 nautical .tIa. from the baaeline from vhich the breadth of the 
tarritorial aaa ie .... ur~. Wi~hln the EIZ, a nation bae 
aavareign righta for tha purpoa. ofaxploring and exploiting, 
conaerving and .anaging it. natural reacuree., living or 
non-living, a. well a. with regard to other activitie. for 
aconomic exploitation and exploration, auch aa tha production of 
energy from the .ater. eurrenta and winda. 

1 Derived trOlll the R .. tat.-nt (Third) of the Foreign Ralacion8 
Lav of tha Cnited Stat.a. 
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Attachment C 

Marine Mammal Protection Act of 1971 (16 U. S .C. 136li 

Endangered speeiea Act of 1913 (1' U.S.C. 1532) 
i Act (16 U.S.C. 24nl Antarctic Marine Living Reeourcee Convent on 

FUr Saal Aee ot au (16 U. S.C. 115l) 
Lacey Act Amendmenta ot 1981 (16 U.S.C. 1111) 

Northern Pacific HalibUt ACt of 19a2 t 16 U. S ,C. 711) 

1 Ma .. g-~-nt Act of 1976 (16 U.S.C. Magnuaon Piahery CQMarvat on , ...... 

1802) 
Marional Sea Grant Collega program Act 131 U.S.C. 11121 

MariDe Protection. Reaearch. and Sanctuariee Act (titlea I and 
III) (ll U.S.C. 1401; 16 U.S.C. 1411) 

Shore Protection ACt of 1988 I)) U.S.C. 2601) 
ocean Thermal Bnergy conversion Act of 1980 (42 U.S .C. 9102) 

Rivera. Harbore Appropriation Act of 1899 III U. S. C. 403. 471) 

Vee.al Bridge-to. Bridga ~diotelephone Act III U.S . C. 12021 

porta' waterveya Safety Ace. (ll U.S.C. 12221 

Deepwater Port ACt ot 1974 (33 U. S .C. 1502) 
International Navigae.ioaal Rulee Act of 1977 (13 U. S.C . 16011 

Aet to Prevent pollution fraa Ship. 113 U.S.C . 19011 

Oil pollution Act of 1990 (11 U.S .C. 270 1) 
Varioua proviaiona in title 46, U.S.C. , concernieg vessal safety. 

ve •• el aalvage operation., and regulation of pilotage 

" 
S C 31'ld)' 46 U. S.C. 210 1; 46 U.S.C. 4102 (e) : 

(46 App. . ., • 
46 U.S.C. 4301, 46 U.S.C . 4502: 46 U.S . C. 4506; 46 U.S.C. 

8502·1503) 

captain of the Port (50 U.S.C. 195) 
sections 27 and 21A at the Merchant Harine Act, 1920 (46 App. 

U.S.C. 883 - 8&3-1) Ithe Jones Aet) 
Shipping Aet of 1916 (46 App. U. S . C. 8011 

Merehant Marina Act of 1'36 (46 App. U.S.C . 1161) 
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SlIC'rXOB-BY-SBCTIOB ARIILYB18 OP B_R_ 3142 

TIIIIlU'I'OIWIL SD. AIID COII'l'mtJOOS ZORB IDt'I'BIISIDH AIID 
~~OP1991 

SectiOll l-Sbort 'ritl.e 

• Thia •• ction coatain8 the sbore 
Territorial Sea and Contiguoua Zooe 

title of the bill. the 
lxtenaioD and Enforcement 

Act ot 1991.' 

SeetiOll 2-PiD41J>g8 

legi.~:~~!:n 2~::: ~rth COngre •• ' reasoo. for eaactiDg this 
December 27· 1988 whi~ud:e Pr:.ideatial Proclamation 5928 of 
United St.t~. f~ l to 12extmi~.:S f tbe i territorial lea of the 
~ the pre.ervation of Congre •• ' g~ns:i:::1~~l PUhorpoBl ea only, 
_e law and regu].atiou r i aut r ty to 
Stat •• , which Ulclude. t.b.e ·12·P!~lt D9 territory of the uaited 

.~ • territorial a.a. 

8-.:tlon 3-Puzpoeea 

Section 3 summarize. the fou 1 1 legislation. Tbee. are. to r pr DC pal purpose. of the 
Stat.a to the 12-mile ~rrlt~~~.;:~ .overelgnty of the United 
zone of 24 mil •• ; to extend certain f'dto establiah a contiguous 
territorial... and conti e eral laws to the new 
Se. Grant of the adequacy s:~~oa:; and to autborize a atudy by 
r •• ource. of the extaaded territ:;i:i !~ to manage the 

Seetloa 4-DefiD1tiOll8 

.terr~~~~ :~~~:: g:f~~t;on. of ·contiguoue zone,' tat •• ,' and ·United St.t ••• • 

Section 5-'1'be Tvritorial a .. 

Section 5 declare. that th i State. i8 part of the united Stette~orial .ea of tbe United 
sovereignty. Tbia ie iDt a •• aubject to it. 
legal character of tbe 12~~: ~~~i~~lrelany que.eion about the 
international law i. virtuall r a eea, which, in 
of the United statea. The Becii~hea~ivalent of land territory 
provided by other law tb n so provides that, except as 
the excluaive juri8di~tio: ~~-~~!eu!i~~t~rial sea is eubject eo 
section 5 .Btabli.hee that fo 1 tat... Finally, r awe enacted after December 30, 
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1990, reterences to the territorial sea of the united States 
ahall mean the 12-mile territorial se~ of the United States a8 
defined in Presidential proclamation 592B. 

Section '-Tbe Contiguous ZOne 
Section , establishes the contiguOUS zone of the United 

States at 24 nautical miles seaward from the baBeline of the 
United States. Within the contiguous zone, a nation has the 
authority to protect itself against infringements of its customs, 
fiscal, immigration, or sanitary regulations c~itted within its 
territory or territorial sea. A coastal nation can stop a 
foreign IIhip in the contiguous zone for the purpose of 
investigation or arrest in connection with any infringement ot 
the above-mentioned regulations. 

A Z4 -mile contiguous zone ill consistent with cuscomary 
international law as reflected in Article 33 ot the United 
Nations convention on the t.w of the Sea . Some 31 nations now 
assert a 24-mile contiguous zone. The congress, acting 1n 
concert with the president, has the authority to establish a 
24-mile contiguous zone for the United States. As witn lIection 
5, the contiguous zone is subject to the exclusive jurisdiction 
of the United States and, for the purpose of laws enacted after 
December 30, 1990, reterences to the contiguous zone will be 24 

miles. 

SeetioD ,_conform1ng Amendments 
Section 7 containa conforming ~endment8 to selected federal 

statuteS which refer to the ·territorial eea of the United 
States. or the .contiguous zone of the united States.· Because 
the 19BB proclamation disclaims any effect on federal law, it is 
neceBsary tor Congress to amend federal laws to clarify that 
these laws now refer to the 12-mile territorial sea and the 
24-mile contiguous zone. A description of the specifiC 
amendments tollowS. 

Subseccion (a) amends variouS fisheries and wildlife lawS. 
paragraph (1) adds two new definitions to the Marine Mammal 
protecCiOD Act of 1972 (16 U.S.C. 1362) .- ·import· and 
.terricorial sea of the United States." The amendments will 
expand the federal government's enforcement authority by allowing 
seizures of illegal imports of marine mammals and marine mammal 
products in the 12-mile territorial sea of the united States. 

paragraph (2) amends the gndangered Species Act ot 1973 (16 
U.S.C. 1532) by adding a definition of the "territorial sea af 

. the United Stat ••• • As with the amendmentB to the Marine Mammal 
protection Act, this will enable seizures of illegally imported 
endangered species and products upon entry into the lz-mile 
territorial sea of the United States. 
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Paragraph (3) of subsection Ca) adds a new defiaition of tht 

-territorial ••• of the United Stat.s- to the definition section 
of the Antarctic Harine Living Resources Convention Act (16 
U.S.C. 2432). This viII enable seizures of illegally taken 
Antarctic marine living re.ources upon entry into the 12-mile 
territorial sea of the United States. 

Paragraph (4) amends the Fur Seal Act of 1966 (16 U.S.C. 
1151) by adding a new definition of the -territorial aea of the 
United Statea.- This am.ndment enhances enforcement of the Fur 
Seal Act by defining the eeaward extent of the U.S. territorial 
sea at 12 miles. 

Paragraph (5) amende the Lacey Act (16 U.S.C. 3371) by 
adding a new definition of the -territorial sea of the United 
Stat.s.- The amendment increase. the enforcement authority of 
the federal government in the ca.. of illegally taken fiah or 
wildlife imported into the 12-mile territorial Bea of the United 
Stat ••• 

paragraph (6) add. two new definitiona to the Northern 
Pacific Halibut Act ot 1982 (16 U.S.C. 773), -Lmport- and 
-territorial aea of the United State.,- to make clear that the 
United States can enforce the restrictions of this fiahery law 
within the l~ts of its extended territorial •• a. 

paragraph (7) adds tva new terma to the definition aection 
of the Magnuson Piahery Conservation and Management Act of 19/6 
(16 U.S.C. 1802), -import- and -territorial sea of the United 
Statea.- Thia will enhance the United States ability to enforce 
the management =aaaures of this ~jor fishery law to the limits 
of the 12-mile territorial aea. No change haa been made to 
exiBting tederal-Btate boundariea, which define the extent of 
federal and atate jurisdiction for fisherie •. 

Subsection (b) ot •• ction 7 amends various ocean reaearch 
and management laws to conform to the extension of the 
territorial sea. Paragraph (1) amenda the National Sea Grant 
College Program Act (33 U.S.C. 1122) by adding a new definition 
of -territorial .e. of the United Statea.- Thia ia done for 
technical purpose. only and haa no measurable effect on the 
administration of the Act . 

Paragraph (2) contains three amendments to titles I and III 
of the Marine Protection f Reaearch, and Sanctuaries. Act (HPRSA 
33 U.S.C. 1401!S !!S.; 16 U.S.C. 14)1 et !!9.). The amendment 
to title I viII reeult in prohibiting dumping in the 12-mile 
~erritorial Bea and in the 24-mile contiguous zone without a 
permit. The amendment to title III clarifieB that the 12-mile 
territorial Bea i. part of the -marine environment- within which 
area marine sanctuaries can be designated. The amendments have 
the eftect of enhancing enforcement of prohibitiona againet 
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illegal dumping in U.S. water. and violations of marine sanctuary 
regulations in the 12-mi1e territorial sea, particularly by 
foreign vessels. No changes are made to current federal-state 
boundaries under tbe HPRSA. 

Paragraph (3) amends the Shore Protection Act of 1988 (33 
U.S.C. 2601) by adding a new definition of -territorial sea of 
the United States- in contormity with the new 12-mile limit. 
This amendment will provide additional protectiona to U.S. 
territorial waters from illegal discharges of garbage from 
ves.els in u.s. coastal waters. 

Paragraph (4) amends the Ocean Thermal Energy Conversion 
(OTBC) Act of 1980 (42 U.S.C. 9102) by adding a neW definition of 
the -territorial sea ot the United States- in contormity with the 
new 12-mile limit, and by expanding the Act's liceneing 
provisions to OTBC facilities located within the 12-mile 
territorial eea, thereby eliminating any potential gap in OTEC 
licensing authority. No other changes are intended in the Act or 
its tederel-state boundary provisions. 

Sub.ection tc} ot aection 1 amends • number of vessel a.fety 
and navigation laws administered by the Army Corps of Engineers 
and the Coast Guard. Paragraph (1 ' makes clear th.t various 
navigational terma included in section 10 ot the Rivers and 
HArbors Appropriation Act of 1899 (33 U.S.C. 403) encompass all 
watera of the new territorial sea of the United Statea. By 
regulation, theae term. are now limited to three miles. The 
amendment a expand the areas where obstructions to navigation are 
prohibited And enhance the ability of the Army Corps of Engineers 
to remove obstructions in these areas. 

paragraph (2) amends section 7 ot the Rivers and Harbors 
Appropriation Act of 1915 (33 U.S.C. 471) by including within the 
term -navigable waters at the United Statea- all waters of the 
12· mi1e territorial sea ot the United States. This will expand 
the authority of the Secretary of Transportation, acting through 
the Coast Guard. to establish anchorage grounds tor U.S. and 
foreign ve •• els to all waters at the 12~mile territorial sea. 

Paragraph (3) adds a new definition of -navigable waters of 
the United States- to the Vesae1 Bridge-to·Bridge Radiotelephone 
Act (33 U.S.C. 1202). The amendment will enable the Coast Guard 
to require radiotelephones on all covered vessels within the 
12-mile territorial .ea at the United States, thereby enhancing 
navigational safety. 

Paragraph (4) adds a new definition of -navigable waters of 
the United States- to the Porta and Waterways Safety Act (33 
U.S.C. 1222). This amendment will enable the Coast Guard to 
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establish veaaal operating requirements, including va ••• l traffic 
controls, for all u.s. and foreign v •• aela within the 12.mile 
territorial a.a. 

Paragraph (5) adds two new definitions to the Deepwater Port 
Act 1974 (33 U.S.C. 1502). -territorial aea ot the United State.­
and ·contiguou8 zone-, to conto~ to the new 12·mdle territorial 
aea and 24 o m!l. contiguous zone. The amendments have no 
practical etfect pince the only deepwater port 1. located beyond 
12 milea. 

Paragraph (6) amends aection 2 of the International 
Navigational Rules Act of 1977 (33 U.S.C. 1601) by adding a new 
definition of -territorial aea- to confo~ to the Presidential 
Proclamation. The amendment clarifies that the 12.mile 
territorial aea ia not included within the term -high S84S- tor 
purposes at the application of international regulations for 
preventing cOllisiona at aea. 

Paragraph (7) amends aection 2 at the Act to Prevent 
Pollution from Ships (APPS, 33 U.S.C. 1901(a» by adding a new 
definition of -navigable vatera of the United Statea- to include 
all watera of the new 12aadle territorial sea of the United 
States. The amendment enhances the ability of the Coast Guard to 
enforce APPS, particularly the requirements of Annex V (disposal 
of plastic. at aea). and to regulate terminals located in the 
navigable vaters of the U.S. 

Paragraph (8) amend. the definition of -territorial aeas- of 
the United Statea in section 1001(35) of the Oil Pollution Act of 
1990 (33 U.S.C. 2701(35» to confo~ to the Presidential 
Proclamation. The amendment viII provide additional protection 
to vaters of the United States from oil spills caused by foreign 
vesaela. 

Paragraph (9) amenda aection 4370 of the Revised Statutes of 
the United Statea (46 App. D.S.C. 316(d» by including within a 
definition of -territorial vaters of the United State.- all 
waters of the extended territorial aea of the United States. 
Thi. amendment prevents foreign veasels from engaging in 
salvaging operation. in O.S. territorial water., including the 
12 amile territorial aea, except in accordance with a treaty with 
the United Statea. 

Paragraph (10) &me~ section 2301 of title 46. U.S.C .• by 
clarifying that -.. ters subject to the jurisdiction of the United 
States- include all watera of the 12 · mile territorial aea of the 
United Statea. This amendment expands the authority of the Coast 
Guard to control and a •• eaa penalties against foreign vessel. 
operating negligently ia U.S. vaters. 
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Paragraph (11) amends section 4102(e) of title 46, U.S.C .• 
to enaure that Coast Guard regulati9ns for manned uninspected 
ve.sels. including the number and type of emergency locating 
equipment. will continue to apply beyond three miles from the 
baseliae ot the U~ited States, an area which is ao longer 
considered high seas. 

Paragraph (12) amends section 4301 ot title 46. U.S .C., by 
including within a new definition at -waters subject to the 
jurisdiction ot the United States- all watera of the 12·mile 
territorial sea. The amendment enhances the authority ot the 
Coast Guard to regulate recreational veaa.l safety in U.S. 
waters. 

Paragraph (13) amends section 4502(a) (1) of title 46, 
U.S.C •• by striking ·on the high seas· and inaerting -8S required 
by regulations prescribed [by the Secretary of Transportation) 
under section 4102(e) of [title 46).- The amendment enables the 
Coast Guard to continue to require emergency position indicating 
radio beacons on vessels that operate in internal vaters of the 
United States and within three nautical miles trom the b •• eline 
trom which the territorial aea is measured. 

Paragraph (14) amende section 4506(b) of title 46. U.S.C .• 
by inaerting new language to clarify that commercial fishing 
vessels are only exempt from Coaet Guard regulations under this 
chapter if they are operating in internal waters of the United 
States or within three nautical miles from the baseline of the 
United States, but are not exempt it they are operating between 3 
and 12 nautical miles. formerly but no longer an area of high 
8eas . 

Paragraph (15) amends section 9502(a) (3) of title 46 . 
U.S.C .• by clarifying that the requirement for federal pilots on 
coastwise seagoing vessels continues to apply to vessels 
operating within three nautical miles from the baseline of the 
United States. 

Paragraph (16) amends aection 8503(a) (2) of title 46. U.S.C. 
It clarifies that the Coast Guard may continue to require a 
federal pilot on a aelfapropelled vessel if a pilot is not 
required by state law and the veasel is operating within three 
nautical miles from the baaeline of the United States. 

Paragraph (17) amenda section 1 of title XIII of the Act of 
June 15. 1917 (50 U.S.C. 195) to include within various 
jurisdictional terma in that Act all waters of the 12 amile 
territorial aea of the United States. Thia amendment will enable 
the Coast Guard to regulate anchorage and movement of foreign 
veaaels within the 12 amile territorial sea during emergenCies and 
otherwise. for the protection of U.S. porta, harbors. and 
waterfront facilities. 



76 

--7--

Subsection (d) of section 7 amend. various merchant marin. 
lawe to conto~ to the new territorial eaa limits . 

paragraph (1) amends section 27 of the Merchant Marine Act 
of 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883) by including with!n ·points in the 
United States- points in the 12-mile territorial ••• of the 
United States . The amendment has the effect of extending the 
requirements of the Jonea Act to all coastwise trade within the 
new territorial seA of the United StateB. 

paragraph (2) make. a conto~ing amendment to .ection 27A of 
the Merchant Marine Act of 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. BB3·1) to extend 
the requirements of the Jones Act to fisheries and transportation 
of merchandise or passengers between points in the extended 
territorial sea of the United States. 

Paragraph (3) inserts a new definition of -navigable waters 
of the United States- in the general definitions section. section 
2101 of title 4&, United States Cod. . As amended, the term will 
include all WAters of the 12-mile territorial sea of the United 
State •. 

Paragraph (4) amend. the first definition in the first 
section of the Shipping Act of 1916 (46 App. U. S.C. SOl) by 
striking -high seas- and inserting -beyond the territorial sea ot 
the United State •. - The effect of the amendment ie to clarify 
that regulation of common carriers by water in interstate 
commerce only applies to carriers operating beyond the 12-mile 
territorial sea of the United States . 

Paragraph (5) amend. section 511(a) of the Merchant Marine 
Act of 1936 (46 App. U.S.C. 1161(a» by substituting for the 
phrase -high seas- the phraae -beyond the territorial sea of the 
United States.- The effect of the amendment is to limit federal 
financial assiatance, if available. to the construction or 
acquisition of vessels Buitable for use on the high seas, which 
now begin •• award of the 12-mile territorial sea. 

SectioD a-Resource Management Study 

Section S authorizes the Under Secretary of Commerce for 
Oceans and Atmosphere, acting through the National Sea Grant 
College Program, to award a competitive $100,000 grant to study 
the adequacy of existing t.deral and atate laws tor the 
management of living and nonliving resources within the 
territorial eea between 3 and 12 milea. The grantee(8) is to 
convene at least one public meeting of interested tederal, state, 
and private sector representatives . Within one year from the 
award of the grant, the grantee must report to the Congress and 
the President . 
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The purpose of the study is to determine whether any 
regulatory gaps exist for the management of natural resources in 
the newly extended territorial sea . The area between the 
baseline of the United States and three miles is now subject to 
state ownership and jurisdiction under the Submerged Land. Act; 
t he area beyond three miles is now generally subject to federal 
management and jurisdiction. Two principal laWS that rely on 
t his boundary line are the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and 
Management Act and the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act, which 
authorize federal management of fisheries and OCS oil and gas 
resources, respectively. The issue for the study is whether, in 
light of the Presidential Proclamation and the extension of the 
territorial sea of the United State., thia dividing line 
continues to be appropriate, these laws provide adequate 
authority for the management of resources that lie between 3 and 
12 miles off our coasts, and any changes to existing law or new 
laws are necessary . 

Section 9- Savin9a Provision 

Subsection (a) ot section 9 provides that nothing in thia 
legislation affects the title. jurisdiction, or boundaries of the 
various states and territories of the United States. Thia 
legislation does not alter the seaward boundaries of the coastal 
states and Great Lake. that are established in the Submerged 
Landa Act and related laws that grant submerged lands to U. S. 
territories, such aa the Act of March 2, 1917 (48 U.S.C. 749) 
which conveyed submerged lands to the Commonwealth of Puerto 
Rico. 

subsection (b) provides that. except a8 provided by the 
conforming amendments made by section 7, nothing in the 
legislation affects any other federal or state law that reters to 
t he territorial sea or contiguous zone of the United States. 
Until congress amends a specific law to conform to the new 
12-mile and 24-mile limits, as a general rule the law will only 
apply within the previous 3-mile and 12-mile zones. This 
approach was taken to avoid any unintended consequences that a 
more swe.ping approach might entail. The legi.lation could be 
amended during the Congres8ional process to include other law. 
beside. thoae amended in section 7 as they are identified during 
the consid.ration of this bill. 

subsection (c) disclaims any intent of the legislation to 
eliminate any rights that foreign nations have under 
international law to transit the territorial sea of the United 
States in innocent passage. 
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Section lO·lmplementing Regulations 

Section 10 requires each federal agency that administers a 
law amended by section 7 to promulgate regulation. to i~lement 
this provision. For example. the coast Guard should revise its 
definitions ot varioue jurisdictional terms in 33 CFR Subpart 
2 . 05 to conform to these amendments. 

79 

102D CONGRESS 
1ST SESSION H.R.3842 

To extA!nd the territori4\ .. a and the contiguous zone ol the United States, 
and Cor other purposes. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

NOVEllBER 21, 1991 
Mr. Jo~"ES of North Carolina (Cor himaeIC, Mr. DAVIS, Mr. STUDDS, Mr. 

HUGHES, Mr. TAu=, Mr. HUBBARD, and Mr. HERTEL) introduced the 
following bill; whieh was .. Cerred jointly to the Committees on Merchant 
Marine and YlSheries. Foreip. Affairs, and the Judiciary 

A BILL 
To extend the territorial sea and the contiguous zone of 

the United States, and for other purposes. 

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa· 

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled, 

3 SECl'ION 1. SHORT TI'I'1E. 

4 This Act may be cited as the "Territorial Sea and 

S Contiguous Zone Extension and EnCorcement Act of 

6 1991". 

7 SEC. 2. FINDINGS. 

8 The Congress finds that-
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2 
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4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

80 

2 

(1) by Presidential Proclamation 5928 of De­

cember 27, 1988, the President extended the terri­

torial sea of the United States, and its territories 

and possessions, from 3 to 12 nautical miles for the 

primary purpose of advancing the national security 

interests of the United Ststes; 

(2) that proclamation did not extend or other­

wise alter Federal or State law; 

(3) under Article IV, section 3 of the Con­

stitution, the Congress is responsible for making all 

needful rules and regulations respecting the territory 

of the United States, which includes the land and 

water of the territorial sea; and 

(4) it is in the interest of the United States to 

extend its territorial sea to 12 nautical miles to pro­

tect offshore natural resources, to establish a contig­

uous zone of 24 nautical miles for the further pro­

tection of its territory, and to apply Federal law to 

19 the maritime zone between 3 and 12 nautical miles. 

20 SEC. 3. PURPOSES. 

21 

22 

23 

24 

The purposes of this Act are-

(1) to extend the territorial sea of the U ni ted 

States to 12 nautical miles for the purpose of United 

States sovereignty; 

.HR SId DI 

81 

3 

1 (2) to establish the co!ltiguouB zone of the Unit-

2 ed States at 24 nautical miles for the purpose of 

3 international and certain Federal laws; 

4 (3) to extend the application of certain Federal 

5 laws to these new maritime zones; and 

6 (4) to authorize the conduct of a study of the 

7 adequacy of existing authorities for the management 

8 of living and nonliving resources in the extended ter-

9 ritoiial sea between 3 and 12 nautical miles. 

10 SEC. 4. DEFINITIONS. 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

As used in this Act, the term-

(1) "contiguous zone" means a belt of sea Con­

tiguous to the outer limits of the territorial sea and 

extending 24 nautical miles seaward from the base­

lines from which the breadth of the territorial sea is 

measured; 

(2) "territorial sea of the United States" means 

the territorial sea of the United States as described 

in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 27 , 
1988; and 

(3) "United States" includes the States, the 

Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, the Commonwealth 

of the Northern Marianas, and all territories and 

possessions of the United States. 

-1m 3842 m 
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1 SEC. Ii. THB TEJIRrI'OIIIAL SEA. 

2 (a) SoVEREIGNTY.-The territorial sea of the United 

3 States is part of the United States and subject to its sov-

4 ereignty. 

5 
(b) Exa.US!VE JURISDICTION OF THE UNITED 

6 STATEs.-Except as provided by other law, the territorial 

7 sea of the United States is subject to the exclusive juris. 

8 diction.of the United States. 

9 
(c) APPLICATION OF DOMESTIC LAWB.-Except as 

10 otherwise provided by law, the territorial sea of the United 

11 States shall be the territorial sea of the United States for 

12 the purpose of laws enacted after December 30, 1990. 

13 SEC. 6. THE CONTIGUOUS ZONE. 

14 
(a) ESTABLISHMENT.-The contiguous zone of the 

. to the 15 United States consists of the belt of sea contiguOus 

16 outer limits of the territorial sea of the United States and 

17 extending 24 nautical miles seaward from the baselines 

18 of the United States determined in accordance with inter-

19 national law. 

20 (b) ExCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF THE UNITED 

21 STATEs.-Except as provided by other law, the contiguous 

22 zone of the United States is subject to the exclusive juris-

23 diction of the United States. 

24 
(c) APPLICATION TO DOMESTIC LAws.-Except as 

25 otherwise provided by law, the contiguous zone of the 

26 United States, as described in subsection (a) of this sec-

.HR 38i2 III 
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1 tion, shall be the contiguous %!Ine of the United States 

2 for the purpose of laws enacted after December 30, 1990. 

3 SEC. 7. CONFORMING AMENDMENTS. 

4 (a) FIsHERIES AND WILDLIFE ENFORCEMENT.-(I) 

5 Section 3 of the Marine Mammal Protection Act of 1972 

6 (16 U.S.C. 1362) is amended by adding at the end the 

7 following: 

8 "(15) The term 'import' means to land on, 

9 bring into, or introduce into, any place subject to the 

10 jurisdiction of the United States, including the terri-

II torial sea of the United States, whether or not such 

12 landing, bringing, or introduction constitutes an im-

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

portation within the meaning of the customs laws of 

the United States. 

"(16) The term 'territorial sea of the United 

States' means the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

19 (2) Section 3 of the Endangered Species Act of 1973 

20 (16 U.S.C. 1532) is amended-

21 

22 

23 

24 

2S 

(A) by adding at the end the following: 

"(22) The term 'territorial sea of the United 

States' means the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988."; and 

oHRSldDl 
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(B) in paragraph (10) by inserting "including 

the territAlrial sea of the United States," after "ju-

3 risdiction of the United States,". 

4 (3) Section 303 of the Antarctic Marine Living Re-

5 sources Convention Act (16 U.S.C. 2432) is amended-

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

(A) by adding at the end the following: 

"(12) TERRITORIAL SEA OF THE UNITED 

STATEB.-The tenn 'territAlrial sea of the United 

States' means the territAlrial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988."; and 

(B) in paragraph (7) by inserting "including 

the territAlrial sea of the United States," after "ju-

14 risdiction of the United States,". 

15 (4) Section 101 of Public Law 89-702, popularly 

16 !mown as the Fur Seal Act of 1966 (16 U.S.C. 1151), 

17 is amended-

18 (A) by adding at the end the following: 

19 "(n) The tenn 'territAlrial sea of the United States' 

20 means the territAlrial sea of the United States as described 

21 in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 

22 1988."; and 

23 (B) in subsection (e) by inserting "including 

24 the territAlrial sea of the U nited State~," after "ju-

25 risdiction of the United States,". 
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1 (5) Section 2 of the Lacey Act Amendments of 1981 

2 (16 U.S.C. 3371) is amended-

3 (A) by adding at the end the following: 

4 "(k) The tenn 'territAlrial sea of the United States' 

5 means the territAlrial sea of the United States as described 

6 in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 

7 1988."; and 

8 

9 

10 

11 

(B) in paragraph (b) by inserting "including 

the territAlrial sea of the United States," after "sub­

ject to the jurisdiction of the United States,". 

(6) Section 2 of the Northern Pacific Halibut Act of 

12 1982 (16 U.S.C. 773) is amended by adding at the ·end 

13 the following: 

14 "(h) 'Import' means tAl land on, bring into, or intro-

15 duce intAl, any place subject tAl the jurisdiction of the Unit-

16 ed States, including the territAlrial sea of the United 

17 States, whether or not such landing, bringing, or introduc-

18 tion constitutes an importstion within the meaning of the 

19 custAlms laws of the United States. 

20 "(i) 'TerritAlrial sea of the United States' means the 

21 territAlrial sea of the United States as described in Presi-

22 dential Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

23 (7) Section 3 of the Magnuson Fishery Conservation 

24 and Management Act of 1976 (16 U.S.C. 1802) is amend-

25 ed by adding at the end the following: 
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"(33) 'Import' means to land on, bring into, or 

introduce into, any place subject to the jurisdiction 

of the United States, including the territorial sea of 

the United States, whether or not such landing, 

bringing, or introduction constitutes an importation 

within the meaning of the customs laws of the Unit­

ed States. 

"(34) 'Territorial sea of the United States' 

means the territorial sea of the United States as de­

scribed in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of Decem­

ber 27, 1988.". 

(b) OcEAN RESEARCH AND MANAOEHENT.-(l) Sec-

13 tion 203 of the National Sea Grant CoUege Program Act 

14 (33 U.S.C. 1122) is amended by adding at the end the 

15 foUowing: 

16 "(16) The term 'territorial sea of the United 

17 

18 

19 

States' means the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

20 (2) The Marine Protection, Research, and Sanc-

21 tuaries Act of 1972 (33 U.S.C. 1401 et seq.) is 

22 amended-

23 

24 

(A) in section 3 (33 U.S.C. 1402) by adding at 

the end the following: 

__ 18 
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1 "(n) 'Territorial sea of the l!nited States' means the 

2 territorial sea of the United States as described in Presi-

3 dential Proclamation 5928 of December 27,1988."; 

4 (B) in section 101(b) (33 U.S.C. 1411(b» by striking 

5 "twelve" and inserting "24"; and 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

(C) in section 302(3) (16 U.S.C. 1432) by in­

serting "including the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988," after "juriSdiction,". 

(3) Section 4101 of the Shore Protection Act of 1988 

11 (33 U.S.C. 2601) is amended by adding at the end th~ 

12 foUowing: 

13 

14 

15 

16 

"(8) 'territorial sea of the United States' mean, 

the territorial sea of the United States as described 

in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 2;. 

1988.". 

17 (4)(A) Section 3 of the Ocean Thermal Energy Con-

18 version Act ofl980 (42 U.S.C. 9102) is amended-

19 (i) in paragraph (17) by striking "and" after 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

the semicolon at the end; 

(ii) in paragraph (18) by striking the period 

and inserting "; and"; and 

(iii) by adding at the end the foUowing: 

"(19) The term 'territorial sea of the United 

States' means the territorial sea of the United 

HR3842 IH-2 
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States as described in Presidential Proelaml1tion 

5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

(Bl Section 403(b)(2l of that Act (42 U.S.C. 

4 9163(b)(2» is amended by inserting "or within the area 

5 between 3 and 12 nautical miles from the baselines of the 

6 United States" after "the territorial sea". 

7 (e) COAST GUARD ENFOP.CEMENT AND VESSEL 

8 SAF'ETY.-(l) Section 10 of the 1'. ' t of March 3, 1899 

9 (popularly known as the Rivers and H"rbors Appropria-

10 tion Act of 1899; 33 U.S.C. 403), is amwtled by adding 

11 at the end the following: "For purposes of this section, 

12 each of the terms 'waters of the United States', '\Vat-r 

13 of the United States', and 'navigable water of the Uu;t" 

14 States' includes all waters of the territorial sea of th.· 

15 United States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

16 5928 of December 27,1988.". 

17 (2) Section 7 of the Act of March 4, 1915 (popularly 

18 known as the Rivers and Harbors Appropriations Act of 

19 1915; 33 U.S.C. 471) is amended by adding at the end 

20 the following: "For purposes of this section, the term 'nav-

21 igable waters of the United States' includes all waters of 

22 the territorial sea of the United States as described in 

23 Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 1988.", 

24 (3) Section 3 of the Vessel Bridge-to.Bridge Radio-

25 telephone Act (33 U.S.C. 1202) is amended-
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(A) in paragraph (2) by striking "and" after 

the semicolon at the end; 

(B) in paragraph (3) by striking the period at 

the end and inserting "; and"; and 

(C) by adding at the end the following: 

"(4) 'Navigable waters of the United States' in­

cludes all waters of the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

10 (4) Section 102 of the Ports and Waterways Safety 

11 Act (33 U.S.C. 1222) is amended by adding at the end 

12 the following: 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

"(5) 'Navigable waters of the United States' in­

cludes all waters of the territorial sea of the United 

States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

5928 of December 2i, 1988.". 

(5) Section 3 of the Deepwater Port Act of 1974 (33 

18 U.S.C. 1502) is amended-

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

(A) in paragraph (6) by inserting an opening 

parenthesis before "including" the second place that 

word appears; 

(B) in paragraph (18) by striking "and" after 

the semicolon at the end· , 

(C) in paragraph (19) by striking the period 

and inserting "; and"; and 

-fIR S8C2 Of 
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(D) by adding at the end the following: 

"(20) 'territorial sea of the United States' 

means the territorial sea of the United States as de­

scribed in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of Decem­

ber 27, 1988; and 

"(21) 'contiguous zone' has the meaning that 

7 term has in the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone 

8 Extension and Enforcement Act of 1991.". 

9 (6) Section 2 of the International Navigational Rules 

10 Act of 1977 (33 U.S.C. 1601) is amended-

11 (A) in paragraph (1) by striking "and" after 

12 the semicolon at the end; 

13 (B) in paragraph (2) by striking the period at 

14 

15 

16 

17 

the end and inserting "; and"; and 

(C) by adding at the end the following: 

"(3) 'territorial sea' means the territorial sea of 

the United States as described in Presidential Proc-

18 lamation 5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

19 (7) Section 2(a) of the Act to Prevent Pollution from 

20 Ships (33 U.S.C. 1901(a)) is amended-

21 (A) in paragraph (8) by striking "and" after 

22 the semicolon at the end; 

23 (B) in paragraph (9) by striking the period at 

24 the end and inserting "; and"; and 

25 (C) by adding at the end the following: 
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"(10) The term 'navigable waters of the United 

States' includes all waters of the territorial sea of 

the United States as described in Presidential Proc­

lamation 5928 of December 27, 1988 .... 

(8) Section 1001(35) of the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 

6 (33 U.S.C. 2701(35)) is amended by striking "3" and in-

7 serting "12 nautical". 

8 (9) Section 4370 of the Revised Statutes of the Unit-

9 ed States (46 App. U.S.C. 316(d)) is amended by adding 

10 at the end the following: "For purposes of this subsection, 

11 the term 'territorial waters of the United States' includes 

12 all waters of the territorial sea of the United States as 

13 described in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 

14 27,1988 .... 

15 (10) Section 2301 of title 46, United States Code, 

16 is amended by inserting "(including the territorial sea of 

17 the United States as described in Presidential Proclama-

18 tion 5928 of December 27, 1988)" after "of the United 

19 States". 

20 (11) Section 4102(e) of title 46, United States Code, 

21 is amended by striking "on the high seas" and inserting 

22 "beyond 3 nautical miles from the baselines from which 

23 the territorial sea of the United States is measured deter-

24 mined in accordance with international law"_ 
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1 (12) Section 4301 of title 46, United States Code, 

2 is amended by adding at the end the following: 

3 "(d) For purposes of this chapter, the tenn 'waters 

4 subject to the jurisdiction of the United States' includes 

5 all waters of the territorial sea of the United States as 

6 described in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 

7 27,1988 .... 

8 (13) Section 4502(a)(7) of title 46, United States 

9 . Code, is amended by striking "on vessels that operate on 

10 the high seas" and inserting "as required by regulations 

11 prescribed under section 4102(e) oC this title". 

12 (14) Section 4506(b) of title 46, United States Code, 

13 is amended by striking paragraph (2) and inserting the 

14 following: 

15 "(2) is operating-

16 "(A) in internal waters oC the United 

17 States, or 

18 "(B) within 3 nautical miles from the 

19 baselines from which the territorial sea of the 

20 United States is measured determined in sc-

21 cordance with international law." . 

22 (15) Section 8502(a)(3) oC title 46, United States 

23 Code, is amended by striking "on the high seas" and in-

24 serting: "beyond 3 nautical miles from the baselines from 
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1 which the territorial sea of the United States is measured 

2 detennined in accordance with international law .... 

3 (16) Section 8503(a)(2) of title 46, United States 

4 Code, is amended by inserting before the period at the 

5 end the following: ''within 3 nautical miles from the base-

6 lines from which the territorial sea of the United States 

7 is measured determined in accordance with international 

8 law .... 

9 (17) Section 1 of title XIII of the Act of June 15 , 

10 1917 (50 U.S.C. 195), is amended-

11 

12 

13 

(A) by inserting "(a)" before "The tenn", and 

(B) by adding at the end the following: 

"(b) As used in this Act, each of the tenns 'territorial 

14 waters of the United States', 'waters, continental or insu­

IS lar, subject to the jurisdiction of the United States', and 

16 'waters within the jurisdiction of the United States' in-

17 eludes all waters of the territorial sea of the United States 

18 as described in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of Decem-

19 ber 27, 1988 .... 

20 (d) MERCHANT MARINE LAws.-(I) Section 27 of 

21 the Merchant Marine Act, 1920 (46 App. U.S.C. 883) is 

22 amended by inserting after "in the United States," the 

23 first time it appears the following: "including points in 

24 the territorial sea of the United States as described in 

-HRSBGm 
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1 Presidential Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 1988, 

2 and". 

3 (2) Section 27A of the Merchant Marine .Act, 1920 

4 (46 App. U.S.C. 883-1) is amended by inserting after 

S "between pointa in the United States," the following: "in· 

6 cluding pointa in the territorial sea of the United States 

7 as described in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of Decem· 

8 ber 27,1988, and". 

9 (3) Section 2101 of title 46, United States Code, is 

10 amended-

11 

12 

13 

14 

IS 

16 

(A) by redesignating paragraph (17a) as para­

graph (ITh); and 

(B) by inserting after paragraph (17) the fol­

lowing: 

"(17a) 'navigable waters of the United States' 

includes all waters of the territorial sea of the U nit-

17 ed States as described in Presidential Proclamation 

18 5928 of December 27, 1988.". 

19 (4) The first section of the Shipping .Act, 1916 (46 

20 App. U.S.C. 801) is amended in the first full paragraph 

21 (relating to the definition of the term "common carrier 

22 by water in interstate commerce")-

23 

24 

(A) by striking "on the high seas" and insert­

ing "beyond the territorial sea of the United States 
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as described in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of 

December 27, 1988,"; and' 

(B) by inserting "on" before "the Great 

Lakes", 

S (5) Section 511(a) of the Merchant Marine Act, 1936 

6 (46 App. U.S.C. 1161(a» is amended in clause (3)(A)-

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

(A) by striking "on the high seas" and insert­

ing "beyond the territorial sea of the United States 

as defined in Presidential Proclamation 5928 of De­

cember 27, 1988,"; and 

(B) by inserting "on the" before "Great 

Lakes". 

13 SEC. 8. RESOURCE MANAGEMENT STUDY. 

14 (a) GRANT.-The Under Secretary of Commerce for 

IS Oceans and Atmosphere, acting through the Director of 

16 the National Sea Grant College Program, may award a 

17 competitive grant in fiscal year 1992, in accordance with 

18 section 204(a) of the National SEa Grant College Pro· 

19 gram.Act (33 U.S.C. 1124(a» in the amount of $100,000, 

20 for the conduct of a study of the adequacy of existing Fed· 

21 eral and State laws for the management of living and 

22 nonliving resources within the territorial sea of the United 

23 States between 3 and 12 nautical miles. 

24 "(b) MEETING.-To complete the study authorized in 

2S subsection (a), the grantee under this section shall con· 

·HR 3842 Dl 
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1 vene at least one public meeting of representatives of in-

2 terested Federal agencies, coastal States, the private sec-

3 tor, and environmental organizations. 

4 U(e) REPORT.-The grantee under this section shall 

S complete a study with the grant authorized in subsection 

6 (a) and provide a report on the findings of the study to 

7 the Congress, the President, and, upon request, the public, 

8 not later than 12 months after the date of the award of 

9 the grant. 

10 "ed) DEFINITION.-For purposes of this section, the 

II term ueoastal State" has the meaning that term has in 

12 section 304(4) of the Coastal Zone Management Act of 

13 1972 (16 U.S.C. 1453(4». 

14 SEC. 9. SAVINGS PROVISION. 

IS "ea) IN GENERAL.-Seetions 5 and 6 of this Act do 

16 not affect the title, legal rights, interests, jurisdiction, and 

17 boundaries of the States, the Commonwealth of Puerto 

18 Rico, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Is-

19 lands, or any other territory or possession of the United 

20 States. 

21 U(b) EFFECT ON OTHER LAws.-Except as pro\;ded 

22 by the amendments made by section 7, sections 5 and 6 

23 of this Act do not affect the authority of the Federal Go,·-

24 emment and the States to manage living and nonli,;ng 

2S resources within the territorial sea of the United States 
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I as such authority existed prior . to the date of the enact-

2 ment of this Act. 

3 U(e) INTERNATIONAL LAW.-Nothing in this Act 

4 shall impair--

S 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

(1) the right of innocent passage through the 

territorial sea of the United States or the right of 

transit passage through or over international strai ts; 

or 

(2) the determination, in accordance with inter­

national law, of any maritime boundary with a for­

eign nation or a foreign jurisdiction. 

12 SEC. 10. IMPLEMENTING REGULATIONS. 

13 Each Federal agency that administers a law amended 

14 by section 7 shall promptly promulgate all regulations nee­

IS essary to implement this Act. 

o 

·HR 3842 IV 
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De.r Mr. Ch.lrmID: 

United State. Department of Stale 

llfu.\i ....... D.C. 20520 

:-m - 3 1£92 

Thank you far the opportunity to comment on M.R. 536, the 
~Co •• tal States EstensiaD Act of 1991-. The bill would amend 
the Subm.r9.~ Lands Act to extend the seaward boundaries of 
co •• tal States from three nautical miles (or three marine 
lea9uea for certain Gult COlst boundaries) to twelve nautical 
miles. The bill WGuld also allow States to 9,ant mineral 
l •• aes in theae estended Ire.s, with the caveat that eslstin9 
rederal l •• s.s within the 12 nautical mile ar.a would be 
ezcluded from Stat. jurisdiction until they espire or are 
eanca1l.d. 

M.R. 53' proposes sw •• pin; chang •• to established 
Federal/State boundari.s and authorities with far-reachinq 
fin'fleial, energy .nd n,tion.l sec.urity ,.miftel,tione. Sy 
amendin9 the Submerged Landa Act. the bill alao would extend 
direet Stat. control for eOlst.l zone management purposes from 
tbree geOGraphical miles (and in certain case., 3 marine 
leagues) to 12 n.utical miles. Furthermore, the bill would 
adversely affect tbe bal.nce of rader.l and State interests 
established by Congr •• s in the M.gnuson Pi.hery Conservation 
Ind Management Act. 

Enactment of this bill would upset currently ezisting and 
carefully balanced Faderal/State responsibilities for resource 
management. In addition, H.R. 535 would slgnlflcally reduce 
federal re •• Due; therefore it ia subject to the pay-as-you-go 
requirement of the omnibus Budget ReconciliatioD Act of 1990. 
That is. if • bill re,ults in an incr •••• in the deficit that 
is not fully offset, it must trigger a .equester. For these 
reasons, the Administration stronglr oppo ••• this legislation . 

The Honorable 
Walter 8. Jone., 

Chairman. 
Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries. 

Hous. of Representatives. 
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The Administration's concerns witb H.R. 536 are contained 
in an enclosure to this letter. 

The Office of Management and Budget advises that there is 
no objection to submission of this report to the Con9re55 Crom 
the standpoint of the Administration'S pro,tam. 

Enclosure: 
As Itat.d. 

eer.1y. 

'--J~an·e~t~~H~ 
ASSistant sacrwtiry 
Legislative Attairs 
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presidential Proclamation No . 5928, eztending the United States 
territori.l sea to twelve nautical miles for international 
purposes, did not alter the aaisting domestic law allocation of 
responsibility for marine relources between the Federal 
government an4 the co •• tal Stat •• : The Administration do •• not 
support such • reallocation. The Administration considers it 
mOlt appropriate that manlgement of resources located outside . 
State seaward boundariea continue to be maDI?ed for the. benefIt 
of the Sation I •• whole, consistent with unlform policles . a~d 
objective •• spree.ad in e.isting legislation. Federal pollcles 
also recognize the legitimate interest of co •• tal States in 
Federally-regulated activitles wh1ch have an effect on 
resources of the cOI.tal States~ 

The Submerged Lands Act (·SLA·) conveys to States title to and 
owner.hip of lands ben •• th na9iglble vaters within their 
boundaries. .1 well al tbe natural resource. within such lands 
and waters an4 the right to manage these lands and resaurces ~ 
(43 U.S.C. 1311.) Seetion 3 ot H.R. 536 amend. the SLA to 
extend the seawlrd boundaries of co.stal State. from 3 miles 
(or three marine l.lgues) to twelva nautical miles~ 

Ar.,. at ""0' COnGfttD 

oil InO Gal BI,purS_ 1.0"" Ind rinanci,l Jmplicationl 

The bill propoI.s to redistribute the tights to off.~ore oil, 
g.l. and other minerals in Ireas up to 12 nautical M11es 
offshore. Most cae. tal States currently retein these rights 
only in Ireas within 3 geographical miles from shore (except 
for Texas and the we.tern portion of Florida where the present 
State .ea~ard boundary ia 9 nautical miles). 

If H.R. 536 vere eDacted. it would re~uc~ ,edaral government 
revenu.. in the short-term and more s1gn1flcantly over the 
long-te~ . For eaample, a.,uming that only unle.sed resources 
vou1d be lubject to a change in ownership, it 1s estim~ted 
that 1n the aggregate, H.R. S36 would transfer appros1mately 
25 p~rcent of the unl •••• d oil resourc •• on the outer 
Continental Shelf (OC6) (2-4 billion barrels) and 10 p~reent of 
the unle •• ed natur.1 va5 reSources on the oes (9-11 tr1l1ion 
cubic feet) frOM Pederal to State ownership. These resourceS 
are estimated to generate $2-4 billion in cash bonuses and 
$8-16 blllioQ in royalties to the federal Treasury and h~v. a 
grols market value of SS8-116 billion~ 
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Regarding short-term budgetary imp.c~a throuvh 1995, it would 
be difficult to .sti~ate the extent to which this legislation, 
if enacted, could affect upcoming OCS le •• e sales scheduled for 
thil time frame since the Department of the Interior is still 
in the process of developing an oes 5-year program for 
1992-1991 . However. based on tentative lease sales scheduled 
for the 1992-1995 time trame (as refleeted in the August 1991 
proposed OCS 5 Year Program), revenue losses of $30-45 million 
a year may b. expected durinq this time frame from foregone 
bonusea. 

This reflects the numerous salas scheduled for the Gulf or 
Kasico and Alaska regions during the nest five years, and many 
of their most prospective Ireas lie 3 to 12 miles offshore. 
AnY revenue losses resulting from states assuminq ownership of 
Fede~.l property scheduled tor lease •• les during the ti~e 
frame covered by the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990 
must be offset, consistent ~ith tha terms of the Act or a 
sequester must be triggered. 

Beyond 1995 the revenue loss to the federal government will 
continue and perbaps even increas.~ As current federal leases 
espire throuQhout the OCS in the expanded state zone, under 
H.R. 536, these 1 •• ses would not be eligible for further 
leas1n; by the federal 90vernment. but by an individual state. 
thus denying the federal government additional revenues. 

It ia important to remember that the majority of revenue, from 
OCS oil and gas leasing activities are currently I source of 
revenue to tbe ~ Nation since they are deposited into the 
General Fund of the United States Treasury . A significant 
portion of these revenues have been. and will continue to be . 
derived from leaSing and operations within 12 nautical miles 
from shore . 

Theretore, the benefits that accrue to the Nation as a whole 
will diminish if the ju£isdietion of State3 over coa.t.l areas 
is eztendea as proposed by ".R . 536 . ~il. several coastal 
States would directly benefit from thie change. the majority of 
States would be adversely affected by the proposed transfer of 
jurisdiction since the total amount of OCS revenues deposited 
into the General Treasury would be gre~tly reduced. As a 
result, Padera1 gIants and loanS utilized by non-coastal States 
and local governments to help provide an array of services 
could be reduced, thus further constra i ning State government 
services . 

Special f~nds that receive a portion of the oes revenues will 
be adversely affected by H. R. 536 . For e&lmpla. approximately 
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85 percent of the Lana and Water Conservation Fund is derived 
from ocs revenue.. This fUnd i. utili%.d by all Stat •• and. so 
far. the fund haa received MOre than $13 billion. Of this 
eotal, approximately $11 billion hes come from monie. received 
from OCS Ictivlti.'4 In addition, the Historic 
Preservation Fund, which also benetit. all St.tes~ receives all 
its monies from OCS reYenues. 

Finally, it is I1S0 important to remember that coa.tal States 
alr.ady enjoy direct monetary benefits from OCS 1.I.in9 and 
development. Section 8(9) of the OCS Llnds Act 9ive~ coastal 
States 27 percent of all revenues generated from tracts in the 
fir.t.3 miles of Federal waters adjacent to their coasts. In 
.ddit1on, the Administration has propos.d legislation to 
Congress to provide impact assistance to co~st.l State' and 
communities locate4 near federll offshore natural V.~ .nd oil 
operations. Tbe bill woul~ set the level of als1stlnce at a 
rate of 12.5 percent of new royalties. Half of each .tate's 
~har. would go to the state government Ind the remainder would 
b. distributed among eligible counties, parish.s, or boroughs. 

aation.} Energy productIon Implic.tipns 

The Administration'. -National Energy Strategy· recognizes the 
important role which the OCS program ean play in helping to 
m.et the Nation'. energy needs in In environ~ntally 
responsible manner. Since the early 1950', the OCS has 
supplied over 81 trillion cubic teet of natural ga. and 8.S 
billion barrels of oil. Currently. the OCS supplies n.arly II 
percent of the Nation's domestic 011 production and over 24 
percent of its domestic ga. production. The National Energy 
Strate9Y envisions that the OCS, and In particular its nbturll 
gas resources, will continue to playa major role 1n our 
~om.stic energy profile well into the early part of the 
21st century. 

However, extending State jurisdiction out to 12 nautical miles 
could jeopar~lz •• tt.i~nt of the gOlls envisioned 1n the 
~NatioDal !nervy Strategy.- First and foremost. ~any coastal 
States have ~emonstrated an unwillin9ness to permit energy 
esploration, development and production off their coasts (both 
within areas under their current jurisdiction IS well IS OCS 
areas adjacent to tbeir coasts). Transferring these resources 
to States is unlikely to increase their villingness to develop 
t~e resource. In all 11kelih~od, extending State jurisdiction 
v1l1 further r •• trict the Nlt1on's ability to reduce our 
dependence on foreign 011. Thus, H.R. 536 would result in a 
loss of valuable energy resources to the Nation •• I whole. 
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In addition, if the legislation is enacted OCS leasing and 
development could be significantly limited seaward ot the areas 
of extended State jurisdiction since, in certain ateas such as 
California, Washington and Oregon. the outer Continent~l Shelf 
is narrow and drops off steeply in neatshore ar.~3 . Therefore. 
any State-imposed prohibitions on energy activity within 12 
nautical miles could li~ewis. impose severe economic or 
technolo9icll limitations with respect to developing areas 
outside eztended State boundaries. For this re~son, this 
legislation ha, the potential to negatively implct energy 
ezploratlon and production on other parts of the OCS as well as 
the area proposed for e%tension of State boundaries . 

National Security Implications 

The national security interest3 of the United States are 
closely associated with its energy supplies. Leqislation which 
diminishes our Hation's capability to produce domestic energy 
supplies. such as H.R. 536. WIll have both direct and indirect 
ramifications on our national security interests as well. 

In addition. our Nation·, national security interest in OCS oil 
and gas resources is recognized in the OCS Lands Act. This 
careful balancing ot ezpeditious development with environmental 
protection helps ensure access to domestic supplies of energy 
and, thus, increases our national security. However. if H.R. 
536 were enacted. this balance would. instead. be replaced by a 
myriad of State decisions which do not take into account the 
national inter.st. 

Overlapping state and Federal Jyri$dictiQDS 

As H.R. 536 i. written. current federal OCS leases within the 
expanded state zone would not be affected by the legislation 
until the lease eapires or is can~elled. However, areas within 
the zone which are not currer-tly under lease can potentially be 
leased, drilled. and developed under the laws Ind regulations 
of the adjacent state. Such an arrangement would set up a 
patchwork of pcoducing leases in the zone governed by eith8r 
federal or state laws and regulations . Such an arrangement 
could create a gr.at deal of confusion, for both the government 
entities and the operating complnies. 

Submerge" Lind. Act <51."') Imp) ications 

H. R. 536 would amend the SLA to extend the seaward bOUndaries 
at coastal states from three miles (or three marine leagues for 
certain Gulf coast boundarie3) to twelve nautical miles. 
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Saveral other It.tu~es also would be affected by H.R. 536 as 
well by this extenslon, because the SLA line is used in these 
Itatutes .s a demarcation line in allocation of primary 
manaqement responsibility between the re~er.l government and 
the cOlstal states. The Administration ia strongly opposed to 
any alteration of that ezisting balance. 

egast· l %Qne M.nlqement Act (CZMA) ImplicatiOD! 

The appropriate balance between Federal Ind State interests in 
manavement of oce.n resources located beyond three miles (or 
three ~.rin. l •• gues) of our Nation'S coaats v •• reaffirmed by 
Congress, for purposes of the coastal zone management program 
in the COlstal Zone Act Reauthorization Amendments of 1990. • 
(P. L .. IOl-S08). As part of those amendment3, Congress 
specif1cally addressed the issue of the seavard boundary of a 
State"$ coastal zone by amending the ter~ ~coastal zone- to 
drop the reference to the term -territorial .ea- and instead 
to include a specific reference to the SLA. 8y deliberately , 
tyinv State seaWard bounalries to the SLA, the Congress 
reaffl~.d its intent that State se~vard boundaries were to be 
limited to J geoGraphical miles or J marine leagues for coastal 
~one management purposes. The Administration believes the 
lntent of Congre.s is clear on this issue Ind strongly opposes 
languige that would modify that intent. 

Finally, a comment of a technical nature. The definition of 
·coa.tll zon.- in Section 4(c)(2) should be changed to conform 
with the moat recent definition of the term whiCh is found in 
P.L. 101-508 (COa.tal Zone Reauthori~ation Amendments). 

Mlgnuagn filbery COnlervation Ind Magagement Act Implie,tioQs, 

~.R. 536 adver.ely affects the balance of Federal and State 
lnterest. in fisherie. management establiShed by Congress in 
the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act (16 USC 
1801-1882, -Magnuson Aet-). The Magnuson Act Is a better· •• 
vehicle tor effective, cooperative conservation of fishery 
re.oure.s~ and fair and equitable treatment of users, than is 
~n espansion of management by fragmente4 jurisdietions _ with 
differing objectives and priorities - lacking established 
mec~ani.~ to ensure balanced interjuriadlctional decision 
maklng end effective enforcement. 

~ener.lly speaking, the inner boundary of Federal fishery 
Jurisdiction, as defined in the Magnuson Act, is the seaward 
boundary of Stites as established by the 5LA. Passage of H.R. 
S~6 would ~hu~ have the effect of extending coastal States 
f1sheries Jurisdiction to twelve miles from the coastline. and 
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correspondingly reducing the area of competence under the 
"avnuson Act. Some of the major anticipated impacts are 
outlined below: 

1. neerl'$' in filbery ,,"purees managed under FiShery 
Management plan3. Enactment of H.R. 536 would increase to 
approximately two-thirds the portion of the u.s. comme~cial 
harvest (both finfish and shellfish, escluding tuna in 
international waters) taken in state waters. both in terms of 
pounds and value. Of the 32 fisheries managed under fishery 
manaQement plans, 30 are interjurisdietional fisheries whose 
species migrate either between waters of two or more States, or 
between State and Federal jurisdictions. It State waters 
estended to twelve miles, approzimately 19 of these fisheries 
(all interjurisdictional) would be conducted predominantly in 
State waters. 

With such a significant portion of the fishory resources of the 
Nation earning under the purview of the cOlstal States, the 
Administration anticipates a Significant decrease in activities 
under the Magnuson Act, and consequent derogation of the Act's 
objectives of coordinated conservation and management. 
including associated resea~ch. No alternative mechanism is 
provided to assure common goals and coordinated participation 
by all affected governmental entities in the conservation and 
management of interjurisdlctional fisheries. 

2. Inconsisteney with the principle, gf the Magnnson Act, One 
of the guiding standards of the Magnuson Act. by which all 
maaagement plans are judged, 1s that an individual stock of 
fish shall be manaoed as a unit th~oughout its range. 
Enactment of the le9islation would likely hurt efforts by State 
and Federal management programs to satisfy this management 
principle as prescribed by Congress, States have been able to 
work cooperatively to manage fishery resources in some cases. 
However, there are numerous instances in which an inability to 
agree on I unified management program tor conservation has 
caused management measures to be unenforceable and has led to 
adverse consequences for tbe resource. 

Some States, for esample, have failed to enact cooperative 
management programs for the bluefish ti3hery, resulting in an 
inettactive program and a possible withdrawal of the bluefish 
management plan. In New England, failure of the States to 
adopt compatible legislation caused withdrawal of the herring 
management plan. and the current reluctanca of States to adopt 
compatible measures is causing the American lobster plan to be 
less effective. There are also many instances in which Federal 
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closure of vaters. in areaa under ita jurisdiction, have not 
been matched br closure in State waters, leading to 
incompatible management efforts and • heightened potential for 
overfishing. An extension of Stat. jurisdiction would further 
erode management of the Nation'S valuable fisbecies resources 
and would re.ult in increased prassure on many stocks Which are 
already 1n I w.akened position. 

3. Potontl.) 10'1 Of .CCeettynnesl pf [lIbory Man'gamoot 
CouDC;l,. The Fishery Management Councils established by the 
Magnuson Act fUnction to assure that the concerna of all States 
and other parties interested in a particular fishery (including 
recr •• tional and co~rci.l users from various Stat.l~ IS well 
as conservation, industry and other interests) have a 
meaningful opportunity to participate in the development of 
fishery Management planl. It is likely that. lignificant 
decrease in mAnagement activity under the Magnuson Act will 
adverseir affect the effectiveness of the Fishery Management 
Council.. Again, alternative interstate mechanisms to assure 
broad participation, and a balanced approach to cons_nsull 
manavement objectives, are not now available but would be 
neces.ary viven the provisions of the bill . 

4. AdY8'1' impact. An ioint venture actiyiti.. . Tbe Magnuson 
Act prohibits directed foreign rishing, proce •• ing and other 
foreigft ri.hing support activities, including those in support 
of jOint venture operations, within .tate boundlries. There is 
an e.caption fot certain operations approved by • governor in 
the internll waters of a State. 

£stending State vaters to tve1ve milel VQuld cau.e a reduction 
in joint venture operations because foreign jOint venture 
ves.als would be prohibited in the 3 to 12-mila zone (as well 
the 0 to 3-mile zona), and U.S. catcher ves.els would have I 
graat deal of difficulty delivering to foreign processors 
outaida the l2-mile line. Secause manr joint venture catching 
ves •• la do not haYe the capacity to bring the net on board. the 
estenaion to 12 miles would otten require the net to be towed 
several mile. beCare being transferred to the foreign vessel . 
This towing would result in levere damage to the fish. and is 
likely to make them unu.able. While the Dumber of joint 
venturas b •• decreased in the past several years . the effect of 
the inefficient situation vould be a severe los. of income to 
any u.s. tleets operating in a joint venture . The eztension 
~y also CIU'. an increl.e in foreign applications to State 
governors tor internal vaters joint venture., with potential 
implication. for national security Interests . 

107 

-8-

~c.l 131u., Hot AdOr9sS.a in H R 51' 

In addition to our major concerns wlth the proposed bill. there 
Are several attendant issuas relative to estending Stat. 
boundaries wbich are not addressed in the legislation. These 
are as follows: 

o Tbe jurisdiction, responsibilitie., and authorities of 
Federal agencies nAt tied to the SLA would not be changed 
by the proposed bill. The U.S. Army Corp. of Engineers, 
U. S. Coast Guard. National Harine Fisheries Service, and 
the U. S. Fish and Wildlife Service III have responsibility 
for managing certain resources or activities offshore. 
Consequently, eztending State boundaries could increase the 
potenti al for conflict with these other authorities, thus 
complicating rather than simplifying the management of 
otfshore resources. 

o The proposed bill 1s silent concerning current section 8(g) 
of the OCS Lan4 Act. Absent modification of section 8(g), 
it appears an additional 3 mile zone could be created 
seaward of II nautical miles with all the attendant 
historical problems revisited . In addition, this bill as 
propo.ed doe. not address the effect. of section I(g) on 
.sisting leases within 12 nautical ~il •• that are currently 
considered I(g) leases and which are providing the benefit 
of 27 percent revenue sharing witb tbe adjacent State. 
rurther. the offshore eztension of State jurisdictional 
boundarie. aut to 12 nautical miles viII likely result in 
lateral seaward boundary disputes between Louisiana. 
Mississlppi and Alabama since the proposed legislation 
fails to provide a mechanism for the •• ttling of such 
dispute •• 

o Section 6004 of the Oil Pollution Act of 1990 (P.L. 
101-380) charged the Secretary of the Department of the 
Interior with the responsibility to prevent. through 
cooperative development of Federal/State l.asea, the 
harmful effect. of competitive production of hydrocarbons 
fro~ common hydrocarbon-bearing a,e.s . H.R. 536 makes 
complying vith this requirement more difficult by allowing 
esi.tin9 Federal 1e •• es within the II nautical mile area to 
potentially eoezist adjacent to. 0' in close prosimlty to. 
aDY new State leasel. 

Other statytls. 

other statutes which would be affected by H. R. 536 include 
Title III of the Marine Protection. Reselrch and Sanctuaries 



108 

-9-

) and the Abandoned Shipwreck Act (16 U.S.C. 1431-1C45; KP~) Both of the •• statut.s 
Act of 1987 (43 U.S.C. 2101 b~t~.en state and Federal 
usa the SLA line .s the bound.~ MPRSA would be to increa.e the 
jurisdiction. The effe~t ~nt~o:e marine sinctuaries who.e 
complexity of man.gemeD 0 n 3 and 12 miles. There is 
boun4arl.a include vltera betw:·signations which include Ite.s 
also the possibility that ~~:s ~OUld be precluded. as to those 
between three and twelve m 's .veto- under the Act. 
arel •• by exercise of • Gove~no~ipwraCks in tbe area between 
Similarly, title to Ibladona b: transferred to the Stat., 
three and twelve mile: ~~~~:rln9 State Ind Fedefll objectives 
raising concerns li

bOU 
k located in marine sanctuaries. with regard to sh pwrec s 

of the waters of the State of The qU.3tio~ of the eate:tand the Strait of Juan de ruci ha. 
Washington ~n Puget SDun from the Government of Canada. 
been the subject of i;:utrrislation would appear to eliminate 
Section 3 of this dr. N e:. gton may have to ownership of the 
any claim the State of II 1Pit of JUln de Fuca and Pugat Sound 
waters and seabed ofi ~~e ~t~:e u.s. territorial sea and the between the outer I m a 
international boundary with Canada. 

l~ 

DAVIn A. COLSON 

DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR OCEAN AND FISHERY AFFAIRS 

BURBAU OF OCEANS, ENVIRONMENT AND INTERNATIONAL 

SCIENTIFIC AFFAIRS 

UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF STATE 

FEBRUARY 4, 1992 

BEFORE THE 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES 

It is a pleasure to Ippear before you today to provide the 

Administration's position on H.R. 3842 , a bill to implement the 

Territorial Sea Proclamation of 1988 and to extend the 

contiguous zone fran the Current 3 to 12 nautical miles to a 

zone extending from twelve to twenty-four nautical miles. Also 

under conSideration by your Committee is H.R. 536, known as the 

·Coastal State Extension Act of 1991-. 

H. R. 536 would propose sweeping changes to established 

Federal/State boundaries and authorities with far-reaChing 

finanCial, energy and national security ramifications . 

Snactment of H.R. 536 would upset currently existing and 

carefully balanced Federal/State responsibilities for resource 

~an8gement . In addition, H.R. 536 WOuld significantly redUce 
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federal revenue; and therefore is subject to the pay-as-you-g' 

requirement of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1990. 

We have recently provided you with extensive comments on H.R. 

536 . For these reasons, the Administration strongly opposes 

this legislation. 

Mr. Chairman, the other bill. H.R. 3.842. which is the main 

focus today, avoids the pitfalls of H. R. 536 as it attempts to 

extend federal law. where appropriate. This is exactly the 

approach we favor and I commend the Chairman for this serious 

effort. 

The territorial sea is an ocean zone adjacent to the coast 

over which the coastal state exercises sovereignty subject to 

the right of innocent passage of ships. Every coastal state 

has the right under international law to estsblish the breadth 

of the territorial sea up to 12 nautical miles from its coast. 

The contiguous zone is a belt of sea. adjacent to the 

territorial sea. over which the coastal state ezercises the 

control necessary to prevent infringement of its customs, 

fiscal. immigration. or sanitary law8 and regulations. Every 

coastal state has the right under international law to 

establish the breadth of its contiguous zone up to 24 nautical 

miles from its coast. 

III 

- 1 -

As of this date the following number 
of territorial sea and 

contiguous zone Claims have been made worldwide: 

TERRITORIAL SEA 

BREADTH OF MILES 

3 
4 
6 

12 
20 
30 
3S 
50 

200 
Rectangular 

CONTIGUOUS 

12 to 24 miles 

Less than 12 miles 

Over 24 miles 

NUMB.ER 

9 
2 
3 

114 
1 
2 
1 
1 

12 
1 

ZONE 

40 

2 

2 

OF STATES 

r would note that these figures do not 
reflect the rapidly 

changing situation now occurring in 
the Baltic States, Central 

Europe or in the former Soviet Union. 
We ace hopeful that many 

of the republics of the f 
Ormer Soviet Union will take the 

position of the former SOViet U' b 
Dlon roadly supporting 

customary intern ti I 
a ona law as reflected in the 1982 United 

Nations Co ti nven on on the Law of the Sea. We will continue to 
monitor this closely. 
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E~tension of the united states territorial sea for 

particular purposes, and of the contiguous zone, could enhance 

the United states national security and drug interdiction 

efforts by securing an extra measure of protection off the 

united States coasts. 

The question before uS is how best to achieve and maximize 

the benefits of extension. This is not an easy tas~. It is 

not a headline grabbing task . But it is an essential task . 

what is needed is a careful review of United States interests 

and United States law. In most cases, the issues are entirely 

in the domestic realm, and for these reasons, we will defer to 

our fellow agencies, who can better assess the cost and impacts 

associated with an extension. Suffice it to say that from a 

foreign policy standpoint, there are no objections to H.R. 3842. 

However, there are a number of underlying legal and 

constitutional questions concerning portions of section S (a) 

and (b) and 6 (b) . These relate to the relative powers of the 

Executive and legislative branches. We defer to the judgement 

of the Justice Department, which is examining those questions 

and preparing a response to the committee on this matter. 

H.R. 3842 provides an important beginning to this review. 

We have been very appreciative of the Committee's sensitivity 

to the myriad of issues raised by adjusting federal law into 

this new area. Timely and thorough technical reviews have been 

undertaken, contributing to accuracy in this complex legal area 

and consistency with prevailing terms of art. 

We are pleased to see that H.R. 3842 refers not only to the 

right of innocent passage through and OYer the territorial sea, 

but also the right of transit passage through and over 

international straits. These are customary legal rights of 

great importance to the United States that we must encourage 

whenever possible in order to influence the practice of other 

straits states. By scrupulously including them in United 

States statutory authority, we openly and officially endorse 

their overriding validity and underscore them as siDe g"a Don 

of any territorial sea extension. 

A historical perspective might be helpful here. During the 

consideration of the 1988 Presidential Proclamation on the 

Territorial Sea, the principal concern was national security. 

The United States wanted to address the increase in 

surveillance occurring off its coast. Though we knew it would 

be difficult to extend our territorial sea for international 

purposes alone, we did not believe that difficulty should serve 

as an impediment to our action. On December 27. 1988 the 

Presidential Proclamation was signed. 

At the time of the Presidential Proclamation, the United 

States had also planned to extend the united States contiguous 
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zone. However, reservations were expressed by the Justice 

Department . as the United States was a party to the 1958 jurisdictional disputes . 

Convention on the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone. That 

convention only allowed for a contiguous zone extending to 12 

miles. 

Therefore the State Department undertook to determine 

whether the extension of contiguous zones to 24 miles had 

become an acceptable practice in the international community, 

All nations party to the 1958 Territorial Sea and Contiguous 

Zone Convention that had proclaimed contiguous zones broader 

than 12 miles were approached to determine whether any 

objections or protests were voiced when their extensions were 

made . None had occurred. That review resulted in a 

determination that indeed extension of a contiguous zone to 24 

miles was now accepted in international practice. For this 

reason, the United States could support an extension of the 

contiguous zone to 24 miles. Conforming, technical amendments 

would be needed to insure that the Act specifically amends the 

definition of ·Customs Waters· in Title 19 to ensure 

compatibility with the area covered by the new contiguous zone. 

In any extension of the territorial sea or contiguous zone 

we would wish to make clear that in cases of overlap with the 

territorial sea or contiguous zone of another nation, the 

United States extension was without prejudice to a boundary 

determination. This would avoid unintended territorial or 

We Would also d recommen an amendment that defines the . 1 
contiguous zone. It· 

1S clear that the definition in H.R. 3842 
of territorial sea refers back to the 

Presidential Proclamation 
where the territorial sea is defined. 

But the definition of 
contiguous zone is not present in H.R. 3842. 

We recommend 
using the language of Article 33 

of the 1982 United Nations Law 
of the Sea Convention. 

We also note that once 

Section 6(b) should either 
the contiguous zone is defined, 

be deleted, or will have to be 

modified to indicate that the United States 
contiguous zone is 

control, and not exclusive jurisdiction, of 
Subject to limited 

the United States. 

We note that establishment of 
the contiguous zone Would 

effectively revoke the Department 
of State Public Notice 358, 

published in 37 Federal 
Register 11906 of June 15, 1972, by 

which the United States fi t 
rs Claimed a contiguous zone of 12 

nautical miles. 

Finally, Mr. Chairman, we question the need for the 
automatic prospective application of this 

bill found in 
Sections 5 and 

the statute by 

application of 

6. We think the aame principle that has Governed 

statute review should continue and decisions on 

e 12 nautical mile territorial sea or a 12 to 2. 



116 

Should be made on a case by case nautical mile contiguous zone 

basis that takes into account the need, the cost and the 

possible conflicts with Federal laws which delegate federal 

authority to States, through state implementation plans and 

o~he[ important factors . 

Thank you. Mr . Chairman, fo r this opportunity to testify. 
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Mr . Chairsan and Heabers of the co.al ttee: 

My naae 1_ Thoma. Ca.pbell. I aerve .a General Coun •• l to 

the National oceanic and Ataoapberic Adalnlatratlon (NOAA), u.s . 

Deparbent of COlIIJIerce. On behalf of John Knauss. Under 

Secretary for Oceans and Ataoaphere and Adalniatrator of NOAA, I 

want to thank you for the opportunity to testify on 8.a. 3 •• 2, 

the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extenaion Act of 1991. 

H. R. 3842 bas three primary goals : (1) to confirm the 

Pre8idential extension of the territorial aea of the United 

Statea to 12 nautical miles for various purposes, including the 

protection of offshore resources: (2) to •• tablish a contlquous 

zone ot 12-24 nautical .ile8 for the further protection of United 

states territory; and, (3) to begin the process of exten4in~ 

application ot certain Federal laws to the 12- m11e territorial 

sea and contiguous zone. NOAA support. H.R. 3842 as it pertains 

to NOAA programs, with technical changes. 
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NOAA appreciates the recognition in H.R. 3842 that an 

extended territorial sea •• rves the United States' interest in 

proteeting otfshore resources. Under international law, a Nation 

exercises sovereign right. over the resourc.. of it. ExclUsive 

Econo.ic Zone and continental shelt, and juriadlction tor the 

protection at the marine environment. The sovereiqnty accorded a 

Nation in it. torritorial sea and internal vaters under 

international law confers .ore extenaive rights than it exercise. 

in other .aritt •• zone8. In order to make tull use of rights the 

united stat.s 1. entitled to exercise under international lew, 

Congre •• ional coneideration at legislation .tfecting natural 

resources and the .arln. environment should include a 

consideration ot whether that legislation should apply in the 

l2-.ile territorial sea. 

We defer to the Department of State on international law 

questions regarding establishment and scope at juriSdiction in a 

12-to-24-mile contiguous zone; and to the Departaent of Justice 

with respect to constitutional questions. From the perspective 

of programs adainiatered by NOAA, there i8 no reason not to 

establish such a contiguous zone. 

Turning to Federal laws which would be att~cted by 

H. R. 3842, NOAA generally supports the scope and content of the 

provisions affecting NOAA programs. The Committee provided NOAA, 

as well as other agencies, the opportunity to com.ent on earlier 

versions of the bill. Because of this and the capable work of 
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the Comaittee and its starf, aany issue. have already been 

addressed . NOAA'. ramaining technical co.menta are attached to 

my written testimony, and I request that they be inclUded in the 

record. We would b. pleaSed to work with the Ca.aittee to 

address thea. 

The primary impact of the conforming amendment. in H.R. 3842 

on NOAA proqrama will be to increase regulatory and enrorcement 

capability in the J-to-12-aile area. The bill would aaend 

virtually all NOAA statutes containing import prohibitions to 

clarify that an illegal importation takes place at least at the 

12-mile 11ne, as opposed to the 3-a11e line. The amendaents 

referring to a 12-mi1. territorial sea, including the amendment 

to the Marine Protection, Research, and SanctUaries Act, viII 

clarify that NOAA has authority to undertake -_ in the 3-to-12-

mile area -- actions with regard to foreign persons and vess.l. 

consiatent with territorial s.a rights in international law. 

He are pleased that H.R. 3842 will maintain the existing 

balance of responsibility for marine resources between the 

Federal govern»ent and coastal states, as established by Con9r ess 

in such statutes as the Magnuson Fishery Conservation and 

Mana98Dent Act and the Coastal 20ne Manag •• ent Act. This balance 

1s maintained because the basic jurisdictional lines in these and 

other resource management statutes are linked to the seaward 

boundaries at states under the Subaerqed Lands Act, rather than 

to the seaward boundary of the territorial sea. 
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NoAA opposes any 
reallocation of thea. re.ponsibilities. 

i i.portent that the manag •• ant ot resources 
our view, it a 

located outside 
the existing seaward boundari.. of the statea 

continue to be for the benetit of the Nation as 

consIstent with unlto~ policies and objectIves 

a whole, 

expre •• ed in 

existing legialation . 

The appropriate balance of Federal and coastal state 

• th coastal Zone Management 

In 

interests, tor the purposes o~ e 
congress in the coastal Zone 

program, was recently addressed by 
t 1990 In the Act , 

Management Act Reauthorization Amendmenta 0 • 
recnnnlzea the legitimate intereat of 

as amended, congress ~ 

coastal stat •• in Federally regulated activities which have an 

coastal state by such requirements 
effect on the resources of the 

a. the consistency provision. However, congress also reaffirms 

allocation of aanageaent responsibility under the 

"territorial 
the existing 

Act by intentionally deletinq the reterence to the 

O
• the seaward boundary ot the "coastal 

sea" in the definitions ~ 

i specifiC reference to the Submerged 
zone , " and then includ n; a 

Landa Act . 

NOAA also supports the 
existing allocation of responsibility 

ellbodied 
coastal states and the Pederal qovernaent as 

between the 
in the Maqnuson Fishery conservation and Manaqement Act. The 

MagnUSOn Act provides for effective, cooperative conservation of 

and fair and equitable treatment of resource 
fishery resources, 
users. The Fishery Manags.ent councils establiahed by t~e Act 
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function to assure that the concerns of all state. and other 

parties interested in a particular fishery (including 

recreational and commeroial users trom various states, as veIl as 

conservation, industry and other intereata) have a meaningful 

opportunity to participate in the developaent of fiahery 

management plana . Of the 32 fisheri •• aanaged under fishery 

management plana, 30 are interjurisdictional fiaheriea involving 

atocks of tish that migrate within vaters adjacent to tvo or more 

.tate., and between atate and Federal jurisdictions. Under the 

Magnuson Act, if state jurisdiction vera .xtended to 12 ailea, 

differing management reqimes of the individual states vould 

dominate about 19 ot these interjuriadictional fisheries to 

the al.oat certain detriment of the resource. For these reasons, 

NOAA is opposed to expansion ot state tisheries jurisdiction. 

continuation of Federal jurisdiction and control under the 

Magnuson Act provides the best avenue tor .anaginq these 

resources etfectively because the Act requires that an individual 

stock ot fiab be managed as a unit throughout its range. 

congressional recognition of the i.portance of this management 

approach i. also reflected in other fishery statute. such as the 

recently reauthorized Atlantic Striped saes conservation Act ot 

1984. That Act provide. tor cooperative management of striped 

bass rather than the fragmented state management which was 

harming the resourco . 
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We note that •• ction 7(4)(1) would ... nd the Merchant Karine 

Act to prohibit transport ot •• rchandi.e fro. one point to 

another in the 12-m11e territorial s •• by other than U. 8.­

docuaented va.sels. W. believe this amendment might atfect 

activit! •• of foreign ve ••• ls now permitted under the Maqnuson 

Act to support U.S. harve.t ves •• l. in the 3- to 12-m11. zone. 

It th ••• activities ware barred, joint ventures between u.s. 

harve.tera and foreign processors could be adversely arfected. A 

clarifying a.endment to the Magnuson Act could correct this. 

NOAA has a concern with section 5(c) of H.R. 38.2. This 

provision would •• sentially establish that the term "territorial 

sea," as used in any legislation enacted subsequent to 

o.c.aber 30, 1990, aeana 12-a11e territorial sea, unless 

otherwise provided. Although NOAA understands the concern for 

clarity and uniformity of application, the implications of this 

provision require further consideration. For example, we see no 

basis for the retroactive application of this bill, and believe 

that such an application would create confusion. We defer to the 

Department of Justice with respect to the legal effect of this 

provision, but strongly recommend addition ot a parallel 

provision that state boUndaries reDain as provided in the 

Submerged Lands Act unlea. otherwi.e specifically provided by 

statute. 

1~ 
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on H.R. 38C2. With the 
Kr. Chairmen, that concludes my comments 

Co~itt •• '. per.i •• lon, NOAA will 
continue vorkin9 with Coamittee 

ataff on th.'few technical iaBu •• 
that reaain. At this time, I 

Would be Pleased to answer 
any questions that you or other 

aeabera of the caa.ittee say have. 
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• • 
B.R. 3.~2 -- HOAA'a ~.ohDio&l Co ... ata 

Section 4. DEFINITIONS. 

The definition of the contiguous zone [PDq_ 3, line 12] 

should corr •• pond with the description of the contiguous zone in 

section 6(a, ot the bill [Page 4, line 14], and should 

incorporate the language of Article 33 of the United Nationa 

convention on Law of the Sea. 

section !5 . '!'HE TERRITORIAL SEA. 

In section 5(C) (page 4, line 10) aubstitute -.tatute" for 

"law" and add a reference either to Presidential Proclamation 

5928 or to the definition in section 4(2). 

section 6. THE CONTIGUOUS ZONE. 

We datar to the Department of State as to whether this 

provision comports with international lave 

Section 7. CONFORMING AMENDMENTS 

(1) "'goUIQ" Ftgbary Qpn •• ryotioD '04 "onog.B1nt Ast. 16 

u,s,e. 1801-1881. 

section 7(a)(7) of H.R. 3842 [Page 8, lin. 16) a •• nds the 

Magnuson Act to add a new definition at ·Territorial •• a at the 

United stat ••• • While we agr.e with the addition of this 

definition, we note that, in order to avoid unintended reSUlt., 

four ainor technical .mendments to the Magnuson Act are needed. 

Pirat, .. end the definition of ·Continental Shelt· in 16 

U.S.C. 1802(3) by deleting ·out.ide the .rea of the territorial 

•••• and substituting "beyond the inner boundary of the ExclUsive 

Economic Zone." 

The purpose of this change i. to avoid a gap in management 

authority over continental Shelt fishery re.ourc.s in the area 

betwe.n three and twelve miles. 

Second, amend 16 U.S.C. 1824(a) by adding the following 

sentence: ·Notwithstanding any other provision at law, a foreign 

fishing ves.el with a valid permit on board .ay engage in 

activities authorized by the permit within the exclusive econo.ic 

zone, including that portion of the territorial sea that is 

within the exclusive economic zone,· as defined in the Act. 
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The purpose at this change i8 to allow for. 19ft fishing 

v ••• el. to continue to operate in the portion at the territorial 

sea beyond .tate boundari ••• 

Third, aaond 16 U.S.C. lBS6(a) (2) (A) by deleting 

-territorial ••• at the United stat •• pursuant to the Gan.va 

convention on the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone or any 

auccesaor convention to which the united State. Is a party· and 

subatituting Winner boundary at the Exclusive Bconoaic Zone at 

the United Stat.e.-

The purpose at this chang_ ta to avoid inadvertently 

extending stat. juriadietion to pocket. at vater seaward of the 

outer boundaries at state vater •• 

Fourth, amend 16 U.S.C. 1856 note by deleting -the outer 

boundary at the territorial seaw and substituting -the inner 

boundary at the Exclusive £conoaie Zone.-

The purpose at this change 18 to avoid inadvertently 

extending part of Alaska's -internal vaters- to the 12-lIlle line 

for the purpose of foreign proce •• inq of pink •• 1aon. Pub. L. 

99-509, Title V, Sec. 5004 (16 U.S.C. 1856 note) deflnes on. 

portion of Al.ska'. internal watera by reference to the outer 

127 

11 

boundary of the territorial sea. As above, this technical 

correction would avoid inadvertently extending authority to allow 

proceasing pink salaon by foreign veSBela outside state waters. 

(2) oe.An Tb9rwo] Energy Qgny.rlign Act 'grEC) 42 u.s.e. 

Iaple.entation of the OTEC Act depends in part on an 

underlying body of .tate law. If the territorial sea is defined 

in tha Act to extend to 12 miles, a conforainq change to section 

403(b) (2) of the OTEC Act (42 V.S.C. 9163(b)(2» appears to be 

naeessary so that the paragraph reads as tollows: 

(2) the law ot the nearest coastal state to which an ocean 

tneraal enerqy conversion facility located beyond the 

territorial sea or yithin tho 0[00 bgty,gn 3 ood 12 nAY ticAl 

milel fr08 the bplelin •• of the United stat., and licensed 

under this Act, ia declared to be the law of the United 

states. 

(3) We recomaend the fo1lowinq additional contoraing 

aaendaents shoUld be added to aection 7 of H.R. 3842: 
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Ca, AtlAnti, Strtpgd Be •• Opnl'ryotioD Act· 16 p.S C. '851 -. 
Add to the definition of ·coastal vaters" in I 3(l)(a)(!!) 

of the Atlantic striped Basa Act attar the words "economic zone" 

the phrase "as defined in the Magnuson Act 16 U.S.C. 1802(6)." 

The purpose of thi_ change is to clarity that the s.award 

boundary of ·coaetal vaters" (Le., the outer boundary of .tate 

vaters) is the three-mile (or three-marina l.aqua) boundary 

provided 1n the Submerged Landa Act, .a referenced 1n 16 U.S.C. 

1802(6), rather than the 12-.118 •• award boundary of the 

t.rritorial aaa. 

(b) Pacifiq Salmon Treaty Act of 1985. 16 U.s.e. 3631-,644. 

Add to 16 U.S.C. ]631 a definition of the Exclusive Econoaic 

Zone .a tollows: "The tara 'exclusive economic zona' m.ans the 

zone as defined in 16 U.S.C. 1802(6)." 

The purpose of this addition is the same as for the Atlantic 

striped BaliS Act, to clarity that the inner boundary of the EEl 

and outer boundary of state vaters i8 aa provided in the 

Subaerged Lands Act via the Magnuson Act (three .il.. or three 

marine leaques) rather than at the seaward boundary of the 

territorial sea (12 miles). 
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(c) Atlontig TUna, epnyent'qn Ast 16 u.s,e. 271-971i. 

Delet. -contiguous to the territorial .ea of the United 

State.- in 16 U.S.C. 971(4). Delete "1n the territorial aea of 

the united stat •• - and substitute -within ita seavard boundary" 

in 16 U.S.C. 9719(d). 

The purpose of this change is to clarify that the inner 

boundary ot the fishery zone is coextensive with the inner 

boundary of the !EZ and consistent with the Magnuson Act. 

Add definitions ot -t.port- and "territorial sea of the 

United States" to 16 U.S.C. 971 that are the same as the 

definitions added tor the Magnuson Act. 

The purpose ot this addition i. the salle a8 that underlying 

amendment ot the statutes such as the Magnuson Act that prohibit 

i.portations, to clarify that such importation takes place at 

least at the 12-.i1e rather than the 3-mile limit. This would 

avoid an inference that this statute is subject to different 

treablent. 

(d) The Ngrtb Pleit's ri_bAri •• Aet· '6 u·s,e. 1021-1035, 

and the WhIling ConYention Act. 16 u,S,C. 916-9161, alao prohibit 

"import" of illegal product. Adding "import" and "territorial 
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sea" definitions such as those definition. added to the Maqnu80n 

Act and other statutes would avoid creating an inference that 

these two statutes were to be treated differently in this reqard. 

U.S. Dopa"me .. 
of Transportation 

UnIlMSlIl .. 
Col •• GUllrd 
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Rear Admiral Paul E. Versaw 
Chief, Office of Chief Counsel 

United States Coast Guard 

Rear Admiral Paul E. Versaw became the 9th Chief 
Counset of the United States Coast Guard on 1 Juno 
1990. He assumed this poslUon after serving as Assistant 
Superlntendon~ U.S. Coast Guard Academy stnoo 15 
August 1988. 

Prior to his academy assignment Versaw commanded 
Coast Guard Gmup San Francisco. the largest IUch office 
In the Coast Guatd"s Paelfic organlzaHon. 

Whllo In that poslHon Versaw dlrectad the seizure of the 
tug Intraped Vanrure on May 23. , 988. which resulted In 
thelargest hashish-marijuana confiscaHon In U.S. history. 

Versaw"s previous assignments Inctude chief ot the Coast 
Guard's InternaHonai affairs branch. where he established working relaUons with foreign 
govemments In maritime maltars. He led oomerous delegaHons whlch negoHated 89""'­
ments coneamlng search and rescue. piracy and marlUme terrorism. In proparallon tor this 
assignment. Versaw became the first Coast Guardsman to attend the U.S. State 
Oepartmenrs ExecuHve Seminar In NaHonal and IntamaHonal Affairs. The tan month for­
eign .ervlea I .. Hrute Is the most advanced educaHonal program available to .enlor govern­
ment officlaJs. 

A '96' graduate of the Coast Guard Academy. he lerved aboard the Coast Guard Cutte(s 
MACKINAC. ROCKAWAY, UNIMAK, and VENTUROUS. Assignments asho .. lncfude 
Marine InspecHon and legal officer at Coast Guard Heedquartenl. Washington. D.C •• the 
Coast Guard Yard In BalUmora. and the thirteenth Coast Guard Dlstrtct In Seattte. Versaw 
obtained his juris doctorate fmm Cathofic Unhrel1llty In Washington. D.C. 

His decorations Inelude four Meritorious Service Medals. three Coast Guard eommendaHon 
Medals with '0' devlca. Commandanra laUer of CommendaHon Ribbon with '0' device. 
Coast Guard Unit Commendation Ribbon with '0' device. Coast Guard Meritorious Unit 
eommendoHon Ribbon with '0' devlca. 

Raar Admlrat Versaw Is married to the formar MarjorIe Anne RIch of Tacoma. Wash. They 
have th .. e children; Charle •• Oavld and Grag. 
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FEBRUARY C. 1992 

Hr. Chairman and members of the Comm1 ttee, I appreciate the 

opportunity to make this statement Bnd to fll\swer any que.tiona 

you might have concerning the potential effecta on the U.S. CODet 

Guard of H.R . 3842, D bill to extend the territorial aea and 

contiguous zone of the United Stetes. 

On December 27th, 1988, President Reagan extended the territorial 

saa of the U.S. from 3 to 12 nautical 1lli1 •• ~or 1.otftrDat1ona1 

~ur~ses onl~. That Proclamation did not chanOe the 3 nautical 

mile territorial sea for purposes of domestic law. There was no 

extension of the geographic application of any domestic statutes 

beyond the 3 nautical mile territorial 8ea. H.R. 38'2 has aa ita 

purpose the extenaion of the application of certain Federal lawa 

to new maritime zonea: one being the formal Congres8ional 

recognition of the 12 nautical mila territorial aaa for purposes 

of U.S. sovereignty and domestic law applicability; and the 

second being the establishment of D 24 nautical aile contiguous 

zona for the purpose of international law and certain Federal 

laws. 

1 
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The CO.at Guard 1.8 i.nt1utely involved with. and napona1ble for. 

.any ocean-related activities which take place 1.n the 

-territorial eee.- Titl. 14, u.s. Coda, ••• 1gna to the Coest 

Guard pr1~ duti.. of a4m1n18taring lawa and promulgating and 

enforcing ragulat10na in the mar1t~ arena for .attars involving 

maritime safety and navigat1on, aGugg11ng and illicit drug 

interd1ction, encS aarine environmental protection. 

In the invitation soliciting te.timony regarding thl. bill, you 

requa.ted that a number of specific i •• ue. be addre ••• d. I will 

fOCU8 on thoa. 1 •• uee which I feal competent to add res. .a Chi.f 

Counsel of the COast Guard. Article 2 of the 1982 United Nations 

Convention on Law of the Sa. recognize. extension of coostar 

atata sovereignty to the territorial a.8. Under Articl •• 3 and 

33 of the Convention, a coastal state may •• tablish a territorial 

aee not to excee~ 12 nautical miles, an~ a contiguous zone not to 

excee~ 24 nautical miles. from baaelinea .atablls~ in 

accordance with the COnvention. Article 33 further authorizes 

the coastal state to exercise the control necessary to prevent 

the infringement of cuatoaa, fiscal, immigration, an~ .anitary 

laws an~ regulations within the contiguous zone. R.R. 38'2. with 

ita .tated purpose. and confora1ng amendment., i. consiatent with 

th ... cuatOIDary international law principle.. In fact, the 

Pre.l~entlal Proclamation establishing the United Stat •• ' current 

12 nautical mlle territorial 8e8 1s premi •• d on the .... 

prinCiples. 

2 
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One of tM Coast Guard'. concerna with 'the leglalation baa bean 

the wholesale .. tension of all applicable domestic law. to a 12 

nautical aile territorial sea l~t when selective .. tenslon, 

baaed on the overall purpo.e for the affected statute. would be 

more appropriate. H. R. 3842 doe. recognize these potential 

probleras 1n some statute.. For aemple. the COast Guard 

specifically concur. in the proposed conforming amendment. to 46 

USC 4102(e). 46 USC 4502(a)(7) and 46 USC 4506(b). Those 

statutes, which deal with safety equipment, particularly 

Emergency position %ndicating Radio aeacone or EPIRBs, would 

retain the status quo of 3 nautical mila. of geographic 

applicability. Without these amendment8, alerting and locating 

equipment (including £PIRBs) would not be raquired unless an 

uninspected vessel operated beyond 12 nautical miles. Retaining 

the 3 nautical mile status quo i8 a BOUnd legislative concession 

to search and rescue concerns and the ultimate safety of this 

class of vessel. 

A number of statutes exist which do contain the phrase 

~terr1torial 8ea,~ ~t.rritor1al ~aters,~ or ~navigable watera of 

the United States~ and have not been addres8ed by this 

legislation. SOma example. are 8 USC 1357 (Power. of Immigration 

Officers), 26 USC 48 (Internal Revenue Code), 19 USC 1590 

(Aviation Smuggling) end 28 USC 1603 (Forelgn sovereign 

Immunities Act). However, these statutes are beyond the general 

purview of the Coast Guard and I ~ill defer comment. on the 

appropriatenes8 of thair inclusion in this legislation to the 

3 
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cognizant agencie. end on constitutional matters to the 

Department Of Justice. 

-You a1,80 asked for the Coast Guard I. opinion aa to the 

appropriate role of the coastal states 1n aanaglng the resources 

of the territorial aea. Aa the primary Federal maritima law 

enfgES,pept agency~ the Coast Guard 1e often callad on to enforce 

the provisiona of varioue resource management programs with!n the 

U.S. territorial aeo, con~lguou8 zone and Exclusive Economic Zone 

(EE%). The policy implication. of coaatal state resource 

management within theae zones would be more appropriately 

addressed to thoae agencies charged with the administrative and 

regulatory responsibility over the resource 1n question. 

This concludes my prepared statement. I apprec!ete the 

opportunity to appear before you today and will be happy to 

answer any questions you might have. Thank you. 

4 
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Testimony of 

LORENZO I. DELI!OII GUElUlEBO 

Governor of the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands 

on 

H.R. 3842 

THB TERRITORIAL SEA AND CONTIGUOUS ZONl! 

EXTEHSION AND ENFORCEMENT ACT OP U91 

Before the 

Committee on Merchant Harine , Pisheries 

United states House of Representatives 

February 4, 1992 

Mr. Chai~an, end honored members of the Committee, thank 

you for the privilege of appearing before you today to comment on 

H.B. 3842. the Territorial Sea and contiguous Zone Extension and 

Enforcement Act. I bring you greetings and Ha!a Ada! from the 

united states citizens of the Northern Mariana Islands, the 

newest member of the American political family . 
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Host Americans, of course, elect Senators and Representa_ 

tives to protect and promote their interests by voting on the 

legislation taken up by the Congress. OUr people are not blessed 

with that right -- so I feel it 1s my duty to make known to the 

Committee Our view of the important legislation under 
conSideration today. 

OUr people h<5.·,e always been ocean rtch and land poor. Por 

generatlon~ Our people have counted on the bounty of the sea to 

sustain us. Our CotMlonwealth has only 176 square miles of dry 

land. One-third of our land 1s uninhabited, partly because 

recent volcanic activity has forced the evacuation of three 

lslands. We have fa1th that control of our marine resources will 

be the foundation of OUr future economic development. 

For four centuries, we were OCcupied by a succession of 

colonial rulers who took possession of our land for their own 

use. We only achieved control of our political destiny in 1916 

when we enteted into our Covenant with the United states. When 

we negotiated our political union with the United States, ve 

inSisted on two provisions in that Covenant that would free us 

from foreign domination. These were the guarantee of the right 

to govern ourselves, in Article I, and the return of title to our 

139 

Testimony of Gov. Guer~:~~ 
House Hearing on H.R. 

February 4, 1992 
page 3 

ancestral lands, in Article VIII. During those negotiations, it 

was expressly agreed that all submerged lands, along with all 

other public lands, would return to Commonwealth ownership. 

Under our Covenant, the United states retained no claim to 

submerged l ands in the Northern Hariana Islands, real property or 

other than a leasehold interest 1n some 18.000 dry-land acres for 

d t t d i d any intention to acquire defense uses. The Unite S a es en e 

additional propetty and agreed. if it came nece be ssary to do so, 

to acquire the min~ amount and interest necessary. 

In 1979. one of our first acts of self-government was to set 

the boundary of our territorial sea at twelve miles. This 1s 

consistent with the United Nations Convention on the Law of the 

See end with President Reagan's Proclamation. 

N.R. 3842 is intended to implement Presidentiel Ptoclamation 

5926, which extended the terr1tor1a see 0 1 f the United states 

from 3 to 12 miles for international purposes. We strongly 

support the Proclamation of the 12-mile territo~ial sea. We 

not intended to change the boundar1es understand that the bill is 

or jurisdiction 

insular areas. 

of the Federal Government. the States or the 

Where boundaries are settled end jurisdIction 1s 

clear, the bill may avoid unintended changes in the status quo. 
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Because of the unsettled nature of our relationship with the 

United states, however, we are concerned that the btll might be 

read to dramatically limit the boundaries and jurisdiction of the 

Commonwealth in its territorial sea and contiguous zone. 

H.R. 3842 relies on the Submerged Landa Act to avoid 

jurisdictional confusion. under that Act, the division of 

jurisdiction between the Pederal Government and the states 1s 

quit. clear. The Northern Mariana Islands, however, 1s not 

subject to either the Submerged Lands Act or the outer 

Continental Shelf Lands Act. The division of jurisdiction 

between our Commonwealth and the Unit.d states must be determined 

by reference to our Covenant with the United states. 

Unfortunately, so far, there bas been little agreement 

betwean the Federal Government and the Commonwealth on this 

issue. At least one agency of the Pederal Government, the state 

Department, asserts that tha Unitad states owns all submerged 

lands surrounding our islands, right up to the beach. 

Pursuant to dispute-resolution mechanisms in Section 902 of 

the Covenant. we have tried, in good faith, to resolve the 

que9tion of our submerged lands and other ocean jurisdiction. We 

raised these issues with a Special Representative of the 
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President of the united states 1n 19B7. In 1990, after eight 

rounds of consultations, we reached agreement with the 

President's Representative for federal recognition of our 

territorial sea and submerged lands jurisdiction. Unfortunately, 

the agreement has yet to be implemented. The state Department 

inSists that title to our submerged lands rests in the Federal 

GOvernment. 

Because ot this dispute. for us H.B. 3842 1s not 

jurisdictionally neutral. sections 5 and 6 seam to be very broad 

expressions of Pederal authority. Section 6 asserts the 

exclusive jurisdiction of the United states in the contiguous 

zona. This does not seem appropriate to our Commonwealth. The 

contiguous zone is a maritime zone in wbich the government can 

enforce its customs, fiscal. ~igration and sanitary laws. 

Under our Covenant with the United states, our commonwealth 

government bas authority in these areas. We are outSide the 

customs territory of the United states. w. administer our own 

customs, ~igration and tax systems. section 6 could be read to 

leave us with responsibility for these functions but no authority 

to enforce our laws in the contiguous zone. 
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section 5 says that the territorial .e. 1s subject to the 

sovereignty and exclusive jurisdiction of the United states. we 

recognize that for !nternational purpos •• , 

nations, this language is appropriate. w. 
as notice to fore1gn 

language might be read as asserting an entirely new sourc. of 

tederal jurlsalc~lon over the Commonwealth'. waters. Such an 

interpretation would strip our islands of their territorial se. 

and leave our people with no submerged lands. we doubt if the 

·savings proviSiOns- of section 9 wl11 save us when the -title, 

legal rights, interests, jurisdiction and boundaries of the 

Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands· are disputed by the 

United states Department of state. 

sure 

Nr. Chairman and honorable members of the Cocmlitte8, I am 

that this bill is carefully designed to begin implementation 

of the expanded territorial sea without upsetting the 

jurisdictional balance between the Pederal Government and the 

states. In the case of our Commonwealth, bowever, the 

jurisdictional implications of the bill outweigh all other 

conSiderations. 

You are all elected representatives of the people. Imagine 

trying to protect the interests of your constituents on tbis 

committee without a vote. We believe that policy on the 
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resources and jurisdiction of our territorial saa should not be 

made without the consent of our people. We have in good faith 

followed the procedure set out in the Covenant to resolve these 

issues with the united states. Progress has been made at least 

with some Federal Agencies. I have asked my Special 

Representatives for the Covenant Section 902 Consultations to 

prepare a summery of those consultations to submit for the 

Corrmittee's hearing record. If our union with the United States 

i. to be a workable partnership, that procedure must be allowed 

to work. We respectfully request that the Commonwealth of the 

Northern Hariana Islands be removed from this bill until such 

time as the jurisdictional issues may be resolved by mutual 

consent. 

Thank you. 
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Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to testify before 
your Committee. Hy name is Paul Kelly and I am a Vice President 
with the Rowan Companies of Houston, Texas. 

I am here today representing the National Ocean Industries 
Association, the International Association ot Drilling 
Contractors, and the American Petroleum Insititute. NOlA 
represents more than 300 companies involved in all phases of the 
offshore oil and gas industry, IADC represents virtually all 
contractors who perform drilling services for oil companies 
worldwide. and API represents more than 250 companies involved in 
all aspects of the petroleum industry. 

My task is to present you with our views on H.R. 3842, a bill to 
extend the territorial sea and the contiguous zone at the United 
States. We are pleased to be able to t.ll the Committee that we 
will not offer any criticisms of this legislation. The bill, as 
written, does not appear to interfere with the intent of 
Presidential Proclamation 5928 which extend. the territorial sea 
of the United States, and its territories and possessions, from 3 
to 12 nautical miles • ••• for the primary purpose of advancing the 
national security interests of the United States.· 

When President Reagan announced this proclamation, he explicitly 
stated that it was not his intent to alter the current division 
of federal/state authority over the coastal zone. It was the 
President'S intent that the states' current authority, which 
eKtends to three nautical miles (or three marine leagues in the 
case of Texas and the west coast of Florida) would not be 
altered. We fully support the continuation of this relationship. 
We do not believe that there is any need to eKtend state 
authority over the management of the resources of our marine 
waters. Indeed, we believe that such an action would enormously 
complicate the management of federal marine resources. 

Further. we believe that other legislation now before this 
Committee that would transfer ownership of marine resourcea, 
including oil and gas, from the (ederal government to coastal 
states should be rejected. Attempts to transfer ownership likely 
will result in a protracted debate in Congress, litigation and 
disruption of efforts to develop and protect the natural 
r~sources of federal marine waters. Transter of ownership to the 
states also would result in a hodge podge o( management programs 
designed to meet the peculiar needs of each coastal state. We 
believe it prudent to require that OCS resources remain subject 
to federal management to ensure, to the extent possible, that 
development of these resources is subject to a single regulatory 
regime. 
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Thank you lor your attention. I ill b questions. w e happy to answer any 
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NATIONAL FISHERIES INSTITUTE, INC. 

T •• Uaony of the 
National Vieheri.. Institute 

On 
H.R. 3842 

before the 
Co.-itt •• on Kerchant Marine and rieheri •• 

February 4, 1992 

Good aarninq Hr. Chalraan and a.abere ot the co_itt... 1 

.m Richard E. Gutting, Jr., Vice President of Government 

Relations for the National Fisherie. Institute. The NFI h the 

largest organization representing the O.S. fiab and aeafood 

industry. 

I •• pleased to be here to pre.ent the views of the NFl on 

H. R. 3842, the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extension and 

Enforceaent Act of 1991. We appreciate the opportunity to te.tify 

because any charlge in the respective roles of the state and 

tederal 90vernmenta in the regulation of ocean harVests could 

profoundly impact our indu.try. 

Fishery "anagement 

Under present law the .anage •• nt and develop.ent of fishery 

resource. i_ shared by the federal and state govern.ents based 

primarily upon the pre.ent 3-.11e boundary line of etate 

jurisdiction. In contrast, the conservation of marine a.caal_ and 

endangered species under the Harine HalllJllal Proteetion Act and 

Endangered Species Act i. primarily a federal responsibility 

irrespective of the present 3-a11e boundary. 

1 
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While the President's proclamation does not purport to alter 

thia state-federal relationahip, the redefinition of the 

territori.l .ea under international law rai.e. .o.e pOBsibility 

that pre.ent U.S. fishery .an_ge.ent statute. woulu be 

interpreted. in _ way that could be diaruptive of pre.ent 

proqraaa. 

Any ... ward extension ot state -bound«ri •• - to the 12-.i1. 

Une ot the new territorial •• a would profoundly alt.r pre •• nt 

thhery .. nag_ent prograJDa in the United State.. In our vi.w, 

such action would b.lk.ni~e decision.aking, disrupt the 

conservation of stocks which must be me.n8ged throughout their 

range, and undendne the many re •• arch and .. n8gu.nt efforts 

which have been initiated in the paat two decades. 

oppoa. any auch extension. 

NFl would 

section 9 of H.R. 3842 atatea that the bill i. not intended 

to attect the pre •• nt -boUndaries of the Stat •• - and that with 

the exception ot those chanq.. expre.sly .ade in Section 7 of the 

bill, no change to present fishery manage.ent authority is 

intended. The result, under our reading ot the bill, i_ that the 

existing balance of responsibilities bet"e.n the .tate and 

tederal governments in thoae lava governinq the management and 

'development ot living marine resources would be 1I8intained. We 

aupport this position. 

Section 7 of H.R. 3842 would add detinitions of the tenu 

-territorial •• a of the United state.- and • i.port- in the 

ItagnuBon Act. Theae proposed chan9.s raia. aeveral questions 

concerning the intended impact of tho bill upon the "agnuaon Act 

2 
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and its fishery aonagement program. 

Under Section 102 of the Haqnuaon Act, the U.S. exercises 

"sovereign right. and exclusive fishery aanagement authority" 

over all fishery resources in the -exclusive economic ~on •• " 

This zone 18 defIned in Section 3 with reterence to •• Une 

coterainous with the aeaward boundary of each of the coastal 

States."' Under Section 306(0). the jurisdiction and authority 

of a coastal State ·within its boundaries" ia maintained 8ubject 

to certaIn exceptions having to do with fiaherie. located 

predominately aeavard of state boundarics which are a180 loeated 

within state boundaries. 

The legislative history of these prov1&ions 8uqqesta that 

Congress intended that each state's seaward boundary would be the 

same as that established in the Submorqed Lands Act ot 1953. 

Thus, unless either the seaward boundary ot the coastal statoo, 

or tho baseline of the territorial sea arc chanqed, the basic 

state-federal relationship as described in Sections 102 and 306 

of the Magnu60n Act lIould not appear to change. In thi& reqard, 

we assume that the changes to tho HagnuDon Act in Section 7 of 

H.R. 3842 aro the only changes intended to be made, and that the 

reference to tho Magnuson Act in Section 7 should not be 

construed to change the boundaries of the States for purposes of 

defining their fishery management authority. 

N.R. 3842, hovever, docs raise several questions about the 

intended i.pact of the bill on the Magnuson Act. References, for 

example, are made to the "territorial sea at the Unitod States" 

in the definition of the term "high 68U" in Section 3 and 

the extension of state jurisdiction over certain pockets of water 

J 
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in section JOEi(a) (2) (A). Also, the term "territorial ooa" i .. 

found in tho definitions of "waters of a foreiqn nation" and 

"high seas" in Section 3 and the definition of "internal waters 

of a States" in Section lOEi (C),4). 

The HaCJnuson Act has boon a..nded uny tiDes since it lIao 

enacted and tho Co .. ittee Day want to examine whether or not the 

definition of "high seas" in Section 3 is needed. If it is no 

longer needed, the Committee may want to consider deleting it. 

H.R. 3642 also would change Section 306(a) (1) (A) of the 

Magnuson Act. It would appear that as a result of H.R. 3842, it 

is possible that pockets of state jurlGdlction would be created 

in the watera boyond 3 mUes which arc .anaged by the f lahery 

management councils. Whether ouch pockets would be created, 

depends upon whether or not an expandod territorial aeo would 

enclose pockets of water fUrther than 12 miles from the balieline. 

If so, such pOckets would become subject to otote fishery 

juriodiction even though they wore surrounded by \latern c:ubject 

to federal fishery juric:diction. Such result Would I:toke little 

sense from a tic:hery Qonagement perspoctive. 

Finally, the Committee, as a matter at technical 

clarification, lihould consider modltying the term "territorial 

sea" In Section 306(C) (4) (8) to read "territorial sea of the 

United States." 

References to the "territorial Goa of the United States" arc 

also found in tha other laws regarding the conc:ervation ot marine 

mammals and fiah lioted in Section 1. These laws do not define 

what is meant by the territorial sea, nor do they indicate 

• 
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"hather congress intended that the definition of the territorial 

••• iMI atrected by an exp..nchtd claia ot territorial _a under 

International lav. Whil. the phr ••• -territorial... of the 

United Stat •• - in th ... la"a would be deCined by H.R. 3842, tho 

bill would not appear to alter the b •• ic ateta-tederal 

ralationahip ••• tabliahad by the •• la"a . 

our review of fishery lava ba. not '-an exhaustiva. over 

100 ted"_l la"a govern the .. nalJaent and davelopaent of living 

urine resource.. A thorough ravia" sbould be .. de of the •• 

• tatut •• to Identity "hara chang.. ara "arrantad. In the 

... nti_, va believe that it would H prudent to aaJc.a claar that 

neither the Pr •• ident'. action nor the proposed Act lap.cta tha 

scope of present fishery lava •• ia provided tor in Saction 9. 

co.atvb_ Trade 

H.R. 1142 would extend the geographIcal scope of th_ 

eo..tvi •• trade r.striction. seaward trom ~ee to twelve .il ••• 

The coa.twi.e trade include. the carriage of fiah or carvo fro. a 

point in the territorial •• a to another euch point, or to a 0 . 8. 

port. 

Becau.. the v •••• l buUding and. ownership r.quir ... nt. to 

operate in the co.stwle. trade differ frOll the requiruenta to 

.operat. in o.s . fisheri.s, aU U.S. fishery v •••• la are not 

nec •• sarily qualified. to op.rata in the coastwis. trade . There 

are U.S. fi.hery ve.sel., for axeaple, whieb are authorized to 

receive fiah froa u.s. harvesting ves.eU in the .xclusive 

econoaic zone, and. land that fish in the Unit.d stat •• , so long 

a. the transfer of fish doe. not occur in the t.rritorial .ea. 

Under H.R. 3842, v ••• els such a. theae would no longer be able to 
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r.ceive fish in the band of vater froa three to tWelve ail •• 

offshor •• 

S.veral v .... l operators have ral •• d concern. that their 

v •••• l. would ~ adver.ely iapacted by the propo •• d ext.n.lon of 

the g.ographical acope of the coa.tvl •• trade re.triction •• 

Th •• e concarna ar. expre •• ed. in the latter fro. the Merican 

Factory Trawler Association vhich 1. enclosed. 

Coast Guard Entorc".nt And V •••• I Saf.ty 

H.R. 3842 alao would ... nd. a.varal .tatute. r8'C)uding U. B • 

Coast C\lard .nforc_ent and v •••• l .afaty. In this regaro, the 

NFI b.U.v.. that the pre •• nt ••• rg.ney locatinq .quip •• nt 

requiraaants for unin.pectad fi.hary v •••• l., which apply only to 

v •••• la operating beyond. three .U •• , aIlould not be chanc)ed. 

This ia the podtion whic:h appear. to be taken in the c:hang •• 

propo.e4 to Sectione 4102(.) and 4S02Ce) (7) of title 46, United 

suts. Code. 

co.-itt •• QU •• tiona 

Our anewere to the four qu •• tion. aaked by the Chairaan in 

hie letter inViting our t •• timony follow: 

1. While aany changee aight iaprove the lawa which govern 

the aanag .. ant of fiaheri •• within 12 .U •• of the coa.tline, ve 

beli.v. that the bade 1.9'al .y.to or .tructure ia aound, vith 

on. exc.ption. 

ft. axception concerne the interaction at urin ....... 1 •• nd. 

.ndanger.d or thr.at.n.d epeei •• with fiaheri... Th ••• protected 

anillal. are .o.eU ••• taken in fiehift9 operation. and they eat 

huge quantiti •• of the fi.h or otherwi.e render thea ueel ••• for 

• 
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huaan conau.ption. Despite the.. interconnections, pre.ent 

pr-... are not integrated vj:t:h thoae abed fishery aanaguent: -.._ 

at protecting aniaala. 

Siqniticant probl... have been .vold~ 80 far, but the 

potential for aajor trouble 18 growing and should be beaded oft 

eo_itt.. vben the "arine "a __ l Protection Act, by the 

Endangered Speci •• Act and KagnuBon Act are reauthorized. 

2. W. support aaintalninq the present boundary 11n •• between 

atat •• n4 federal fishery aanagement authority. 

3. W. believe that a thorough study should 

before additional lawa are included. 

be coapl_ted 

4. The coastal atates should be encouraged to take an 

active role in conae.rving and unaging living _ulna re.ourc ••• 

Th. t.daral preeaption of stat. authority within .tat. boundari •• 

in the Endanqared speci •• Act and "arina Kaaaal Protection Act 

ha. dlKouraqad state involv_e.nt: to the detrb.nt ot fishery 

resources. 

Each Ushery ia unique with different opportuniti.. and 

chalhnge •• The best proqram tor a tt-hery otten require. an 

ot .tate and tederal etlort. We bali.v. that unique coabination 

with i t. "phaaia on regional planning and the "aqnuaon Act, 

.eci.ionaaking, otter. a ua.tul way for state inclusive and open 

t in the conservation and and federal official. to coopera e 

•• na9 ••• nt ot living aarin. resources. 

, 
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The National Assoclallon of 

Passenger Vessel Owners 
808 17th Street NW. 

Nlttonal Assoclltlon of Passenger Vessel OImers 
before the 

COllllltttee on Herchant "Irlne Ind Fisheries 

February 4. 1992 

Sufla200 
Washington, DC 20006 

202·785-0510 
Fax 202·785-0540 

H. R. 3842 ~ A Bill to Extend the Terrttorlll Sea and the 
Conttgutous Zan, of the United Stites 

Good ~rntng. Hr. Chatrman. I am Eric Scharf. Executive Dlrlctor of the 
Nlttonll Assoctltton of Passenger Vessel OImers (NAPVO). We represent some 350 
compln'es Oplrlttng IIOre than one thoUsand U.S. Coast Guard Inspected vusels. 
Our vlSs.l, are Mertean bunt, owned. operated. crhed and subject to the full 
safety oversIght of the U.S. Coast Guard. 

OUr IIHIbIrs operate throughout the country, provIding the publtc vUh dinner 
cruises, sIghtseeing Ind tour excursions, car Ind PIS senger flrry services, 
charter vesnl operations, casino gllling vessels. domesttc overnl9ht trips and 
other pusenger carrying operltlons. list year our cOlllbtned IUMbershlp carried 
more thin 45 .,llion people on slfe. econo.'cil vOYlges. The operltlons of NAPVO 
lllembers represent I diverse cross-section of offerings to the public. 

We 'pprecllte the opportunity to testtfy today on the subject of extending the 
-terrltorl., sea of the United States- to the the twelve ~Ile point .s called for 
In Presldentlll Proclamation 5928 of December 27, 1988. Our Interest In the 
leglslatton Is limited to the effect the extension hIS on the foreign ships which 
oper.te In domestlce service. We have no COlllllent on other prOvisions of the bill 
thlt relate to fisheries and wildlife enforcement or ocean research and 
management. Given the short nottce provided to prepare our t.stlmony. we have 
not had In opportunity to fully anllyze the provtslons of the bill thlt relate to 
Coast Guard enforcement and vessel safety or merchlnt mlrlne laws. 

Our concerns that are effected by this proposed legislation Is to seek further 
ltmlh.tlons on foretgn-flagged vessel operators vho operate cruises frolll one 
point In Amertcan waters Ind return to the original potnt. NAPVO's suprrts 
legislation that levels the playing field betveen foretgn.n.ggtd vesse 
operators and U. S. flagged operators. 

Our "adlng of the proposed legislation Indicates that the Pusenger Ship 
T"lnsportatton Act has not been raferenced. We r8COIIIHnd thlt the need (or 
Inclus,on of ttlts Act be researched and Included If necessary to correct tha 
prgbleMS we are concerned about. 

Currently, the Passenge,. Ship Tr.nsportltton Act prOVides that: 
-No foreign vessel shan transport p.ssengers between ports or places In the 
In the United Shtes. either directly or by 'Illy of I foreign port, unde,. I 
pen.lty of $200 for &lch plssenger so transported and landed . • 

Our concern Is th.t the Customs Service, relying on Attorn.y General opinions 
dating b.ck to 1900, has alloved I ·'oophole- to develop thlt pel"lltts • forelgn­
flagged vesstl to lelve a port. trlvel to Intern.tton.l vaters .nd return. wtth 
It not being considered I vtolatlon of law. 

This ·voyage to nowhere- loophole has .llowed both unfair competUlon to 
develop between U.S. flagged Ind foreign fllgged operators and Introduced 
Amerlc.n plssengers to potent tal safety problems becluse of In.d'Quate slfety 
provlstons on short duration foreign fl.gged g .. lng vessels. 
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For ~any years. II number of foreign-flagged cruises have operated out of ports 
In the cOlSta' ueas, obstenstbly for the purpose of conducting culno 9alling 
operations. Because of the distinct advantages that these vessels have In 
operating under a foreign flag and the restrlctton placed on U.S. operators to 
conduct cast no gi~tng these vessels have posed extreme unfair competition to the 
American passenger vessel operator operating nearby. last year, one of our 
members testified before this cOIIIntttse that hts company had been forced to 
close two locations and layoff close to 100 Alnertcan workers since 1989 because 
they could not compete with these operations. 

More recently II development In San Otego harbor Is causing significant alarm 
to ou~ tndust~y. In antiCipation of the America's Cup ~aces an Austrailian 
vessel, the ·Go1den Swan· has been begun operattons In San Diego. This vessel Is 
currently taking cha~ter g~oups out for three to fou~ hou~ -dlnne~- cruises In 
which the vessel p~oceeds brleny beyond the Intemattonal boundary at some 
point during the cruise to legalize Its extended trip within US waters. Our 
Inquiries to the Custom Service have ellcted the response that they do not see 
this as I violation of law which ~eserves domestic service to U.S. vessels. 

HAPVO feels that lacking a change In the law that clearly and expressly 
fo~blds the -voyage to nowhere- type cruise that legislation, such as the 
extentlon of the te~~Itortal sea to twelve miles, that makes It more difficult 
fo~ these operations to conduct business Is In the public Inte~est of the U.S. 
maritime Industry. 

In addition to the Issue of unfair competition NAPVO has serious concerns 
about the safety Issues presented by these vessels. NAPVO and Its members first 
priority Is to always ensu~e that its passengers have a safe voyage. We support 
fede~al effo~ts to regulate the passenger vessel Industry, both th~ough domestic 
vessel Inspection and ce~ttflcatlon and the regulatton of fo~elgn ship activity 
In U. S. ports. We beHeve that the U. S. Coast Guard does an excellent job In 
ensuring the safety of U. S. passengers on U. S. vessels. 

We have concerns about the safety of passenge~s on the foreign-flagged 
·voyages to nowhere-. We, as all who derive thel~ livelihood f~om the 
te~~ltorial seas and the International oceans, a~e concerned that those who seek 
pleasu~e f~om the sea be able to do so with safety for themselves and p~oflt for 
the p~ovlders. The unique natu~e of the cruise business, as It Is ca~~led out 

In this country, Is that the lleans for c~ulstng the oceans Is allllOst exclUSively 
foreign built, fo~elgn owned, foreign operated, fo~elgn crewed Ind subject to 
foreign Interpretation of the International standards and anothe~ nltlon's 
safety regime. The U.S. Coast Guard exercises direct cont~ol only In limited 
circumstances such as a narrow accident Investigation jurisdiction and, when 
absolutely necessa~y, In a court of lut resort fuhton carrying out 
Intervention unde~ the International conventions. 

In the range of options. a U.S. passenger can choose between a short du~atlon. 
close to home excursion by a U.S. vessel such as dinner cruises, excursions o~ 
sightseeing o~ at the other end of the scale, a deep sea adventu~e calling at 
foreign ports In a prolonged voyage. The choice Is clear and rarely does one get 
something unexpected. 

There Is another segment of the on the water expe~Ience where the choices a~e 
not so clea~. the saiety regimes quite different and the consumer may Indeed be 
getting something far different than what he expected. That Is the ·voyage to 
nowhere- by foreign operated. foreign supervised vessels that ope~ate from U.S. 
ports, carrying U.S. passenge~s prlmart1y on gambling cruises. These vessels 
are In direct competition with the domestic vessels but are not held to the same 
strict oversight. They, because of their gambling revenues can offer short, 
several hou~ trips featuring meals, entertalnlDl!nt and an on the water experl 
ence In dl~ect competition with U.S. vessels and at giveaway prices. 

These vessels have all of the foreign vessel p~obleJlS cited In a NTSB ~eport 
regarding crutse ship safety, which have substantially less overSight because 
they a~e Intensive use, often obsolete ocean cruising vessels which p~obably 
neve~ ~etu~n to the jurlsdlctton of thel~ flag yet they have the same shield 
that true International cruise vessels IllUSt have to operate between and through 
numerous port states. They. with their dedicated use Involving only a single 
U.S. port do not deserve the defe~ence accorded true Internattonal vessels. 
These vessels should be exposed to the full domestic control of the United Page 
States and Its maritime safety organizations Including Inspection by the U.S. 
Coast Guard to our domestic regulations and the Investigative ove~slght powers 
of the National Transpo~tatlon Safety Board when appropriate. 
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tTh~,fr'nctPle here Is that If the CMle~ of a vessel chooses to become tn 
ac ua " a dOlllestic service clrrylng our nationals from and retuml t th 
sallie port, then the vessel should not be accorded International rtght~wh~se e 
~~~~~c I:t!~d!;d!lltj~e t~:my ehce amot n9

be
st contracting governments with differing 

t Id t 11 • c oose a cOllIe domestic use vessels Ind 
nc en a y compete head to head for day or dinner c~ulse a 1 t h 

meet the same Inspection and oversight standa~ds that our d~m!::~~e~j;eteme!t:; 

t I t~ank you for the opportunity to address this COIIIIItttee on the Issue of 
ex ens OnttOf the territorial sea. Hr. Chairman, I would be pleased to respond to 
any ques ons you o~ the membe~s might have. 

February 3. 1992 
pubpol\gamble.8 
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Hearirl9 on. 
MTerritorial Sea and Contiguous Zona Extension 

and 
Enforcement Act of 1991" 

(H. R. 3842) 

House Merchant Harina and Fisheri.. Committee 

February 4, 1992 

I . Introduction. 

Chairman Jones and members of the House Merchant Marine and 

Fieheri •• committee. Thank you tor your January 3, 1992 letter to 

Governor Hickel inviting State partici~tion in this haaring. 

The state at Alaska supports legislation t.o implelllent the 

Pr •• idant's Territorial Sea Proclal1ation tor domestic purpoaes.l 

However, the atate, along with the Alaska State Legialature,S urges 

that domestic legislation on the territorial sea attirm the same 

st.tes' rights in the 12 mile limit that now exist to three milea. 

Alaska has substantial interests in the territorial sea otr 

the coastline at the state. With the exception at approximately six 

anomalous year. trom 1947 - 1953, the coastal states have owned the 

submerged lands and managed the resource. ot the territorial sea. 

Tho Submerged Land. Act at 1953 attirms the public intere.t in 

.tat. responsibility over the territorial •••• This historic grant 

of title to the coastal states has assured ownership interest and 

management re.ponsibility by the govemeental entity most affected 

by activities in the territorial .ea . 

Araaa bayond tho territorial aoa have been subject to tadaral 

jurisdiction and control but not domain for purpose. ot taat title 

to the submerged lands. Though no governaantal entity held title to 

tho lands b.yond three miles, for many purposes the state. have 

exorcised jurisdiction and control along with or in place of the 

United States. As a result, Alaska already has substantial 

experience in managing resources beyond three mil ••• 
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Therefore, Al •• ka submits it would b. in the bast public 

interest to affirm the salle state rights in a 12 mile territorial 

aea that presently exist in three ailea. 

II. Alaska Haa a Substantial Inter.at in Adjacent Coastal Landa 
and! Watera. 

The State ot Alaska is keenly inter •• ted in laws atfecting the 

state'. orfshore co •• tal zone. Alaska ha •• tidal coastline ot 

approximately 15,132 miles.' Under the Sublll.~ad Lands Act ot 1953, 

43 U.S.C. 11301 At ..a. I Alaska awns approximately 50,000 square 

mIl •• at aubaarged landa, and un.gs. re.ourc •• at that •• al:Ied and 

the superjacent water coluan tra. the c~.tlin. .eaward to three 

geographic .il ••• ' Extenaion at the territorial sea ott AI.ska to 

12 .11 •• would incr.... the submerged lands under the territorial 

.e. by an additional 150,000 square mil •••• Pederal juri.diction 

would remain in the 800,000 .quare aile. comprising the Exclusive 

Economic Zone, a. well aa over .uJ:merg.d lands at the outer 

continental ahelt to the limite ot exploitability.' 

At the pre.ent tim., virtually allot the harvest at salaon 

and herring occur. within the three mUe a:one. ot other apeci.s ' 

tak.n in both atate vat.ra to three mU •• ' and in the current 

t.deral EEZ troll three .Ues to 200 mU •• , II the Alaska Departmont 

ot Fi.h and Game .stimates 97.4' ara taken beyond three miles and 

76.2' are harvested beyond 12 aile •• " 

According to officials ot the Ala.ka DepartDent ot Natural 

R.sources, oil and g •• production in Alaska's three aile zone ie 

sub.tantial. In 1990, 182 wella on 14 plattorms in Cook Inlet 

produced 9,000,000 barrels ot oil vhile 24 'las wells in Cook Inlet 

registered a production ot 95 billion cubic te.t ot natural g ••• 

ottshore production in the Beautort Sea i. currently centered on 

Endicott Causevay whera 56 producinq vaU. ganerated la,OOO,GOO 

banala at aU in 1990. At the SUla tiae, there ia lCero product:ion 

beyond three .ilea. 

J 
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III. Alaska's Hanagellent Responsibilities Depend on a Nexus to the 
Resource., not a Three Hile Limit. 

A. Flaheri •• 

Alaska's interests and responSibi lities in coastal aroas are 

not li.ited to the waters within thr.e .iles. Lands, vatera and the 

resources ther.in cannot de tined by an arbitrary line that is 

detined as a cartain nuaber ot mile. trom the coastlin. . Instead, 

such resource. aggregate in the marine environment in accordance 

with natural inUuences. It theretore natural and 

administratively etticient that simllar kinds of resourcos in the 

oftshore vatera be managed by a a1n9lo requlatory body . u: 

Alaska'. lIanagellent authority oval' resources beyond three 

ailes and in the water column above the outer continental ahalt has 

been long recognized. For example. Alaska tirst pro~u19.t.d 

regulations tor harvest of king crab beyond three mUes in 1969. tl 

The Hagnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act at 1977 

(HFCHA). 16. U.S . C.UBOl n JlASl., did not alter the state'. 

lIanaC)ellent authority beyond the territorial sea. 14 

Under the HFCMA. Alaska has a majority membership on the North 

Pacitic Fishery Management Council (NPFMC) which recommends 

management requlations to the Secretary of Commerce tor tisheries 

in the Exclusive Economic Zone trom three to 200 miles. 16 U.S.C. 

§ 1852(8)(7). Although most EEZ tiah. ries are now managed directly 

by the secretary or Commerce upon recommendation troll the NPFHC, 

the secretary ot COllllerce haa del8gated authority to the Alaaka 

Depart.ent ot Fiah and Game to managa the Bering Sea and Aleutian 

Ialands king and Tanner crab fisheries in the EEZ. 15 Parte of tho 

Southeast Alaska demersal shelt groundfiah fishery in the EEZ are 

also managed by the state. FUrther, since a small portion at the 

overall salDon harveat occurs in the EEZ, there is a Salmon Fishery 

Management Plan certifying state unage.ent authority tor those 

parts ot the t1ehary conducted in tho EEZ. .&u 50 erR Part 674. 

• 
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B. Other resource. 

1. Hineral Resources 

Alaska Statuto. (AS) a180 provide comprehensive management 

schemos for exploration and development ot nonlivinq resource. in 

atat. vatera. iu AS 38.05.135(0) for ainaral develop.ent,'· AS 

l8.0S.140(c), prescribing acreage li.its on oil and gas lea ••• r AS 

38.05.180(d), allowing adjustments in royalties whan submerged 

lands are subject to state/federal title disputes 1 AS 

38.05.140(d) (4), permitting state leases on lands adjacent to 

tederal outer continental shelf leaees; etc. All stat. develop.ent 

ia closely coordinated with federal activities under the outer 

Continental Shelf Landa Act of 1953. Since AI.ska's coastline i. 

constantly chanqinq, such cooperation 1 ••••• ntial to assure atable 

lease management progra1llS to lessees "hoae activities might be 

subject to shifting jurisdiction as the state's seaward boundary 

changes due to natural and artificial cau •••• 

2. Coa.eal Management 

a. State Program. 

Under the Alaska Coa.tal Manageaent Act (ACHA) , AS 46.40.010 

At IIG., the Alaska Coastal policy council, in coordination with 

local coastal districts, approves coastal management programs to 

ensure "the orderly, balanced utilization and protection of the 

resources of the coaatal areas consistent with sound conservation 

and sustained yield principle •• ~ AS 46.40.020(3). These district 

programs and the atates' own coastal manage~ent program fOrD the 

Alaska Coastal Management Program (ACMP). Present activities baing 

conducted in cOlDpliance with the ACKA include exploration and 

development at minerals and oil and gas resources, sand and gravel 

extraction, tish processing, maritime transportation, etc. 

Under the federal Coastal Zone Manage.ent Act (CZKA), 16 

U.S.C. 11451 At RIA., activities on tha outer continental shelt 

that aftect Alaska's coastal zona aust comply with Alaska'. Coastal 

Management Program. PUrsuant to the CZHA, Alaska actively 

participates with the Minerals Management Service at the Department 

of the Interior in assuring this compliance and orderly dev.lopment 
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at outer continental shelf (ocs) lands. In particular, pursuant to 

the recent reauthorization ot the CZMA, the state again is able to 

conduct consiatency review. ot fed.ral lease sales that atfect 

state coaatal areas, including affected inland territory. aAa 16 

U.S.C. U456(C) (3) (B) .17 Recent cond.tency reviews of OCS projects 

include oil lea.. sales in the Navarin Basin, and the Chukchi and 

Beautort s.as. In addition, the state has participated in 

consistency reviews for gravel sal.. in the Beaufort sea and has 

reviewed oil spill contingency plans tor tanker vessels. All these 

activities must, "to the maximua extent practicable," be consistent 

with the etate'. coastal llaosgeaent. !aws. 16 U.S.C.U456(C) (1) (A). 

IV. State Interests in the Adjacent Territorial Sea Depend upon a 
Nexus to the Coastal Activities, not upon a Hileage Formula. 

The Submerged Lands Act of 1953, 43 U.S.C. U301 n .&519., 

grants to the State ot Alaska t.itle and ownership in submerged 

lands seaward of the coastline to three miles. The grant covers 

the natural resources of the subzerqed lands and the superjacent 

water column. The Alaska Statehood Act, Pub. Law 85-50B, S6(m), 

contirms the application ot the submerged Lands Act to Alaska as it 

entered the Union on "equal tooting" with the other states. 

Pursuant to Gection 2 of the Act, the State ot Alaska conai.ts ot 

the territorial land mass "together with the territorial waters 

appurtenant thereto." Under thea. authorities, Alaska has besn 

exercising dominion and jurisdiction over those watera since 

January 3, 1959. 

When enacted by Congress in 1953, the states' entitlements to 

the three mila boundary encompassed all submerged land. subject to 

fast title by the United States. The entitleaent lands included 

virtually all r.aource developl:lont activities then possible. There 

vaa very little exploitation ot living or nonliving resources 

beyond three ailes. In practical ettect, the Submerged Lands Act 

covered all submerged lands and all valuable ocean r.sources then 

Subject to exploitation. II 

• 
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The resource situation changed in the early 1~60's when oil 

drilling technology permitted exploration and exploitation at and 

beyond the three mile lilllit. l' However, avon as technological 

advances led to a thriving oil and qa. dev.lop~.nt bUsiness beyond 

three miles, tho United Stat •• never sought title over those lands . 

Instead, tho United Stat.e ' interests in the outer continental 

shalt are limited to lands "ot which the subsoil and seabod 

appertain to the Un1ted states and are subject to 1ta jurisdiction 

and control." .3 U.S.C. §lll1(a).~ 

The distinction that the state. hold tee .iapl. to oftshore 

lands continues today . Thus, when natural and artiticial accretions 

cauao BlllDUlatlona to the COAstline that alter the area ot the 

submerged landa, the atates acquire actual "title to and ownership 

ot" those exton. ions even though, prior to the ambulation, the same 

submerged land. vera not owned by the tederal qovernment. 21 

Instead, pursuant to 4J U.S.C.SlJJl, the same lands only 

"appertained" to the United states . With the exception at the odd 

yeara between CoU(grnio r and the Submerged Lands Act (1947 -

1953) , the United state. has never exercised goneral fee ownerahip 

rights over offshore lands. U When offshore lands have been owned, 

they have been owned only by states . Thus, it the Congress is to 

establi.h any title at all in the new territorial .ea lands from 

three to 12 miles, historical precedent endorses vesting that title 

in the neighboring coa.tal atatea and not the federal government . 

Though tho Presidential Proclamation on the Territorial Sea 

doea not purport to create title in the United Stat.. over 

sublllerqed lands from three to 12 miles, it and the bill now Subject 

to review prevent the states trom exerchin; their historical 

management responsibilities in the full extent of the territorial 

sea . Yet, the .tate' . interests in today ' s 12 mile territorial sea 

are just as SUbstantial as they wera in the three lIIile territorial 

sea from 1776 - 1988. Indeed, the coastal states' connections to 

conservation, development and utilization ot the resources ot the 

coastal waters .eaward to 12 miles are probably substantially lIIore 
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signiticant than all such activities were in the three mile 

territorial sea in 115J. 

All ot these activities in the new territorial sea have 

significant ettect. on the coastal atates. For exa.ple, • growing 

economy, increaaed fishing and resource exploitation, expanding 

reliance on oil, etc., in the la.t torty years have resulted 1n a 

great increase in ottshore activity with 'IlIajor envirohillental, 

social and econo.ic i~lications and reaponsibilities tor coastal 

states. 

As a result, .edem circumstances give the coastal states the 

same degree of concern tor the 12 aile territorial sea that existed 

tor the three mile territorial sea in 1953 and in the 175 year. 

prior to the Submerged Lands Act grants . congress should continue 

to honor these state interests ond cont irm state ownership and 

Danagement prerogatives in the territorial aea a. it is defined 

time to time by the United States. 

VI. Policy considerations . 

The extension ot the territorial sea trom three to 12 miles 

without a corresponding grant ot authority to the atate. w111 

unnecessarily add another seaward boundary to the complex array ot 

.eaward boundaries defined in many ot the laws being addressed by 

the committee. The bill, as pre •• ntly written, would tind a coastal 

state boundary at three lIIiles, a territorial sea at 12 ailes, a 

contiguous zone at 24 miles, the exclusive economic zone at 200 

m11es and the edq8 ot the continental shalt soaawhere turther 

seaward to the limits of exploitability. The proliferation ot 

a.award boundariea i. potentially contusing to .. riners and other 

u.ers ot the coastal zone. Thus, the concept ot multiple coastlines 

for doaeatic and international purposes was discouraged by the U. S. 

suprema Court in coUtgrnio II (1965) and for the tirst two 

centuries of the nation'a existence, there haa been but on. coaatal 

boundary - the territorial sea at three ailes. It was not until 

1947 that the U.S. supreme Court ruled that the ottshore submerged 

lands vested in the national government . p.g v' PelitgrpiA 
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(CDlitgrniD I), 332 U.S. 19 (1947). The voiding of the suprema 

Court's ruling in CAlitgrnJD I by the congress in the Submerged 

Lands Act of 1953 returned the state' ••• award boundary to a line 

coterminous with the territorial sea. It did not permit a aeparate 

federal seaward boundary. CD1JtArnip II i8 consiatent with 

Conqr88a' approach in the Sub1l8rgad Landa Act and favors a -Ingle 

cODstline from which the state'. seaward boundary at three lIIil •• 

and international law boundaries beyond ara measured. Por moat ot 

tha life of this Nation, the territorial .oa limits and the .tat •• ' 

.eaward boundaries bave be.n the sa.e. They should remain aD in 

1992 .a W8 prepare tor the 21st century. 

NOTES 

1. Presented by John G. Gissberg, Chief, Natural Resources Section, Alaska Department 
ot Law. Mr. Gissberg holds a law degree and a Ph O. In rlSharfes from the University of 
MlcIlIgan. H. spadallzes In -.)ur1sdIdIon ond handled tho wperfor court IrlaI and 
appeals to tha state and U.S. suprema couns In EN American Eagle v. State (1980) 
(extraterritorial appl:catJon of stat. fisheries regulations) . He is currentfy preparing for oral 
argument In u.S Y Alaska No. 11 B (U S. Supreme Court, original jurisdiction) 
concerning the validity of disclaimers to extensions 01 state submerged lands as 
condition for Corps of engineers coastaJ construction permits. Or. Gissberg was a 
member of the Ocean Policy Committee of the National Academy of ScIences from 1979 
- 82. 

2 . .s. Attadlment A -letter of Governor Waller J . Hickel to Honorable Donald E. Young 
dilled March 28. 1991. 

3. §II Attachment B - CS for House Joint Resolution Nc. 29 (Resources) In the 
legislature of the State of Alaska. Sixteenth legislature· Second Sesslon, relating to 
state Jurisdiction over the territorial sea out to 12 nautieal miles and the air, water. 
submerged land, and resources found there, and to the b'ansfer of title to submerged 
land of the territorial sea out to 12 nautical miles to the Slate of Alaska and the other 
coastal states. 

•. These figures are based on a line constructed by connectfng pcints three miles spat 
along the _no. See. SMIowitz. A.L, Sea and Shore _ . vol 2. U.S. 
Gowmment PrIntIng 0ffIc9 (Washington. D.C., 1962). p. 483; US DOC NOM pemphlot 
on Coastline of the United Stetes (undated). 

5. ll!I!! 43 U.S.C §§ 1311 and 1312 (Submerged Lands Act of 1953). 
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6. Alaska Department of Natural Resources preliminary estimates. 

7. 43 U.S.C. 51331 defines the outer continental shelf as "all submerged lands laying 
seaward and outside of the area of lands beneath navigable waters as defined In section 
1301 of this tid ... ... The Submerged Lands Act of 1953 at 43 U.S.C. 1301 (8)(2) defines 
those "navigable waters" to Include "an lands . •. seaward to a line three geographical 
miles distant from the coast Ane of each Stat • . • .. " The seaward boundary of the outer 
conUnentaJ sheftls defined In the U.N. Conventlon on the ContlnentaI She« at art. 1, as 
"to a depth of 200 metres or, beyond thBlIImlt, to where the depth 01 the superjacent 
waters admits 01 the exploitation of the natural resources of the said areas." 499 
U.N.T.S. 311, 15 U.S.T. 471 ~n force for the United States on June 10, 1964). 

8. E.g., halibut, Pacific cod, pollock, sablefish, etc. 

9. AS 44.03.010(a) defines state Jurisdictlon as extending to -ttle margins! sea to Its 
outetmost Umlts as those limits are from time to time defined or recognized by the United 
States ot America by treaty 0( otherwise.· 

10. For rlSheries purposes. tha inner boundary of the EEl established In Prestdentlal 
Proclamation No. 5030, dated March 10, 1983 Is "a lina coterminous with the seaward 
boundary 01 each of the coastal States." 16 U S.C. 51802(6). 

11. ~ Attachment B· draft materials on harvests In D-3, 3-12 and 12·200 miles off 
Alaska. 

12. A state's extraterritorial exercise at Jurisdiction Is based on a "nexus between Its 
legitimate stale interest and Its regulation of certain extraterritorial conduct." t:::fLID.Lv.. 
Il!22!!!, 3n F.Supp.430, 441, 442 (O.C. AlosI<a 1974). 

13. 5 MC 07.100 created the Bering Sea Shellfish area that Included waters -east of the 
U.S. - Russian convenllon line of 1867." See State v Bundrao' 546 P.2d 530, 531 
(Alaska 1976), appuJ dismissed sub nom Ud Y, StatB, 429 U.S. 806 (1976). 

14. ~ EN Arnerlcan Eagle v, State 620 P.2nd 657 (Alaska 1960), 
454 U.S. 1130 (1982); Stale v FN Baranol, 6n P.2nd 1245 (Alaska 
469 U.S. 823 (1984). 

15. 54 Fed. Reg. 29080 (July 11, 1989). 

eoct denied 

16. -All (state) land, together with tide, submerged, or shoreland •.. may be obtained 
by permit or lease for the purpose of exploration, development, and the extraction of 
minerals." 

17. The states assumed they had authority for such consistenc:y reviews until the 
practice was invalidated in Secretary of lotar!or y California, 464 U.S. 312 (1984) . 

18. The Submerged Lands Act codifies prac::tice and OJstom that had continued from 
the first days of the Nation's existence until 1947 when the U. S. Supreme Coon ruled 
that the national government, not the states, owned the submerged lands out to the then 
boundary of the territorial sea at three miles. U S Y California, 332 U.S. 1 9 (1947). The 
SLA returned the submerged lands to the stales, along with all land redametlon that had 
taken place In tidewaters. 
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19 . .s. u S V California (Caflfornla I!) 381 U.S, 139, 149 (1965) rBy 1963, however, 
drilling .ochnlquos had Improved sufficiently '0 revl1aJlz. 111. impor1onoo of 111. 
demarcatton line between stale and federaf submerged lands, i 

20. In con1radlS1lndlon, 1110 Submerged Lands N:J. gron'ed II1e _as 'ti11. '0 and 
ownership of the lands .•• and the natural resources within such lands and waten;- (43 
U.S.C. 1311 (a)) to -. line three geographic miles from the coast line ••..• (43 U.S.C. § 
1322). 

21. Ca!lfpmfall at 176 ·In; United St!ltosy CBl'Joml,- 447 U.S. 1, 5-6 (1980). 

22. Fedenll wlllldrawoJ., refuges, O1C., may, 01 c:ooroe, Involve fodenll ownership 01 
submerged lands. 

11 

W..a.Ln" .;. NICKEL 
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S"'''''I'I. n" ... \' •. Atflt'A 
0 •• ' .... 0" lIor: IIII\I'C.~O. 

.hUfiSAU 

March 28, 1991 

T~lIIr lIonorabIe Donald 1:. rounc;r 
U.S. lIouse ot Representatives 
2JJI Rftyburn Houee olfioo aul1dinq 
Washington, D.C. 20~15 

Dear (Jon. 

I all respond in", to \'ollr request for comments on cbnyrecsA1an 
Walter D. Jones' Territorial Geo and Contiguou8 !ono 
r~t.n.ion lct of 1991. 

Thi. leg-hlatlnn would resolve tllIny ftr.'lblgutties under the 
curron~ law. However. the lA91s1atlon dees nat .ddr~a. 
changing the .tatota juriadiction under the SubDler9cd Lands 
Ac': and the Hagnueon FioheriGIl NOIin.qcment and Conservation 
Act. 

'l"his lC91alaUC)n shOUld be olllendnd t.o pt ovido COf' tho 
extanD10n ot ~h~ statc l 8 jurlcdiction t.o at l ••• t 12 miles 
under the Sublllt:rVed Landa l\ct and the N0Ii9nnaon richor1e. 
Manftgement. ftnci Consorvation J\ct, and to IIxtend th. CIItilta'. 
ownership ot 8ubn.ecQed londs from 1 to 1.;1 tnU... 'l'ha 
ln~luslon of 8UC~ amendmento would lead to Alaok.'. 8upport 
fOt" the bill- Kithout thcne Cllllendr.ients, the atato At thh 
tilllP. must oppose its passa<jp.. 

Governor 

At tachmenta 

An'AC_A 
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The Honorable Donald 8. Youn9 -2-

Senator Ted Stevena 
Senator Frank MurkowskL 

"Iar. 28, 1991 

CharI •• Colo, Attorney Cgne,riill 
lIarold lIein~8, Comm!s_1oner ot natural "esourcsD 
Carl Rcaier, Co~i •• ion.r ot F1s~ and Oam~ 
John Sandor. Commissioner or Envlronmental con •• rvation 
PAul Ru •• nowakl, Diroator of Governmontal Coordination 
John ~at", Special Counsel to the Governor 1 

I , 

• , 
7 

• , 
I. 

11 

Off.redl 3/2/.0 
lafnn": ,tunc. 
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1 I,ll. to OKrane tb_ territorial I.a of the UnJt.d Stat •• troa ~hr.. nau:l· 
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L7 Comoltte. on Coea.tc., S~i.DC'. and Tran.por:atlon. the Honorable J , 

\1 Bennett John,ton, Chalc.'A ., the U.I. len.te C~ltta. on Enarl1 and •• c~­

L' rt1 lo.ourea'l the ~DOI'.~l. quantin •. lurdlck. Cbal~n of the U.3. 

20 S.nltt COa.!Ctte on lA.l~ &ad 'u_l1e Vorkal t~ Aonortbl. Clt1bornl 

2t •• 11. ~.i~an of the ~.I. Senate ~tta. OQ forelln a.l.cion. ; the 

%! Honort~l. Dear ••• r •••• ll, Chairean of Ih. U. ' . Maua. of 1.pr •• en:ativ •• 

23 CamDiCt .. oa roreilD "falrlj the Honorabl, Jo~ Con,.rs. Jr., Chalre&n of 

24 the U.'. Hou •• of lepre'.nt.tl~.' Committe, on Oo.ern.ant Operation.; the 

21 HDfto ... ~la ManLt C. "4&1.1, Chat,..,. of tN U.S . 1I0uII of ltprllaat&the' 

Z6 toIIattc .. on IntenfiJl' and tUUlla.. Attain, the Aonoubi. Jack lrook •• 

21 Oldman of the U S. Hou •• !ill lapr"eaClunl C_1tt .. 00 cbl Judiciary; 

18 tho Hon.~.blo VallO" I. JORe', Chai .. an .f tho U.I. Roua. ct lapral.ntl-

2' t~vel C~tte. on "e,Cheat Mario. and ri.h.r!.,. the IGY.rnOr, pr.lidant 

tStUl 19(1u) -.- HJl.onl 
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1 af the I.Q.t., aad ".It.r 01 th. bau •• of r"~t •• ot.t1v •• 01 t&~ of the 

2 coa'tal ,tat •• of cbl Unit.d 5tat •• ; and co ~ KonDr"l. To. It.vo~ and 

, tM "Dft.ra~h r..aM: l4II~kovaki. U.' . "Mton. IDd ebe tloDOrabl, Don lounS, 

~ U. 5 .• ,pr ••• nt'~l~ •• aaabors of tho Al .. ~ del ••• cleft in Caacr ••• • 

-.-
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7an'DDfr c. DR. IIlCJUoao K. OU&cII, cau. ... 01' ,.. 
NOaII CUCILlD OCUlI an.u .. COVIeJ1.. auoaa 7G 
a..awrr IIU.DIS .up r •• auu c:o-rna or ft:& 

0 ••• aoa.. 01' ~ ... ~ 
IWUNI._ BI\ 3 .. 2 
rauuu C, ltl!2 

GoOD HOIUtIIlG, If'I IJNCE I ' KICftN.L 1(, ~. CKAIII. or nr. NOft1:Jt c.u.-
0 1.1"" OCUM ArrAJI\.$ cou..etL. I AM A 'IIOfUto_ Of' C#LnJUL AlftIlN)pOL-
001' AT EMT CARoLI". UMIVZMITT tit CUDJVILLE, ~T" CARoLU' .... 

TKAJlIt YOU V£"y truCK roll. THE or.Ok1VNITT TO "".c.u azrOlU!: YOU TO DISCUSS 
"()III,TII CAIIOLI .. "':S Vllt'IIS CII' M 311e2, Till: -TZMU'OAlAL Su. AMO COIrrIQ~ 
uous %OtIr. BnztlS1o.1 AIID EIIroIlCDCII'! N:r Q' 1991." A.T 'fItZ OUTSET. I 
.,.,.,. 'to ~ IT VPI Cz.u.a 1'ttAT NottTtt c.uoLI"" surl'OlrfS 'nUS 811.1.. ~ 
.r;LI~ IT IS "KESS"'" TO rvLIor IHPI.IHE!n' ,"u.stD£lfTIAL PNX'UoMlT1OM 
5928, AMtI TO "WUCE CONFUSION III HANT rWCM1. 1.»15 WIIDI1I'lE1I. THt. 'I'EM 

-Tz,I1UT01UAL SU" t8 UlICII • 

CIUoII'HAN JoMES UQ:fI THAT, AT Till: HIIUMIlM. we ADDIlE" 't1l1'Z1l QUZSTIOIlll • 
1 .U.s. TAd UtCM 01'1. n. I'M. OIUICIt Ill. .IIUIWTaI 't1lD'!. FII\.$T, AU TtI&M 
50HZ Ud *'" lMCWOU til HP. 3.,2 '"ItC. SIetKll.D •• LtHl'RO 1M GUt­
GMI'KlC xcrr. TO J MIUS? III CUll. OPlIIIOll 'mcU AJ.& IfOfIZ. auT II!; OCJP. 

TO 'fOUII UGAL STAr' OIl THIll guUTIOti. 

SECOHD. AU THCIII: ontCI!. LAWS THAT AN NOT 'III:SUfTL'f tKC1.UD&.D Ut HR 
3842 Itn' "UCK .tIOUUI IC IIfC1.UDCD1 TnclII:.us '!'HOSC "ltD '"" SA'f TRAT 
'fMC SU_NlCD Lu'DS Atr ItIOUUI Ie IItCLWCD, IIUT wc DO JI01' TK"IIII lUCK 
llltl-USIOlt _ILL IPUtT MOan CUI010IKA AT TM ,USUT Tue. I _U.1. 00 
I1Ino 00. UTl(MAU till .JUST A MIIfV!t. 

AltO, THIIID, "KAT IS THE AP,l\DrltrATE II01.E or TMe COASTAL STATU III ........ 
AGUIO THE I\Z.SOUIloCCS or THE TEIIII.ITOIUAL SEA AS DUrllEll 1M TMe U,OC&MlOA-
'110111 THIS III THe HDST ,IIOVOCATIVE 0UUT1c* toll NoIlTH c.u.o1.tKA, 
BECAUSE IT IS A QUUTIOII WC KAve 1&111 GIIAI"101 .. 0 "ITIl SIIKI: 0011 1984 
uroIIT, -MoIn1I CAI\OUKA AIm TU au.: All ()aNI POLtC'f AIlA1.1'UI.-

HOIITH ca.ololHA ,.,.., IIUM A STNlItIO SU'POI'lftll or SIWtf;!) QaV&IUINlCC, JI01' 
OIIIot 1M TH& 12-MIIo& TClllllTOIIlAl. SEA IItn' ALSO IH THE &MT'IU EEZ orr CIVil 
coan. THE USE »It) nrWITATIOI'I or OCUJl' IlUOUkCU "IU. A.UOST ALWAYS 
RAVE SOME 'fT'E or IHI'ACT OIl 'nil: COASTAl. IOKE 0' Tn AIIJIoCUI'T STATE 
_&THE. THAT US!: OCCUIIS THII&& "11.1:5, TWEIo"n "IIoU, 011. tim NIUS or,-
3 11DIIE, »ft) Jl;EGAlUJIoUS or WI«) 13 COtrOUCTtltG TftC ACT1Vln. TtiEUroto.&, A 
JO llfT AUN)A.C'H TO MlMA.OllIO 1'111: TEllltl'!'C*IA1. SP AND !oar; SEEMS LOOlCAl.. 

STllttSSES OM NoIlTH CA1I01.INA'S MAUltE ENVI~ AIlE STEADIIot IJlCIlEASIHO 
AIfD INCIoUDE: .0UUT10ti AJID "ATEII QUALI'fT DI:COUOATION, HABITAT DI:G1IADA­
TION, OVElt,IlIHttlG, AJID TltAWIo MOIITALll'Il:S TO SEA TUIITIoE5. JUlDtTtONAIo 
STIICSSES IH THC ,UTUU COOUI lII:'UIoT ,itCH OlL AIID GAS EX,I.OIU\TIOH NlO 
,,,,ocUCTIOW, TJIAIIISPOf.TATlOtl IoCCIOEM't. »ft) 0110 sttl.U, ~ "InEM1.S 
HnllllO AND Mun DISPOSAl.. Tlt!:III: AilE AUO CUU.tMT ot'; J'OTIlttIAL CQI-

'IoICTS AKJHG VAlllDUS OCItAM USI:S, tMCIoUOUIG S"UMINO. Il00\'11Il1'0, IAlIoUtO, 
JET SlUInG, CCM1IIICIAI. AND IIr;CllitATlonAIo ,ISU .. C, IlESPIlCH AND HlLtTAIIT 

OCUlISE ACTtVITl&S. 

JU.TIIOOC" III:SOUIICU or TH£ "T~IC 0(;&»1 AN VITAl. TO ~T" ca.oloJ"A' 5 
ECotO'llC IM'tEUSTS, II:ttol\.T3 TO DEVEt.Of C'OO'-"UIATr:Il STAn POIolCtCS AlIt! 

FIIOCItAHS rot'< OCUYI I.t.SOUIICI:S HAIIZ 1Iu... LlHITW. V"-"I0U8 nAU AMO 
ngEUIo AGElIel&S Alii: rll'V'OIoVUI IN OCf.AN-IIE1J.TC ACTIYlTlts -- SOHI:TlHU 
WITH COKrLICTINo MlMOATES. THr;1IE U A MUll TO Han: CUAnY D£FlNE 
OC£AN HANAGtKElI'T' OOAUI AND .0loICtts, AJID TO UCUOYC STAT£ ..,.0 'IDE1IA1. 

AGCNCT COOIU)IKATIQIII • 

T"UE ta A.1.3O A IfCItO TO aATHU ANn AllALUII: srCCrrlC l.roNVoTION ON 
oc;&A» II&3QIInU;U TO nanoe. A cu.aul. tnCtIPSTlUCI11IG or 11t& loQCATI(M UID 

rt1I\'CTlOMS or tWO.TAft »ft) 5P1S1Ttw. III:SOOI'CU AIfD .. 111&1 Ml.Y ar; 
III:t'TCk HANIIOElI. llOOkTMT OC£AN USOOkCCS, USU lUll) camlTIONS 'MOUlD 
II. IDEllTlnEll Nfl) tNCOUOIIATCD uno STAft AND .CIl£1IA1. Or;oco""'KIC JMrQIt.-

MAT101f 'YSTDa (aIS). TtII: aIS MU.llIO "IU, III rtl1UC, ,""'ID£ 
1".ONtUtON f'OR OCLUII HI.NIIODCPIT to1.lCICS MIl DCCIStOll'S WITtClW STAn: 
or"MOflE .JUllnOICTIOtII, 1M THe U.S. TCIIIIlTOtlIAl. IIU" lUll) CVUI 11l'T'O ~ 
ZZ~. 0VI.1t TW£ MDT POI UAItS. Ttt£ MoMIt CAItOLtMA 0CI.u 1\.1' .. 1'-$ 
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CO\nfctL WILL BI: Dnuou..o .... OCUX U30IJfICU IJfVEXTOJl.Y AMI .. OC&AJI 
UaOURCU MAXAGDWn' 'LAM. THIS WILL lIE DCW& UIIl)IJI. TIl& COQ1fC'tL'S 
STAnrroAY twlDan &lID 1M ACCOIUIANa WU'II .aCTIOII 309 01' nil: CouTu. 
ZOII'C AcT AutmtolUU,TIOII AttumMaImI or 1990. w. n:r..ctH: TIll AIlV1C& 
NCP IoS.!IIST,ucC Of' ~s An ,"caNol. IIGUK'IU lilt ft& DCYSLM*JrT or 
~11t CUIoLIKA' S ,LM. 

I ifILl. """ TUItH UCJt TO '111& ISSW:: or .vtKHOIHO THI: Stl8H&lUJlP L.uml ACT. 
AT 'fMC rusDIT 71MB, lfOlITH CMoLIIIA KM nvtnL COIfCaftHS UOUT anND-
1"1; STAn .rtIIUSDIC1'IOff our TO 12 HlLU. rOUHOft lS THI: rlLU. THAT TK& 
I'I'OCUSS 'l'CMAllDS OCS U'IIEHUa SKUI"Q 'rUT flU rtllALLT "nno'~ AttClHQ 
COASTAl. STATU, COtIQ~ •• TNe UlIl:ftAL QOYI!~ &lID tlmV3UY COULD II: 
JCOURDIlCO. SCItt& U,u,'lSTS KA," I'UOIc::TC lllAT 25' Of' U1Q.U.ICD OIL 
AXD 20' or tIMl.u.SaJ "A~ G.U IIIOULD III ftAlUnauD 'TO cu,TAUI COI.aU.L 
ann.. IF ann. JV1tUDICTIC. UI U'rUP1P (JUT TO 12 MILC5. Bn'IIUJt $10 
"" .20 1lt.I.IOff Jif PO'nW1'I.t.1. kEY&Iftf& IJOVUl II: 1.OST J'1tOM nI. PUOIUl. 
TJt&.UtJal' ~ TNNSnlUl&D 1'0 A. IIMU.I. WUMBU or COI.HAI. STAn, -- Cl.U.Jtl.T 
" COHftOVZUlAL ACTJOff. NoII,TH C'UOLJ .... fIAS I&&JI UVIPJHO '111.1: VIUUOUS 
~. SMaINO PItOPOIIAU AMI) IIIOUUI LID %'0 scc UatsUl'lOM UrUCTINQ 
THI: llIOADUT 'OSStlU • .lJtftlCUHIP IIETWK&H nil: nAns AKO THI rCOllI.U. 
OOVSIUIH&HT J'Oft OCL\M 1\a0U'l'lC1: H&MAGIMUT, »Ill ro1t THe DIS1'IUI'lr10tf or 
IUCrI'!S rltClt TH~I 1\U0UI\CU. RD. TAUU .. ', IILL, HR 40,e, TAU' 
rOUTIVC STar, till 1'111:11 atUCTltM. 

To c-. &I'D raoreQ.Y MlUtA.Ce OUT '1'0 12 "'r.a, A O».STAL ST,Ue IIIOO1.D HAn 
TO u,vt All AD&OOAR UQ.AL raAHnOU, HMAODC&WT rLAlnulI'O c.vAaILiTT AlIt) 

AD&OUAft SCIEJrrIPlC, ADHIIfIS'I1u.TIVI AlIt) &MFOkCl:H&Jn' surroAT. A1.l. or 
Tllese IiIOOLD UQUJU USOUKCS III' nc"lI or THOSE CUMEJrTLy AVAIUIIU; 10 
tton COAS1'AL nATES, fIOA DO HOST STAT&lI HAVE Jl&SOI1I'.C" SUCH AS OIL ANtI 
QAlI IIt!WEUf THUE ANtI 12 MILES THAT CAlf OEJfaJtAR INt£I)JAn UVEHtll:S. 
FOil TtlDt, THE IIMerns or A SIMPLE UTPStOlll 0' .mllIlDtC'l'IOIII U& """ ...... 
11f~ 0' A SIItOL&-I!JntOK&, -OllIE snE PIn ALL- 12-tUL& ,"Aft RIllAI­
TOIUAL SEA, WE WOULD lUOOEST A a&CDIE THAT ACIItJIIOIIUI)QU TtlE ","IOUI: 
Jl&SI;)UItCCS ANtI UMIQV& c.vUoILITIU EAC" O».STAL STAT!: lIAS TO Itwu: uou­
LA1'JON AlIt) HAlfAGDf&!I'I' or lIrtClPlC ACTIVITIES. THE H&1f OC3 CLUII A1II. 
ACT '1IOVI8I0111S, WHICH Atn'ItOIIUE STATE &MFOACEHIJrr OUT 10 28 M.1Ul1 
(seCTIOH 328 (a) (3), IS All ElWII'LE or lIVCH A II&OlHE. 

FOil sac AC'J'IVITIU, JlEGULATtmi 11' THE nAns OUT 1'0 12 HU,.U IS THE 
0lIl,,1' COST-Err&CTIVI: ALn .... 'Uw. FOIl otMAlI, 'EDE",", QOULATIQI tICIUUI 
Ie MOn U'&CTIVEI POll STILL otllEJlll, 5OK& $OAT or PUlCNd.-nATf. rAIIT­
"EIIlIHlr WILL US\I1.T IW TIf.t AUT USE AlIt) rN)'HC'Z'IOIII or 'nil: k&SOUl\C.t •• 
~W STAn HAXAGtHl.NT or OIL AlIt) QAlI AC'Z'IVITIU Inw&ut THI\&E ANtI 12 
HILES IS CONC&tV.uLE. 

III NOaTH CUOLIIfA, roll. ElWII'L.t, "E o\fI..t Ar'IUlACHlIfG TH.t TIHI. "HeM WE 
WOUUl LUE TO TAKE 0Jt ADDl'tIONAL rUHI:"tE, MANACEHUn' IIESPOHUlltLITT. 
MI: HAve STJIONO CCHiEIlCIAL AHJl I\&CMU.TIOIIIAL 'UIIEAUS THAT U& Vl'tAl. TO 
THE 'TATE'S ECOIfOKT. WE HAVE A Ct.u.J; IIU1'OAT 0' rlW:ECTnlO TII.t 
ECOSTSTI:H TRAT lIUPPOM'3I THUI. 'UKI.IUE'. 'ACn'&CTIOtI or l'ttU1. u.sovl\CU 
III A ralOlnn I" Nor.T" CAaoLINA .uo IT IS 1",011.1''''''' TN.T STATe AND 
rEPEu.r. POLICIU C04PLEICIfT EACII OIHEII.. 

FI"ALLY, WE surro,,1' THI; USOVIICE """AGEHCH'T STUDT AS srr;clrIlP IN ~£C­
TIOff 8 or THE BILL. TNIS IS A VCfty IHPO"Y",", S1'AftT TO THE toNCZ'T or 
SfUoIIca OOVUHAKCE or NOT ONLY THE n""ITOaIAL su. Itn' ALSO THt: hTllIE 
nz. WI; HOPE T ..... T TNC S"tVaY WILL &NC04PASli THC ISSUC or Gutt:ftAI. UV­
t:JIIUI; SItAAIHO FOil. ALL at. JI£lIOOI\CES, SINCI; THt: COA.STAL :nATe~ BEAll. THE 
.IIIIICI.AI. I.rrCC'J's or THIE USE AII'D UPLIOITATIOIoI or VIJITUALLT AlIff U5O!J1\C1; 
or TH& oz, AIID TUT TIt.t STUDY WILl. IJfVOLVE TK.t COA31'AI. STATU TKDt­
lIEr.vu I" ITS ANALYSIS. 

IN CLOSINO, I IWIT 10 DtPllASnl. T ..... T NOIlTH c.um.INA stlrtons HIt 3842. 
WI. LOOK FOII."oUD TO WOIUtIIlO WITH CoNOlI.I.SS AIm THt: 'Ult:1I.AL 00vt1l.NHt:.HT TO 
JDZJIITJn ua::.u o\NJ) ACTlvnlES wtlt:1l& NOftTH CUoLIMA JW!I TIlE IIfTEJI&ST AND 
c.v.uJLtTT TO lIHM& JUft,uOICTIOH AND HAXAGIHItJIT I" THIE orANDEtI U. S. 
TEMl1'OlI.lAI. su.. TKAIIK TOO FOil. Tilt: orro"TVlfITT TO 'IWIUT 00" vlns. 
1 WILL at: MArrT TO Tu.& AlIff OUEnIOlll •• 
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cr. 8. BOa.. 0' U.U8mrrA'l'Ift8 
COJIU'l"fU: O. URca", IIUtDIII go 'X ... U •• 

aaaa%»Q o. •.•. ,.ta 
.. .,.. nD%'fOUAL .u. UD. COIl'l'IGVOal Ion 

JlftBll8IO. AIID DIJ'OJlCBIIIDI"1' AC'l' 0' 1"1" 

FBIavaay t, 1"2 

'nnlJlOlIY 0' 
.80 ... 108 30. M. va. DrK8 

nLLIAIl 8. JlICDJU)SO. SCBOOL 01' u.. 
tnl%VBP8I'l'Y OJ' DRII a'l' DJfQA 

2515 DOLB l'1'Uft 
BOHOLULU, DRalt ".ZZ 

Thi. te.ti.ony i. .ubaitted in reaponae to a reque.t tro. 
The Honorable Walter B. Jones, Cbairaan ot the Co.-itte., to 
addreaa the follovin9 que.tions: 

(1) What role does congre.s have in a ••• rtin9 the 
sovereignty of the United state. over the extended territorial 
•• a? 

(2) What lava are affected by the extenaion at the 
territorial ._ and. how should Congre ••• sene! the •• law. to 
implement the extend.ed territorial sea? 

(l) I. it appropriate for Congre •• to extend the contiquous 
zone of the United state. to 24 aile.? 

(t) Are there .0 •• law. now included 1n H.R. 3842 which 
should, in your opfnion, be li.ited in geoqraphic scope to 3 
mil •• (the extent ot the previous territorial .ea)? If so, 
plea.e identify the.e law •• 

(5) Are there other law. that are not pre.ently included in 
H.R. 3842 but which, in your opinion, should be included? If so, 
plea.e identify the.e lawa. 

(6) What, in your opinion, is the appropriate role of the 
coaetal stat •• in aana9ing the resou~e. of the territorial sea 
as defined in the Proclamation? 

The paper wbich follows, which I co-authored with Oavid H. 
Forman and K. ca •• y Jarman (and which will be published in Volume 
2 of the Territorial Sea Journal), has been written to addre •• 
the.e i •• ue •• 

(1) W. conclude at page. 4-19 that congre •• should 
participate fully in the decision to extend the sovereignty of 
the United stat •• to 12 nautical mile., and that the Pre.ident's 
unilateral assertion of sovereignty in his Oecember 1988 
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proclaaation 1s of doubtful validity under O.S. law. The present 
situation i. ambiguous, and congre •• should confirm the extension 
of U.s. territory 1n a tta.ly rasbion to clear up the 
~onatltutlonal que.tion. and pre •• rve congre •• '. role with regard 
to future acquiaition. of territory. In the pre •• nt draft of 
H.R. 3842, the -territorial ••• - i. defined with. reterence to 
the ·Pre.idential Proclaaatlon 5928 ot o.caaber 27, 198'- and 
.any of the proposed amanda.nta to statut.. (such a. tbe 
Endangered Speci •• Act) a1ao include this reterence. In my 
judqaent, thi. reterence show. too much de terence to the 
Presidentts unilateral action . Congre •• 1n this statute viii be 
9iving legitimacy to the expansion of the U.S. territorial sea, 
and therefore thia statute (rather than the Pre.idential 
Proclaaation) should establish the new definition, and other 
statute. should refer to this Act rather than to the President'. 
Proclamation. 

(2) Page. 19 through 39 discuaa in detail aany of the 
atatutes that need to be reviaed with the reaaon. lor the 
reviaion.. H.R. 3842 include ... en4aant. for aany of the 
statute. discu.sed, as vell aa sev.ral other., but a tew of tho.e 
we diacus. are not included in this bill (.e. below in paragraph 
(5) ) • 

(3) The contiguous zone ia not diacua.ed in any detail in 
our paper, but it ia clear that Congre ••• hould extend the 
contiguous zone ot the United State. to 24 .ile.. International 
lav peraits thi. exten.ion, and it would tacilite entorc ... nt ot 
u.s. laws. 

(4) No lava need to be lialted 1n geoqraphic .cope to three 
nautical ail •• , but the coa.tal state. and territories ahould 
participate with recjard to the requlation in the 3-12 aile zone 
ol the living and nonliving re.ource., aa explained in the second 
half of thia paper. 

(5) Aa .entioned abov., the paper doe. identity •• veral 
statute. that should al.o b ... ended to avoid aabiquitie., but 
which do not appear to be .entioned in H.a. 3842. The •• include 
the National Tranaportation and sat.ty Board Act, 49 U. S. C ••• c . 
1901 (diacua •• d on page 24 ot our paper) 1 the v •••• l. In united 
Stat •• Territorial Watara Act, 50 U. S.C •• ec •• 191-95 (page. 23-
24 of our paper): the Foreign Sovereign I.-unities Act, 2. U.S.C . 
aec . 1603 (c) (page 25), the Travel Control of citizen. and Aliena 
During War or National ~erqency, 8 U.S.C •• ec. 1185 (page. 26-
27)1 the Tariff Act at 1910, 19 U.S.C •• ec •• 1402 At-aAg. (page 
27)1 and the outer continental Shelf Landa Act, 43 U. S.C •• ecs . 
1331-" (P4q •• 29-30). 

(6) The coaatal .tat •• and island territories ahould play 
an active role in .. nag1ng the resource. in the territorial .ea 
(an4 in the exclusive economic zone beyond), a. explained in the 
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.econd half at the paper. 

w. hOpe that thia contribution will be of a •• latance to the 
committee in it. deliberation. on the~. i.portent que.tiona. A. 

:::~:tn~:rf~~~~r!:.~: :~~~p:;y~: ~::~it~~i:::ida:: ::~utOry 
ambiquiti •• and to authorize a greater role for the coastal 
.tat.a and territories in the management at the ottahore 
re.ourc ••• 

3 
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FI~NG IN A JURISDICTIONAL VOID: 
THE NEW U.S. TERRITORIAL SEA 

by David H. Feraen,- H. Casey Ja~an,.* 
and Jon H. Van Dyk •••• 

I. INTRODUCTION 

on December 27, 1988, President Ronald Reaqan issued a 

Proclamation extending the u.s. territorial sea trom three to 

twelve nautical ail •• tor international purposes. 1 Reagan vas 

advised by the Departaent of Justice that, by virtue of his role 

as the sole representative at the United stat •• in foreign 

affairs,l he had the pover to acquire sovereignty over this 

* Law Student, Wl11iaa S. Richardson School ot LaW, 
university at Hawaii. Ke vaa a 1991 National Sea Grant Fellow 
serving on the Legislative staff at Senator John Breaux. 

** Associate Professor of Law, William S. Richardson School 
of Law, University of Hawaii . 

••• Professor at Law, Willi •• S. Richardson School of Lav, 
University of Havaii. 

This article has been produced in cooperation vith the 
University of Havaii Sea Grant college Program, NOAA Grant No. 
NA89AA-D-SG063. 

'presidential Proclamation No. 5928, 54 ,ed. Reg. 777 (1989) 
(hereinafter Territorial Sea proclaaation). 

ZDouqlaa W. Kmiec, Lea'l II'u" Boi.,d by the prppog.d 
PresidentiAl PrQClDmotign tR '!lInd the TlrrltorlDl swa, 1 Terr. 
Sea J. 1, 16 (1990), a reprint of a ... orandua pr~ared for 
Abrahaa D. Sof.er, Leqal Adviser, Department of state, from the 
Office of Legal Counsel, U.S. Departaent of Justice coctober 4, 
1988). 
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territory, despite the absence of any express constitutional or 

atatutory authority. In hi. ana1y.1s of the iapact of thil 

proclaaation on tederal statute. regula tin; oftshore vaters and 

tederal-state juri84ictional divisiona, Mr. ~1ec of the 

Oepart.ent of Justice recognized that intent of congress is the 

key factor in deterainin; whether dome.tic statutes would be 

aftected by this territorial sea extension. In relation to the 

Coaatal Zone Manag .. ent Act' (CZKA), he concluded that the 

expansion ot the territorial eea would not extend the Act's 

coverage.4 In an apparent atteapt to prevent the proclaaation 

froa expanding coastal state jurla4ictlon, foraer Preaident 

Reaqan included a proviso statinq that ·[n)otbinq in this 

Procla.ation: ca) extenda or otherwi.e alters existing Federal or 

State lav or any jurisdiction, rights, leqal interests, or 

obligations derived ther.tro ••••• ·, 

Th. conatitutionality of this Proclaaation has co •• under 

tire from .everal coamentatora' who argue that acquisition of 

territory i. a legislattve rather than a presidential power. 

Others have argued that even it the Pre.ident had the authority 

to assert sover.ignty over an extended territorial 8ea, the 

'16 U.S.C. sees. 1451-64 (1988). 

4xmiec, ~ note 2, at 37. 

~erritorial Sea Proclamation, ~ note 1. 

6~ ~ notes 22-57 and accoapanyinq t.xt. 
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proviso quoted above ta inetrective absent express congres.ional 

approval.' 

The.. contrasting views illustrate the aablquou8 nature ot 

the ocaan .anaqeaent regi •• nov governing the territorial aea. 

The Proclamation haa created a zone without clear jurisdictional 

authority, where a c ••• -by-ca •• analyaia ia needed to deteralne 

the rights, duti •• , and responsibilitie. ot citizen., the 

governa.nt, and foreign national. and nationa. This aituation 1. 

not only inefficient, but absurd. Although Congre •• recently 

legislated that the territorial .e. expansion doe. nat apply to 

the CZKA,' questions rauin, for instance, whether juriSdiction 

i8 conferred under the Endangered Speci.. Act in the 3-12 mile 

7~ ~ not •• 24, 28, 31, 45-48, 54, 57, and accoapanyinq 
text. conqr ••• did not expre •• ly give ettect to the proviso in 
either at the •• ssions at the 101at Congres.~ H.R. 1405 (Section 
4) would have .ada it clear that: 

(each statels) jurisdiction or authority ••• 
ahall not [bel extend[ed) beyond ••• [the] 
previous geographical li.it. by the extension 
ot the territorial sea of the United States. 

'Th. 1990 Coastal Zona Manag_.nt Act bendaent •• truck 
raterenc •• to -th. United Stat •• territorial sea- (16 U.S.c. 
section 1453(1», and inserted in lieu thereof wthe outer limit 
of state title and ownership under the Submerged Landa Act •••• 

FUrthermore, I 1456(c)(3)(8) was amended to require that any 
area leased under OCSLA ••• atfectinq any (land us. or water us. 
in] lind or wAt.r UI. gr nAturo} re'gurs. 9( the coaatal zone of 
the state •• •• ust be conaistent ••• (with] tbe .nf9rc"ble 
pglis!_, pC- the coaatal atate'. aanaq ... nt plan. Thia ... ndment 
effectively overturned secretary of the Interior v. california, 
464 U.S. 312 (1984) (holding that the act does not apply to oil 
and ga. lea.es) because of the undeniable impact lea.ing will 
have on the natural r.sourc.s of the coastal zone. 

I 1456(d) wa. also .. ended to clarity the Actls application 
to federal activities whether Win or outs ida of the COAstal zone" 
which affect any land or water use or natural re.ource of the 
coaatal zone. 
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zone or if .everal other protectionary .easurea' can be applied 

throughout a 12-nautica1-.ile territorial •••• 

This paper examin.s these constitutional and statutory 

ambiguiti •• , considers historical and currant federal-state 

tensions surrounding the .anaq •• ent at nonliving and living 

resources, and sU9gests several alternative approaches congress 

could take to produce a comprehensive ocean management regime for 

the United States. It asaerta that aftiraative Congres.ional 

action ia preferable to resortinq to the judicial process and is 

th_ best way to resolVe the •• probleas. Tbu. it i. in the best 

intere.ts of coastal .tates to push for legislation that would 

clarity the nature at this zono . 

II. THE CONSTI'l'UTIONALITY oP THE UNILATERAL PRESIDENTIAL 
EXTENSION OF '11l£ U.S. TERRlTOIttAL SEA TO 12-NAUTlCAL-KILES 

A. Intrgdugtion 

Several cOaD.ntators have exaained the constitutionality of 

President Reaganls unilateral executive action in extending the 

U.s. territorial •• a. '0 Their analyses raise question. 

'Among other statutes made ambiquous by the Proclamation are 
the ocean ou.pinq Act; the Deep Water Porta Aet; the 
Intarnational Regulations for Preventing Collisiona at Sea: the 
Prevention of Pollution tro. Ships, Shore Protection trOD 
Municipal or com.ercial Waste, and the Independ.nt satety Board 
Act. iaa ~ notes 61-161 and accoapanying text. 

10~ Aa.SL,., malec, muu:A, note 2; Jack H. Archer' Joan K. 
Do dareff The Bal. 9f Congrea. in E,tAblishlnq y . S. Sqyereignty Oy:r tho ExpAnded Territ9riAl seA, 1 Terr. sea J. 117 (1990); 
Richard E. Burns, A Discussion of the Constitutional I.sues 
Raiaad by Executive Extenaion ot the Territorial Sea Li.it 
(unpublished stUdent paper prepared for Second-year Seminar at 
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regarding the President'. authority to exerci •• power in thi. 

fashion. Thi. section aumaarizea the arquaenta aupportlnq 

unilateral acquisition ot territory by the President, and 

contra.t. the •• with the arguaent. tor a .ore restrictive 

interpretation of Presidential pover •• 

B. sourc.' ot Pt.aid.nt101 pqw.r 
1. rgrltqn Atfair. Pgytr 

Although the moat legally •• cure •• thod of extending the 

territorial .e. would be by treaty, the Pre.ident t • authority to 

act alone through a Pre.idential Proclamation baa be.n justified. 

by virtue of the Pr •• ident's constitutional role a. the aole 

repre.entative of the United. stat •• in toreiCJn relationa. tt 

Although the Constitution does not specifically address the power 

to acquire territory on behalf of the United. stat •• , the Supre •• 

Court in Mgmgn Church y, United 6tot •• 12 .toted that the pow.r. 

of tha several brancbes of govemeant to make war, to make 

treatie., and. to govern the territory of the union provide the 

nec •••• ry authority. The Justic. Department focused on practic.l 

conaiderations to support the Pr •• ident's authority to assert 

the University of Hawaii, Williu S. Richardson School of La, 
April 1990). 

"lCIDi.c, .amlB not. 2. 

'Z136 U.S . 1, 42 (1890); AU. AlaR baric." In •• Co. v. 
canter., 26 U.S. (1 P.t.) 511, 542 (1828) (~Th. Constitution 
conter. absolutely on the gov.rnaent of th. Union, the pow.rs of 
making war, and of making treati •• ; con.'quently, that governm.nt 
po ••••• ea the powar of acquiring territory, either by conquest or 
by treaty"). 
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sovereignty: ~Aa our repre.entative in f i f or. 9" a fain, the 
Pr.sident i. best aituat.d to announce to oth.r nations that the 

United states a.s.rt. sov.reignty over territory previously 

unclaiaed by another nation.~Q 

Th. •••• con.titutionolly derived authority that arquably 

allows the Preaid.nt to acquire territory by di_covery and 

occupation could conceivably be cited a. additional ju.tification 

of Presidential pow.r to proclai. .ov.reignty over an extended 

territorial .ea. This power Va. judicially recognized in 

lpui.iAn. 

the paver 

IX,U where the Court .tated that the President 

"to determine bow far thi. country vill claia 

territorial right. in the .orginal s.o •• aqain.t other 

ha. 

nations •• 11 Unitod ,tot·· v' Surti.a-Wright £xpgrt c9rp.~ also 

8a .. s to authorize Presidential as.ertion ot sovereignty in the 

absence of a specific.lly enumer.ted constitutional pover.'7 

tllQai.c, mm.L:I. note 2, at 16. 

''u.S. v. Loui.iana, 363 U.S. 1 (1960). 

15363 U.S. at 34. 

16299 U.S. 304 (1935). 

" 17The President'e foreign t'elation. power arise. from both 
the inher.nt .overeign authority over foreign r.lation. 

[obtained) wb'n [the United States) s,cut'ad its independence fro. 
Great Britain" (curti •• -Wright, 299 U.S. at 318), and the fact 
the President exerci.es aany of the power. tormerlr vested in the 
Britisb crown that are not enuaerated in tha Conat tution as 
b.longinq to Congr.... aIs Kmiec, aYRr& note 2, at 6 n.16. 

In curtis.-Wright, the co~rt statad that -[t]be broad 
statement that the federal government can exercis. no pavers 
.xcept those specifically enuaet'ated in the Constitution and 
such implied powera as are n.c •••• ry and prop.r to carry' into 
etfect the enuaerateet powers, i. categorically true onl in 
respect ot our internal affair •• " 299 U.S. at 318. y 

• 
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i constitutionally-ba.ed power authorizing The only daflnlt ve 

O~qulr. territory, on the other hand, derive. fro. congre.. to "-
the constitutional power of congre.. to adalt neW at.t.. into the 

union. congre.s ha. never as.erted jurisdiction or sovereiqnty 

beholf of the United. state •• 11 
over the territorial .e. on 

Congre.sional ••• ertions of juri.diction or sovereiqnty in are.s 

.. 011 enacted .n ..... initial Pre.idential of the ocean were .....-aa 

proclaaatlon8 on behalf of the united stat ••• 
a 

The Justice 

111 t te. the operation of Oapartaent arqu •• that this hietory u. ra 
• C nY.S. to proclaia constitutional re.traints on the power o~ on2 _ 

" jurisdiction or sovereignty over offshore ar •••• 

The propriety of a Pre.idant's unilateral ••• ertion of 

"sovereignty" (a. opposed to claiming "jurisdiction" alone) ~er 
• froa doubt. D One co .. entator this area is, however, not ~ree 

nor i.plied con.titutional has arque4 that neither express 

authority for unilateral executive extaneion of the united 

States' territorial sea exlsts.O Under this view, the 

''tc:alec, mmx.a. note 1, at 11 . 

"specifically, the Neutrality Act at. 1794'uth51o~i:y·c·1:ec. 
d 1 t tut.. relating to cueto.. a , 

6 , other fe era B a aec. 1581; and the OCSLA, 43 U.S.C. 
U.S.C. Bec. 89 and 19 U.S.C. 
aecs. 1331-56. 

aKDiec, aYDXA note 2, at 18 n.S4. 

z'I4. at 18 (at leaat for international purpos •• ). 

~e advocate. of Pre.idential authority 
doubt thaas.lve.. lJ4 at 36. 

n~, ~, Burn., ~ note 10, at 1. 

acknowledge this 
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exteMion of the territorial ... liait ca.n be properly achieved 

only by congre •• ional action, whether or not in conjunction with 

an executive initiative. !he broad· language u.ed by Juetice 

Sutherland in curti •• -Wright relating to Presidential power. can 

be characterized as ~ because the fact. at. the ca.e raveal 

that congre.. 9ave the Pre.ident the power to ban the .ale of 

aras to certain countrie •• x CUrti.'-Hright eannot be cited •• 

holding that the Pre.ident haa authority to exerciee foreIgn 

affairs initiative., .uch a. as.ertinq .overeignty aver new 

territory, in the absenca of specifically anua.rated 

constitutional power. The implied powers juatifyin9 unilateral 

acquisition of territory by the President ai.ply do not apply to 

the territorial sea. 8 

The nead for caution, .ecrecy, .wift action, and .pecialized 

inforaation in the negotiation proce.. (better accoapliahed by 

the Pre.ident than by congrea.) generally justitia. expanaive 

foreign relation. powers for the President. One critic baa found 

UCUrt;ig.-Wriqht, 299 U.S. at 319-204 

80thar po •• ible mode. of acquirinq territory are clearly 
inapplicable to the pre.ant territorial .aa extenaion. The aost 
usual aathod ot acqu1rinq terr1tory 1. through a treaty, but that 
approach require. participation of the sanate. Purcha.e and 
ces.ion are typically accomplished through. treaty. conque.t 
cannot be relied upon because the nece •• ary ractor. are not 
pre.entl in The American In.urance Co. v. Canter, 26 U.S. 511, 
542-43 (1818), it was held that the holdinq of conquered 
territory i. only a t_porary .ilitary occupation until a treaty 
i. entered into. Furthermore, in Fl .. ih9 , MArshall v. Page, 9 
Howard 603, 614 (1849), the court beld that extenaion of the 
boundar1e. ot the United stat.. can be accoapli.bad only through 
the treaty-aaking powar or by legi.lative authority. Annexation 
ba. never baen exercised by the Pre.ident alone, but ba. bean 
utilized by Congre •• twice. BUrna, aYRt& not. 10, at 4-1. 
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theae concern. ·st.ply inapplicable to the territorial ••• 

iaauB,· however, because "Ct]bere 1. no need for •• crecy, swift 

action or specialized inforaation in extending the territorial 

•• a."Z6 He furthar ••• erts that whether the Pre.id.ent 1s beat 

situatad to announce the •••• rtion of U.S. BoveralqntyU i. alao 

irrelevant to the qua.ticn of how territory ia actually acquired 

because the Pre.ident could satisfy hi. role in foreign affairs 

by simply announcing previously-made Congressional declsions to 

the wor14. D If Pre.idential power i. to be relied upon, 

there tor. , it .uat be found in other part. ot our Constitutional 

structure . 

2. Cgmp,ndwr-in-Cbi,f 

The apparent purpose of the territorial... extension vas to 

provide a greater de ten •• perla.tar tor the United Stat •• , 

specifically to keep foreiqn intelligence-gatherinq and naval 

veasela farther off th. coaat of the unit.d stat.s.~ Becau •• 

the u.s. Conatitution place. control at the nation's deten.es in 

the Chief Executive. unilateral Presidential action appears to be 

justified at first glance. The Territorial Sea Proclamation, 

however, goes beyond .erely establishing new boundaries 

UBurns, ~ not. 10, at 11. 

Z1X1liec, ~ note 2, at 16. 

Beums, ~ note 10, at 16. 

~Archer and Bondarett, .IlIRXA not. 10, at 117. §.H AlG 
p.s. Nayol War Cpllaqa. Intamationa) Low Situotion and pogu.ent' 
603-604 (1957) (liating detensive ... areas establi.hed by the 
President pursuant to 18 U.S.C. t 2152), cited in x.tec, ~ 
note 2, at 11 n.l2. 

• 

b 

189 

neceasitated by aadem technoloqy. Although it might b. arqued 

that the Pre.ident 'a assertion of aovereiqnty over an extended 

territorial .ea va. not intended to intrude into legislative 

attalrs,~ the President'. powers aa Coaaander-in-Chief do not 

automatically conter authority to act without participation by 

Congress. l1 

3. Congre"ignal Acquie'scng, 

In the tace at Congressional acquie.cence, the Territorial 

Sea Proclamation might be defensible a. a Valid executive 

~~ biec, AllRU note 2. The Departaent ot Justice' a 
interpretation of the effect of the Presidential Proclaaation on 
the Coastal Zone Kanagement Act may not necessarily have been 
crucial to the Preaident's design •• 

One commentator has stated that the lanquage ot the 
Proelaaation prohibiting do.estic lapact •••• avoids the awkward 
dom.atic political and legal eonsequences that would tollow a 
unilateral Presidential atteapt to .odify Congressional 
allocation of authority betw.en fed.ral and state governm.nts 
concerning the co.stal zone. M ~ John E. Noye., united stat" 
oC Ag.rigo Pre,id'nti,l Proclomotion Ho. "28; A Twalye-Mli. 
T,rritoriol Se" 4 Int'l J. Estuarine' Coastal L. 1.2 146 
(1989) . ' 

Siailarly, in the ABA's Law at the Sea coaaittee NeVsletter, 
vol . 3, no. 2 (1989), Donald Carr statad that the President 
Mrecognized that the domestie legislative consequene's involved 
the authority of Congr ••• • (at 10) and that common .ens, 
suggested that each of the statute. sbould be considered 
s.parately. ACCOrding to Carr, therefore, the proclamation was 
.erely an exerciae of the PreSident's toreign attairs authority, 
leaving doaaatic legislation unchanged. 

On the other hand, the Coastal stat •• Orqanization has 
interpr.ted the Preaident's atteapt,d l1aitation on do.e.tic 
statute as going farther than the Justice Oepartaent was willing 
to go. Extonaion oC th§ Territorial Soo ; H.orings on H. B. 1405 
Petot!! the Subcommittee 9n oceonography ond Greot r,ok,. 0t iii, 
HoY" Committe. on Marghont Marin' oDd Pisborie., 101.t Cong., 
1st Se ••• 64, 70 (1989) (.tat .. ent of Chris Sbater, Cbair, 
Coastal State. Organization). 

ll~ .... .inW note 39 and preceding text tor a pot.ntial 
arquaent to the contrary based on i.plied ·Nuclear Age· powers. 

52-928 0 - 92 -- 7 
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acquisition of' territory. The question become. whather 

Congre.aional action haa been sUfficient and tiaely. For 

example, the initial ••• ertion of jurisdiction over the 

territorial ••• by Secretary of stat. Tho ... Jafferaon in 1793 

ripened into a c1a1. of aovarelqnty over tiaa, even though auch 

rights ware not clear vhen the executive branch a.de it. original 

unilateral clal •• ~ It baa been noted, however, that conqre •• 

acted quickly to attira the Jefteraon claim by passing the 

Neutrality Act of 1794." Pas.aga of the Subaerqed Landa Act 1n 

1953 a180 suggests that Congress ha. not deterred to the 

executive with regard to the territorial.... Other historical 

evants .how that congre.. haa not praviou.ly acquiesced in 

unilataral executive acquisition of territory. Moat United 

States acquisitions have been accomplished by tr.aty. Conqre.a 

haa twic. asserted it. own authority to acquire territory by 

annexinq Texa. and Hawaii. conqres. diaplayed an intention to 

3Za,u Archer and Bondarett, mmu note 10, at 126: -It is 
not clear whether Jetterson and the Washington administration 
intended to assert U.S. juria4iotioD to one sea leaque for 
derenaiv. purpos.s only or to acquir. nev territory subject to 
u.s .• overel9Dty three aile •• eaward.- ,Baphaaia added.) IRA 
.&1G biec, amtz.:A note 2, at 9-10 nn.24-25 and acco_panyinq text: 
"The eat.at or Territorial Sea jurisdiction at Sea, has not yet 
been tixed.· cgap.te ~ Kaiee, aYRX& note 2, at 17 n.51: 

There aay be an arquaent that Pre.ident Waahinqton I. 
unil.ter.l •••• rtion ot sovereignty ov.r the original 
territorial ... i. nov underpinned by long.tancUng 
conqre •• ional acquie.cence. • •• [T)bere 1. at lea.t 
arguable recoqnition by the leqielature ot the 
President'. power in ita explicit deaire that the 
United statea exerciae tull aovereivnty over the 
territori.l a.a claiaed by our tir.t pr.aident. 

"51 U.S.C. l , (1991). 
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participate in the acquisition ot territory through the Guano 

Islands Act ot 1856. And the Senate has voted to cut ott tunds 

tor con.truction ot ailitary baae. overaeaa a. a ••• ns ot 

proteating the president' •• cquisition ot those bases by 

executive aqre .. ent rather than by treaty.M 

Slailarly, it does not appear that congre •• haa yielded to 

Presidential authority a. exercised in 1988. One co ... ntator 

notes that the Territorial Sea Proclaaation ia -in leqal limbo 

until such ti.e a. Congre •• either p ••••• legislation to give it 

.ttect or tails to act, in which eaa. their acquiescence would 

800n be interpreted a. i.pliedly authorizing the Proclaaation to 

take ettect.-
g 

Congressional tailur. to act in the near tuture 

may le.d to an interpretation ot i.plied authorization ot 

executive power by acquie.cence.» The nece •• ary ti.e p.riod 

tor congre •• ional action i. ·probably very short.-» Although 

"Burna, .asmm not. 10, at nn.BO-83 lU a1s 
Protocol ot a Conference Held a~ Foreign Otfice Dec' 9, 
1850, 18 Stat. (Part 2) 325-26: ' • 

There i. a third exaaple of unilateral acquisition by 
the Pre.ident by executive aqr .... nt. In this reqard, 
Pre.ident Fil.ore entered into an executive aqreement 
in 1850 in which Great Britain ·cede[d] to the Unit.d 
States such portion ot the Hor ••• hoe Reat as aay be 
tound requi.ite- tor a liqhthou.e in Lake Erie near 
BuUalo[ I) 

5 Tralti ••• od Other lotarn.tipoll Agt. pr th. Uoited $~,t •• pC 
&pgriCO 905-28 (H. Hiller ed. 1931) (describing the acquiaition 
ot Horaeshoe Reet), reprinted in "iec, ~ not. 2, at 15 n.44. 

"Burns, AYRXA note 10, at 32. 

»l4a. at 22. 

"IlL. 
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Congress haa yet to paa. leqislation impl ... nting the 

Proclamation, it. recent attention to this i •• ue suggests that it 

doe. not intend to acquiesce.-

4, NucleAr AU PoDr, 

In the nuclear aq8, the i.-inent and unpredictable threat to 

national security inter.at. sU9gests the n •• d for broad 

Presidential authority in the datan •• of our country. The 

President muat be allowed to take swift action in re.pon.e to 

nuclear attack, becau •• 1n such aituationa inSUfficient time vill 

be available for Conqr ••• to deliberate. Thi. power cannot be 

cited .a a source for unilateral Presidential action, however, 

becau.e no such immediate need exist. for an extenaion of the 

territorial •• a. The Territorial Sea Proclamation ia instead, a 

-momentous break with tradition (that should have] require(d] 

lengthy debate at the highest levels ot governmBnt.~~ 

C. Tho Sep,rotioD ot Pgyer. Xlgu, 

The Constitutional structure on the toreign attairs power 

suggests that neither the executive nor legislative branch wa. 

intended to have exclusive authority. Uncertainty concerninq the 

proper source ot authority tor as.erting sovereignty over an 

extended territorial sea cre.tes a "cla.sic separation ot powers 

~Se. ~ note S. The coastal Zone Management Act 
reauthorization amendments illustrate the tact Congress has not 
yielded authority to legislate with regard to dome.tic 
jurisdiction in the U.S. territorial sea. 

J9SUrns, mmm note 10, at 1. 

13 

193 

contlict."q The quint •• sential aeparation at power. ca.e, 

Young.taG Sbe.t , Tube Co. v' S.yver,41 although prbsarily a 

doaeatie attairs ca.e, can be valid}y used to exaaine separation 

ot powers contlicta in toreign attaira.q 

Under the Ypung.town tromtW9rk, the Pre.ident's unilateral 

extension at the territorial .ea taIls in a twilight zone where 

he can rely only upon hi. independent power.. Once in this zone, 

either (i) congre •• ional inertia, inditterence or acquieacence, 

or (ii) a conaistent adainistrative policy can be aaid to 

authorize executive action. u The potential argument that the 

oriqinal terrItorIal aea clai. repreaents a con.iatent 

administrative policy is not di.po.itive. The real i •• ue i. the 

executive policy toward Unilateral acquisition ot territory. 

Proper consideration ot this iaaue nece •• itat •• an analysis of 

hi.torieal example. of U.S. territorial acqui.ition •• 

P. Hi'tgriell Ext.pl" ot Territprill Aegui.itiPD 

I. Ex.cutiy. Acqyi.itipOI 

The executive branch acted. without participation by C:ol\C)r_. 

in aaaertinq the oriqinal cla1a to the three-nautical-aile 

territorial .ea in 1793 by Pr.aident W.ahinqton and Secretary of 

401d.a. at 9. 

41 343 U.S. 579 (1952) (The Steel Seizura ca •• ). 

u~, ~, c. Stone, L. Seidaan, c. Sunatein, , M. 
TUGhnat, CgD.titutioD,l Loy 414 (19S6). 

~~, ~ant v. Dull •• , 357 U.S. 116 (1951)1 Z .. el v. 
au.k, 3S1 U.S. 1 (1965): and Haig v. Agee, 453 O.S. 2BO (19S0). 
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Stat. J.ff.r8on.~ Sovereignty ia the -indispensable 

concomitant" of a nation'. territorial ••• , bowever, and 

therefore preventa the extenaion of the territorial... (without 

changing the definition of "territorial ••• " it •• lf) for 

jurisdictional purpose. only." 

Two examples of Pre.idential acquisition are "Ldway Island. 

and Wake Island, both Br9\lably aceoapllahed by discovery and 

occupation.~ Such clai .. are not dlapoaitive of the ia.ue, 

44~ A1II1U note 32; Archer and Bondarett, mmn note 10, at 
12": and Burna, ~ note 10, at 17 . Archer and Bondaratt 
acknowledge the independent cIa!. of territorial a •• jurisdiction 
by the executive branch, but qualify it. precedent!.l value by 
reterence to ita liaited purpose.: (1) to pre •• rve O.S. 
neutrality, and (2) to provide "territorial protection.- These 
authors also note that congress acted quickly to affirm the 
Jefferson claim by enacting the Neutrality Act of 1794. Burns 
also acknowledge. the lack of Congressional participation in the 
1793 claim. He feels, however, that Jetterson's reterence to 
-Territorial juri.diotio. at Sea- va. nat meant to be an 
assertion of sovereignty. (Emphasi. added . ) 

"Burna, .amu.:A. note 10, at 11. 

~a precedential value of Waka Ialand ia unclear because 
at a continuing controversy over true ownership of the three 
atolla that make up Wake Island . AAs Dwight Hain. , Jon A. 
Anderson, Enln-Kip' Xsllnd pC thl 110 Ploy.r, 19 Microne.ian 
Reporter ]4 (1971). Although the claiA haa been dormant froa 
1885-1986, the Har.~all Ialands claia the atolla a. Enen-Kio, by 
virtue ot discovery and traditional u.e centuries prior to u.s . 
occupation. Tha Karahalls have no written ancient history with 
which to support their elata, but Enen-Kio is clai.ed by ana of 
their chiets. The long, hard voyage to £nen-Kio vas aotivated by 
tear, because Harshalleae cuatom called tor huaan aacritice to 
provide bone. to be used in the tattooing proc.... Potential 
victi .. ' live. vere spared only it they could provide a 
substitute bone es strong aa a huaan bone . The wing ot a large 
aea bird tound on Enen-Kio vas thus their only vay to escape 
death. The Harahalleae apparently stopped going to £nln-Kio 
atter the arrival ot Christianity, but .till feel atrongly that 
the atolla viII torever be theirs. 
~ D. Leff, ypsl. SO.'I llsiric XIl.te (1940)1 and PAcific 

I.lond. X.,rbogk (J. Carter ad., 14th ad. 1981) . The United 
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how.ver. The Midway I.lands clai. w •• acted upon by conqre •• 

• tter the annexation of Hawaiil thus the acquisition i. traceable 

through the Republic at Havaii rather than to a clai. baaed on 

discovery and occupation. sailerly, the 1899 clai. to Wake 

I.land was acted upon by Congress, but not until 1934.'" Wake 

Island appears to b. the only clear inatanceU vhen the 

Executive ha. a.serted a rigbt to acquire and govern territory 

vithout aoae color of legi.lative approval. Honetheless, ao.e 

scholar. argue that the discovery and occupation of relatively 

small atoll. and ialand. in the Pacific in the nineteenth century 

is irrelevant to the unilateral Pre.idential extenaion of the 

territorial aea." EVen it unilateral executive action vera 

a •• umed in thes. ca.es, their precedential value is dt.ini.hed 

sub.tanti.lly by analogy to the .uch acre significant 

acquisitions of territory by Conqre •• of .very other piece ot 

stat.. attempted to take toraal possession ot Wake Island on 
January 17, 1899, through the claa of co_ander Edvard. D. 
Taussig of the U.S.S. Bennington. In a 1923 acientitic 
expedition, the only .iqn. of lite found vaa an abandoned. 
Japanese feather gatherer. living .ite. In 1934 Wake Island vaa 
formally placed under Navy Department juriadiction, and is now 
the reaponsibility at the Air Force, vhich require. peraiasion of 
it. Havaii otfice betore any aircraft .. y land on the island. 
There are currently about 400 people living at Wake in a variety 
ot faciliti •• for recreation and living quarters. A veather 
station and a branch of the National OCeanographic and 
Atmospheric ~iniatration are located therl. 

4fa.u. Lawson Reno, The Pq1t9r ot the pr.aident to 'saui" ond 
Gqylrn Territory, 9 Geo. Wa.h. L. Rev. 251, 255-75 (1941). 
Law.on .tatee that apparent executive •••• rtion ot aover.iqnty 
over Midway .nd Wake va. actually gained by virtue at the 
annexation at Havaii by congr •••• 

,,~ .au .amu.:A. not. 46. 

"Archer and Bondarett, .IY.Rm note 10, at 130. 
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territory in Aa.riea,~ at soee, -acquiaition of the ieland. 

represent. noth!nq acre than an exception to the rule .. ,,51 

2. Cpnqrse.igoo1 Acqujaition52 

The hi.torieal precedents of treaty acquisitiona," the 

annexations of Taxas and Hawaii, and the Guano Islands Act 

SOba ~ not •• 52-56 and accoapanyinq taxt. 

S'aurnB, AlIRU note 10, at 16. 

"bI. mmr;:A not •• 18-20 and accollpanying text. 

"a.. Treaty Between the United stat.. and the French 
Republic, Apr. 30, 180l, art. 1, 8 stat. 200, 201, T.S. No. 86 
(Louieiana purcha •• ): Traaty of Amity, settlement, and Limits, 
Between the United stat •• of Aaerica and Hi. catholic Maj.sty, 
Feb. 22, 1819, art. 2, 8 Stat. 252, 253 (c ••• ion of Florida by 
Spain): Treaty with Great Britain, June 15, lS4', art. 1, 9 Stat. 
B69, T.S. No. 120 (oregon co.proaia.): Treaty of "ace, 
Friendahip, Liaits and Settleaent Between the united state. of 
America and the Kexiean Republic, Feb. 2, 1838, art. 5, 9 stat. 
922, 926-27, T.S. No. 207 (ces.ion of California by Mexico), 
Treaty with Kexico, Dec. 3D, 1853, art. 1, 10 stat. 1031, 1032, 
T.S. No. 208 (Gadsden Purchase); Treaty with Ru •• ia, Karch 30, 
1867, art. 1, 15 stat. 539, T.S. No. 301 (ce.aion ot Alaska by 
Rus.ia)i Treaty of Paris Between the united states and Spain, 
dgng Dec. 10, 1898, 30 stat. 1754, T.S. No. 3431 Isthmian canal 
Convention, Nov. 18, 1903, art.. 2 , 3, 33 stat. 2234, 2234-35, 
T.S. No. 431 (ce •• ion of Pan ... Canal Zone by panama): convention 
Between the United stat •• and De~rk for Ce.sion ot the Danish 
West Indies, Aug. 4, 1916, art. 1, 39 Stat. 1706, T.S. No. 629 
(purcha.e of the Virqin Islands froa Denaark). 

lAs AlaR C ••• ion of TUtuil. and Aunuu, Chi.f of TUtui1. to 
United states Government, April 17, 1900, roprint.d in American 
Samoa Code Annotated 2 (1981), and Arnold H. Leibowitz, Aa.rleDD 
Saaoa; ptelan. gr • cultur@, 10 Cal. We.tern Int'l L.J. 220, 229-
30 n. 76 (1980); the Hanua Island. vere ceded in a .eparate 
docuaent in July 1904, r.printe4 in ~erican S .. oa Code 9-11 
(1973). Congress did not foraally accept this ce.aion until 
1929, 43 Stat. 1253 (Feb. 20, 1929), nov codified in 48 U.S.C. 
.ec. 1431. Swaina Islands became a part of American Saaoa by 
joint resolution of Conqress, approved on Karch 4, 1925. H.R.J. 
Res. 244, 68th cong., 2d S •••• , 43 stat. 1357 (1925)1 Guam was 
acquired by the united state. through a treaty of ce •• ion 
concluding the war with Spain. Treaty of Paris, u.S.-spain, Dec. 
10, 1898, art. II, 30 Stat. 1754, T.S. No. 343. 
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illustrate the existence of • congressional role in the 

acquisition of new territory by the United state.. The u.s. 

constitution expressly gives Congress the power to admit new 

states into the Union. That power was clearly exercised in the 

annexation of Texas. The precedential value of the annexation of 

Havaii, on the other hand, is inconclusive because Hawaii was not 

annexed as a state but as a territory. 

Pertunctory di.missal by the Justice Depa~ent of the 

impact of the Guano Island. Act,~ through the bare statement 

that "[the Act] does not appear to be an explicit clai. of 

territory by conqress,"55 is not warranted. The Act clearly 

provides a •• cbani •• for leqiti.izinq territorial clai .. entered 

by U.S. citi1ens on behalf of the U.S. ~overnaent. According to 

Justice sutherland, "(n]o action or lack of action on the part of 

the President could destroy (the1 potentiality ••• (of an existing 

law]. congress alone could do that."~ 

~ Conclu,ipn, 

The U.S. expanded territorial sea i. a direct result of 

evolutionary change. in international lav.51 No closely 

analogous bistorical acquisition of territory exists. Although 

~48 U.S.C. sec. 1411 (1988). 

Ubiec, .allRB not. 2, at n.65, 21-

56Archer , Bondareff, AlUlB note 10, at 136, citinq cuIti,,­
tiXight, 299 U.S. at 322. $00 ,1,p Arg.ntin. 'OPublig v, 'porpdo 
H.ge Shipping corp, 488 U.S. 428, 441 n.8 (19~9), in which the 
Supr .. e Court .ugge.ts that exten.ion of the U.8. territorial .ea 
to twelve miles .. y affect bow do.e.tic lava are interpret.d. 

57Arcber , Bondareft, mmm note 10, at 130. 

18 



198 

failure of Congre.s to act in the near future likely will not 

create a constitutional crisia, the danger. of individualized 

judicial aaaes.ment of each federal statute referring to the 

territorial sea should be heed.d.~ congress need not 

accommodate the Justice Department'. suggestion that legislation 

be passed negating the expansion of domestic coverage. Rather, a 

thoughtful analysis of domestic law affected by the Proclamation 

should be undertaken, followed by p.s.age of Wall-coordinated 

amen~.nt. that reflect a comprehensive national oceans policy 

with a ainimWl of intergovernmental resource conflict.. The next 

section presents a survey of statutes impacted by the Territorial 

Sea Proclamation. 

II. A SURVEY OF STATUTES REFERRING TO THE TERRITORIAL SEA 

Introdyction 

This section examines provisions in federal statutes that 

refer to the territorial sea and evaluates the ambiquitie. in 

their interpretation engendered by President Reagan's Territorial 

Sea Proclamation. w Soae statutes specifically limit the 

extent of their applicability to a thre.-aile territorial .ea, 

y~ ~ not. 9 and accompanying text. 

~erritorial Sea Proclaaation, ~, note 1. A computer 
search of all reference. to territorial .ea. or territorial 
waters in the United Stat.. Cod. was done to identify 
ambiquities. Included in the analy.is are statutes u •• ing 
"coastal waters" or slailar teras when they appear to refer to 
the territorial sea. 
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others do not address the width of the territorial sea at all. 

Our researeb found relatively few serious aabiquities. The 

statutes discussed below are classified in three ways: serious 

ambiquities, minor ambiguities, and no ambiquities. 

Seriou, Ambiquiti •• 

a. Endangered Species Act~ 

The Endangered Species Act prohibits the taking, possessing, 

selling, delivering, carrying, transporting and shipping of 

. listed threatened and endangered specie. "within the United 

states or the territorial sea of the united States."" Because 

Congress did not define the territorial sea in the Act, its 

provisions may be unenforceable in the ]-12-nautical-mile 

zone. Q The ambiguity particularly effects the protection of 

non-mammals such as turtle. and seabirds (compare the Karine 

Mammal Protection Act, discussed below). 

b. Ocean Dwaping Act61 

The Ocean Dumping Act regulates the intentional dumping ot 

~l6 u.s.c. SS 15]1-154] (1991). 

6116 U.S.C. S 1538(a) (1). 

QAlthough it is the policy of the National Karine Fisheries 
Service to enforce the Act in the ]-12 aile zone (and further to 
the l1aits of the United States' exclusive economic zone), that 
authority is not expressly granted by the text of the Act. 
(Phone interview with Gene Witham, HMPS enforcement agent, 
Noveaber 20, 1990.) 

61]] U.S.C. secs. 1401-1445 (1991). 
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material. into the ocean." Before ciWlping .. tarial tranaported 

frOD out.ida the Dnited stat •• into the o.s. territorial ... or 

contiguous zone. one muat obtain a paralt frca the Environmental 

Protection Agency.~ The EPA .uat deny a perait requ •• t if th. 

dispoaition of the material, except for dredged .. terial, would 

unrea.onably i.palr navlqation in the territorial... of the 

united stat ••• M The Territorial Sea Proclaaation cr •• te. three 

inter •• ting problams. First, can the EPA cite adver •• lapacta on 

navigation in the 3-12 zone .a a rea.on to deny a perait? 

second, under the Act, the cont19\1oua zone 1. d.fined. aUch that 

it 1. clefacto co-extenaive with the 12 .11. territorial •••• 

Within this zone, a permit froa EPA i. required if the duapinq 

Maay affect the territorial .e. or the territory of the United 

Stat •••• ~ EVen if the word. ·territorial .e.· in thi. phra.e 

reflect the J .11e li.it, tha ·territory of the united state.· 

could nonathela •• include the 12 .il. territorial •• a a. the 

Proclaaation va. clearly intended to expand the aeaward boundary, 

and thUG the territory, of the United state. . It so, per-ita are 

now required for dumping that affact. the 3-12 .Ua zone. Tb.ird, 

the proclamation i •• ilent In ragard. to ext.naion of the U.S. 

".'Ocean vaters' .ean. tho.a vatera of the open s •• s lying 
.eaward of the baelina tro. which the territorial .ea i. 
meaaurad, a. provided tor in the conv.ntion on the Territorial 
Sea and Contiquou. Zone.· 33 U.S.C •• ec. 1402(b). 

a J3 U.S.C •• ec. 1411(b). 

"33 U.S.C •• ec. 1416(C). 

'733 U.S.C. Bec. 1411(b). 
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contiguous zone fro. 12 to 24 .iles. Should.uch an extension 

occur, congre •• should consider whether to aaend the OCean 

Dumping Act to reflect the extenaion. 

Act" 

c. Deepwater Port. 

The Deepwater Porta Act controls the ownership, construction 

and operation of deepwater ports. For purpo.e. of the Act, 

deepwater porta are defined aa certain .tructur.. located beyond 

the territorial •••• M It ia unlikely that the Proclamation 

diveata Congress of authority over deepwater port. located within 

the 3-12 ml1e zone. However, to prevent challenqe. to the 

Secretary of Transportation'a authority and to ensure existing 

and future porta .eet rederal criteria tor licenaing, congre.s 

.hould .. end the Act to clarify when a licenae i. required. 

d. Prevention of Pollution From ShipaN 

The International convention for the Prevention ot Pollution 

from Ships (MARPOL), codified do.estically as the Act to Pr.vent 

Pollution trOD ships, is designed to reduce intentional and 

negligent marine pollution incidents through regulation of ships' 

operatinq procedure • • " conqre •• adopted separate 

M33 u.s.c. 551501-1524 (1991). 

~·'[Dleepwater port' •• ans any tixed orfloating manmade 
.tructur •• other than a ve •• el, or any group ot such structures, 
located beyond the territorial aea and off the coast ot the 
United Stat... • 3J U.s.c. i 1502(10). 

NJJ U.S.C. 1901-1911 (1991). 

"convention tor the PreVention of Pollution PrOB Ships, 
40De November 2, 1973, T.I.A.S. 10561, 12 I.L.M. 1319 (1913)1 
Protocol to the convention with Annexe_, 40De February 11. 1978, 
17 I.L.M. 546 (1978). 
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juri.dictional .tandards tor applicability of Annex V and AnneX •• 

I and II. aaqulatlona under Annex V apply to ahlp. ot any KARPeL 

country vbil. 1n the navigable vaters or EEZ ot the united 

stat.aR; Annex •• I and II apply only 1n u.s . navigable 

waterson Becaus. congre •• tailed to 4etine -navigable vaters­

and that tara haa •• veral •• aning8 in u.s. law, Annex •• I and II 

might not apply in the 3-12 al1e zone. Annex V clearly do.. .a 

it encomp ••••• the EEZ. 

Under Article 5 ot KARPOL, both the flag .tat. and a coastal 

state in which • violation occurs aay proceed against an 

offending v •••• l. Although 80me ambiguity exiata on th_ 

international level, a clear trend 1s .. erging that Cavor. 

preventing the ocean froa becoming an unr •• tricted r ••• rvoir tor 

huaan vaste materials. 74 As a aattar ot aouncl oce.n policy, th_ 

Act ahould be a.de applicable to a ship fro. a ~L country 

that illegally dumps vaat. in the 3-12 aile zone. 

e. Death on the High Seas by Wrongful Actn 

The fundamental question of the do.estic impact of the 

Territorial Sea Proclamation is raised under the Death on the 

High Sea. by Wrongful Act legislation. Section 767 explicitly 

n" U. s.C. I 1902(a)('). 

n" u.s.c. I 1902(a) (1). 

1~. ca.ey Jaraan, Disposal of Waate and Right of Pasaage 
15 (paper presented at the 24th Annual Conference of the Law of 
the S.a Institute, Tokyo, Japan, July, 1990; publication 
forthcoaiftCJ • 

n.6 U.S . C. App. II 761-76' (1991) 
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exclude. ·waters within the territorial liait. at any atat.·n 

trom. the Act 'a raquir .. ent.. An arcJWMnt aight. be aade that. the 

raterenc. to atAtA liaita aanif.,ts congressional intent to limit 

application of the act to atate juri.diction aa it existed when 

the act wa. passed (under the subaerged Land. Act). On the other 

hand, if the Presidential Proclaaation did not .ucceed in 

limitinq its effect to the international arena, then the 

territorial ~oundary of the states may have ~een extended to 12 

nautical ailes. 

t. National Transportation and Saf.ty Board Act" 

This Act authorizes an independ.nt Nat.ional Transportation 

and safety Board t.o inve.tigate aajor aarin. caaualti •• involving 

private va •• els ·on the navigabl. vat.ra or territorial •• as of 

the United State •• ·~ Absent further definition, the geoqraphic 

extent of the Board.' s juriacUetion beyond three ailea ia in 

doubt. 

'1 . V.s.ela in United States Territorial WateraW 

Under this Act, the President is granted .. erqency povers to 

regulate anchorage and movement of v •••• l. in the territorial 

vaters of the United states during national .. ergeneiea.-

Becau.e the Territorial Sea Procl .. ation'. purpose was to claim a 

1'·U u.s.c. App. S 767. 

"49 U.S.C. App. II 1901-1905 (1991). 

~~. S 190'(a)(1)(E). 

~50 U.S.C. !! 191-198 (1991). 

.. ~. I 191. 
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broadened ~.rritorial ••• for national detena. purpo ••• , and this 

Act 1. directed towards protection of our national •• curity, 

congre •• likely intended thi. Act to apply to the 0 . 5. 

territorial .e., at whatever distance. However, the critical 

nature of the powers qranted nee ••• itat.. Congre •• ional action to 

clarity the ambiguity. 

h. Foreign Sovereign I.aunitisa Act" 

The Foreign Sovereiqn I.-uniti.. Act authorize. federal and 

stat. courts to decide clai.. of foreign .tat.. to sovereign 

immunity. Iaaunlty ia vaived tor action. baaed upon co ... rcial 

activiti •• carried on in the United Stat •• R or involving 

property pre •• nt in the United Stat ••• G The united Stat.s i. 

defined to include "all territory and vaters, continental or 

insular, subject to the jurisdiction of the United Stat ••• •M 

Ab.ent further quidanc. fro. Congr ••• , it i. unclear whether 

waiver or iamunity can be a •• erted for activiti •• in the 3-12 

nautical ail. zone. 

i. Ocean Tberaal Energy Conversion Acte 

The Territorial S.a Proclaaation rai... an inter •• ting 

problem under the Oc.an Theraal En.rgy conver.ion Act (OTECA). 

1128 U.S . C. U 1602-1611 (1991). ~ also 47 U. S.C. S 33 
(1991). 

"Ill. I 1605(a) (2). 

~Ill. I 1605(a) (3). 

"Ill. I 1603(e). 

a.2 U. S.C . II 9101 - .,6. (1991). 
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OTECA provid.. tor regulation at the con.truction, location, 

owner.hip and operation ot oc.an theraal enerqy conv.r.ion (OTEC) 

faciliti ... M For taciliti •• owned by Aa.rican citizena, OTECA 

clearly appli •• within the 3-12 _il~ zon •• ~ For toreign-owned 

OTEC facilitie., however, OTECA juri.diction extend. to only 

tho •• taciliti •• ·connected to the United Statee by pipeline or 

cabl. or located in whole or in part between the high water .ark 

and the .eaward boundary ot the territorial .ea at the United 

stat ••• •u Ther.tor., owner. at foreiqn-owned OTEC taciliti •• , 

unl ••• the facility ie a v •••• l·, aay not be .ubj.ct to OTECA 

in the 3-12 ail. zone. 

Other Apbiguiti •• N'lding Cl.riticotign 

a. Trav.l Control of Citizen. and Ali.na DUrinq War or 
National ber;ency -- a.atrictiona and Prohibitions on 
Alien.to 

Thi. law r •• trict. the entering and departing of aliena fro. 

the Unit.d stat •• durinq ti ••• of war or other national 

"Ill. I 9101. 

"Ill. i 9111 (a) . 

IIIll. i 9101(a). 

-Arquably, an OTEC v •••• l could not operate in the 3-12 
.il. zone a. the innocent pea_;e regi .. i. applicable to toreiqn 
v •••• l. in the extended t.rritorial .ea. United Nation. 
Conv.ntion on the Law at the se., opue4 ~or .iC)1l&tur. Dec. 10, 
1982, U.N. Doc. A/Cant. 62/122, reprint.d in 21 I.L.M. 1261 
(1982), arta. 17-32. Carrying on OTEC activities tall. outside 
the definition of innocent passag. and i. ther.for. pr.cluded. 
Isl., art. _. 

-8 U.S.C. S 1185 (1991). 
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•• erg.ncy.~ The United Stat •• 1. derined to include ".11 

t .. rritory and vatera, continental and insular, subject to the 

jurisdiction of the united st.t ••• •n While not much of 

practical significance aay b. at stake here, both the Territorial 

s •• and Exclusive Econoalc Zone Proclamation.~ would par-it 

congres8 to expand authority under this Act out to 200 .11es. 

Whather it does 80 automatically 18 uncl.ar. 

b. Tariff Act of 1930M 

Aablquity under this Act 1. raised in relation to civil 

penalti •• for aviation •• u9911ng. Certaln penalti •• apply to 

enumerated act_ ·pertoraad within 250 mil.. of the territorial 

••• of the United Stat ••• ·" Without Congressional 

clarification, application of this section viII extend either 253 

or 262 ail ••••• \I.rd ot the coaat, depending on the definition ot 

the territorial sea. 

c. Deep Seabed Hard Mineral Resource. Act" 

The continental ahelt in thia law is detined in reterence to 

the territorial sea: 

-Continental Shelf- means -- (A) the .eabed and subsoil 

"Ill. I 11B'(a). 

"'IlI. 5 11B'(e). 

apr •• idential Proclamation No. 5928, 54 Fad. Reg. 777 
(1989): Pr.sidential Prcclaaation No. 5030, 48 Fed. Reg. 10605 
(1'B3). 

~1' u.s.c. 15 1401 - 1677k (""). 

"Ill. I 15.0 (9) • 

M30 U.S.C. 55 1401 - 1473 (1991). 

27 

207 

of the aubmarine ar... adjacent to the 
outside of the ar.a at the territorial 
depth ot exploitability.w 

coaat, but 
.ea ••• toa 

Th. statute contains no language ai.ilar to the Submerged Lands 

Act" specifically d.fining the te~itorial sea according to 

Congr.ssional qrant, theraby creating an aabiquity. No .erious 

problem .xists, bowever, because it is cl.ar that congrea. 

intended thi. act to apply to .ining beyOnd the continental 

shelf. 

d. International Navigational Rule. Act" 

By .tatute, Congress haa authorized the Preaid.nt to adopt 

the International R.gulations For Preventing COlliaion. at 

Se •• '· However, v •••• l. ·vhile in the watera of the United 

state. shoreward of the navigational d ... rcation line. dividing 

the high seaa tro. barbor., rivera, and other inland watera of 

the United States-IOI are not subject to international 

regulation.. -High aeas- ia d.fined in the law to .ean -all 

parts of the sea that are not included in the territorial •• a or 

in the internal water. of any nation.- 'Q Because the 

demarcation linea are already dravn,KB the aubiquity 1s larqely 

"Ill. I 1403 (2). 

"see eUacuaaion, pp. _ UIlXI.. 

"33 U.S.C. II 1601-1608 (""). 

100Xd.. f 1602. 

,o'ld. 5 1604 Ca, • 

I~IlI. I 1601(2) . 

I~See 33 CFR part 80 (1990). 
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lrrelevant.4 

e. Merchant Karine Act of 1920tDII 

Under th_ Merchant Karine Act, it 1. 111.ga1 to transport 

marchandi.. by vater or by land and vater "betv •• n points in the 

United Stat •• , includinq Districta, Territori •• , and poss.ssions 

thereof embraced within the coaatvi.. lawa _," Despite 

the absence of a specific referenca to the territorial ••• , the 

boundary 1 •• U8 could arise in the context of the language quoted 

above tt, tor ex •• ple, an artificial Is1and located six ailes 

ottshore ware u •• d .s a transship.ant point.. The answer depends 

upon whether the Proclaaation i. • constitutionally valid 

acquisition ot territory that conferred U.S. sovereiqnty over the 

3-12 nautical .ile zone. 

f. outer Continental Shelf Lands Act'~ 

The Outer continental Shalt Land. Act •• tablish.. a system 

for leaeing .inerals on the U.S. outer continental .helf. For 

purposes of the Act, federal jurisdiction over re.ource. on the 

continental ahelf begins at the s.award boundary of the coastal 

states ae d.fined by the Submerged Lands Act. 107 Among the 

purpose. of the Act are provisions for federal a.siatance to 

stat.s to .. eliorate adverse affects to their coaatal zones and 

for state ~rticipation in policy and planning decisions 

I~46 u.s.c. App. II 861-88' (1"1). 

1elj. I 883. ~ also ida §§ 801, 883-1, and 5101. 

~41 U.S.C. 111331-1348 (1991). 

10714. I 1ll1. 
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regarding develop .. nt of outer continental ahelf aineral 
resource •• 101 Tb t _ • eaa coastal I:one- ia defined a. extending 

" .. avard to the outer lbit of th~ United State. territorial 
.ea. ,,1. Honie. to assi.t the stat. ar. to co.. fro. S 8(q) 

rev.nu ••• 110 lith h oug not a .. jar probl .. , a que.tion exists as 

to Whether stat.s can apply for 8(q) DOnie. to u •• in projects in 

the 3-12 aile zone. 

No Apporent Ambiguity 

e. Taritf Act ot 1930111 

V •••• l. receiVing Derchandis. while in custODa wat.r. beyond 

the United Stat.s territorial a •• ar. subject to arrival, 

reporting and entry requir ... nt. under the Tariff Act."z For 
foreign vessele aubject to treaty or other negotiated 

arrangement, customs vater. are those det1ned in the treaty or 

.gr .... nt."J For all oth.r foreign v •••• l., cuatoas vatera 

extend to four leaqu.s froD the U.S. coast.'" Becau •• four 
leaCJUe. are equivalent to 12 nautical .il •• , no practical problem 

108151. I 1332(4) (A), (8) • 

1"151. I 1331(.) • 

HOlst. n 1332(4), 1337(9). 

11119 u.s.c. IS 1401 to 1677Jc (1'91). 
HZlst• I 1401(k) • 

11l1s;l. I 1401(j) • 

1UId• 
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b. Atlant.ic Striped Ba •• Conservation ActUS 

Stat. authority under the Atlantic striped Ba.. Conservation 

Act extends to -any pocket of watera that 1. adjacent to the 

State and totally enclo.ed by linea delimiting the territorial 

sea of the United states. • Becaus. no new pockets would 

be created by the extenaion of the territorial ••• fro. three to 

twelve ail •• , this .tatut. do •• not n •• d ... ndaunt. The second 

u.. of territorial... in the Act 1. not t.pacted by the 

Proclaaation because it 1. rererenced to the ba •• line rather than 

the seaward li.it."T 

c. Shore Protection Act of l'B8'~ 

This law prohibita the transport of aunicipal or ca.aercial 

w •• te 1n coastal watera without a permit.'" Because ·co •• tal 

waters- are defined to include both the territorial ••• and the 

EEZ'20, the Procla.a.tion do.s not affect jurisdiction under this 

Act. 

d. Longshore and Harbor Workera' Compensation Act'Z' 

Thi. Act provides coverage for peraonal injuries occurring 

on the navigable waters of the United states. The tera -United 

11516 U.S.C. U 1851 (Historical and statutory Note.) (1991). 

'''14. t 1856(2). 

117151. S 1851 (Hi.torical and statutory Notea). 

11133 U.S.C. !Iii 2601 - 2623 (1991). 

'"14. § 2602 (0). 

'N14. § 2601(2). 

'Z'33 U.S.C. U 901-9$0 (19~l). 
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State.- i. defined to include the territorial vatera of the 

coa.tal atate., the territories and the District of Coluabia.'U 

Courts bave construed the tera -navigable water.- broadly to 

include both state vaters and bigh .ea. area. beyond 12 

mile •• '23 Therefore, no practical ambiguity baa resulted. 

e. Oil Pollution Act of 1990'~ 

The Oil Pollution Act at 1990 governs liability tor ruoval 

costa and damages associated with oil discharged from v •••• l. or 

facilities into navigable vat.r., the adjacent ahoreline, or the 

EEZ. Because the territori.l .e. ia defined. in the Act to extend 

.eaward to a l1ait of three mil •• '~, no ambiguity exi.ta. 

t. Atlantic Tunas Convention'B 

For purposes at implementing the Atlantic Tuna. Convention, 

Conqre.. haa defined fiaberio. zon.s to include -the vatera 

included within a zone contiguous to the territorial ae. of the 

United stat •• , of which the inner boundary i. a l1ne cotel.'1linoua 

with the ••• ward boundary of each coaatal State, • • [to) two 

hundred nautical mile •••• • _'U Here the territorial sea ia 

equated with the .eavard boundary at each co •• tal .tate, which i. 

"'14. I 902 (0). 

,ZJSt. Julien v. Ceaaond K. Dulley, 403 F. Supp. 1256 (E.D. 
La. 1975)1 Reynolds v. Ingella Shipbuildinq Division, Litton 
Systea, Inc., 788 P. 24264 (5th cir. 1986). 

12433 U.S.C. S 2701-2761 (1991). 

'814. I 2701(35). 

'U16 U.S.C. II 971 - 971i (1991). 

12714. I 971(4). 
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cJeterained und.er the sublllerqe4 Land. Act. SLA boundaries are not 

affected by the territorial ••• proclaaatlon, 80 no aabiqulty 18 

created here. 

9· Jellyfish •• Of Peat., and Seaweed ••• Elilllination
,a 

This Act authorize. the secretary at co ... rca to •• slat 

state. in controlling and eli.lnatinq jellyfish in co.atal 

wat.r •• '~ Aba.nce ot a definition ot coastal vatera .ake. it 

unclear whether the secretary can ••• iat state .ftort_ in the 3-

12 nautical .11e zone. The broad purpose of the Act, however, 

suggest. that such authority extends into the ocean a. tar a. 

necessary. 

b. Coaprehenalve Environmental Reapon •• and civil Liability 
Act (CERCU) , .. 

This Act .stablish.s a co.plex Byat.. tor financing the 

cleaning up of hazardous vast •• it... It applies both on land 

and in the navigable vaters of the united stat.a, which are 

d.fined as includinq the t.rritorial .ea.131 Th. territorial 

s.a is d.fined in r.ference to the subaarq.d Lands Act
lR

, 

thereby negating any pot.ntial aabiquity rais.d by the 

Proclamation. 

,a16 U.S.C. 111201 - 1205 (1991). 

' Ztls1. s 1201. 

'~42 U.S.C. It 9601 - 967$ (1991). 

"'lSI. I 9601(15). 

'RlSI. I 9601(30). 
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i. Gen.ral Navigation Rul •• 'D 

This 1.w authorize. the co •• t Guard to differ.ntiate batween 

inland water. and the high •••• for a vari.ty of purpos... Th. 

boundary i. to b. located within 12 nautical ail •• tro. the 

baseline tram which the territorial .e. i. a.aBured.'~ On its 

tace, this provi.ion doe. not reflect any aabiquity as the Coa.t 

Guardls authority is not tied to the •• award boundary of the 

territorial .ea. How.ver, because -high .eas-, -territorial 

.ea.· and -inland vater.· have .pecific a.aning. in the context 

of int.rnational law, it would be h.lpfu1 if congr ••• would 

atteapt to follow .ore closely the international definition •• 

For .xample, application of the tera -high s ••• • to what are 

cl.arly wat.rs of the territorial •• a should be abandoned. 

j. East.rn Pacific TUna Pi.hing'" 

This law ref.rs to th. t.rritorial .ea only in the context 

of it. association with the baa.11n. fro. ",hich it i. a.a.ured. 

• but the Aqr .... nt Ar •• doe. not includ. the zonas within 

twelve nautical mil.s of the ba •• line froa which the breadth of 

the t.rritorial •• a i ••• asured ••• _t» Ther.fore, no 

ambiquity exist •• 

k. Karine Haamal Prot.ction Act'11 

'U33 U.S.C. J 151 (1991). 

"'lSI. I 151(b). 

"'16 U. S.C. is 972-972(b) (1991). 

""lSI. I 972 (2) • 

1»16 U.S.C. IS 1361 through 1407 (1991). 
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The Marine Ma.ual Protection Act (MMPA) regulate. the 

exploitation ot .. rin ...... 1. in D.S. waters. Watera under the 

jurisdiction of the United stat.. for purpo.e. of the MMPA 

include both the territorial ••• and the EEZ. t31 Thi. broad 

definition render. the 12-.118 extenaion irrelevant to 

jurisdiction under the Act. 

1. North Atlantic salaon Pishing ActtB 

This Act raters to the territorial... in relation to the 

land rather than a.award boundaryl,q therefore the Proclaaation 

do •• not atrect it. 

ID. International Narcotic. Control Act'" 

This Act .t.t •• that .(w]lth the agr .... nt of a foreiqn 

country, (prohibition of an officer or .. ploy •• of the united 

Stat.. ..king an arr.at .a part of any foreiqn police action] 

do •• not apply with re.pect to aarlttaa law enforc ... nt 

operations in the territorial ••• of that country._1U Although 

refl.ctive of the United stat •• ' willingn ••• to recognize oth.r 

nations I 12-nautical-aile territorial a.a., the United states' 

territori.l •• a is not at i •• ua bere. 

'''1<\. 11362(14). 

• w16 U.S.C. II 3601 - 3608 (1991). 

'~14. S 3606(a). -It Is unl.wful for any peraon, or any 
v •••• l, subject to the juri.diction of the united Stat •• -- (1) to 
conduct direct.d fiahinq for ,.alaon in water. aeaward of twelve 
mile. fro. the baseline. fro. which the br.adth. of the 
territorial .e.a are .easurad ••• - 14. 

'~22 U.S.C. Si 22,1 (1991). 

'U1<\. I 2291(e) (4). 
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n. S.a Grant Act~ 

The Sea Grant Act aatahl1.baa a nationwide, univer.ity b •• ad 

marina r •••• rch progrUl. Th. marine .nvironment includes the 

ocean, coastal and Gr.at Laka. resource., includlnq thoae of the 

co.stal zan. (a. defined in th. Coa.tal Zone Manaqa.ent Act), the 

Great Lake., territorial .ea, EEZ, ocs and high .ea •• '~ The 

broad definition in this Act enca.pa .... the 12 nautical aile 

zone. 

o. Porta and Watervays Safety Act'" 

Among other things, the Porta and Waterway. Safety Act 

authorize. the d •• ign.tion of tr.ffic •• paration scheme. for 

ve.aels operating in the u.s. territori.l aea and high •••• 

approach.s to port •• '46 When r.asonable and nece ••• ry, the 

S.cretary of Transportation c.n mand.t. the use of tr.ffic 

.eparation .chemes for certain categories at ve ••• ls operating in 

the territorial s •• at the United state •• nd on the high •••• 

b.yond the territorial •••• '41 No problu is presented here 

under dom •• tic law because the traffic .eparation .cheme. are to 

be created wherever needed, wlthout reg.rd to the .tatu. of the 

waters. 

p • Federal Wat.r Pollution Control Act (FWPCA or Clean water 

.U33 U.S.C. II 1121-1131 (1991). 

"'1<\. I 1122 (6). 

"'33 U.S.C. Sf 1221-1236 (1991). 

'~1<\. I 1223(e)(1). 

'''1<\. I 1223 (e) (5) (8). 
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Act) 1" 

The Clean water Act regulate. the dlecbarq.. at pollutants 

into the navlqable vaters of the United state., which include the 

territorial a ••• u, The territorial ••• 1. defined in the Act 

as extending •• award lor three nautical ailea.'H Therefore, 

the Proclamation doe. not affect 'ederal or stat. agency 

authority under the Clean water Act. 

q. National Ocean Pollution Planning Act1S1 

The Ocean Pollution Reaearch and Dev.lo~.nt and Monitoring 

Planning Act direct. preparation of a plan for pollution re.earch 

and monitoring ot the aarine environaent. By definition, the 

marine environment anco_paa ••• the territorial ••• , EEZ, OCS and 

high •• aa. 1S2 Becaus .. application ot the Act 1_ 80 broad, the 

extension ot the territorial .e. to 12 nautical ail •• should bave 

'~33 U.S.C. II 1251-1387 (1991). 

1"several •• ctions apply to the territorial aea: § 1311(h) 
refers to the discharge of effluent. froD publicly owned 
treataent wort. into the territorial ••• , I 1343(0) require. a 
National Pollution Discharge Eliaination Permit tor discharge. 
into the territorial sea: S 1344 sets up permit syatem for 
dispo.al of dredge and fill .atarial. into navigable vaters, 
including the territorial .e., and I 1362(7) include. the 
territorial ••• 1n the definition of aavlqable vaters of the 
United Stat ••• 

""14. I 1362(8). 

"'ll u.s.c. U 1701 - 1709 (1"1) . 

'~14 . I 1702(4). 
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r . V •••• l Doc:uaantation Act'" 

congre.. ba. ..t out v •••• l docuaantatlon requirement. that 

are prerequisite. tor eaploying v •••• I' 1n certain trad ••• n4 

certificate. ot docuaentation may b. endor.ed with a registry 

endor.ement that designate. the trade the v ••• el i. authorized to 

enqage in. ,n A fiahery andora_ent ia naad.d to fiah in the 

territorial sea and fishery conservation zones adjacent to Guam, 

American samoa, and the Northern Hariana Islands . 'M The 

breadth of the fiahery con.ervation zone mak.s the distinction 

between a 3 and 12 mile territorial •• a irrelevant. 

e. Maritima Drug Law Enforcement Act'''' 

No aabiquity is pre.ent in thi. statute .ince it reter. only 

to the territorial aaaa ot toreign nationa.~ 

Concluwfon 

The above discuasion points out the naed tor Conqres.ional 

action to clarity ambiguities in doa •• tic lawa that implicate the 

territorial aea . The diverse nature of the problems created 

'"46 U.S.C. II 12101 - 12122 (1991). 

' S4ld.. I 12103. 

'"14. I 12110. 

'M14. 112108(c). 

151"46 U.S.C. App. 1901 - 1904 (1991). 

1M46 U.S.C. App. I 1903 (c) (1) atat •• : & "v •••• l subject to 
the jurisdiction of the United Stat •• " includ ••••• (D) • ve ••• l 
located in the cuatoaa vatar. ot the United state., and(£) a 
ve.a.l located in the territorial vater. ot another nation, whare 
the nation conaent. to the enfore_ant of Unit.eIi stat •• law by 
the United Statea. 

38 
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militatea against a Congre •• ional approach that would apply one 

definition to all reterenc •• 1n current lav to the territorial 

aea. The preceding review and the discus. ion that tollows a180 

demonstrate the need for Congre •• ional flexibility in de.ling 

with faderal-state relationshlps 1n the .arlo_ vaters adjacent to 

the United stat ••• 

IV. IIAIIAGEIIENT OP NONLIVING 1IESOUIICES IN TIll! 

EXTENDED TERRITORIAL SEA 

IntroductiOD 

Historlcally, both the federal and .tate governaenta have 

made competing claias to ownership (doDiniua) and regulatory 

authority (lmperiua) over re.ource. in ottshore ara ••• 

Initially, lack of ••• ertion of authority by the federal 

government lett .anag ... nt of offshore aineral re.ource. in the 

handa of the adjacent atat... Pre.ident Truman'. 1945 clata of 

United Stat.s jurisdiction and control over the re.ource. of the 

subsoil and .eabed of the contin.ntal ab.lf'" set the stage for 

fed.ral encroachaent. IV.n though a pre.. r.l.... .ccomp.nying 

the 1945 Proclaaation stated that th. policy •• tablished United 

State. jurisdiction "frca .n international standpoint" .nd did 

not "touch upon the qua.tion of rad.r.l veraus stat. 

'''Pre.identi.l Proclaaation No. 3667, 10 Fed. Reg. 12303 
(septeabar 28, 1945). 
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control,"'~ the fed.r.l govern.ent .oon •••• rt.d claiaa against 

.tatas vith valuable offahore alneral reaourcaa, suqga.tin9 that 

the Proclaaation .erv~ a dual purpq .. : •• tablishing an 

international claia and alt.ring th. balance of stat./faderal 

relations.'" Although the Sub •• rgec:l Lands Act (SLA) lIZ 

.pecifically granted title to the sUb.erge4 lands adjac.nt to 

coastal .tate. out to a cartain di.tance'~ (and thus DQt to the 

extent of an expanding U.S. territorial .ea) , '''' the history of 

competing federal-state clatas sugge.t. the po.sibility of 

renawed _tate clai .. beyond the three-nautical-aila lialt. 

preyious Poderal-Stat. Confligt. 

'Mwhite Hou •• Pre •• Releasa, Septeaber 28, 1945, r.print.d 
in 13 Dop't. St. Bull. 484 (1945). 

"'carolyn Nicol, HaWaii'. Territorial Sea and Exclu.ive 
Economic Zon.: Analysi. and Aa ..... ent of the state'. Right to 
Manage Resource. in Extended Ocaan Zonae 11 (unpublished .tudent 
paper prepared for Second Year Seainar, Univ.raity of Hawaii Law 
School, April 1987). 

IN43 U.S.C. Ii 1301 - 1315 (19--) 

1~.3 U.S.C. II 1301(0), 1311. 

"'It is not clear whether the SLA. grants to atate. ownership 
of the vater column and vater Burface. Th. lanquage of U.S.C. S 
1314(a) reserving federal rights rerers to th. navigable vatera, 
but the language granting .tate owner.hip, u •• , and aanagament 
rights speaks only of "lands and natural resources." section 
1311(d) expr ••• ly pre.erve. faderal authority over navigation, 
flood. control, and production at power1 the awarene •• of OCean 
Theraal Enerqy .tfort. at that tia. sugge.ts that congre.s 
considered vater coluan u ••• , but that inference i. not 
convincing in light of the Act·s focus on developaent of tha 
ene~ reaources of the •• abed. 

R •• olution of thi. uncertainty would have a direct tapact 
upon the interpretation of .tatutory aabiquities, discu ••• d ~ 
1n Section III. 

40 
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In the landaark ca •• of united stat •• v' eo1itorn'o,te the 

U. s. supr ... Court beld that tbe federal govenmant, through ita 

foreign policy power a. sovereign, haa para-aunt rights in the 

sub •• rcJed land.. The Court vas persuaded. that no previous caM 

decided conflicting claims betw.en a .tate and the federal 

qovernaent to the three-aile belt in a way that required 

extension of the POllard" La •••• y. HoqlnN6 !nland-vater rule 

to the ocean are •• t67 The Supr... Court a1ao raj ected the Stat. 

of California'. historieal claia to the thr .. -aile .. rqinal a •• 

because the concept of the territorial... vas not settled in the 

international coamunity at that tiae. The or191na1 u.s. 

territorial ••• claim vas •• d. by secretary of stat. Tho ••• 

Jafferson ~ the forwation of the union: therefore, nona of 

the ori9inal 13 stat.s ever owned the aubaerged lands of the 

marginal Bea (and consequently neither did California). 

In United StAt •• y , T'x •• ,'M the o.s. supr ... Court 

maintained that the "national external sovereignty" rational. of 

Calitornia vas coapalling, despite strong historical clai .. of 

dgmiOiup resulting fro. Texas'. prior .tatus a. an ind.pendent 

nation. It held that vher. property interests are so 

W332 u.s. 19 (1947). 

lM44 U.S. (3 Hov.) 212 (1845) (holding that the state. owned 
the inland navigable tidewatera in truat tor their people, and 
that because "lab .. a vas adJIitted to the union on an equal 
footing with the other state. it thereby bee ... owner of the 
tidelands vithin it. boundaria.). 

I~Cllit9rnlo If 332 U.S. at 31. 

1M339 U.S. 707 (1950). 
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subordinated to the rights of sovereiqnty, •• here, they vill 

follOW sov.reignty. Furth.racre, con.istency vith ColifprnIo, 

Ipui.iooo, ,., and the equal footing doctrine required the 

national governlD8nt to prevail. '111 

Initial C009te •• ipoo) B9aRPO'. [oil.d tp B"Rly' CpOflict 

In 1953, the SLA overturned the CtUtgmio, IQui.Jooo, and. 

lA¥Aa decisiona, givinq coa.tal .tat •• exclusive rights to the 

resources of the .eabed within three ai1es of their coaat •• ,n 

l~nit.d state. v. Louieiana, 339 U.S. 699 (1950). 

'~, 339 U.S. at 719 . 

17143 U.S.C. section 1311(a) (1988): 

It i. her.by determined and declared to be in the public 
interest that (1) title to and ownership of the lands 
beneath navigable water. within the boundaries of the 
respective Stat.s, and the natural r •• ource. vithin such 
land, and waters, and (2) the right and power to asnage, 
administer, lea.e, develop and u •• the said land. and 
natural re.ource. all in accordance with applicable state 
law be, and they are hereby, subject to the provisions 
hereof, recognized, confiraed, •• tablished, and v.sted in 
and assigned to the respective State ••••• 

Section llll(b): 

(1) The United State. hereby releas •• and relinquishes unto 
said state. and parson. afore.aid, excapt a. otherwise 
reserved herein, all right, title, and intereat of the 
United state., if any it baa, in and to all .. 1d landa, 
!.provaaant., and natural r •• ourc •••••• 

Section 1311(d): 

Nothing in thi. subchapter or aubchapter I of this Chapter 
ahall aftect the use, develop .. nt, iaprov ... nt, or control 
by or under the con.titutional authority of the United 
stat.. of said lands and water. for the purpos.s of 
navigation or flood control or the production of power, or 
be construed as the relea.e or relinqui.baent of any rights 
of the United states arising under the constitutional 
authority of congress to regulate or t.prove navigation, or 

52-928 0 - 92 -- R 
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In addition, state. bordering the Gulf ot Mexico vere provided 

the opportunity to extend boundari.. to three marine leaque. 

(nine nautical ail •• ) it they could. prove that such a boundary 

wae either previously approved by congre •• or exi.ted prior to 

&01 •• 10n to the unlon. tR The federal (jov.rna.nt's real.tance 

ta Gulf stat. clai .. of aubaercJed lana beyond three .11 •• trOll 

ahore prompted Butta by Louisiana, Texa., MiSSissippi, 

Alabama,173 and Florid •• m Only Texas and Plorida lIucc •• c1ed. 

in persuading the court to recoqnize three-marine-league 

boundari ••• 

'!'be aabiqulty ot the SlA with respect to inland boundari •• 

to provide tor flood control, or the production of power. 

tR43 U.S.C. section 1312 (1988):. 

The aeaward boundary of each oriqinal coastal Stat. 1_ 
hereby approved and confiraed .a 4 line three qeoqraphieal 
mil •• distant from ita coaet lIne or, In the ca.e of the 
Great Lake., to the international bClundary . Any State 
admItted eub.equent to the foraatlon of the Union whIch ha. 
not already done .0 may extend ita .eaward bClundarie. to a 
line three geographical mile. di.tant tram it. coa.t lina, 
or to the international bClundarlea ot the United state. In 
the Great Lake. or any other body of water traversed by auch 
boundaries. Any claia heretotore or hereafter as.erted 
either by conetitutional proviaion, atatute, or otherwi.e, 
indicating the intent of a State ao to extend ita boundaries 
Ie hereby approved and confiraed, vithout prejudice to it. 
clala, it any it baa, that ita bounc1ari •• extend beyond. that 
line. Nothil't9 in thia aection i. to be conatrued •• 
que.tionincJ or in any aann.:r prejudicing the exlstence ot 
any state· a a.avard boundary beyond. three geographical lIile. 
it it va. aD provided by ita conatitution or law. prior to 
or at the ttme auch state becaae a sember ot the Union, or 
it it baa been heretotore approved by Conqreaa. 

'nunited Stat •• v. Louieiana, 363 U.S. 1 (1960). 

t7'united. Statee v. Florida, 363 U.S. 121 (1960). 
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has alao .parked litigation. The SLA grant contaln. the 

folloving liaiting languag.: ·in no event ••• [t]o be interpreted 

as extending tro. the CPI,t line aare than thre. geographical 

mil •••••• • 1n The "coast 11ne- v •• defined a. "the 11n. of 

ordinary low water along that portion of the coa.t which ia in 

direct contact vith the open .ea and. the lin. urkillCJ the •• award 

lillit of inland watera.-'T' The term. "inland vaters," however, 

was not defined in the Act. In pnited StAt •• y. CJlitornia'" 

(CIlifornia II), the Court defined inland watera by reference to 

atandarde found in the 1958 Geneva Convention on the Territorial 

Sea and Contiguous Zone. Thi. convention allow. either a) 

straight baaeline. or b) baaelinea deterained by the arc. and 

circlea method. Accepting the federal govern.ant'a position that 

application of straight baaelinea, a .ethod the United States was 

opposing internationally, would. burt ita international poeturing, 

the Court applied the area and circle. t.at. The California II 

decision haa been criticized tor abandoning the coneideration of 

historical .vidence that had guided the Court in callfprnia I and 

tor maintaining the "fiction" of national external 

sovereignty.'~ In the opinion ot Prof •• sor Milner s. Ball, the 

protection of national intereata would be best achieved by atat. 

,n43 U.S . C. Section lJ01(b) (1988) (eaphaaia added) . 

"'43 u.s.c. Section l301(c) (1988). 

'"381 U.S. 139 (1965). 

'1Itrilner s. Ball, Good Old Amerison baita, 12 Env. L. J. 
623 (1'82). .. 



ownerahip with a concurrent federal government intere.t in tho.e 

right. aa outlined in the conatitution--pover over commerce, 

navigation, national defenae, and international affaira.'" 

Pre.ident Reagan'. Territorial Sea Proclamation appears to 

have ali.inatad the security intereata behind the faderal 

governaent's claim to control the offshore watera beyond three 

mil •• , thus undercutting the rationale of earlier court 

decisions. coastal state control of areaa in the 3-12 nautical­

mile zone would not nov pre.ent any siqnificant problema tor 

national security. A atrong ar;u.ent can be aade, therefore, 

that the state. should now have substantial powers over the 3-12 

mile area. 

s.condpry B9'pgn,o 6180 In.tf@qtiye 

state opposition to tederal ottshore development activities 

prompted 1978 amen~ent. to the outer continental Shelf Land. Act 

(OCSLA) that aake nu.erous reference. to tederal-state 

'N~ at 635. Consider also 43 U.S.C. section 1314(a) 
(1988)' 

The United statea retaina all ita navigational servitude and 
rights in and powers ot regulation and control of 8.id lands 
and navigable waters tor the constitutional purpos.a of 
co ... rce, navigation, national detense, and international 
aftairs, allot which shall be paraaount to, but shall not 
be deeDed to include, proprietary right. at ownership, or 
the rights ot aanageaent, administration, l •• sing, uae, and 
development of the lands and natural resourcea which ar. 
specitically recognized, confiraed, establiahed, and ve.ted 
in and aasiqned to the respective st.tea and others by 
section 1311 ot this title. 

.5 

operation.'· Read with their accoapanying rules, the OCSLA 

'·43 U.S.c. Section 1332(4) (C) (1988): 

such states, and through sUCh' Stat.s, affected local 
governaents, are entitl.d to an opportUBity to partioipate 
to th. extent con.iatent with the national intere.t in th~ 
policy and planning deciaions aade by the Fed.ra1 ~ernaent 
relating to exploration for, and d.velopaant and production 
ot, .inerals of the outer Continental Shelf. (£mphaais 
added.) 

43 U.S.C. Section 1332(5): 

the righta and responsibi1itie. at all Statea and, where 
appropriate, local governaent., to preserve and protect 
their aarine , human, and coastal environaenta through auch 
.eans aa regulation of land, air, and water u.e., of aatety, 
and ot related develop •• nt and activity .bould be oo .. idered 
and r.DOqDi .... (Eapha.ia added. ) 

43 U.S . C. Section 1344(c)(1) : 

During the preparation of any proposed leaaing prograa under 
this .ection, the Secretary .hall invite aDd oonaider 
auggeationa for such proqraa from any interested Federal 
agency, including the Attorney General, in conaultation with 
the Pedera1 Trade Commiaaion, and troa the GoVernor of any 
Stat. Which may baco.e an affected State under such proposed 
prograa. The Secretary may also invite or conaider any 
suggestion. froa the executive of any affected local 
government In auch an affected stat., wbich have been 
previoualy aubaitted to the GoVernor ot such State, and tro. 
any other peraon. (£aphasia added.) 

43 U.S.C. Section 1345(a): 

Any Governor of any affected State or the executive at any 
affected local govern.ent in auch state DAy aubait 
recoamendatlona to the Secretary regarding the Size, timing, 
or location at a proposed lea.e aale or with respect to a 
proposed development and prOduction plan •••• 

43 u.s.c. Section 1345(e): 

The Secretary Is authorized to enter into oooparative 
agre .. aat. wltb atfected .tate. for purposes which are 
conaiatent with this Chapter and other applicable rederal 
law. SuCh aqre .. ents .. y include, but nead not be liaited 
to, the sbaring of information (In accordance with the 
provisiona of section 1352 at this title), the joint 

•• 
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amandaents obviously vere intended to give the etat.. an 

opportunity to participate acre ext.naively in federal offshore 

dec1810n8. Por ex .. ple, •• ction 8 (9) ,It require. the Departllent 

ot Interior to consult with the governor of a state adjacent to a 

propos.d 1.... of sub.erg_d land. where a pos.ibility of comaon 

pools or tields exist. (recognizing the probl .. of drainage of 

hydrocarbons fro. ben.ath state land_ through velIe located in 

the federal outer continental shalf). Disagreeing vith the 

Interior Department'. position that it ia not required to ~ on 

the governorla reco ... ndationa, the stat •• of Louieiana and Texas 

each brought Bult. to enjoin certain offsbore Ie ••• e.l •• by the 

Interior Departaent. 1R Thia action repre.ented • dr •• tic step 

for Louisiana, a producing stat. who •• economy 1. dir.ctly link.d 

to oil an~ qae rev.nu... The t.der.l qov.rnaent von th. auit and 

proceeded with the aal. at the cont •• t.d lea •• , but all moni •• 

r.c.iv.d tram 8(g) comaon pool. (aa part at the la •• e) wera 

utilization ot available experti •• , the racilitating ot 
peraittinq procedur •• , joint planninq .nd r.view, and the 
toraatlon ot joint .urvel11anc. and aonltorinq arratl9_enta 
to carry out applicable Federal and stat. law., requlation. , 
and .tipulationa relevant to out.r Continental Shelt 
op.rationa both onahor. and ott.bore. (Eapha.i. added.) 

43 U.S.C. S.ction 1346(C): 

The Secr.tary .ball, by regulation, e.tabli.b procedur •• for 
carrying out hi. dutie. under thi •• ectlon, and aball plan 
and carry out .uch duti.. in ooopar.tioR with att.ote4 
• t.t •••••• (Eapbaai. added.) 

'·'43 U. S.C. section 1337(9) (1) (8) and (D) (Uaa). 

Bllen 
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placed in .acrow by court order. Congr ••• reaponded to the 

drawn-out liti9ation with 198' aaendaenta to the OCSLA1G 

providinq tor luap aua payaent ot $1.4 billion tro. the Section 

8(g) tund to the coastal .tate •• 

Uncertainti.a regarding Congr ••• ional intent and .tatutory 

interpr.tation have had a detr1aental etr.ct upon the alr.ady 

ten •• ted.ral-8tate r.latione in oth.r atat •••• well. 'M The 

hi.tory ot tederal-.tate conflict. illustrate. the willinqness ot 

the .tate. to tight tor their rights in th. aarginal •• a. It ia 

lik.ly, th.r.for., that the t.rritorial ... extenaion viII l.ad 

to renewed litigation ot both raqulatory (particularly with 

r •• pect to r.deral-.tate cooperation) and propri.tary i •• ue •• 

Potential iapaeta upon other leqi.lation'. pre.ent .ven further 

pro.pect. for litigation. The.e incon.i.tencie. could be 

addre •• ad through the proce.a of atatutory conatruction, but a 

much better aolution would be for Congr ••• to r •• olve the 

uncartaintie. through •• tabli.hing a co.prahenaive and 

cOllprahenaible national oce.n policy. 

Equiti •• FAVDring Coa.tal St'te Contrpl 

Tbe Territorial Sea Proclaaation baa arquably tilt.d the 

1DPub • L. Ha. 99-272, 100 stat. 148, 150 (1986), codified at 
.3 U.S.C. I 1337(q). 

IMS ••. e · a· , Note, The Seawled Babellion; rad,ral-Stat. 
Cantlict. pytr Ott,hore Oil and Ca. Qeyalopp,nt, 18 Wll1aaette L • 
Rev . 535 (1982)1 Not., Th' Seaweed Rlbellipn Rayisited; 
cgntinuing Federal-St,te Oontliet. in QC§ Oil ,nd Go' '.a.ing, 20 
Willa •• tte L. Rav. 83 (1984)1 secretary ot Interior v. 
California, 464 U. S. 312 (1984). 

'~iAA~, Section III ~8tatutory Aabiqulti •• • ~ 
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balance of ottshore resource intereets toward the statea. It 

accepted, thia view provides a rational basis tor extending state 

ocean boundaries. At the very least, the Proclamation provides 

an opportunity to reevaluate the balance ot power in offshore 

resource management. Notions of equity lavor such 

reconsideration. For example, coastal atates not only must 

supply sites and facilities for construction, transportation, 

processing, and 5torag8 but also must bear the environmental 

burden of these support industries. In addition, the coastal 

state must provide a governmental and social infrastructure for 

the offshore workers, a costly undertakinq. 

congress should also consider the practical effectiveness of 

the OCSLA's Section 9(g) and consultation provisions. EVidence 

suggests that these provisions have not sufficiently protected 

state interests. Throughout years ot contention with the tederal 

government, state frustration has been compounded by the Interior 

Department's apparent refusal to adequately address state 

concerns. Despite diligently following the cooperative 

provisions of tho OCSLA, states sometimes have received a mere 

paragraph in re5ponse from the Interior Department stating that 

their concerns were noted but rejected.l~ 

The Departmont of the Interior's lack of responsiveness 

created such political pressure from the State of California that 

l~Leeper, ~ note 192, at 65 . In one case, a state 
provided input at each stage of the process, filing over SOD 
pages of comments to the Interior Department's draft 
environmental impact statement. The comments did not cause a 
single change to Interior's planning. 
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Congress has established a moratorium on federal leaaea off the 

california coast. l' T In addition to affecting oil and gas 

development, the shutdown has retarded ocean mining efforts, with 

a likely continuing negative iapact on future aining afforts in 

the area. The mechanisms in place are ineffective. Without a 

meaningful right to consultation for states,lM the federal 

government has little incentive to act in a manner that takes 

into account state interests and concerns. 

Political and economical advantages are to be gained by 

Qaking concessions to the coastal states. For example, the 

l11T~ !L.9...o... sections 110-113 of PUb. L. 100-446 
1774, 1801 (1999) (moratorium on offshore federal oil 
leasing included in appropriation measure). 

102 Stat. 
and gas 

lM~ ~ Lowry, Jarman' Maehara, lntrA notes - and 
accompanying text. This study could be interpreted ~sho~hat 
conSUltancy has been effective in some circumstances. In 1983, 
on~y 432 (or six percent) of the federal consistency reviews were 
?bJected to by the states: six percent of the consistency reviews 
!~ states responding to a 1989 survey were objected to. ~ at 

The 1993 and 1998 surveys indicate that state and federal 
~9cncy officials do resolve many disputes through informal 
negotiation. Disposition of formal appeals between 1993 and 1991 
show that the secretary of Commerce is relUctant to override 
state.decisions •. Of 75 filed appeals, six state objections wero 
overr~dden and elght upheld: one has been stayed pending further 
n~gotiations: twenty-six were withdrawn by mutual consont; 
s~xt~cn arc currently pending approval: and eighteen have been 
dlsDlssed for good cause. ~ at 1.. This apparent even­
handedness, however, may be misleading. In five ot the six cases 
in which a state agency has SOU9ht mediation, the federal 8gency 
has refused to participate (the sixth case led to litigation 
Secretary of the Interior v. CalifOrnia). ~ at 13 . The ' 
Secretary's written opinions on formal appeals have construed 
"competing national interest" broadly against the states, finding 
that ~he national interest benefits of OCS energy development 
outwe~gh potential adverse environmental impacts. ~ at n.2. 
14, c~ting Eichanber9 , Archer, The Federal consistency poetrino: 
Coastal Zone Managemqnt and 'Noy Fedqralism' 14 Ecol. L. Q 9 
41-46 (1987). • , 

50 



230 

Interior Depart.ent and the Stat. of Hawaii bav. entered into a 

Joint Planninq Aqreeaent over offshore bard aineral mining in the 

EEZ aurroundlnq Hawali.U. Interior'. willingne •• to give 

Hawaii a eubstantial role in the preparation of the envlronaental 

impact atat .. ent and subsequent decialon-aak!ng has paved the way 

tor future mlnln; .ffort.. Thie experience provide. a stark 

contrast to california'. experience with of tab ore all and gas 

le.alng. Interior's reticence to cooperate tully under the 

Coaatal Zona Kanagasent Act craated additional political and 

economIc coata, further exacerbating tederal-state tensIon in the 

oftshora are.. Interior'. refuaal to provide conslatency 

certification for all and gas le.... offsbora CAlifornia led to 

protracted litigation that ulttaately reached the u.s. Supr ... 

court. 1ta In s.c"'tarv g' the Intorigr y. CAlifgrnia,1n the 

Court aqr •• d with Int.rior. Although th. ca •• vindicat.d the 

Interior'. legal po.ition, it did nothing to all.viat. the 

political problema. Moratoria continue in wat.r. ott Calitornia 

and at the .nd of it. 1990 •••• ion, Congr ••• overturned the 

Supreme Court by extending the CZRA'. conai.t.ncy provi.ion to 

activiti •• within and out.ide the coa.tal zan., inclu4in9 oil and 

ga. l.a •••• 

Th. SLA, OCSLA, an4 CZMA all r.cogniz. the .lqniflcanc. of 

'-cooperative Agr.ement aatw •• n the Departaent of the 
Int'rior and the Stat. of Rawail for Karin. Hin.ral Joint 
Planning and Review (JPA) (1988). 

'~.6. U.S. 312 (19'4). 

'fl16 U.S.C. I 1453(1). 

51 

231 

atat. intereat. In off.bor. aineral r •• ource deciaion-aaking. 

Int.rior'. continual iqnorinq of th.ae int.r.ata, coupled with 

dillini.h.d ted.ral •• curity int •. r.sta in the zon., .ugg.st the 

n.ed tor re-ordering ot deci.ion-aaking in the .xtended 

territorial .ea. 

Prospegt. fgr coop,rotion -- R,vonue-ShAring 

Should the tederal govern..nt be unwillinq to r.linquish its 

control over nonliving resourc.s in the 3-12 ail. zan., aeveral 

other options can be pursued. On. r_edy i. for Congress to 

implement soae tora ot rev.nue-sharing betwe.n the .tat. and 

t.deral qovernment •• 'ft Coastal stat •• would be more supportive 

ot offshore developaent if they bad the financial wberewithal 

.tfectively to researcb, plan, aanaqe, and propo •• aitiqation 

_a.ure. concerning OCS le.sinq upaets , and particularly it they 

had a positive tinancial stake in OCS developa.nt. The coats of 

revenue-sharing would be ott.et by the incre ••• d tederal receipts 

that would flow from a aora orderly 1ea.in9 proc.... More than 

.imply correcting long-.tanding inequitie., revenue-sbaring 

repr.sent. a amall, but critical inva.taent that will ensure 

timely production and a sound l1a i I r na coastal resource manaqeaent 
SCheme. 

tRAtteapta by Conqre •• to date bav. be.n un.ucc.ssful. 
e.g. S.B. 341 (Title VIII, Impact Aasi.tance) introduced by 
s.nator Johnaton; S.B •• 9 (Coa.tal R.soure •• Enbanc ... nt) 
introduced by S.nator Staven.: H.R. 9. (Revenua Sharing) 
introduced by Repr.sentative Field • • 
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In support ot their cla!.'" for a ~O, ebere of .. etlon 

8(9) common pool revenu •• , coaatal atat •• analogized their 

situation to tbat of .tat •• that receiva 50' of all revenue­

derived trom aineral 1e.81"9 of taderal landS within their 

borders. coaatal .tat.a, theretore, should raceive comparable 

payment for the inclusive federal le.slng of the atate.' (common 

oU field) submerged. lands. '" 

To counter fore ••• able opposition by land-locked inland 

.tat •• , Richard Littleton baa proposed a .o41fiad ravanua-aharln9 

plan . l95 He believes that unified. support for coastal atate 

i ith all 50 atat •• , would incraa.. the 
expansion, xii .har n9 V 

chances tor a veto override in the senate, it n.c •••• ry. The 

stat •• could be convinced by the ar;u.ant that coastal re.ource 

money going directly into atate treasuries would be Dore .ecure 

than federal appropriation.. The federal interesta in conqres. 

could be appeased by .tre •• ing that the proposal change. none of 

the established right. and duties of the s~ate. and the federal 

i i
-other, rather, the proposal ia merely a 

government v .-a-v a •• Cn 

reallgeation of revenue •• 
And it cr.atea an added banetit: 
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increa •• d oc.an awar.n.... A nation-wid. aove to institute 

stronger r.sourc. and .nerqy cona.rvation a.aaurea would dev.lop 

naturally out of the r.alication by~nland atates that vaat.ful 

or car.le.. production procedure. reduce the .acunt of revenues 

flowing to their individual stat.s. 

Pxo'p'ct. 'or Cooperation -- Joint rlrtnar.bip' 

The Joint Planning Agr .... nt betw.en Havaii and the 

Department of the Interior .entioned earlier damonatrat.. that a 

autually acceptable agreement that accounts for respective 

inter.ats of stat •• and the federal q:overnaent can be reached. 

Although this example aay not work in oth.r ar.aa,1M it 1. a 

model for succe.sful federal-state interaction. The state and 

tederal governments had identical intereate in this situation; 

where environmental concern. produce conflict between the two 

diviaions at government, aiailar cooperative effort. will be less 

likely to succeed. 

cgnclupig", 

ownership of aubaerqad lands out to three mil.. was granted 

by the SLA to all coaatal atate.t with the exception of Texa. and 

Florida who have thr.. leaqu.. in the Gulf of Mexico. The 

tederal governaent argue. that the Deceaber 1988 Proclaaation 

extending the territorial .ea haa no legal i.pact on the 

1Nas. ~t note 112. The isolation of the Hawaiian 
islands eli.inat.. conflict. that otherwi.e exi.t between 
adjacent statea. The distance fro. the continental o.s. alao 
presenta a problem of overextension for federal aanagement 
agenciea, thereby providing an incentive to ••• k cooperation tro. 
th. atate. 
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proprietary statu. of submerged l.n~ beyond tho.e boundari ••• 

However, uncertainty regarding the status of thi. new U.S . 

territory pre •• nt. a compelling opportunity for a comprehensive 

re-exaaination of taderal ocean policy and tor reconsideration of 

the .tate.' role in territorial ••• u.naquent. 'l'be1l8 lIaportant 

policy matter. should not continue to ba acco.plt.hed 1n 

piecemeal fashion or by default, but in an integrated manner. As 

Congress haa already recoqnized 1n the CZMA, -the increaainq and 

competing deaanda upon the lands and vater. of our coastal zone 

• •• have r •• ul.ted in • • • peraanent and adver •• chanqea to 

ecological .y.t .... ·l~ Hare consultative rights, which are 

otten ignored anyway, do not prevent the coaatal stat •• from 

baing subjected to the whias of the r.deral goy.rna.nt. Although 

no sinq1e geographic definition will satiafy the need. of all 

coaatal .tate., a nev functional approach to resource manag .. ent 

i. needed. 

"'16 u.s.c. t 1452(1) (19 •• ). 
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Intrg4yqtign 

v. IlANAGEIIENT or LIVING RESOIlRCES IN TIlE 
EXTENDED TDRlTORIAL SEA. 

Proper aanag .. ent of living re.ource. in United. State. 

vaters i. clearly a aatter of crucial iaportance. Nearly 90' by 

weight and. 7o, by value ot our tiahery re.ource. are caught 

within 12 aile. ot the coast. '" Technological advance. over 

the years have i.IIproved. the etticiency of the fisbing industry, 

but have al.o d.eciaated our finite and nonexpanding fishery 

resource.. Contrary to the guidinq principle. of prior fisheri .. 

.anag .. ent etforts, the collapH of aoae of our aana9~ fisberi .. 

have taught u. that we have no -under-utilized- speci ••• '" 

consequently, existing .. nag .. ent theories aust be restructured 

to incorporate higher conservation .tandard. and encourage the 

develoPlDent ot enhanc8llent programs. Any proposed alternative 

approach to living re.ource aan&q .. ent au.t acknovl.dqe pre.ent 

confusion regarding requlatory authority in the 3-12 nautical 

lIila zone . 

Soyrge8 gf Confligt. pOlt ,nd pptenti,l 

Under existing atatutory arrangements, stat •• haVe 

U'''l'ho ... R.E. x.eney, least ot Mend,d TeaUgrbl SeD on 
NOAA" Marine Be'OUrg_ B'lpgnlihilit'e., in Prps.pdinq. ; Hat'onal 
contnrgns' gn the st,tgl 'nd an extended %gaitgrla] 3.a 
[hereinatter Proceedings] 73, 75 (Lauriaton R. King and Aay 
Brous.ard, eds. 1987). 

1"Oona14 P. Squires, EX'.t1nq and potentiAl B9,oYEC9' in 
QttBhore w.t·r • ot thg United statg', in Proceedinn. .t1ft~a not 
198, at 27 . ~ , ----- • 
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jurisdiction over the re.ource. in the first thr ••• 11 •• 

ott8hor.,~ but •• tat. can effectively .x.rei •• jurisdiction 

beyond this ar •• with federal acquiescence. at Conver •• ly, the 

federal government can pr."pt .tat. authority in the territorial 

a •• in exceptional ea ••• involving fiaberi •• found pradoalnantly 

outs ida the territorial.... This action ha. bean taken only 

twice since 1'76,~ indicating that ralationa between the 

atata. and the tederal government under the Magnuson Act have 

be.n generally succe •• ful. ad 

frob)' •• Ari,inq PrOP gxcluplyo StAt. gootrql 

Any proposed aanag_ant alternative auat be caretully 

considered a. resolution of federal-state conflicts by granting 

~iAa ~ Fishery Conservation and Management Act, 16 
U.S.C. is 1801-1861 (1988)~ Sub •• rgad Lands Act, 43 U.S.C. 
ff 1301-1315 (1' •• ). 

~Ia..~, ftyodrondt, 54' P.2~ 530 (Alaska, 1976)1 
Skirigt.p. 212 U.S. 69 (1941). lAs AlIA, Jetf Ballv&ber' 
Richard Hildreth, ~sumaary of Piabery Man.gaa.nt Iaplicationa of 
the Territorial s •• Extenaion- (Dratt for Co .. ant, Kay 31, 1989). 

~~ Kilner s . Ball, Th' Stat'. ond tho Territprial soo, in 
Proceedings, ~ note 19a, at 11. Citing the following two 
c •••• tor the proposition that the line drawn on water at three 
milas is not an etfective division between state and rederal 
intereata: 

1) Douglas v. S.acoast Product., Inc., 431 U.S. 265 
(1977) Co tederal statute va. round to prevent Virginia 
fro. enforcing cartain of ita tiablnq lava) I and 

2) California v. Zook, ]36 U.S. 725 (1979) (holdinq 
that where there ia • need tor national unitoraity, 
ladaral interests prevail; where there ia a need for 
diveraity and local approache., then atate interest. 
ahould dominate). 

~Keeney, AYRX& note 198, at 75. 
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coaatal atat •• control of the 12-nautical-aile territorial .ea 

could create ita own probl.... The KPCMA Regional Councila are 

concerned that their authority viI! be llaited if atate. are 

granted juriadietion over the three to 12 aile zone. Similarly, 

eo.-ercial fi.her. are afraid that state. viII u.e the extended 

coaatal zone to exclude nonre.ident co ... rcial fiahers fro. atate 

vatera. Federal officiala have warned that the qrant of full 

fishery management authority to the atatea vould prompt a return 

to interatate -be9gar-thy-neighbor- aquabbles. aM Cooperative 

interatate aanag .. ent efforta prior to the KFCMA tailed larqely 

because each atate aought to protect it. own fiahing induatry at 

the expense of ita neighbora. The clear danqer i. that narrov­

minded and uncoordinated aanaq ... nt effort. could have a 

devastating impact on the operation of aound conservation 

progr .... 

probleml brlling Frpm Prse.Atlye FlderAI Cgntrgl 

The probl... tore.een in the previous paragraph are not 

nece.aarily detarminative. Leniency ot the federal governaent 

bas been a cauae of .ajar probleaa in the management of living 

r •• ource8.~ The Qoldridge ca.e.~ .howed that a. long aa 

tederal requlation. allow the u.e of gear prohibited by .tate 

aMKeeney, ~ not. 198, at 15. 

~Charl.a R. MCCOY, Qb.ery,tiona gn I Twelye-Mile stot. 
~~~b.ri •• Ju£iadictipn, in Proceedinga, ~ note 1,a, at page 

~~ at 47, originally filed a. Florida V. Department of 
Commerce (cite not provided). 
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law, the state will be unable to entorce its own prohibition 

unless actual use ot prohibited gear 1n state vaters is observed. 

In Baldridge, a suit vas brought by the State of Florida against 

the U.S. Department of Commerce seeking to prevent implementation 

of parts of the fedaral management plans addressing mackerel and 

grouper fisheries in the Gulf and Atlantie. Florida's claim was 

based on the fact that the federal plans wera in direct conflict 

with Florida law (which prohibits the use of purse seines and 

fishtraps to take fish): therofore, the Department of Commerce 

was in direct violation of the consistency provisions of the 

CZHA.~7 The obstruction of preventive measures resulted in the 

collapse of the particular fishery involved in the Baldridg@ 

cases, dramatically illustratin9 the practical effect of 

divergent management approaches.~ Clarification of the 

federal consistency requirement through the 1990 CZHA 

rcauthorization'~ should reduce the likelihood of Baldridge­

type contlicts."o Amendments to federal statutes could remove 

20116 U.S.C. § 1456 (1988). 

2~ccoy, ~ note 205, at 47. 

1OO~ ~ note 9. 

2'°Another example of conflict between fedoral and state: 
canaqement of living resources involves the Tortugas Shrimp Bed 
off the coast of Florida. More permissive federal regulation~ 
allowing certain kinds of fishing gear that state regulations 
prohibit have hampered state law enforcement. state officers can 
only enforce state law when it can be shown that the offensive 
fishing gear was used 1n state waters because the less 
restrictive federal regulations justify .ere possession (the 
fishers need only say that they are headed for federal or 
unregulated waters). Extension of Florida's jurisdiction to 12 
miles would resolve 80me of the existing confusion by narrowing 
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some of the difticulties inherent in pre-emption by doclaring 

that the federal law out to 12 miles is the same as the law that 

would apply within the adjacent Gtate's territorial waters. An 

eVen better option would be to apply minimum federal standards to 

5tate and tederal waters and allow the more restrictive state 

rcgulation5 to apply in federal waters as well. This approach 

would enable coastal states to manage their migratory resources 

~orQ effectively: consistency would at least require federal 

prohibition of fishing gear prohibited by state law, effectively 

eliminating the problems encountered Baldridge. 

The LegnI RcglnS or High Soas Living Resource ManagepQDt 

The conflicts discussed above do not reflect the norm for 

management of living ocean resources. For the most part, absence 

of federal rogulatory etforte permits states to exercise 

jurisdiction beyond three miles trom shore. This authority was 

established in Skiriotcs v. florida,211 a case where the state 

prosecuted some of its citizens for violating Florida's 

prohibition on shriDping, despite the fact that the act vas 

committed out5ido state waters. The United States supreme court 

tound " •• DO reason why the State ot Florida may not likewise 

govern the conduct of its citizens upon the high seas with 

respect to Dotters which the State has a legitimate interest and 

(but not eliminating) the band of unregulated waters sandwiched 
between Florida territorial waters and the northwestern corner ot 
the federal marine sanctuary boundary. A 12-mile limit would 
certainly be more unifora than the three and nine-mile li.its 
currently in place. 

211212 U.S. 69 (1941). 
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where there 1. no contlict with act. ot Conqr •••• ·Z'l uter, 

the AI •• ka Bupr ... court, 1n 'tate y . Bundrln1;,'" interpreted 

the outer Continental Shelf Landa Act (OCSLA) to create an 

intended distinction betw •• n the inorganic re.ource. of the 

subsoil and •• abed (principally oil), wbich vere within the 

exclu8ive do .. 1" of the federal gov.rna.nt, and the living .arin. 

re.ource., which were not affected by the act.'" The court 

thus peraitted the state of AI.aka to regulate the taking of 

Alaakan ~in9 Crab beyond ita territorial watera . 

Tha federal government typically acquiesce. where a .tat. 

haa a legitimate stake in the specific resource involved and 

ahove through the inv •• taent of aoney and talent that it ia 

willing to .anag8 the resource with ao •• sophietication and eare . 

For exnple, the Alaskan qovernaent in particular bas .. de 

aignilicant .xpenditur •• to requlat. fishery r •• ource •• ~5 A. a 

re.ult at the.e effort., the intereat. of both the federal and 

stat. governments have been advanced through the state'. aalmon 

manag .. ent and enhanceaant program. At the .... ti.e, the two 

governaenta have avoided rivalries regarding jurisdictional 

liait.. Alaaka alao ha. bad success regulating crabbing far 

beyond the three aile limit and into the higb •••• • 

Adyontag.. of Iocr.o"d St,s_ cootrol 

.1:1114., at 11. 

.I:'J546 P.2d 530 (Alaaka, 1916) • 

.l:u14. , at 546 . 

lHass J.nnA, section VI, not •• 229-30 and. acco8panying text . 
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The .tat. i. the so.t logical adaini.trator of the •• 

r •• ources a. the entity moat directly atfected by aanaq .. ant 

effort. and close.t to the resource . 'l'h.. federal qovernaent, 

however, a.intain. a .ignificant role in neqotiating treaties 

with foreign nation. and by exercising priaary responsibility for 

administration of the KFCKA. The impact on loreign relations 

must be conaid.red in evaluating any proposal tor altaring 

fishing righta in the exclusive economic zone (EEZ). Although 

little foreign fiahing occurs within ~ to 12 al1es from ahara, 

80me important factors need to be weighed. Amendment of the 

KFCHA to prohibit foreign fishing throughout the .xtended 

territorial .ea will deatroy the potential for foreign-

proce •• inqldo.eatic-harve.ting joint venture. 1n the 3-12 aila 

zone . Additionally, the symbolic effect of further reducing the 

area within the U.s. EEZ in Which foreign national ... y harvest 

surplus stock .ust also be considered • .l:1' 

In the tinal analysi., however, the aore compelling atate 

inter.ats predominate. The direct iapact of management effort. 

on .tate land., waters, and inhabitants, and the proximity to the 

are. make the state the most logical administrator. The state 

ha. much greater interests at .take and i., therefore, more 

l ikely to enforce appropriate regulation •• 

Modification at other living re.ource manag ... nt regulations 

would b. 1 ... controveraial. An extenaion of .tate authority 

trom three to 12 .iles would be an ettective way to proaota the 

2"Ballweber , Hildreth, AllRJ.:A not. 2Q.1 . 
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purpose. of' the Endangered Speci •• Act, Ztf acauae state 

regulationa are often aor. protective than their federal 

counterpart.. slallarIy, an extenaion ot' .tate juri.diction 

could enhance the protection provided by the Marine ~l 

Protection Act,21' particularly it a renewed inter.at in the 

return of marine maamal -anag ... nt authority 1. pursued by .tat •• 

l1ke Alaaka, Oregon and california. 

The remaining living resource, higbly aigratory speci •• , may 

a1ao pre.ent a probl .. nov that the t.d~r.l government haa 

changed it. position: conqr ••• recently uanded the MPMCA to 

bring highly aiqratory epeel •• under ita regulatory Authority, 

effective January 1, 199:z. 219 

Incre •• ed .tat. control should be •• r10uely consldered, 

•• pecially in light of the Department ot eoamerce'. paat 

deteraination that the i.suance of unifor. federal fiahing 

r equlationa applicable b8yond .tate territorial watars would not 

be appropriat •• ~ The .ubstantial diff.renc •• in both the 

kinde of fi.h caught and tha different fi.bing aethode "played 

21716 U.S.C. Ii 1531-1543 (1988) . a.u~, not.s 60 - 62 
and accompanying text. 

2111 6 U.S.C. S 1361-1407 (1988). au Alma, saction II1(0). 

2"PUb. L. No. 101-627, 104 stat. 4.l6 (1990), codified at 16 
U.S.C. section 1801(b) (1). 

~S.e Bundro"t, 546 P.2d 530 (Alaska, 1976), citing to a 
197. report by the Departaant at eoaarce. 
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throuqhout the .tata.n , undoubtedly pra.ent a .iqniticant 

challenga to fedaral r.CJUlatory affort.. Tho •• atata. with tha 

ability to aanaqa livinq ra.ourc •• effectively abould, therefore, 

be given the opportunity to adopt regulatory mea.ure. appropriate 

tor their apacial circuaatance • • 

Cgndu.ign 

Federal-state conflict. can b •• uccasstully .ddr •••• d by 

applying .iniaua federal standarda to state and federal wat.r. 

while allowing aor. re.trictive atate regulationa to extend into 

faderal vater.. In tho.e atate. where tha capacity, intere.t, 

and com.1tment nece.aary for efficient aana9 ... nt of living 

re.ource. 1. apparent, there ia no need to divide the territorial 

sea into tvo zone. (0-3 and 3-12 nautical aila. offshore) . 

The •• state. will be able to iaplemant management policie., 

caretully tailored to their own apecial need. and circuaatance., 

through law. that are n.c •••• rily acr. .tringent than the fadaral 

minimwu. The arbitrarina •• of tha thr •• -lIil. lillit, on tha 

other hand, would be .ppropriate where • coaatal .tate l.cked the 

resourc •• needed tor de.1qn1ng' and iapl_ant1Jl9 rat10nal 

man.gement ot the arae. K1nau. federal atan4arcia would protect 

tr.qile reaourca. 1n the entire 12-.11e zone without unduly 

intrinqing upon .tat. aoverelqnty. Grantinq .tat ••• uthority in 

the entire territorial .a., to twelve ail •• , would el1aln.te many 

of the conaervation probleaa that bave occurred in the pa.t. At 

ZZ1Van Dyke, Bennett, storch, , TUrbevill., The !ra,l RoaiO 
<igy.rniD9 Allaun 'Ilwg" 40 (A Report to tba Unlvera1ty ot Alaaka 
Sea Gr.nt Program, June 1988). 
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the sase tiae, ainiaua federal atandards vould provide protection 

in those areaa where the adjacent state ia unable or unwilling to 

act, a. vell a. inauring againat exploitation of resource. by 

qreedy state fishing induatries. 

VI. CONGRESSIONAL ALTERNATIVES FOR ADDRESSING OCEAN RESOURCE 

KANAGEKENT IN AN EXTENDED TERRITORIAL SEA 

Earlier aection. of thia paper identified conatitutional and 

statutory aabiquitie. created by the Pre.ident's Proclaaation 

unilaterally extending the U.S. territorial aea. Investigation 

of theae uncertainties reve.led interqovernaantal and interagency 

conflicts that vill require illportant policy d.ci.iona. In 

formulating an appropriate aanag .. ent regi •• , the leqislative 

branch must conaider the followinq iaau •• : equity, political 

teasibility, aanage.ent capability, technical merit, and 

administrative coaplexity.za 

Under the h •• ding ot equitable con.iderationa, it i. 

important to note that 180,000 aquare 8iles of new M.tatele •• M 

U.S. territory (approxiaately the size of Texas) was created by 

the Territorial Sea Proclamation.~ Nearly all previous 

WiD, As.Sl., l.tter troll Robert W. Knecht to Marc Harahman 
~, reqarding a We. tern states Territorial Sea study, March 
11, 1989. 

ZD~ EKt,p,ion of the Tprritgrial S,a; H,aring. gn H.8. 
1405 Beforo tho subcommitteo on oe,anggrophy and Gr,at lak" of 
the Hoyge Merchant Morin. Dod [{gh.ri •• cpmmittal, 101.t Conq., 
1st Ses8. 64, 65 (March 21, 19B9) (stat .. ent of Chris A. Shafer, 
Chairman, Coastal State. orqanization) (hereinafter eso 
Testillony] • 
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expanaion. ot united state. territory have led to statehood or 

incorporation into existinq states. The tive current exceptions 

are island co.-unities that have local governmenta aa authorized 

by Conqreas, either as a co..anwealth (Coallonwealth of the 

Northern Kariana Islanda, Co-.onw.alth of PUerto Rico) or a 

territory (Guam, Virgin Ialaneta, AaeriCAn suoa). In only a tew 

instances has federally acquired territory raaained totally in 

federal hand.. Midway, Johnston, and Wake Islands are 

administered by the Department of Detense, these sites are 

exceptional becau.e they are quite ... 11, reaource. are not beinq 

developed there, and they are ot tr_endou. national .ecurity 

valUe. The uninhabited quano islanc1a ot Navass., Swan, Howland, 

Baker and Jarvi. can alao be di.tinguiahed becau.e of their 

relative isolation. The •• i.lands lack an obvious adainistrative 

body other than the federal governmentr the aame can be said for 

palilyra and Kinqaon Reet. The extended territorial .ea i. very 

ditterent tro. the.e aituations. 

Sevaral co .. entatora have argued convincingly that control 

over the extended territorial s.. ia nov a purely dOlle.tic 

question, despite the fact that national a.curity interest. 

prompted President Reagan to expand the U.S. territorial aea to 

twelve allea.~ The extended territorial sea i. undeniably 

Zl4Although the tollowincJ two .tataaant. wer. aada vith 
regard to the 200-aile excluaive &COno.ic zone, they apply A 
tortigri to the extended territorial .ea. 

In a study prepared by the coaatal State. organization, 
coostal Stat •• '04 the P.S. Exclu.{y. Isongpic Zgn. [hereinafter 
esc Study] (April liB7), it wa •• tated that the qu •• tion ot how 
to manage the re.ource. of the EEZ ia an internationally 
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linked to the adjacent coaatal stat... n ••• atat •• have direct 

and inherent Interuta in the aanageaent of adjacent ••••• The 

lapacts of oce.n developaent aft.ct the •• atat •• on ecological, 

aocial, econoale: anel political level.. Onder the current 

requlatory ach_, the burde". of developaant appear to be 

falling clt.proport!cnately upon the coastal .tat ••• 

A proper consideration of political feasibility and 

administrative c~l~lty muet first acknowledge existing 

inadequaci.. In f.deral ocean aanagement. Pre.ent 1n.trial.nci •• 

in coastal and oc •• n aan.g .. ent have produced conflict. that bave 

delayed the orderlY survey and developaent of proa1811\9 ocean 

re.ources. According to Bl11ana cicin-sain and Robert Knecht, 

this qrowlng intergovernaent&l cOJIplaxity and conflict exiet. 

because priorities have not been •• tabll.bed.~ The polarIzed 

.fforts of development and con.ervation intere.t group. have 

recognized 80vereign (1.a.L. doae,tic) uttar. -In teraa of U.S. 
faderal lav, this i. a f~ental cbange vith potentially 
profound do.estic conaequanee.,- ~ at 14. 

In Bruce A. Harlow' Richard J. arunvalt, Blepgnltigo D~ 
HAWAiian Juri.distioD And CpntrOI oy.r th. B.OOUrclg in ita 
gxeluliye Eeongpie Zpo'; Cblillnge nnd opportunity (Report to the 
state of Havaii, January 1986 [bereinaftar Harlow RePortl' the 
authors argue that the delinkage of the EEZ re.ource req .e from 
other rigbts recognized in the international comaunity ha. 
invalidatad the premi.e upon wh1ch federal do.1nance va. founded. 

Al.o, in Edvard A. Fitzgerald, Th' Tideland' cootrgyersy 
SoyS,it.d, 19 Env. L. 209, 253 (1988), it va. noted that 
intarnational conaiderationa wera irrelevant to the dome.tic 
purpose. of the sub"rged Landa Act. Resource .. nag .. ent that 
does not conflict with the rIghts of other nationa i., therefore, 
• wholly internal matter. 

2258iliana Cicin-sain , Robert Knecht, Tho prMlp Of 
Ggy'rD0ne. of p.s . OClon B •• purel. lod thl Nly §xgluaiye §gongwig 
ZQQA, 15 Ocean DeV. , Int'l. L. 289, l01 (1985). 
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created a ell'jointed approach to san.g .. ent that lacks both 

clearly articulated over-arching policie. and coordination Baong 

the .everal aglncie. with planning and management 

re.ponalbiliti ••• ~ The probl .. of cla.hing legal .. ndatel wal 

well-illu.trated when local governaentl .eaking to entorce air 

quality .tandard. on.hore under the Clean Air Act~ vere unable 

to control air .. i •• ions fro. otf.hore oil and ga. projects that 

are lolely requlate4 by Interior under the OCSLA. tM 

Knecht, Cicin-Sain, and Archer,~ warn that undue 4elay, 

or outright failUre to act, will prolong existing contusion and 

underaine the effectiven ••• of existing fed.ral ocean law. 

siailarly, the American Bar Aa.aciation's Law of the s •• 

Comaitt.e pre.ented a unified call for congres.ional action in 

order to enaur. the orderly, uniform iaplementation ot the 

territorial aea exten8ion.~ In other warda, the .tat. of 

~John E. Noye., united S~a~ •• of Aa.rigA Preaid.ntial 
PrgclAaptign Mg. ,'28; A 12-Mil. Ttrxitgri.1 B •• , 4 Int'l J. 
Estuarine. coastal L. 142 (1989), citin; Knecht, Cicin-Sain' 
Archer, ~ note 227, para. 2. 

""42 U.S.C. II 7401-7626 (1"'). 

~43 U.S.C. II 1331-1357 (1988). as. geoera"Y, Robert 
Knecht, Bilian& Cicin-Sain , Jack 8. Archer, Iotion.l Os.on 
Poligy; A Windpy pr OppprS;unitx, 19 OCean Dev •• Int'l. L. 113, 
122 (1988). The authors cite the Secretary of Coamerce's 
Findings ancS Deci.ion. in the Kattllr of the Appul by Zlccon Co., 
USA to the Conaistency Objection by the california Coastal 
coamilaion to EXXON's Propo.ed o.velopaant of the Santa Ynez Unit 
by Means of Developaent Option A (February 18, 1984). 

mId., at 125 • 

~Lav of the S.a caaaittee Newsletter: section of 
International Law and Practice, vol. 3, no. 2 (Aaerican Bar 
Aasociation, 8umaer 1989). 
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national ocean policy requir.s that .0" form of chang. b. 

impleaanted. Th. quastion i. which of several approach •• should 

be takan? 

The technical .erit and aanag .. ent. capability of the 

different propo.als for ocean r.aourc. ..nag .. ant ar. evaluated 

in the r ... inder of this paper. The political fea.ibility and 

administrative co.plexity ot each approach are al.o addre.sed, 

where appropriate. 

A. coo_S,l 8t,te contrgl 

-It i. neither feasible nor desirable tor the national 

government to attaapt to repre .. nt allot the public intereats in 

ocean activities beyond the territorial sea.-u , Thi. poaition, 

adopted by the Coastal state. organization (CSO), i. tied 

directly to it. interpretation of the following Executive Order 

on Federalis. iS8ued by President Reagan: -In the absence of 

claar constitutional or statutory authority, the presu.ption of 

sovereignty should rest with the individUal .tat ••• 

Uncertainties regarding the leqitiaate authority of the national 

government .hould be resolved again.t regulation at the national 

level.-~ Although the eso tempered its recoaaendation to 

include the pos.ibility of an equal tederal-atate partnership, it 

implicitly considsred priaary .tate control to be the way to 

a'Fro. a Policy Stat .. ent of the Coastal state., appended to 
eso T •• tiaony, AKRtA note 224. 

iZSZeso Testimony, .alma note 224, at 73, rat_uing tg 
Ex.cutive Order No . 12612 (october 26, 1987). 
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govern the extended territorial... for the broade.t and b •• t 

public qoocl. m 

The demon.trat.d competence of coa.tal .tat_ in IlAnaqinq 

both living and nonliving re.ource. 1n the adjoining ocean 

justifies exten.ion of state authority to 12 1Iilee. In ita 

t •• tillony to conqre •• , the CSO provided a lanqtby account of the 

coa.tal .t.te.' vide-ranqinq experlence in ocean re.ource 

manaqament.~ The t.atimony .entlone4 several areaa of 

ZDlsl., at U. 

Z34lsl., at 11-12: 

[A]li atat.s bordering the t.rritorial _. have 
.tatute. governing mineral exploration and 1Ilnlng on 
state land ••••• Ten State. are currently participating 
with the Interior Dapartaent ln joint tederal-state 
taak torc...... The Governors of Merieen SlUIoa, euam, 
the commonwealth ot Northern Marlanas I.land. aneS 
Hawaii have completed an a •••••• ent ot the importance 
ot the r.source. in the 200 .11e Exclusive Economic 
Zone (EEZ) ott thelr sbore., and are in the proc ••• ot 
establishing an EEZ coordlnating Council. For the la.t 
tw.lve years the coaatal stat •• h.ve cooperated with 
the federal governaent and the private .ector 
[under] the Haqnuaon Fisbery and Conaerv.tion aM 
Manaq .. ent Act. 

So.e coa.t.l state. bave long-atanding lava for 
the develop.ent ot oil and g.. resource. within their 
coa.tal and territorial water., ••• 10n9-.tanding 
experti.e in a variety of pollution progr ... , ••• 
coa.tal or ocean aanctuary proqrau, ••• (29] state., 
and pos.ibly 30 by next ye.r, haVe federally .pproved 
coa.tal zone aanaquant proqr.... Historic ahipvrecka 
have be.n .anageeS by aany coa.tal stat •• for y.ar., and 
under the Historic Shipwreck Act at 1988 all coaatal 
Stat •• are nov aanaqincJ the •• -national tr •• surea . -

Several state. h.ve developa4 .pacific ocean 
re.ource policy or aan&q_ent inltiativ... For 
exaaple, North Carolina in 198' coapleted a 
coaprehenaive ocean policy analysi., and ia pre.ently 
preparinq a report on the .conoaie fea.ibility of 
mlning phoaphorat. d.po.it..... oregon i5 in the midst 
ot pr.paring an ocean re.ource • ..naqement pl.n •••• 
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da.onstrated coastal stat. ability, including ocean a1ninq, 

flsheri •• aanaq .. ent, joint federal-stat. ta.t torc •• , pollution 

control, sanctuary pr09raaa, and coastal zone aanag_ent. 

"[F]ro. the perspective of Great tat •• Stat •• , stat •• can and 

have managed aquatic resource. very successfully over are •• 

extending tar beyond 12 ail •• • -'" 

Suzanne ludic.llo t •• tified before the Houa. Co.-itt •• on 

Oceanography and Great Lake. that the Stat. of Alaaka haa 

demonstrated particular competence in balancing the qoals of 

protection, con.arvation, and utilization througb joint efforts 

with the u.s. stat. Departaent to reduce foreiqn interception at 

salmon; through exclusive management of ahelt co.mercial 

Havaii haa legislatively authorized ••• iapl .. entation 
of an updated. OCean Reaourc •• Manageaent Plan • • • , baa 
also initiated • proqra. to evaluate potential !.pacta 
ot marine atnine} industry, and ba. prepared an 
environmental t.pact atat .. ent on ocean a1ning tor the 
recovery ot cobalt-rich aanqane.e crusta ott it. 
aborea. Legi.lation i. pending in the legialature. at 
Al.aka and calitornia to inventory ocean re.ources and 
e.tabliab state ocean Manag __ ent proqraa.. 

Since entering the Union the Great Lake. state. 
have had excluaive aanag ... nt authority over extensive 
area. at vater and .ubaerged landa, and the aquatic 
resource. tound there • • • the ab0rt •• t state 
territorial water boundary i. 21 aile. oft.bore ot 
Pennsylvania in Lake Erie •• • Michigan ••• asnag •• 
resources out, in BOlla locations, acre than 72 ailes 
••• [.nd] alone own. 37,500 square ailea at .~erged 
lands. 

'l'hue tro. the perspective of Great Lak •• stat •• , 
stat.. can and have aanaqed aquatic resource. very 
.ucce.sfully over are •• extending far beyond 12 ailes. 
Further, w. have done 110 in concert with a foreiqn 
country ••• the international institutions created by 
the Great Lake. States and canada are te.timony to our 
ability to .. nage our own re.ourcee. 

Z33Isl . , at 12. 
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rockfish, king and tanner crab, and troll •• laon in te4eral 

",atera (spendinq ten tiau the outlay ot the federal government 

in the aanague.nt of it. reqional tiaheri •• ); and. through 

accumulated negotiation experience with other .tat.s and foreign 

nations with regard. to anadromou8 speci ... D6 Further te.tuony 

indicated that the aanag .. ant capability ot the Ala.kan 

governaent ha. .lso be.n superior to that ot the tederal 

qover1Ul.nt in soae instances. The Alaskan government ha_ is.ued 

nine active and 200 prospective ocean ainin9 1 ••••• otf the 

Alaskan coast I the federal government has not 1 •• ued. .ny. Ttl_ 

Alaskan governaent alao has a two-to-three year waiting period 

tor a predictable and. consistent leaaing .ch.dule, while it takes 

five year. for an oil and gas 1 ••••• al. to be is.ued ln the 3-12 

... 11e zone . In addition to r~\lclnq adll1nlatrative coaplexlty (to 

the benefit of oil compani.s), Ala.kan managem.nt incorporate. 

bett.r environmental protection ot the area . With regard to all 

and gas development, -Alaska can more efficiently and. competently 

manage thi_ r.source ln the thr •• to 12 lIile zone than can the 

federal 9overnmenta-~ 

Al •• ka a180 cit.s, through Iudicello. the sound. policy 

behind the 1953 Submerged Landa Act grant, .tating that stat • 

ownership ot the extended territorlal ... 1. equally va11d . 

D7I4. , at 5. 
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Furtheraore, unified jurisdiction and ownership of the 0-12 al1e 

zona aaka ••• nse for the coherent axerci •• ot police power. 

Otherwise enforcement can be co.plleated by the cro.s-purpose. of 

lederal and .tat. agenci... To avoid the problea. of interstate 

squabbles, where each state seeks to protect ita own resources at 

the expense of other stat •• , alniaua fed.eral standards could be 

developed.. It these standards ware a180 required. to be 

conaiatent with stat. law, enforcement would b. greatly 

enhanced. z::y 

Ds Coostal Statal Ag EquAl MADoging Port0 • E• 

As noted above, aany coastal atat •• have be.n willing to 

devote money and talent to ocean resource aanaq ... nt; the BUCC ••• 

of their efforts 111uatrat.. that 80.. atat.. are quite competent 

to aanage the vast resource. ot an ..tended territorial.... The 

variation in need among the coastal atate., however, might 

warrant legislation providing for optional participation by 

state. in the planning and manag •• ant of the 3-12 mile zone.D9 

Optional participation by a state that haa demonstrat.d ocean 

'" ~ Charlea R. McCoy, Qbl,ryltionl 0" I Tyelye-Mile stato 
FiBborie. Juri,dietion, in Proc@eding,. Notiooe) Coof9r.nc• 00 
tho stet •• aod '0 Ext.oded T.rritori,l s.o 46 (Lauriston R. King 
and Amy Broussard, eda., Taxa. A'H Sea Grant Collage Program 
1987) • ' 

~Oceoo I,lu,.; Hearing. 00 R"utboricotioo of th, COlst,l 
Zan. Hon,gg.eot Act. Hard Mio.tal R.ROUtC" iO th. ExclulT;i 
Econpmig ZOO" Fi,heti •• I'gu •• 0nd Ext,naioO of th.;;itrltoriol 
SOO B.ror. th. Houl. cgMmitte. on Korchoot Morin. 0nd Ff'horii., 
10lat Cong. , 2nd Se.alon 86, 92 (Honolulu, January 8, 1990) 
(Stateaent of John Waih •• , Governor, State of Hawaii) 
(hereinatter Waihe. stateaent]. 
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management capacity would be conaiatant with the princlples at 

the coaatal Zone K&nagell8nt Act. l"or coaatal .tat •• like Hawaii, 

Ala.ka, oregon, Waahinqton, Loui.i~., and Texas, and tor 

territories like American S .. oa and Gu .. , the existence ot 

important resource. and inter.ats highlights the need to develop 

a manag ... nt proqraa. Coastal state. with tev resource. or usas 

of immediate interest, however, may not have a compalling nead 

tor altering tha pra.ant arrang .. enta. 

Governor John Waihee of Hawaii haa .tated hi. beliet that 

the two portions of the territorial .ea abould be part of an 

integrated management procesa that i. guided by a aingle 

comprehenaive s.t of coastal policiea. A n.c •••• ry eleaent of 

state control would be the elimination of the existing regiae's 

arbitrary (three .11e) juriadlctional bound.rie •• ~ waihee 

reporta aeveral ex .. ples of Hawaii's leadershlp role in 

integratinq ocean development to support the at.te'a position: 

the existing local partnership betw.en the state and it. 

counti •• , an aqreament signed with the secretary of Interior 

initiatinq the nation's first joint federal-.tat. management 

program reqardinq .ineral resource. in the EEZ, and the 

coop.ration between .tate/faderal governaants and the private 

aector in the develop.ant ot ocean science and technology at tha 

Natural Enarqy Laboratory on the Island of Hawaii.~' 

On .quitable grounds, the people of Hawaii reel that 

24014., .t 92. 

Z4'14., at 89. 

52-928 0 - 92 -- 9 
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culturally, historically, and econoaical1y, the OCean 1. theirs 

to value, r .. pect, and nurture. National securit.y and 

international navi~.tlonal inter.eta are recoqnlze4, but th •• e 

inter •• t. are conalatent with Kawai!'s legitimate concerna: the 

proper atewardshlp of renewable re.ource., a fair return on the 

U •• of the ocean and ita resource., the regulation of ocean 

activiti •• to protect public health and weltare, and planning for 

future u •• ot ocean re.ources and the growth of Havaii's 

• conoay.~ There 1. no need to bind •• curity an4 navigation to 

other inter •• ta 1n the ocean which can be .ore effectively 

managed by the atate that i •• oat directly atrected by thea. In 

any event, ·without ,(f.ctiye local participation in the 

dlctaion-making proce •• , no .. ount of 'national inter •• tt 

jU8tification 1. likely to overcoae local oppoaitlon. wZQ 

Other studie. inclicate that participation is not an 

impo.sible goal. A study of federal consistency under the 

CZKA~ not~ that the requireaent of federal-stat. cooperation 

in coa.tal aanageaent hea r •• ulted in stat •• concurring with 97t 

of all tederal conai.tency applicationa.~ The figure. 

pre.ented provide r.a.on to b. optiai.tic about the potential tor 

14214., at 88. 

~rt Knecht, The cpa1to1 stat •• ond the p.S. EVslu.iye 
ESPDpaig Zone 15 (CSO, Waahington, D.C. 1987). 

2'4X_ towry, II. ca.ey Jaraan, , Susan Jlaeha.ra, Federal-state 
Coop.ration in Coaatal Jlana9_ent: An As ••••• ent of the Federal 
Consistency Provision ot the Coastal Zone Manaq .. ent Act (Draft) 
forthCO:ll1.ng in Ocean ancl Shoreline Manaq .. ant. ' 

24514., at 38. 
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incre.sed federal-state cooperation. Hon.th.l.... the authors 

concluded th.t the consist.ncy requir ... nt -.hould not be viewed 

aa • general bro.ide tor dealinq with the fraga.ntation of 

manag .. ent authority,- but rather •••• ode.~ experi.ent in 

m.ndating interagency and int.rgovernmental coordin.tion.~ 

The approach ahould be Been aiaply aa leading to aore specific 

analy.i. of the conditions and techniqu •• that result in genuine 

collaboration • 

criticism by the federal governaent ot undue administrative 

complexity and inconvenience, createJ by increa.ed Btate 

participation, will be outweighed by the environmentally sound 

deciaions that result froa increa.ad review. The interaction. 

between COBstal .tates and their adjacent oceana clearly d .. and a 

pro»inent state role in aan.geaent of the extended territorial 

.ea. Governor waihee of Haw.ii sugge.t. the creation of • 

wfederal ocean r.sources council- con.iating of the key ocean 

agencie., such a. the Hational oceanic and Ataoepheric 

As.ociation, the Environmental Protection Aqency, the Department 

of Interior, and the Department of Defenae . 2U The council 

would be convened by HOAA a. needed to aSBi.t .tat.. in the 

development of aanag .. ent proqraas for the extended territorial 

••• • The operation of thi. council would improve coordination at 

the federal level, the lack of which he. aade it difficult for 

.tate. to work with the f.deral governaent on ocean .nd coastal 

Z"'ld., at 39. 

Z47Waihe. stat ... nt, mmtI. note 239, at 93 . 
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matters in the p.at4 

In the Coastal Stat.. Orvanization atudy •• ntlaned 

previously, the Deepwater Port. ActJ4i and the Oce.n Themal 

Energy Act~' are cited .a setting the precedent for shared 

decision-aakinq.Z5CI The concept of -sbore-linked.- iapacts of 

ocean develop.ent provide. the baais for qauqinq the role. of the 

state and rederal gov.rna.nt. in ocean .anaqeaent. In the past, 

the inter.ats of the stat.. and local communities have u.ually 

be.n projected fro. the aboreland •• award, and terainated 

arbitrarily at the boundary of stat. ocean vatera. A .ore 

appropriate approach, however, is to start fro_ the location ot 

the activiti •• and project the ettect. and tapact. shoreward to 

the stat. coast.l zone and aborelanda. Long-tara cc_ltaants for 

the exclusive U •• ot ocean apace, and the resultant lon9- t ara 

coaaitaent of the shores ide support facilities require the 

concurrent approval ot both the tederal government and the 

involved coa.tal states.~' 

c. Regign.l MnD'g ••• nt 

A modified alternative to tederal-state cooperation i. the 

formation of new, and the expansion of exi.ting, reqional 

manaquent .ch..... A blue-ribbon panel review ot the KP'aIA 

2qll U.S.C. II 1501-24 (1988). 

N'.2 U.S.C. II 9101-67 (1988). 

Z50CSO study, .Ilma note 224, para. 2, at 20. 

ZI114., at. 21. 
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reaulted in a reco.aandation that cooperative aanaq .. ent through 

regional councils be retained, but proposed .eparate fiahery 

con.ervation and allocation deter.ination •• ~ Ond.r the 

modified acb_e, conservation deterainationa would be .. de by 

NOAA and allocation deci.ions by the reqional councilS. By 

f 1 to abare decision­count.racting the adainiatration'. re us. 

i oed participation making authority with coastal atate., ncre. 

would signiticantly reduce tension between the federal government 

and the atate.. The policy .talemate in oil and ga. ~ev.lopment 

avoided if the coastal atat •• were given qreater 
!light have been 

authority. Z5J 

Efforta to t.pl .. ent regional cooperation .hould be 

i the already fraqmented 
carefully to~ulated to avoid co.pound ng 

Info---tion .harInn and coordination ocean management regi.e. ~__ 7 

national and regional 
must be prollOted. In att8llpting to balanc. 

fit of oCean activitie., 
interesta, including the coate and bene 8 

the manag .. ent traaework should also bave the capabilIty of ... 
ranking specific u.es and reeourc •• wben necessary. 

p. Multipl.-P'. apPrpAcb 

The co.ple~ nature ot the ocean •• an interdependent 

Z52xnacht, Cicin-sain , Archer, mmxA note 228, at 126. 

~3ld., at 125-26. 
:tM t 225 at liS. SO Law 

cicin-Sain , Knecht, AYRXA iOi8 EIGIu.iy. Ecgngpis Zone 
Alexander , Lynne Hanson, 8·9i 9n• l _I _D9 Marine Technology 
",nog, •• nt, in prpceedtnql of osepna. 1:8~ahlig authgrity tg 
society, 1984), and Willi .. S. Gather, h If 2 coastal Zone 
MAn.g. the atlAntiS outer centinentAl s_e_, I t the 
Manageaant Journal 59-6. (1915) for other ~er. ona 0 
reqional approach. 

7. 

........... n .. ________________________ _ 
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ecologieal system provides much of the reasoning behind a third 

alternatIve, multiple-use management. The multiple usc approach 

requires the establishment ot clear leqislative quidelines, 

possibly even priorities, to gOYern ocean manaqement. for 

example, Oregon has crafted an integrated regime tor nearshore 

ocean management that includes legislatively-set priorities, 

favoring living over nonliving marine resources in cases where 

multiple use conflicts oecur.n~ Possl~11itles on the national 

level include creation of a multiple-use federal oceans agency 

(or federal regional commissions) for ocean management.~ This 

entity would have plenary authority analogous to that or the 

Corps of Engineers in the Coastal Decision Framevork. 2S7 It 

would provide the forum for integrating the preferences of many 

special purpose agencies and interests .~ 

Ocean resources and processes are highly fluid, mobile, and 

25'Knecht, Cicin-Sain , Archer, ~ note 228, at Ill, 
citing J Good' R. Hildreth, Near.hore Ocean Management in 
orogon (oregon Department of Land, Conservation and Management, 
dratt 1986). 

~Cicin-Sain , Knecht, ~ note 225, at 312, Table 2. 

n7The structure ot the coastal decision tramework involves 
decisionmaking at all three levels of government, and involves 
multiple agencies within each level. Certain agencies have 
primary power over certain aspects of a decision, but only a 
secondary role 1n other aspects of the decision. The Army Corps 
of Engineers provides the balance or power as the ultiaate 
decision authority. Over the years, the coastal decision process 
has developed norms to guide decisions based on constitutional, 
public trust and environmental principles reflecting the 
prevalent societal value. of the tl.e •• 

~arc J. Hershman, The CoastAl pecioion MAking Frameyork as 
a Hodel for oceAn MAnoss.ent, in Proceedings, ~ note 198, at 
92, 99. 

7. 
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intertwine over great distanc... It Is clear that a mismatch 

currently exists between the realities of the ocean system and 

the government's sectoral approach to ita management. Instances 

ot split or shared authority persist. For example, the 

Department of the Interior has jurisdiction over sea turtles 

vhile on land, but NOAA has jurisdiction over thea in the 

ocean. 259 

traverse 

Beeause many of the most important ocean aetivities 

or impact all three jurisdictions (local, state and 

federal governments), complexity is added to the planning and 

management of these activities. FUrthermore, the benefits and 

costa of ocean resources exploitation frequently fall 

disproportionately on difterent jurisdictions, 

inter-jurisdietional frictiona. UD 

exacerbating 

The lack of a plenary law for ocean decision-Dakinq creates 

an organizational vacuum in the ocean arena. An important policy 

ld b t fill this vacuum: the corps of Engineors' objective shou e 0 

". public interest review process is the best model we have. 

The Corps of Engineers haa general jurisdiction over coastal 

waters, and reviews all discharges of dredged or filled 

Qaterials.2~ The public interest review process requires 

consideration of diverse factors, applying a balancing test to 

n9Cicin-sain , Knecht, ~ note 225, at 299. 

UDKnecht, cicin-Sain , Areher, AYRtA note 228, at 134. 

u1Hershman, ~ note 258, at 96. 

2~G. Power, The Fox in the Cbisken Cogp; The Regulatory 
Program of the U,S. Army Corpa of Engineers, 6l Va. L. ReV. 503, 
547 (1,77). 
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•• aure that the benerita of a proposed action outweigh the 

fore ••• able detriaenta. The proce •• i. open to all public and 

private orqanlzationa and individual.. By lav the Corps must 

integrate the objectives ot a vide ranqe of tederal and atat. 

l.v •• ~ The Corp. acta a •• clearlnghoqae to enaure that 

conflicts are identified and resolved .. ong the real part!e. 1n 

intereat, requiring participants to try to resolve their 

difference. through negotiation and project aodificatlon.~ 

The mutual education and trading of intoraation often facilitat •• 

trade-off. or at le.at the •• tabllahaent of quide11n •• for 

addressinq problems that may ari •• in the future. A general and 

flexible syat .. will allow reqional expert.entation and trial and 

error that will lead to • ayat.. that ari... out of real 

decisions and real clrcua.t.nc8 • • ~ 

In addition to the problems of split and shared authority, 

nuaarous other faults in the pre.ant DC.an managuant syat .. can 

be recited. Examination of consequenc •• to proposed ocean uaa. 

i. biased toward protection or dev.lo~ent depending upon the 

particular lav in question. o.ciaionaa~ers have few 

opportunities to dabate OVerall prloriti .. or to aat. trade-off 

deci.iona. No ona haa juriadiction over conflicts .. ong 

different .ector. C~, controver.ie. surrounding the Santa 

Barbara Channel, the Beaufort S.a, and the G.orq.. Bank). 

~.r.haan, ~ not. 258, at 94-95 . 

~cicin-Sain , Knecht, aYDXA not. 225, at 302-05. 

~er&haan, ~ note 258, at 96. 
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Liti9ation .ddr..... only ARtYAl rath.r than potentiol conflict, 

often exclud.. crucial viewpoints because of narrowly defined 

rule. of .vidence, and involve. daaaging delay.. Deci.ionaakera 

are not encouraged to conduct adVanced ocean pl.nning. And 

finally, the difficulty of e.tlaatinq the iapact of long-rang_ 

activiti •• oft.n lead. to the preclusion of .oae Us •• and .pecie. 

frOll the oc •• n aanag_ent regi ... 266 

In addition to the need to addre •• organizational detect., 

the Unit.d state. n.eda to understand better the interaction. 

between .arine ecoayat... and the lapact. of certain ocean 

activiti •• , and al.o of the cu.ulative impacta r •• ulting froa 

aultiple oc.an u.... At the v.ry least, appropriation. should be 

made to .upport the pursuit of such knowledge. Meanwhile, to 

.iniaize the uncertainty cau.ed by the coaplexity of ocean 

proc ••••• , operationally-linked aonitorinq programs could be us.d 

for n.w and exi.ting oce.n u.... After performing bas.line 

studies, agr ... ent should b. reached among the pot.ntially 

affect.d interest. on thre.holds that tri9ger pre-agreed chang •• 

in the operation of an activity. This approach would ellainat. 

the probl... caused by the inflexibility inherent in earlier 

governaental aana9 .. ent procedure •• K' 

The aultiple-u.e approach will not be easy to iapl .. ent and 

will take tiae to becoae fully operational. It ha. been 

recomaended, therefore, that r.alistic field te.ting of regional 

~icin-Sain , Knecht, ~ note 225, at 302-305. 

K'CSO study, mmm note 224, para. 2, at 21. 
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approach.. (discussed ~) ainht .erve .a a 
'7 stapping stone 

toward the greater goal of multiple-use ocean manage •• nt.u. 

This approach may not reduce coaplexity in ocean management, but 

it may reflect all that we can expect in' 1 ~ P urall.tic society 

and under a federalist system ot government, where democratic 

principles prevail.~ 

Et ReyDDue Shoring 

Another way to placate coastal state opposition to tederal 

management of the extended territorial sea is to share the 

rovenua. obtained from resource exploitation in the area. 

proposal by Richard Littleton calla tor sharing with all 50 

A 

states. 210 Reallocation of resources would not chang. 

fundamental federal-state rights and duti •• , and a consequential 

increase of ocean awareness vill il necesaar Y result in better 

monitorinq of oil and nas production. Thi 
':II S approach vould 

provide an immediate and more concrete mechanism tor organizing 

the coastal zone than an abstract framework tor tuture federal­

state cooperation. Establishing a 8ingle deciaionmaker out to 12 

miles could directly resolve some federal-state tensions, vhile 

reducing the intenaity ot other disputes by moving the tocus ot 

tension 12 miles from shore. 

In general, the atates are clearly capable at managing the 

~Cicin-Saln 5 Knecht, ~ note 225, at 315. 

~.ran.an, aKRXA note 258, at 99. ,,. 
See Littleton, ~ note 193 and accoapanying text. 

83 

263 

area. Extended aanagement is practiced by the Great Lakes 

statea, Al •• ka, Florida, Texa., and Puerto Rico. Active state 

participation in the aclainiatration ot the oceans, coupled with a 

positive proqraa to aobilize coastal states' industrial bases-­

which facilitates the recovery and processing of offshore 

resources--could provide the basis tor equitable federal-state 

sharing ot revenues. 271 Hawaii'8 Governor .John waihee has 

advocated a 50/50 division between the tederal government and the 

adjacent state for oil and gas development a8 well aa hard 

minerals.ZR The fundamental role of the coastal state in such 

an arrangement would be to provide a cost-effective and 

reasonably flexible regulatory scheme that reduces the multiple 

permit burden to a miniaua. ln This reduction in adainistrative 

complexity alone aight be enough to rally the support ot industry 

and allow the states to present a uniried proposal for 

congressional action. 

F. statutory ModifiCAtion And Other Action 

The National Governors Association and Western Governors 

have issued resolutions suggesting that Congress mandate that 

each federal ocean agency analyze the legislation governing its 

programs and make a determination aa to the extent to which this 

legislation should be interpreted to extend to the 12-nautical-

U'Harlow Report, ~ note 224, para. 3, at 91. 

lnwalhee Statement, ~ note 219. at 94. 

l~arlow Report, ~ note 224. para. J, at 96. 
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mila li.it of the territorial sea."4 congress could tben 

eitber accept and contlr. executive branch interpretationa or 

modify the particular pieces of legislation to conform to 

Congressional intentions. See a180 Section III of this paper 

entitled "A surv.y of Statutes Referring to the Territorial Sea" 

tor sU9gested modifications. 

Other issuea ldentifiedzn as topics requiring attention 

include the removal of gaps in the regulatory sebem •• involving 

hard minarals and ocean incineration: providing tor the 

identification of potential conflict: establishment of NOAA 8S an 

independant agency: amendment of the OCSLA to provide greater 

protection for marine and coastal resources and uses; and the 

incorporation of conflict resolution, negotiation an~ joint 

planning procedures. 

Conclusion 

The resolution of intergovernmental and interagency 

conflicts is crucial to the goal of etticient management ot ocean 

resources. Although our understanding ot ocean processes is 

still tar tcom complete, it is clear that our tirst qeneration 

approach to management has become overloaded. The Territorial 

Sea Proclamation provides a compelling opportunity to address the 

need tor retorm. Equitable considerations require that the 

:t7'waihee Statement, muu:A note 239. 

:t~Cicin-Sain , Knecht, ~ note 225, generally: and 
Knecht. Cicin-Sain , Archer, ~ note 228, generally. 
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tederal governaent ahare with the atates the decision-aakinq 

authority it haa aaauaed in the extended territorial aea. 

The po.alble approaches to i.proving our national ocean 

aBnagement ettort presented in this pa~r are as tollows: 

(A) increase state control to 12 mil.s--state ownership 

would be subject only to the tederal navigational servitude and 

tor the constitutional purposes ot commerce, navigation, national 

detense, and international attaira; 

(8) create a partnership between the tederal government and 

the willing and capable coastal atatea: 

(C) promote regional cooperative management schemes-­

analogous to the MFCHA regional council.: 

(D) pursue a Dultiple use approaeh--vbere competing values 

are balanced by a tederal oceana aqency with plenary authority 

over U.S. waters; 

(E) develop a revenue-sharing ache •• in which federal 

dominion would be maintained and the stat.s would be placated 

with a secure source ot funds: and 

(F) modify statutes individually, but comprehensively. 

The individual policy approaches li.ted above are not meant 

to be exhaustive, nor mutually exclusive. They are 

recommendations to be considered in formulating an appropriate 

response to the territorial sea extension. Until so.e 

comprebensive action ot this sort i8 taken, the potential for 

development of this i_portant area will never be achieved. 

•• 
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Coastal States Organization 
I. _"'-" "''''' I _"".\.uI ... I ___ ~ ~ ,., ... .,.".,." ...... , ... ,,,.,..,·· ... ,;,· ... ' ... /~ __ ok.·~..t._~_ .. ..... 

..,--.----....... '., ....... «,.. .. ,--~ 

Febfuary 4, 1992 

The HonorZlb:c WOl~lcr Jones 
Chairman. 
House Mcrchilnt MOfina and Fisheries Committee 
1334 Longworth Houso OHico Building 
Washington, D.C 
20515 

Dear Mr. Chalrman-

nit .. 

' .... '1" ...... '. _.a..., •• ... , .... ,.,. ,.:.­
I. ~" ••• ' , . " 

' ...... 1 ... ..... ,,-~­............ .... ,,. ::.: ... ,_ .. .. ::;:,:" .... 

The CO;lSI.:lI $1.3leS OrQ;:mizat on is pleased to jo,n with tho Western Governors' Association in 
subm tting testimony on H A. 3842. a bill to extend tho territori')l sea.)(ld tho contiguous zone 
of the United SI.)les We believe that the t me is right 10 seriously lOok .)1 an extension of 
coastal SI.JICS regulatory and milnilgement ilulhonty oul 12 ruluticill m i:e$ as Ml interim step 
towilrds evemually amending the Submerged Loods Act to extend tho Stales' seaward boundary 
to be cotcrm:nous WIth tho se.Jward boundm-y of the U.S. TerritOfial Sc.3. 

We \lPPfeCl3te the opportunity to voice the Interests 01 the CO<lSt.lI Sl<ltes on this impcwlatll 
topic Wo look forward to working With tho Comm nee. 

Sincerely, 

~:)~V~ 
David C. S~ade 
Executive Director 

~ __ ","J_. 
HALL OF STATES. SUITE 312 4,... NORtH CAPITOl ST N W .. WASHJNGTON. DC 20001 

W .... m Go .. :DOI.' AnoelaUoQ 
GOO 11th !;tn.-el 
!Allte 1705 South Tower 
Oon¥<!t. Calarado 80202 
(1Ol) G23 ~370 
fAX (liB) 534 7lO'J 

January 31, 1992 

The Honorable Walter Jones 
Chainn3ll, 
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House Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee 
1334 Longworth House Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20515 

De3r Mr. Chninnan: 

MIke 5,,111 .... '" 
C ....... ,nor 01 Wromlr>q 
Ctt.:rmOln 
Fli. Sr.I"'~ 
r'_fflCM' 01 Arlrcno 
\/ ,e. C .. ",I'man 
,._ N . Sou.., 
E.O\C"',.II: ... DlroK1or 

The Western Governors' Association is pleased to join the CoasUlI States Organization in 
submitting testimony on H.R. 3842. a bill to extend the territorial se.3 and the contiguous 
zone of the United StoICs. Before the committee closes its hearing ~cord, WGA plans 
to supplement its testimony. The supplement will recommend nod describe a pilol 
program which the governors woukllike the committee to add to HR 3842 if it decides 
III this lime to not extend Stille jurisdiction from 3 10 12 miles. 1be pilot program would 
QULhorize coostal and island states :md lenitorics 10 develop model joinl management 
programs which would address one or more resource concerns within lhe 12 mile extended 
tenitorial sea. 

Improving governance and finding new solutions to resource man.3gcmcnt questions are 
major priorities for the weslCrn governors. The governors have initiated eight pilot 
projects in which they arc working with federal agencies, other levels of government., 
uibcs, non-government organizations, and the private sector to mllkc our government 
systems work better and get problems solved. The initiative is based upon the idea that 
government is best when it provides direction and vision. Thank you for considering 
these views. 

Sinccr1~~ 

James M. Soub~ 
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Joint Statement 

of the 

COASTAL STATES ORGANIZATION 
and the 

WESTERN GOVERNORS' ASSOCIATION 

Before the 

House Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committoo 

February 4, 1992 

Extension of the United States Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone 

And Related Issues 

The Coest.! Stet •• Organization is • non.proM. nonpartlSln 
repreH"lati.,. assOCIation of 1M Go.,.mor1l of the 35 
c:castal Statas. ComrnonMalths and Territo"es. Estab­
lish" In 1e70, eso .. rves as a forum rOf debacl. tavlllW 
.,..d ...... m.nt of ocean and coastal management 
practlca., problem. and progress. 

The Wa.tarn GovtlT'lOQ' Association II an independant 
nonparUsan organization 01 the Go.,.mort from 17 western 
'WH. two Paeifte '-mtori •• and a commonwlalth. WGA _"J,ls t"'" Go.,.morl in developing strategies for taddlng 
long-term la.un facing the Wast at w.l1 IS tIM ragion', 
immadi"a "..d,. 
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Statement 

of the 

COASTAl STATES ORGN«zAnoN 
and the 

WESTERN GoveRNORS' ASSOCIATlOH 

Before the 
House Merchant Marine and Fishe(ies Committee 

February 4, 1992 

Extension of the United States Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone 
And Related Issues 

The Coastal States OrganIZation and the Western Governors' Associalion welcomes the 

opportuMity to address this Committee on the lopic of the extending the U.S. TenitOflal Sea and 

Contiguous Zone, as well as H.R. 3842, the Territorial Sea and Conti9':'OUs Zone EJl;lension and 

Enforcement Act of 1991 . The eJrtension 01 the US. Terri10ftal Sea by Presfdent Reagan's 

Proclamation #5928 for international purposes only raised fundamental questions of law and policy 

to the U.S. Congress. We believe it is fully appropriate for Congress to now legislatively affirm the 

domestic interests in this newly anne)(ed territOfy. 

State Interest 

Coastal States, because of thel( pro)(imity to, and reliance upon, the sea, and the e)(tent to 

which develOpment 01 these coastal and manne resources win affect their economy and 

envilorvnenl. have direct and inherent rights and responsibilities pertaining to the protection, 

- f •• 
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conservation and davek:lpmant 01 ItHt living and non-living coastal and marin. resources. We 

believe that It is neIthet feasible nor desirable for the national government to attempt to represent 

01\ of 1ho public In_ In ocean ac1ivItIes WithIn 1ho 10_ _ M _81 purposo 

governments. the coastal States are directfy responsible for acting on behaJf of dl. oceln interests 

of __ • and 1ho citizens of 1ho ccunIIy as a whole. '!he presant stallJlOtily created divlcllng 

lin. between State and federal jurisdiction In Ih8 ocean - the three mila seaward limit of the 

telTitorial sea - depicts only the current divlskJn '" the rnanaoemant authottty over the ocean 

resources. The coastaJ States' interests, rights and responsibilities extend well beyond this 

statutotUy aeated, yet arbitrary, limit 

Coastal States possess many years of expertiSe and experience in the management of coastal 

and offshore resources, whether they be 011 and gas, sand and gravel, hard minerals, fisheries, 

watat quality or other resources. Through their fed.rally·approved coastal management programs, 

1he coastal Slates have a multtpl..use management regime In place. On the other hand, the slngle­

resource management apptoach now employed by the federal government has generated connicts 

rather than resolving them. 

Stale Goals 

Both 1ho COeaIaJ StaleS Organization (CSO) and tho W .. tern Govemors' Association r;NGA) 

have addrassed 1ho legal and policy questions raised by tho extension of 1ho lerritOrial sea out 10 

12 miles. Together, the eso and WGA have clearly framed the reasons why coastal States seek 

exltnsion 01 mIII8lI8ment 0I.Ith0r1ly. W nol s.award _ . 0UI1o 12 __ miles. 

- 2 -
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Tho WGA has adopled as lIS primary goal thaI tho Submerged lands Act should be amended 

"to Incorporate the new ocean territoly inta state and territcr'-i boundaries:' This position Is based 

upon 1ha rec:ognldon that "!he history. tradition, and legal foundations of our nation as a 

confederation of sovereign states requlres that this new territory, Ilk. virtually all earlier new territory. 

uttlmatety be Incorporated Into slate, eommonweahh. and territorial gowmments.· Further, IS a 

matter of equity and falmess, the western governors believe that "jurisdiction and management 

control eN« 1ho MW terriloly shooId tIOCfUO 10 1ho _tal an_ mosl directly oxposed 10 

the risk of lnappropliata develOpment or accident in 1ha new area -I. •.• the adjacent coastal states. 

commonweatths. and territorles.J 

Tho COeaIaJ Stalu Organization takes tho position thol 1ho Stales should be 1ho prinwy 

managers of the resources within the extended 12 mile territorial sea, exactly as they at. today in 

tho 3 mile territorial so .. This position is based upon tho recognition "of hlslOtlcaJ preoodonce. tho 

coaslal States' Interests, rights and expertise In the management of these offshore resources, and 

constitutional principles.. 003 At a minimum, eso holds that the States -should be equal managing 

partners over Ihesa resources." The WGA also believes that. at a minimum. a series of shan-term 

studies, joint interim State-Federal managemene arrangements, requests for information or data. 

or other actions- muse be taken Chat can reasonably be expected to lead to an amendment of the 

Submerged lMlds Act in 1ho foreseeable futur •. 

The CSO and WGA have reviewed H.R. 3842 and existing law In Ughl of our policy positions. 

- 3 -
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H R. 3842' Questions and Concerns 

1. H.A. 3842 IS APPAOPRlA1E. BUT NOT FUllV ADEOUATE. 

The Coastal States OI'ganization has pteviousty pointed out that throughout the 50 titles of the 

United States Code, the term '"terrilOfial sea" is used over 70 times. S Notably. however, to our best 

knowledge. only twice is thIS term defined as a 3 mile zone. in the Comprehensive Environmental 

Resources Compensation and Liability Act (CERCLA). 42 U S.C. §9601 (30). and the Clean Water 

Act. 33 U S.C. §1362(8). In all other usages of the term no definition is provided. Thus, each time 

that the term is used, any person operating under, or relying upon, such legislation since 

Proclamation N'5928 is confronted with the interpretational question: What is meant a 3 mile or 12 

mile territorial Ua? Further. the term "territorial sea" in tum defines other terms used throughout 

the U.S. COde. such as "high seas," "navigable waters; "continental shell'.~ "waters of U'le United 

States: and "in the United States." The federal tax code alone uses 1he phrase "in 1he United 

Slates" over 2.000 limes.- It is obviously in the interest of good government ror Congress to act 

to clarity this situalfon and avoid the intetpretational problems that wiU undoobledty continue to 

arise. 

For this reason, the WGA and CSO v ew H.R. 3842 as an entirely appropriate measure. H.R. 

3842 would begIn to eliminate the confusIng patchwork of federal laws that pertain to the te((ltonal 

sea. Sut we believe that it does not go far enough In addressing all of the pertinent federal 

legislation, especially those of pnmary interest to the coastal States. 
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2 . IMPORTANT FEDERAl LAWS REMAIN UNADDReSSED. 

Without considering the question of whether Slate seaward boundanes should be eldended, we 

nOle that several key pieces of federal legislation remain unaddtessed by H.R. 3842, These are 

the Clean Water Act, the Coastal Zone Management Act. the CJean Put Act, C.E R.C LA., as we:1 

as the entire US Tax Code (title 26, U.S. C.). Two of these statutes are the only two that 

specifically define the term "territorial sea" as meaning 3 miles from the coastline.1 Thus, If H R. 

3842 were Signed Into law, confusion would continue to occur because every pertinent federal low 

~ the Clean Water Act and C.E.R.C.LA. would be understood to refer to a 12 mile tertilorial 

sea. Because these important federal statutes are net addressed by HR 3842, problems of 

interprotation wil continuo 10 exist. HR 3842 does net lully resolve th.s interpretational prob:em. 

3 H .A. 3842 DOES NOT ADORESS THE COASTAL STATES' t<EY CONCERNS 

Both the Coastal States Orgaruzahon and the Western Governors Association recognize that 

the coastal St\J,tes' key concerns are with the preservation, conservation, and matlagement of 

coastal and manne resources.' As provided in WGA Aeso'ution N' 91.022, the coastal States havo 

strong interest In extending their seaward boundary. Sut, in additIOn to the other four statutes 

listed immediately above. H.R, 3842 does not address the Submerged lands Act nor the Outer 

Conl1nental Shelf lands Act H R. 3842 falls far short 01 the goals of the WGA and eso. 

··5-
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Backgroynd & Discussion 

1. RouGH Esnt.IAT!.S Of FUTURe FEDERAL on. AND GAS REVENUES IN THE 3 TO 12 MILE 8£1.T 

P,elimi'uwy. rough. and unverifiable estimates from the Depanmeot of the Interior suggest lhal 

about 25". of unleased offshore oil reSOlJfces (2 ... biUion barrels) and 2()O'1o of unleased offshore 

gas resour~e$ {9· 1 B trillion tn e)(ist within 3 to 12 miles offshore. These oil and gas resources 

represent. again according to these unpublished estimates, between $58 billion and $116 billion 

In market value. Extr2lpolating these figures. the Department of the Interior estimates that between 

$2 billion and $4 billion of cash bonuses, and sa billion to $16 billion in royalties would be lost from 

the Federal treasury if the States' seaward boundary were extended from 3 to 12 miles.
9 

These preliminaty figures certainly ment adchtional verifICation. But assuming they are 

reasonably sound, it appears thai the total future revenues that would be ~st to the federal treasury 

WOWd total $Omewt'lere between $10 bUIion and $20 biUion. Because these estimates W8fe not 

derived fOf any fixed time.period into the future, but rather were open-ended, it is diffICUlt to 

determine hOw much of a \0$$ this would be for any Individual year. U the lime period under 

consideration were greater than 20 years, these estimates suggest thai the loss would average less 

than $1 billion per year. 

The point has been raISed that because of these losses to the federal treasury, it would not be 

possible to amend the Submerged Lands Act because of the current federal budget agreement. 

We question, however, whether these alleged lost federal revenues would even be covered by the 

budget agreement Even assuming they are, the budget agreemtnt only pertains to the next three 

fiscal years. What exactly would be the total amount of lost federal revenue over the nexl three 

years? 

- e·· 
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Assuming even further that these preOminary estimates demonstrate that it is infeasible to extend 

the States' seawatd boundaries out to 12 miJes beCause of 1he 'Iid.ra! derlCit and CUfrent budget 

agreement. the po4icy questions remain unanswered. The *slUe of whether the coastal States' 

seaward boundaries should be extended 10 12 miles is one thai encompasses much more !han 

budgetary concerns. 

2. STATE OCEAN RESOURCE MANAGEMENT AUTHORITY MUST ee EXTENDED 

Possible federal budget concerns do not aller the position of CSO and WGA that the coastal 

States should be the primary managers of the resources within the newly extended 12 mile 

territorial sea. exactly as they are today in the 3 mUe terrltorial sea Federal budget concerns 

pertaining to offshore oiJ and gas revenues should not act to bar coastal State management 

authofity over other resources being elCtended out to 12 mileS. 

Interim Steos 

It, however, budgetary concems make it impossible to address all pertainent federal legislation 

and coastal State concerns, a series of interim steps can nonetheless be taken. A new federal law 

could be enacted that would delegate to coastal States certain management authorities over living 

and non-hving resources within the extended 12 mile territorial sea. Models currenUy exist in the 

Clean Water Act, the Endangered Species Act. the Coastal Zone Management Act and the Marine 

Mammal Protection Act whereby management authorlty is delegated to the State. After managing 

the reSOU'ces successfully for a set length 01 time, the legISlation coukl provtde lot a transition from 

-7·· 
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management authority to tun ownership out to 12 miles tor State desiring to own out to 12 miles. 

lhIs coold be aa:ompllshed by tal<Ing lila f~ staps: 

1. establish a voluntary regime for extended StAts regulatory and management authority out 

to 12 miles. 

2. Design the voluntary extended regulatory regime after existing federal resource manageme,nt 

legislation. 

3. Provide federal grants upon the federal approval of coastal State -extended resource 

management plans- to be matched with State funds at 80/20 for !he first year, dropping to 

SOI50 over a course of years. 

Several coastal Slates are discussing the PlOSpactl of pilot projects lhat would authorize lhem 

·thin to develop mode' joint management programs to addtess one or more resource concerns WI 

the 12 mUe extended ten'i!ortal sea 

3. FURTHER POUCY REVIEW? 

At the same dme, we recognize that many policy questions may need to be addressed further 

when considering extending State ocean resource management authority out 12 nautical miles. 

The Issue of extending the territorial sea has been previously addressed by Congress. In the 

Iionaf Oce PoUcy lOO1h Congress, • bill was Introduced that would have alated a He an 

CommlssJon charged willl proposing to lila Prasfdent and lila Congress. comprehensive nalional 

-8-

oceans policy associated with extending the territoriaJ SIll out 12 nautical miles. to ThIs 

cornmfsslon WlIS charged _ dellYering Its report willlln 2 yeatS, IIr'd WIS _ed 10 spend $2 

million. Subsequont leglsfalfon that was __ """" eslObflshed • Temtorfal Sea 

Commission, wi1h a simI'- mandate. Both of these commessklns wouk:l have consisted of 

member's appointed by the President from a pool of nominees HIactec:I by the lead .. of Congress. 

Bolll ma ...... falfed 10 get paasod by Congr .... 

H.R. 3842 calls for a ·study of the adequacy of existing F~eral and State laws for the 

management of living and nonlMng resources within the territorial sea of the United States between 

3 and 12 naudcaI miles- offshore. II This study, to be conducted by the National Seagrant CoIlega 

Program, would address the -adequacy of existing Federal and State laws for 1he management of 

living and nonlMng resources within the territorlal sea of the United ~lates between 3 and 12 

nautical miles.''' Tho study would be funded _ $100,000. 

Although we coufd support lila concept 01 such • study, _ be"""" lila lack 01 participation In 

the study by coastal State representatives, and the insufficiency of fw1dlng, 8(e severe 

shortcomings of the study as provided in H.R. 3842. Further, It is not clear flat h scope of the 

study - Federal and State resource management laws for living and nonlMng resources - would 

even Include the SUbmerged Lands Act. The Submerged Lands Act cer1ainly vests the States with 

regulatory and management authority, but is a -quiet tiue- act, not a resource management act. 

Any study should clearly include the question of amending the Submerged Lands Act within its 

mandate. 

- 9-
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Conclusion 

The Coastal States Organization and the Western Goven10fS' Association clearty recognize that. 

beeause of their proximity to, and rella'lce upon. the sea. and the ellten! to which devek)pment of 

these coastal a.nd matine resources w~1 affect their economy and envitonment. the coastal States 

have direct and inherent rights, responsibi~ties and interests penaining to the protection, 

conservation and development of the living and non.living coastal and marine resources. None of 

these inherent lights. responsibilities or interests are addressed by HR 3842. 

The WGA and CSO view H.R. 3842 as an entirely appropriate measure. H.R. 3842 would begin 

to eliminate the confusing patchwork of federal laws that peru;n to the territorial sea But we 

believe that it does not go far enough in addressing all of the pertinent lederallegislation, especially 

those Qf primary interest to the coastal States. Nor dQ we believe that budget concerns pertaining 

to federal QffstIore oil and gas revenues should act to bar CQastal State management authority over 

Qther resOlKces being extended out to 12 miles. 

If. however, budgetary concet"ns make it impossible 10 address all pMainent laderaJ legislation 

and coaslal State concerns, a series of interim steps can nonetheless be taken. A new federal taw 

could be Anacted that would delegate to coastal States certain management authorities over living 

and non· living resources within the extended 12 mile territorial sea. Policy questions raised by 

extending State management authOlity out 12 nuatical miles cenainly should be studied further. 

We believe. however, that the lack of participation in the study by coastal State representatives, and 

the insufficiency 01 funding, are severe shortcomings of the study as provided in H.R. 3842. 

We appreciate the opportunity to submit our remarks for the reCOf"d. W. look forward to 

working with the Committee on legislation that adcltesses the concerns 0' the coastal States. 

- 10 -
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Oceantrawl 

Hr. Chairman: 

I am Edward Wolfe, former U.S. Fisheries Ambassador and 
Oeputy Assistant Secretary of state, and presently Director at 
Govern.ental and International Affairs tor the OCean trawl group 
at companies. I appreciate the opportunity to present this 
statement on H.R. 3842, a bill to extend the territorial sea and 
contiguous zone of the United States. I was involved in the 
preparation of the Presidential Proclamation in 1988 and 
recognize the complexity and difficulty of preparing this 
implementing legislation. The committee and its staff should be 
commended for its dedicated efforts in moving this legislation 
torward. 

In the interest of brevity, I will focus on two 
specific issues today: (1) the extension of coastwise trade 
requirements to the twelve-mile limit and (2) the possible 
extension of state jurisdiction over living resource management, 
since these two issues could have a substantial impact on our 
business and investment. We will monitor the bill and work with 
your staff on these issues. 

The OCeantrawl companies are one of the largest fishing 
and processing operations in the United States' fisheries. We 
own and operate three state-of-the-art factory trawlers, and 
employ over 650 people in Alaska and Washington State. 
Oceantrawl is a .ajority U.S.-owned group ot companies and has 
been a pioneer in Americanizing the ground fish fisheries of 
Alaska and the West Coast. We recently began our first foreign 
venture by fishing in the Russian Exclusive Economic zone, using 
our U.S.-flag vessels and American crews. Almost all of our 
product is exported to foreign markets, creating U.S. income and 
helping to lower our international trade dQficit. 

coASTWISE TRADE ISSUES 

We urge the inclusion of a provision that would 
grandfather vessels currently qualified for documentation under 
U.S. law with a fishery endorsement. The provision should apply 
coastwise trade requirements to those vessels only within the 
existing three-mile limit. 

In 1985, Oceantrawl completed a ~arketing agreement 
with a major foreign buyer and began the acquisition of a fleet 
of three factory trawlers. The company moved forward by 
acquiring three U.S.-built vessels that were subsequently rebuilt 
in Norway and Germany pursuant to the U.S . laws then in effect. 
The company has invested approximately $140 million in these 
three vessels, which are 340 feet in lenqth and produce mostly 
suri.i for foreign markets. 

1 
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OCeantrawl representatives were active 1n working with 
the Committe. in 1981 on the legislation which became the 
Comaarcial Fishing Industry Ve8sel Anti-Reflagging Act or 1988. 
since ve had made our investaents and s1gned v •••• l purchase and 
shipyard eontracts 1n reliance on previous law. we wanted to 
ensure that our investments were protected. The Committee and 
the Congre •• provided qrandfather claus •• that protected the 
interests ot companies such as ours. 

Since our vessels were rebuilt abroad, they are not 
qualified tor the U.S. coastwise trade. Conaequently, certain 
operations cannot be carried out within the three-mile 
territorial sea. As the industry has become more sophisticated, 
more activities occur at sea to provide maximum efficiency of 
operation.. Processing vessels receive fish catches from catcher 
boats, process the fish, and then deliver them to port for 
transhipment. Fish cargoes are offloaded at aea for export. 
Theae and other activities are important in providing flexibility 
of operations. 

If the coastwise trade requirements are .xtended to 12 
mil •• without the necessary grandfather provision, our vessels 
will be excluded from certain types of operations, limiting our 
flexibility and undermining our investments. We see no reason 
for this impact on our company and urge inclusion of a 
grandfather provision. OUr at-aea activities do not compete with 
commercial carriers and are limited to fisheriea operations. The 
implementation of the Anti-Reflagging Act has already eliminated 
the possibility of more foreign-rebuilt vessels being documented 
tor the fisheries under U.S. law. I note that the Department of 
State and the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration 
both support an amendment that would allow toreign-flag vessels 
to continue fishery support operations in the 3-12 mile area. We 
believe the Committee should include similar provisions for 
U.S.-flag vessels. 

STATE JURISDICTION 

H.R. 3842, as drafted, does not extend state 
jurisdiction over living resources beyond the current three-mile 
limit, but would authorize a study ot the issue. We strongly 
urge that state jurisdiction not be further extended. 

The Americanization of our fiaheries has occurred 
through investment and entrepreneurial talent from many parts of 
the United States. OUr co.pany alone has ottic •• on both the 
east and west coasts, employees from several states, vessel 
operations off the coasts of four states and abroad, and sales in 
both the United States and abroad. Americanization ot our 
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tiaheries has been successtul because it has been a national 
ettort. 

The living resources ot the u.s. Exclusive Economic 
Zone are vast and include, by some estimates, as much as 15t of 
the marine living resources of the world. These resources have 
been, and should continue to be, managed tor the benefit of the 
nation as a whole. The Magnuson Pishery Conservation and 
Hanagement Act recognized the importance at our fiehery resources 
to the nation and the Congress wisely built a tedera1 management 
systam. Those benefits should continue to flow to the nation as 
a whole. 

The current U.S. fisheries manage.ent system provides 
the atates of each region with substantial influence through 
aeat. on the regional council that develops fishery management 
plana. As foreign fleets have departed, even that system has 
shown strains as decisions must be made between American user 
groups. Many battles are being fought betWeen local interests 
and tho •• interests perceived as outsider. in a particular 
fishery. State resource managers necessarily respond to the 
local interests of their state citizens. Those constituents 
damand aanagement decisions that tavor their interests. 

The expansion of state .. nagement jurisdiction to the 
12-mile area would inevitably increase the friction and produce 
more battles. The nation would receive tewer benefits and many 
user groups would be excluded frOD operating in large areas. The 
complexity and contusion of management would be exacerbated since 
many more stocks and species would be subject to both state and 
federal management. We support the retention of state 
jurisdiction at the three-mile limit and the .haring of the 
benet its trom our fishery resources with all Americans. 

Mr. Chairman, thank you for the opportunity to present 
our testimony to the Committee on this very important issue. 
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~1AcM£EION &. WOODWORTII 
.. TTOANClS ill U .... 

SI..llTt~ 

1 "Te .... SS .. C .. U5tTTS AV(NI,IC .. W 

WAHIlI:OOTO!'I. D .C. ~0030 

OM"lIU. 11 MACMeeKIN 
OQHALO C WOOOWOIIHI 

The Honorable walter 8. Jones 
Chairman, Committee an Merchant 

Harine and Fisheries 
Room 1334 . Longworth House Office 

BuUding 
Washington. D.C. 20515-62)0 

Attention: Ms. Joan Bonderaff 

TeLEPHONe 1202.1 2:'3 -'7'7 
TCltCOi";[1t .::0:, 223 1 ~'j9 

Tnc~ e~o ~j)~ 0776 
Mel M .. l :9<j 07'e 

Harch 2. 1992 

Re: H.R. 3842. tho Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extension 
and Enforcement Act of 1991 

Dear Chainnan Jones: 

On behalf of Lorenzo I. De Leon Guerrero, Governor of the 
Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands. and Lieutenant 
Governor Benj~ln T. H~n91ona. Chairmen of the Governor'~ SpeCial 
Representat1ves for the Covenant sect10n 902 consultations, we 
are pleased to forward to you the enclosed statement 
~upplementing the Governor's te3tlmony at the February 4, 1992. 
hearIng on the above-referenced bill. 

~c~ 
Donald C. woodworth 

Enclosure. as noted 
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Staterent of 
Lorenzo 1. De Leon QJerrero. Q)vernor 

Cmrron.\ealth of the tbrthem M1riana Islands 
and 

Benjanin T. Manglona. Lieutenant Q)vernor 
and 0131 nmn of 

The ~ial Representatives 
of the Q)vernor for 

Covenant Section !Il2 Consultations 
on 

H.R. 3842 
1l£ IERRrnJUM. s:A .6H) wmaru; 2IJIE 

EXJef)l(N .6H) ~ N:r CF 1991 

Before the 
Cmmittee on Mlrchant M1rine & Fisheries 
United States House of Representatives 

February 4. 1992 
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EXECUTIVE SUMMMY 

On February 4, 1992, this Committee conducted a hearing on 

H.R. 3842. the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Extension and 

Enforcement Act. At that hearing, Lorenzo I. De Leon Guerrero, 

Governor of the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands, 

appeared and testified against enactment of the bill. as it 

applies to the Commonwealth. The Governor outlined the history 

of Consultations between the united states and the Northern 

Hariana Islands pursuant to Section 902 ot the Covenant on this 

subject and set out reasons why the bill. in its current to~, 

would be contrary to the interests of the people of the Northern 

Hariana Islands. 

Application of H.R. 38'2 to the Northern Hariana Islands 

would prejudice good faith resolution of the territorial sea 

issue under Covenant Section 902. On April 12, 1990. the 

Northern Hariana Islands entered into an agreement with Special 

Representative of the President Timothy W. Glidden whereby the 

Northern Hariana Islands' ownership of its territorial sea, 

submerged land and other ocean resource jurisdiction would be 

recognized and confirmed by the united states. The agreement is 

based, in part, on the clear promise during the negotiation of 

the Covenant that the United states would return the Harianas 
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Northern Mariana Islands 
statement on H.R. 38,2 

Page 2 

submerged lands to the people of the islands aloog with all other 

public land. held 1n trust by the United state.. The 1990 

agreement hall yet to be implemented. An issue of thIs importance 

should be r.solved~ as intended by the Covenant, with the mutual 

consent of tbe parties. 

The Commonwealth takes the position that its boundaries and 

submerged lands jur1sdiction should be recognized to the full 

extent pe~ltted under international law. This would include a 

territorial sea and submerged lands jurisdiction to lZ nButucal 

miles and a contiguous zone of 24 nautical mile. as established 

under the Covenant by COnmonwealth law. The Ccrm!.onvealth polnts 

out that its people bave a long tradItion of use and ownership of 

submerged lands well beyond the 12-ml1e limit. The Common­

wealth's pOSition is well within the jurisdiction recognized 

under the 1982 United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea 

and international common law. The Commonwealth also believes 

that its rights should be dete~ined by its Covenant because it 

is not admitted to the Union and is without representation in the 

Congress of the United states. 

Until the issue of the boundaries and jurisdiction of 

Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands in its territorial 

sea are resolved, it 1s difficult to see how H.R. 3842 ~y be 
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viewed as jurisdictionally neutral in its application to the 

Northern Hariana Islands. For this reason, we respectfully 

request that the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands be 

removed from the application of the Territorial Sea and 

contiguous Zone Extension and Enforcement Act until such time as 

the issues are resolved by mutual agreement. 

INTRODUCTION 

The commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands is the 

newest member of the American political family. It is an island 

archipelago stretching north of Guam toward Japan at the western 

edge of the Pacific ocean. It consists of 14 islands, with a 

population of about 43,000. It is home to two groups of 

islanders, Chamorros and Carolinians. 

Prior to World War II, the islands wera governed by Japan 

under a united Nations mandate. The islands were invaded and 

occupied by the united States in some of the bloodiest island 

fighting of the Pacific campaign. Nearly 4,000 Americans gave 

their lives in the battles for Saipan and Tinian. Some 35,000 

Japanese perished in the fighting. At the same t1me, nearly ten 

percent of the islander population died. 
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Alone among the people occupied and liberated by the United 

states during World War II~ the people of the Northern Hariana 

Islands sought a political union with the United states. The 

Harianas people sought and obtained the status of a United states 

Commonwealth. and became American citizens in 1986. As a result 

of the negotiated Covenant between the United states and the 

Northern Mariana Islands. the Commonwealth is tbe ooly forelgn 

territory occupied during world War II where tbe United states 

flag still flie •• 

The Covenant was approved by the people of the Northern 

Hariana Islands in a plebescite vote June 17, 1975 and by the 

United stat •• 10 1976. It was procla~ed fully implemented by 

President Reagan on November 3. 1986. Since 1986 the 

Commonwealth has been engaged in fo~al consultations with the 

White House to reach agreement on certain issues lett unresolved 

by the Covenant. On of these issues is the nature and eKtent of 

the Commonwealth's jurisdiction of its territorial sea and 

submerged lands. The COftInonwealth has reached agreement with a 

Special Representative of the President of the United States as 

to how this issue should be resolved. That agreement has yet to 

ba implemented. 
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On February 4. 1992. this Committee conducted a hearing on 

H.R. 3842. the Territorial Sea and Contiguous Zone Bxtension and 

Enforcement Act. At that hearing. Lorenzo t. De Leon Guerrero, 

Governor of the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands. 

appeared and testified against enactment of the bill, as it 

applies to the Commonwealth. The Governor outlined the history 

of Consultations between the United states and the Northern 

Hariana Islands pursuant to Section 902 of the covenant1on this 

subject and set out reasons why the bill. in its current fo~. 

would be contrary to the interests of the people of the Northern 

Hariana Islands. 

Governor GUerrero and Lieutenant Governor Benjamin T. 

Manglona, Chairman of the Governor's Special aepresentatives for 

the Covenant Section 902 consultations, comment further on the 

bill in this written statement. This statement supplements 

Governor GUerrero's testimony before the Committee by summarizing 

the Covenant Section 902 consultations on this issue for the 

hearing record. by setting out some recent history relevant to 

1 The Covenant to Establish a commonwealtb of the Nortbern 
Harlana Islands in Political Union with the united states of 
AmerIca, 42 U.N. TCOR Annex, U.N. Doc. T/17S9 (197S). The 
Covenant was approved for the United states by Public Law 94-241, 
gO Stet. 26] (l976). 
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the issue and by responding to several questions raised by 

Members during the hearing. 

OCEAN RIGHTS OF THE 

COMMONWEALTH OF TIlE NORTHERN MARIANA ISLANDS 

The Trusteeship pertod: submerged public lands held 1n 
_
trust. The United State. acquired th th e au oeity to administer 

the Northern Mariana Islands after World War II. pursuant to the 

United Nations T~steeshlp Agreement for the Fonner Japanese 

Mandated Islands. 2 

to this agreement. 
The United States had no sovereignty pursuant 

Instead, it administered our islands in trust 

for tne benefit of our people. A t t ! s rus ee a this international 

trust, the United states was expressly obliged to promote the 

development of our people -toward self-government or indepen­
dence.- 3 

It was also required to protect our people -against the 

loss of thelr lands and resources.-· The Marlanas people share 

the Pacific tradltion of hlgh seas naVigation and have a long 

2 

l 

• 

T.I.A.S. No. 1665, 8 U.N.T.S. 189, 61 Stat. 3301 (1947). 

~., Art. 6(1). 

Id., Art. 6(2). 
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history of ownership and control of the submerged lands offshore 

their islands. S These rights extend not only to the waters 

immediately adjacent to land. Frequently they extend far beyond 

the horizon from land. 6 

At the time the Covenant was negotiated and approved. the 

united stetes rnede no claim to the submerged lends or marine 

resources offshore the Northern Hariena Islands. To do so would 

have teen contrary to the United States fiduciary obligations as 

5 Throughout Micronesia -paramount rignts in the see and its 
resources generally belong to the nearest island or atoll.- M. 

and F. Ramp. 

6 "The most distant submerged reefs considered owned by 
Micronesians are found in the Mariana Islands. paralleling the 
chain of mountains fo~in9 the Marianas is another chain located 
about 200 miles to the west. None of these mountains break the 
surface of the ocean. Among them are many submerged reefs which 
~re considered to to be the property of the people of the 
Marianas. For example, about 175 miles west of Pagan are two 
reefs together called -Fanupweiletal- traditionally owned by the 
inhabItants of Anatahan. About ISO miles west of Anatahan 1s 
Pathfinder Reef which. together with the reef to the north and 
one to the east. is called -ochensoufanachlk- and owned by the 
Soufanachlk clan. There are many reefs closer to land In the 
marianes such as -OChopengek- east of saipan and -Maenmetln­
north of Saipan. These are considered owned by a clan or island 
as well.- Id .• at 89. 
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administering authority of the Trusteeship.' As a result, title 

to public lands 1n tho Trust Territory wo: not yc:tcd 1n the 

united states at all. nalhor, it W8j vc:te~ 1n the Govor~~ent of 

the Tru~t Terr1tory.9 The interest of the United states 1n land, 

includ1ng sutr.:crged 1304, 1n tho northern Marianas has always 

boen an ad~lnlstratlve. fiduciary interost. not a sovereign 

Intcres~ . 9 

No federal marine resource laws applied to the waters. 

~ubmerged lands or resources offshore tbe Northern Mariana 

Islands at the time tho Covenant was signed . 10 The Magnuson 

8 67 Trust Territory Code. socs. 1. 2. 

9 United Nations Trusteeship Agreement for the Fo~er Japanese 
Mandated Islands. Article 6(2); people of Saipan v. United States 
Department of the Interior. 502 F. 2d 90. 95 (9tn C1r. 1974, . 

10 The Covenant was signed on February 15. 1975. It was approved 
by the people of the Northern Mariana Islands by a 78.8_ vote in 
a plebiscite vote on June 15, 1975. It was approved by the 
UnJted States by Public Law 94-241 on Harcb 24. 1976. 

• 
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Fishery Conservation and Management Act did not exist. i1 Neither 

the Submerged Lands Act12 nor the Outer Continental Shelf Lands 

Act1J applied to the Northern Harlana Islands . 

The Covenant negotiations : returning Micronesian public 

~. In performing its trust obligations. the United states 

negotiated a new political status with our people . that of a 

Commonwealth of the United Stotes . That status is set forth in 

the Covenant. The Covenant governs ·relations between the 

Northern Mariana Islands and the united states· and is the 

·supreme law of the Northern Mariana Islands.· 1• It is this 

11 The Magnuson Fishery Conservatlon and Management Act . Public 
Law 9.- 265. became law on April 13. 1976 . As originally enacted . 
the Magnuson Act did not apply to the Northern Mariana Islands 
which were exempted as part of the Trust Territory of the Pacific 
I~lands. The Act was amended to apply to the Northe rn Mariana 
Islands by public Law 97-453 on January 12. 1983. 
12 The federal Submerged Lands Act was enacted 1n 1953 and 
conveyed t1tle to submerged lands only to the states ·of the 
Unlon.· 4] U.S .C. sec. 1]01(9) ' 

13 The outer Continental Shelf ~nds Act established federal 
authority over the outer continental shelf, which it defined as 
all lands seaward of the submerged lands granted to the states 
under the Submerged Lands Act. 43 U.S.C. sec. 1331(0). As the 
Submerged Lands Act confined 1ts applicat10n to states of the 
Unlon. federal author1ty under the outer Continental Shelf Lands 
Act 1s sim11arly confined. 
14 Covenant. supra. note 1. Art . I. Sec. 102 . 
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Covenant that governs issues. such .a the ownership and extent of 

the Cammonwealth's territorial sea, submerged landa, and 

contiguous 20n. that arl.. between the Northern Harlana Islands 

and the United states. 

The flrat statement by the people of the Northern Hariana 

Islands at the first s ••• lon of the Harianas Polittcal status 

Negotiations empbasized the need to afflcm the people'. 

sovereignty and ownership of their islands and public landa. 1S 

The United Stat •• respoDded that. ·public landa, including 

military rataction lands, must be returned to the people of the 

Harianaa. The que.tion to be discussed 1. • • to whom the 

public lands are to be returned and when •• 16 Prom the beginning. 

submerged lands were considered to be public lands and were 

included among those lands to be returned to tbe islanders: .[S]O 

15 

16 Preoontation by 
Representative for 
at 7. 

Chairman ot tbe Marianas Political 
bi. opening statement, it would "be 
retention and public land to be 
at the Mariana Island. . This will 

at the people ot the Marianas 
at edward DLQ ~~~!;;~ 

Mr. James M. Wilson, Jr., u.s. Deputy 
Microneaian status Negotiations, Hay 10, 1913, 
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far as submerged lands are concerned. we feel that these should 

vest in the future Marianas government under the new agreement. 

as in the case of the states of the united States and other 

territories . ,,17 On June ., 1913, the parties jointly announced 

that "the United states reiterated its prior commitment to return 

to the people of the Marianas the land now held in trust just as 

soon as questions ot a legal, administrative and t~ing nature 

can be resolved.· 18 

__ The United states Policy for the Return of Hicronesian 

PUblic Lands . As a result of these negotiations and the demands 

of other Micronesians for the return of public lands held by the 

Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands. 19 P . Haydn Williams, the 

17 
~. at p. 7. 

PreSident's Personal Representative, 
Political status Commission, 

19 The return of public lands had become a crucial issues in the 
Micronesian status Negotiations aven b&fore the Harianas began to 
negotiate separately with the united state.. After the sixth 
round of those status negotiations, in lat. 1972, the Microne­
sians demanded tbe return of public land as a precondition to 
resumption of negotiations with the United states. The ne. fed­
eral policy on public land in Micronesia was announced less than 
two weeks before the seventh round of Micron •• ian negotiat10ns 
was convened in Washington, D. C., and about five weeks before the 
third ~ound of Harianas negotiations. D. McHenry, Hlc~onesia: 
Trust Betrayed 112-116 (1915). 
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Prestdent's Parsonal Representative for Microneslan Status 

Negotiation •• announced on November 1. 1973. a formal policy of 

the United States regarding land held by the Government of the 

Trust Terrltory . 20 This policy, called -Transfer of Public Lands 

from the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands AdminIstration to 

the District.: U.S. PolIcy and Necessary Implementing Courses of 

Action,- affl~ed the fiduciary natura of the Pederal 

Government's interest: 

The U.S. Government. as a~lnlstarlng authority 1n the Trust 

Territory of the Pacific Islands. has always considered pub­

lic land in Micronesia to be property held in trust for the 

people of Mtcron.ala. 21 

20 
The policy was alBa announced three days later by the 

Secretary of the Interior. 
21 

as U.S. Land [hereinafter 
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-- Subnerged lands included. Ambassador Williams I 

announcement made it clear that the Federal policy on Micronesian 

l ands covered all public lands, including submerged lands: 

Public lands include all lands acquired by the spanish, 

German, and Japanese administrations for governmental or 

other purposes, as well as such lands as the Trust Territory 

Government may itself have acquired for public purposes. 

Tidelands and marine lands are considered part of the public 

domain as well . As used herein ·public lands· also encom­

passes those private Japanese properties, including those of 

the Japanese Government controlled agencie. and corpora­

tions, which were seized at the end of World War II and 

placed under the control of the ·alien property 

custocUan •• 22 

This policy noted that the united stat.s bad studied the 

question thoroughly and as a result ·has now concluded that if it 

is the deSire of the people in a district that public lands in 

that district be turned over to the district now before 

termination of the Trusteeship the united States 1s willing to 

22 M ·, atl . 
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accede to their wishes and to facilitate the transfer of 

tltle . - 23 The Marianas Political status commis.ion fo~ally 

accepted this new federal policy as -s basis for satisfactory 

resolutton of the public land issues in the Harlanaso- 24 

Thus ~ the partie. to the Covenant negotiations agreed that 

title to the tld.land.~ submerged lands. marine lands, and filled 

lands would be transferred from the Government of the Trust 

Territory of the Pacific Islands to an agency of the Government 

of the Northern Hariana Islands 10 trust for the people of the 

Northern Hariana Islands. 

-- Department ot the Interior Orders 2969 and 298' . This 

land return pollcy was ~lemented by Depar~t of the Interior 

Orders 2969 and 2989. Interior Order 2969 authorized the 

Marianas District LegIslature to create a legal entity competent 

to receive tItle from the Trust Territory and to hold the 

submerged and other public lands in the districta Submerged 

23 Id • • at 2. 

24 Harianas Political status Commission, Position Paper on the 
Return of PUblic Lands to the people of the Harlanas 1 (Dec . 13, 
1973). 
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lands were specifically included. 25 In 1975, the Harianas 

District Legislature created the Marianas public Land Corporation 

to receive public lands from the Trust Territory pursuant to 

secretarial Order 2969 .
26 

On April 1, 1976 , ane week after u.s. Public La. 94-241 

approving the Covenant came lAta effect, tbe secretary of 

Interlor issued Department of the Interior Order 2989. This 

order separated the Government of the Northern Mariana Islands 

from the adminIstration of the rest of the Trust Territory.21 

Part VII of this order contained this provision: 

All other public lands situated in the Northern Mariana Is­

lands title to which 1s now vested with the Trust ~err1tory 

Government and which have not been transferred to the legal 

25 .PUblic lands. were defined to include -lands defined as 
public lands by Section ••• 2, Title 67. of the Trust Territory 
Code,· that 18, lands below the -ordinary high .ater mark.-

26 Act 100-7S, Harian •• District Legislature (1975). See 
Northern Hariana Islands Commlss1on an Pederal Laws , supra. note 
7, at 176. 

21 Northern Mariana Islands commission on Pederal Laws, supra. 
note 7, at 116 . 
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entity created by the Harianas Islands District Legislature 

according to Secretarial of the Interior Order No. 2969 

shall vest In the Resident Commissioner . 

As successor to -all rights and obligations· of the Covern­

ment of the Northern Hariana Islands pursuant to section 13 of 

the Schedule on Transitional Hatters of the Constitution of the 

Commonwealth, the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands 

was vested with title to those submerged lands no later than 

January 9. 1976. 

Section 801 of the Covenant. 

prOVides that : 

Section B01 of the Covenant 

All right. title and interest of the Government of the 

Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands in and to real prop­

erty in the Northern Hariana Islands on the date of the 

signing of this Covenant or thereafter acquired in any man­

ner whatsoever will, no later than upon the termination of 

the Trusteeship Agreement. be transferred to the Government 

of the Northern Mariar.a Islands . 

7 
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under the law of the Trust Territory. lands below the ordi­

nary high water mark were real property.28 consequently, 

covenant section 901 confirms that the return of all submerged 

land~ vested in the Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands was to 

return to Commonwealth ownership as agreed during the Covenant 

negotlat10ns. This 1s made clear by the legislative history of 

united states Public Law 94-241 approving the Covenant. That 

legislative history includes the following discussion of Section 

601 by the Harianas Political status CommiSSion: 

This Section serves as a guarantee that all of the public 

land in the Northern Marianas will be returned to its right­

ful owners. the people of the Northern Harianas ••.• This 

section assures that all of the land will come back no later 

than termination and that no land can be disposed of other 

28 Nfiiraibiochel v. TTPI . 1 Trust 
(Hig court Tria! DivIsIon palau. 

Territory aeports 485, 490 
1958) . 
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than to the Government af the Northern Harlanss . 29 

congress has subsequestly confirmed that the submerged lands 

described 1n Section 801 of the Covenant belong to the 

commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands. In 1988. Congress 

passed the Abandoned Shipwrecks Act30 to clarify that the states. 

defined to include the Northern Mariana Islands. have 

jurisdiction and responsibllity for the management of abandoned 

shipwrecks 1n the waters Bnd submerged lands of the state. The 

Act defined the term ·submerged lands· by reference to the 

Covenant: 

29 Harianas Political status Commission, Sectlon-by-Sectlon 
Analysis of the covenant to Establish a Commonwealth of the 
Northern Ha~iana Islands in POli_,t~1~C~o~1~un~1o~n~WJ1~thn~ states of in~ 

by its 
the Congress when it 
United states disagreed with the Commission's Analysi. of section 
B01, congress would have noted that disagreement. No such 
disagr~ement i. found in the legislative history of PUblic Law 
9'-2'1. 

30 U.S. Public Law 100-298. 102 stat. 432. 43 U.S.C. secs. 2101 
et seq. 
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tbe term "sutxnerged lands" means the lands • • • of the Com­

monwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands, a. described in 

Section 801 of PUblic Law 9'-241 ('8 U.S.C. 1681).31 

The Covenant Section 902 Consultations. ~he Commonwealth's 

covenant with the united states includes a dispute resolution 

provision, Section 902, which requires that the commonwealth of 

the Northern Hariana Island. and the United states "consult 

regularly on all matters affecting the relations between them. " 

At the request of either government. SpeCial Representatives are 

appointed by tbe President and the Governor "to meet and to 

consider in good faith such issues affecting tbe relationship 

between the Northern Hariana Islands and the United states as may 

be deSignated by either government and make a report and 

recommendations with respect thereto." 

31 Id •••• c. 3(f)(4). The legi.lotive hi.tory of the Abondoned 
Shipwrecks Act indicate. that the House intended that the 
submerged lands of the Northern Marianaa be defined as "those 
three miles distant from the coastline of the Northern Hariana 
Islands." H. Rep 100-514. 100th Cong •• 2d Sess •• at Z. This 
limitation. bowever. was not incorporated in the senate report 
and is -for the purposes of this Act" only. 
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In part because of a controversy over the application of the 

Magnuson Fishery Conservation and Management Act to the detriment 

of local fishermen, the Commonwealth called for consultations and 

appointed Special Representatives in 1986. It deSignated as an 

issue on the agenda ocean rights and resources and submitted its 

position paper on the subject on March 30, 1987. The 

Commonwealth called upon the united states to confirm -tbe 

authority of the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands to 

conserve, manage, and control the marine resource. 1n the waters 

and seabed surrounding the Commonwealth of the Nortbern Hariana 
32 Islands to the full eatent permitted under international law.-

This would include full resource -rights of a coastal state in 

the territorial sea. contiguous zane , the exclusive economic zane 

and the continental shelf as provided in the United Nations 

Convention an the Law of the sea.- JJ The exercise of these 

rights by the Northern Mariana Islands would be subject to 

appropriate federal oversight in the areas of foreign affairs and 

defense.]' 

on 

33 Id. at 305 . 

34 Id. at 256. 
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In April 1990, after three years of consultation, the 

Special Representat1ve of the Pres1dent agreed with the 

Commonwealth recommendation -to send to the president a joint 

recommendation that the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana 

Islands has the autharlty to conserve, manage and control the 

marin. resources in the waters and seabed of the territorial sea 

and exclusive economic zone of the COmmonwealth.- 35 The 

agreement also protected federal intere.ts in th. submerged lands 

and exclusive economic zone by making the commonwealth subject to 

federal oversight in exerCising it. resource jurisdiction. 

specifically: 

Uader this proposal, the common.ealth shall have the rights 

of a coastal state in the territorial •• a, the contiguous 

zOne, the exclusive economic zone and the continental shelf 

as provided in the united Natlons convention on the Law of 

the Sea; provided that the exercise of these rights shall be 

done in cooperation with the United states and subject to 
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the responsibility and authority of the United states with 

respect to foreign affairs and defense under Section 104 of 

the Covenant. 36 

This agreement was a dramatic breakthrough 1n the 

consultations and laid the groundwork for a good fa1th resolution 

of these important issues. Unfortunately. this agreement has yet 

to be implemented and has been criticized by the United states 

Department of state . 

The special Representatives of the Governor of the Common­

wealth of the Northern Mariana Islands received the Position Pa­

per by the Interim SpeCial Representative of the President of the 

United states at the Ninth Round of the Consultations on Sep­

tember 18, 1990 . 37 Accompanying that paper was -a formal 

response to the position papers submitted by the Special 

36 Memorandum of Agreement on Ocean Rights and Resources, 
Com ilotian af Documents From the £i hth Round of Covenant 
Sect on Consu a ions 287 (HaCHee n & Wo wor 0). A 
copy ot thIs agreement is appended to this statement as Appendi~ 
1-

37 Compilat10n of Documents from the Ninth Round of Covenant 
section 902 Compilat10ns. S9 (MacMeekin' WoodWorth 1990) . 
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38 Representatives of the Governor- by the Department of state. 

The position paper on Ocean Rights and Resources offered by the 

Interim SpeCial Representative of the President (United states 

Oceans Paper) takes the position -that the Commonwealth gave up 

control of its ocean resources in exchange for the benefits 

received when it entered into the Commonwealth relationship with 

the united states under the Covenant.-

The conclusion of the state Department ignores the 

long-standing policies. discussed above, of the Department of tho 

Interior. the Trust Territory Government and the Office of 

Micronesian status Negotiations to return the submerged lands. 

along with other public lands. to their rightful owners. the 

people of the Northern Hariana Islands. As the Governor 

testif1ed. the Commonwealth is vested with title to the submerged 

lands offshore the Northern Hariana Islands by virtue of 

Department of the Interior Orders 2969 and 2989 and Section e01 

of the Covenant. 

38 Letter of Edward E. Wolfe. Deputy Assistant Secretary of 
state for Oceans and Plsheries Affairs, to Timothy W. Glldden. 
Special Representative of the President for COvenant section 902 
Consultations (June 21. 19~O). id. at 64. A copy of this letter 
is attached as Append1x 2. 
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The state Department's letter acknowledges that the 

Commonwealth bas a territorial sea . This 1s apparently the cnly 

commonwealth ocean jurisdiction recognized by the stat. 

Oepartment. Although acknowledging the existence of 

commonwealth's terrItorial sea, the united states argues that the 

sea 1s Itmlted to three"miles. rather than the twelve miles 

established under Commonwealth law. The SpecIal RepresentatIves 

of the Governor continue to maintain that the ~nw.alth's 

twelve-mile territorial sea 1s lawful under the Covenant and both 

United states and international law . 

In 1980. the Northern Mariana Islands enacted its Marine 

Sovereignty Act defining its territorial sea at twelve ml1es. 39 

This action was taken during the third year of the Commonwealth's 

constitutional existence. The law was passed pursuant to the 

Commonwealth's right of self-government pursuant to section 103 

of the Covenant . Aa such, it was a legitimate expression of 

self-deta~ination and self-government by the elected 

representatives of the people at the Northern Hariana Islands. 

The law was enacted during the trusteeship and so was protected 

39 Commonwealth PUblic Law 2-7, 2 CHC sec. 1123. 
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by Article 6 of the Trusteeship Agreement. It was enacted before 

the Northern Hariane Islands came uader the sovereignty of the 

united states and so did not conflict with the united States 

limitation of its own territorial .ea to three miles. 

The CommoDwealth's claim to a twelve-mile territorial sea is 

well within the parameters recognized under international law . 

The 1958 Convention on the Territorial Sea did Dot establish an 

outer boundary of the Territorial Se. but twelve-mile claims be­

came routinely accepted. 40 The 1982 united Nations convention on 

the Law of the Sea adopted the twelVe-mile limit. 

In Presidential Proclamation 59Z8, President Reagan, acting 

- in accordance with international law,· procla~ -the extension 

of the territorial sea at the united states of America, the Com­

monwealth of Puerto Rico, Guam, Amerlcan Samoa, the united states 

Virgin Islands, the commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, 

and any other territory or possession over which the united 

states exercises sovereignty- (emphasis supplied). The wording 

40 By 1988, one 
territorial 
to the more 

hundred and tour nations claimed a twelve-mile 
only 1 including the united stetes kept 
three • U.S. Department of 

1 
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of the proclamation makes clear that the listed insular areas 

retain ownership of their territorial seas. It implies that the 

assertion of sovereignty and jurisdiction by the United states 1s 

on behalf of the insular areas. The territorial sea claimed 

internationally by Proclamation 5928 thus now coincides with the 

twelve-mile territorial sea established by the Commonwealth. 

under international customary law. the ganerel rule 1s that 

nations with overseas territories or associated stat.s do not 

clatm a proprietary interest in. or jurisdiction over, the 

mineral or fisheries resources of the territorial sea or 

exclusive economic zon~ of such an area unless the citizens of 

that araa are given full and equal representation in the national 

government. 4l The citizens of the Commonwealth ot the Northern 

Mariana Islands are not represented in the Congress of the United 

states. nOr are they pe~itted to vote in national elections. 

Because the people of the Commonwealth ot the Northern Mariana 

Islands do not bave full and equal representation in the national 

government. tbe United states should recognize and confi~ that 

the people of tbe commonwealth are vested with ownership of. 

beneficial interest in. and primary jurisdiction over tbe 
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resource. of the territorial sea adjacent to the Northern 

Marianas. 

It should be clear from this discussion that there is no 

consensus within the executive branch of the United states 

Government as to tha jurisdiction in the territorial sea and the 

contiguous zone the Commonwealtb currently has, or should have in 

the future . We have agreed with the Special Representative of 

the President about what appropriate policy should be. The 

Special Representative of the President has told UB h. remains 

committed to implementing his agreement with us. But other 

federal officials continua to oppose the implementation of that 

policy and to take a very restricted view of the Commonwealth's 

current boundaries and jurisdiction. Under these Circumstances. 

the Commonwealth does not view H.ft. J842 as jurisdictionally 

neutral and cannot support enactment of H.ft. 38'2 for the 

Northern Mariana Islands. 
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of the proclamation makes clear that the listed insular areas 

retain ownership of their territorial seas. It implies that the 

assertion of sovereignty and jurisdiction by the United states 1s 

on behalf of the insular areas. The territorial sea claimed 

internationally by Proclamation 5928 thus now coincides with tho 

twelve-mIle territorial sea established by the Commonwealth. 

Under international customary law , the general rule Is that 

nations with overseas territories or associated states do not 

claim a proprietary interest In. or jurisdiction over. the 

mineral or fisheries resources of the territorial sea or 

exclusive economic zone of such an area unless the citizens of 

that area are given full and equal representation in the national 

government . 41 The citizens of the commonwealth of the Northern 

Hariana Islands are not represented in the Congress of the United 

States . nor are they permitted to vote in national elections. 

Because the people of the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana 

Islands do not have full and equal representation in the national 

government, the United states should recognize and confirm that 

the people of the Commonwealth are vested with ownership of, 

beneficial interest in, and primary jurisdiction over the 

41 T. Franck . Control of Sea ~esources by Semi-Autonomous States. 
(Carnegie Endowment tor International Peace 1978). 

• 
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resources of the territorial sea adjacent to the Northern 

Marianas . 

It should be claar from this discussion that there is no 

consensus within the executive branch of the United states 

Government as to the jurisdiction in the territorial sea and the 

contiguous zone the commonwealth currently has, or should have in 

the future. We have agreed with the Special Representative of 

the President about what appropriate poliCy should be . The 

special Representative of the President has told us ho remains 

committed to implementing his agreement with us . But other 

federal officials continue to oppose the implementation of that 

policy and to take a very restricted view of the Commonwealth's 

current boundaries and jurisdiction. under those Circumstances, 

t he commonwealth doe~ not view B.R. 3842 as jurisdictionally 

neutral and cannot support enactment of H.R. 38,2 for the 

Northern Hariana Islands. 
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JURISDICTIONAL IMPACT 

OF M.R. 3842 ON 

THE COMMONWEALTH OF THE NORTHERN MARIANA ISLANDS 

H.R. 3842, 1s intended to be jurisdictionally neutral. In 

his statement on introducing tbe bill. Chairman Jones said: 

This legislation explicitly provlde~ that it does 

not change state or Federal boundaries as they existed 

prior to the enactment of this legislation. The divid­

Ing 11ne between the States and Federal government 

within the extended territorial sea 1s established by 

the 1953 Submerged Lands Act. . Within this 

boundary, the states own and regulate off-shore 

resources, including all and gas and fish. Beyond this 

boundary. the Federal government has exclusive 

jurisdiction and management respons1b1l1ty. Noth1ng 1n 

my b1ll changes th1s demarcat10n • . . • 

Jurisd1ct10nal neutral1ty 1s based on boundar1es establ1shed 

under the federal Submerged Lands Acts and the Outer Cont1nental 

Shelf Lands Act . As the Chairman pointed out. boundaries between 

the States of the Union and the United States are established 

under the Submerged Lands Act. Guam. American Samoa and the 

• 
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Virg1n Islands have their own submerged lands conveyance in 

Publ1c Law 93_435. 42 :tate or 1nsular jurl~dlction within the 

territorial ~ea is established by those ect~. Federal author1ty 

cuts1de the territorial sea (on the continental ~helf) 1s 

established by the outer continental shelf Lands Act. 

Neither the Submerged Lands Act nor the OUter Continental 

Shelf Lands Act applies to the Northern Hariana Islands or other 

insular areas. The federal submerged Land3 Act. (3 U.S.C. sec. 

1301 ~ •• applies only to the states of the un10n. 43 It does 

not apply. nor does it confer title. to the submerged lands 

beneath any navigable waters surrounding the Northern Hartana 

Islands. Consequently, boundaries of the terr1torial sea 

established pursuant to the Submerged Lands Act for the states do 

not apply to the Northern Hariana Islands. Similarly, the 

restriction on the seaward extent of the states' boundar1es 

-- *1n no event shall the term 'boundaries' or the term 'lands 

beneath navigable waters' be 1nterpreted as e~tendlng from the 

coast line more than three geographical m1les 1nto the Atlantic 

Ocean or the Pac1fic Ocean, or more than three marine leagues 

48 U.S.C. se:. 1705. 

Sec. 1301(g) defines ·state- to mean -any State of the Union.-
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lnto the Gulf of Mexico·" -- does not apply. 

The OUter Continental Sbel~ Lands Act, 43 U.S.C. sec. 1331 

at seq., also does not apply to the commonwealth of the Northern 

Hariana Islands. The t8~ ·outer Continental Shelf- 1s defined 

to mean -all submerged lands lying seaward and outside of the 

lands beneath navigable waters as defined in sectlon 1301 of this 

t1tle (that 1s, seaward and outside the submerged lands adjacent 

to the states) and of which the subsoll Bnd seabed appertain to 

the United states and are subject to 1ts jurisdiction and 

control.- Belng far remote from the North American continent, 

and from the states of the Unlon, the submerged lands surrounding 

the Northern Mariane Islands are not part of the continental 

shelf of the united states. 45 

H.R. 3842 is not neutral in the Northern Hariana Islands 

because it purports to establish new federal resource management 

•• 43 U.S.C. sec. 1301(b). 

45 See: DOlts Authority to Lease Polymetallic Sulfides in ·the 
Gorda Ridge Area. Memorandum HHS.ER . 0057, Office of the 
soliCitor, U.S. Department of the Interior, Hay 30. 1985, n. 141 
at 51. 
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j urisdiction in the territorial sea." except for the Magnuson 

Act fisheries jurisdiction, the united States has not established 

federal marine resource jurisdiction 1n the waters surrounding 

the Northern Hariana Islands, Guam, American Samoa or the Virgin 

Islands. The Commonwealth is not covered by any federal 

submerged lands legislation. Rather. as discussed above. its 

submerged lands jurisdiction was acquired during the Covenant 

negotiations by Department of Interior Orders 2969 and 2989 and 

Section 801 of the covenant. The United states has not honored 

this conveyance. The State Department has said that -it is clear 

beyond doubt that title to [commonwealth submerged lands} rests 

in the Pederal Gover~ent.· As a result. section 5 of H.R. 3842. 

asserting the -exclusive jurisdiction of the United states· 1n 

the territorial sea could be read to establish new federal 

jurisdiction over the entire territorial sea and to preempt the 

laws of the Northern Mariana Islands and other insular areas in a 

manner similar to the Magnuson Act • 

46 Section 7 of the bill a130 amend3 thirty-three statute3. We 
are concerned that this whol.3ale amendment may 1nedvertently 
alter the agreements reached in the Covenant on applicability ~f 
federal laws to the Commonwealth. 
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Section 6 of H. R. 3842 1s particularly inappropriate to the 

Commonwealth because it would establish federal jurisdiction in 

the contiguous zone over governmental ~unctlons that are reserved 

to the Commonwealth under the Covenant. The contiguous zone 1s a 

maritime BreB 1n which the government may enforce its customs. 

flscal, immigration and sanitary laws. These laws are generally 

the commonwealth's responsibility under the salf-government 

provisions of the covenant. The bill could be read to prevent 

the Commonwealth from enforCing its laws in the contiguous zone. 

CONCLUSION 

Por these reasons, H.R. 3842. the Territorial Sea and 

Contiguous Zone Extension Act of 1991 should not apply to the 

territorial sea an4 contiguous zone adjacent to the Commonwealth 

of the Northern Hariana Islands. 

• • • 
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ADDITIONAL RESPONSE TO QUESTIONS RAISED BY HEMBERS 

At the committee's hearing on February 4, 1992, several 

Members asked questions of the Governor. Mr. Hubbard and Hr. 

Tauzin raised several questions concerning the status of our 

consultations with the united states under Section 902 of the 

Covenant. We trust that our statement responds sufficiently to 

those inquiries. In addition. we wish to provide additional 

info~ation with respect to two questions raised at the hearing. 

Question: Hr. Hubbard asked the Covernor why the Governor 

thought the commonwealth should have a 12-mile boundary. 

Pointing out that the states have a three-mile boundary. he asked 

wby the Northern Mariana Islands would need or want a twelve-mile 

boundary. 

Response: Pirst. our 12-mile territorial sea is based on 

our history of use of the extended territorial sea. OUr people 

have a long tradition of high seas navigation. including the 

tradition of use and ownership of submerged lands even further 

than 12 miles from land. 
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Second, our 12-mile territorial sea 1s also based on our 

Spanish colonial history. OUr islands were occupied and 

administered by Spain for a period of nearly 300 years . We share 

this heritage with Florida. Texas and Puerto Rico. all of which 

possess a territorial sea extending beyond three miles. 

Third, we codified our 12-ml1e boundary according to our 

Covenant right of self-government. At the time we did thiS. we 

wero not under the sovereignty of the united states but were 

still subject to the United Nations Trusteeship Agre~~cnt, which 

protected our 14Dds and resources. The Trust Territory of the 

Pacific Islands claimed an indefinite area of submerged land~ 

during the Trusteeship period. All such submerged lands we~e 

returned to our people under Depar~nt of the Interior Orders 

2969 and 2989 , and Section 801 of our Covenant. 

OUr territorial sea should be reeognized as are thoso of the 

State3 of Texas and Florida and the Commonwealth of Puerto Rleo. 

Those governments have exercised jurisdiction beyond three mlles , 

even though the United states, until PreSident Reagan's 

Proclamation, elatmed c~~y three. 

~l 
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Flnally, our 12-mile terrltorial sea is based on sheer 

economic neeessity. Our usable land area is very sm4ll, less 

than 100 square mlles. and our population more than doubled in 

the past ten years. OUr offshore resources are our best hope to 

develop a viable. self-suffieient economy. The united states 

went to extraordinary constitutional lengths to protect our title 

to dry lands . The same pollcy conSiderations support preserving 

our right to the submerged lands surrounding our islands. 

Question: Mr. Laneaster asked whether the other islands 

eommonwealths and territories, Puerto Rieo, the Virgin Islands, 

and American Samoa, have simllar concerns that should be 

addressed In any sort of exemption from this leglslation . 

Response: The Governments of the other United states 

commonwealths, territories and possessions, -- PUerto Rico, the 

united states Virgin Islands, American Samoa; and GUam -- have 

all expressed concerns similar to those of the commonwealth of 

the Northern Mariana Islands on this bill. on February 1. 1991, 

the Offshore Governor·s Porum, consisting of the Governors of all 

those American islands, proclaimed the inherent rights of their 

island peoples in the exclusive eeonomic zone and registered 

their coneern about this bill. S1milar expressions have been 

made by the Pacifie Basin Development Council. 

1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I1I ...................................... ~7 ............................... WSA .. '-~:~~~~t ..... Ii4~~· .. ~F ........................ . 
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In addition. the Commonwealth's concerns have been aupported 

by a variety of state Governments and associations. including the 

National Covernors' Association; the western Governors' 

ASSociation, the Western Legislative Conference of the Council of 

State Governments, and the Coastal states Organizotion. Regional 

support has been registered by the Association of Pacific Islands 

Legislatures and the First Hlapano Asia-Pacific Conference. 

Grass roots support for our concern is reflected 1n a resolution 

of the Association of Hariana Islands Mayors, Vice Mayors and 

Elected Municipal Council Members . Copies ot these documents are 

attached as Appendix 3. 

• • • 

323 

Northern Mariana Islands 
Statement on H.R. 3842 

page 31 

Respectfully ,ubmiUed, 

liE ~ ~;-·-:E::R;:'R"'Ei"Ko'" 
~'!.t (he Commonwealth ot 

tht Nurlhern Mariana bland, 

(~dltor' ~ ntlte' Governor Cllerrero'R ntnternent Included a 
~umher o f app~ndtces that may he reYlcved 1n the Committee 
off1ce. The ti e Include the ~emor3nd\lm of A!~reement on Ye 
Oceon ql~hts and Resourrcs by tIle Srcclnl ~epresentati 
of tIle President of tllc United 5tatcs and the Special 
~epresentatlve of the Covernor of tliO co~monwea~th of 
the Northern ~arinna ls1nnds, of April l~. 1991"1, a 

d d F. 
" " 

"c"'y Asoistont Secretory response from E war " (') e, '" 1 
r'Sto~e for nceuns nnd Flsherle~ Affairs, of June 2 • 

~990' nnd Y~rlous letters, oollev stntements, and rcso­
lutl;nn concernln~ tIle eKclu~lvc economic zone of tIle 
Co~monwcnltll of the Northern H~rlnnn tsl~nd8. I 
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I02D CONORESS 
1ST SESSION H.R.S36 

To e:uend Stale jurisdiction o'rer submerged lands and to aUow States to grant 
mineral leases in the extended area. 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

JAI<U,uV 16. 1991 

Mr. BENNETt' introduced the following bill; which was refetTed jointly to the 
Committees on Interior and Insular Affairs, the JUdiciary. and lterchant 
Marine ud Fisheries 

A BILL 
To extend State jurisdiction over submerged lands and 10 allow 

States to grant mineral leases in the extended area. 

Be it enacted by the Senate and HOlJ3e of Representa. 

2 tives of the United State. of A merica in Congre •• assembled. 

a SECfION I. SHORT TITLE. 

4 This Act may be cited as the "Coastal States Extension 

5 Act of 1991". 

6 SEC. %. FINDINGS. 

7 

8 

9 

10 

The Congress fmds as follows: 

(1) In Executive Proclamation 5928. issued on 

December 27. 1988. the President extended the bound· 

aries of the territorial sea of the U oited States from 3 

1 

2 

3 

4 
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nautical miles to 12 nautical miles in accordance \\;th 

international law. However. tbe Proclamation did not 

address the effect of the extension on the lerritorial ju. 

risdiction of the States. 

5 (2) The coastal States have. \\;th few exceplions. 

6 jurisdiction over the land. air. water. and resources 

7 

8 

9 

within their boundaries. which in most cases exlend 

out into the oceans 3 nautical miles. 

(3) The Great Lake States have jurisdiction O\'er 

10 the land. air. water. and resources of their offshore 

11 areas up to the border \\;th Canada. which can range 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

from 11 to 80 nautical miles from the coast line. 

(4) Some Gulf of Mexico States have jurisdiel ion 

over the land. air. water. and resources of their off· 

shore areas out to lOA nautical miles from their eoa" 

line. 

(5) The coastal States-

(AI ha\'e consistently demonstrated an ahiJit~· 

to manage ocean resources within their juri,di(" 

tion in a manner consistent with the intereSIS 01 

both the :-iuion and the coastal States; 

(8) have demonstrated both experience and 

skill at balancing protection. consen·alion. anti 

utilization of the Ii\;ng and nonliving resource, "I 

the ocean; and 

eUR 531 18 
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(C) are better equipped than the Federal 

Go'·emment, in terms of fiscal resources and ad­

ministrative abilities, to manage fisheries, mineral. 

and oil lind natural gas resources \\;thin 12 nauti­

cal miles of their coast line. 

6 SEC. 3. EXTENSION OF STATE JURISDICTION OVER SUB· 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

MERGED LANDS. 

The Submerged Lands Act is amended-

(1) in section 2(a)(2) (43 U.S.C. 130I(a)(2)) by 

striking ont "three geographical miles" the first place 

it appears and all that follows through "beyond three 

geographical miles" and inserting in lieu thereof "12 

nautical miles distant from the coast line of each such 

State"; 

(2) in section 2(b) (43 U.S.C. 1301(b))-

(A) by striking out "they existed" nnd all 

that follows through "extended or" and inserting 

in lieu thereof ·'approved and"; and 

(B) by striking out "three geographical" and 

all that follows through "Mexico" and inserting in 

lieu thereof "12 nautical miles or, in the cnse of 

the Oreat Lakes. to the international boundary"; 

and 

(3) in section 4 (43 U.S.C. 1312)-

eNR 531IK 

1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

lO 

11 

12 

13 

14 
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(A) by striking out "original coastal State" 

in the fl1st sentence and inserting in lieu thereof 

"coastal State admitted to the Union before the 

date of enactment of the Coastal States Extension 

Act of 1991"; 

(B) by striking out "three geographical" in 

the fl1St sentence and inserting in lieu thereof "12 

nautical"; and 

(C) by striking out "formation" in the second 

sentence and all that follows through .. the end of 

the section and inserting in lieu thereof "date of 

enactment of the Coastal States Extension Act of 

1991 may assert its seaward boundaries to a line 

12 nautical miles distant from its coast line .... 

15 SEC.~. DISPOSITION OF CERTAIN MINERAL LEASES IN STATE 

16 SUBMERGED LANDS. 

17 (a) IN OENERAL.-Any lease executed by the Secretary 

18 of the Interior under the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act 

19 (43 U.S.C. 1331 and follo\\ing) that is in effect on the date of 

20 the enactment of this Act covering an area within lands 

21 transferred to States under section 3 shall remain in full force 

22 and eHect until it expires pursuant to its terms or is cancelled 

23 pursuant to the Outer Continental Shelf Lands Act. Subject 

24 to subsection (b), upon the expiration or cancellation of such 

eRR S3& III 
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1 a lease. the State in whose territory the leased area is situat-

2 ed shall have the authority to grant leases in such area. 

3 (b) PROHIBITION ON USE OF LEASE PIIOCEEDS FOR 

4 COASTAL ZONE DEVELOPMENT.-A State affected by sec-

5 tion 3 may not grant 11 lease in the area transferred to the 

6 State under that section until the Secretary of Commerce 

7 detennines that the State has an approved program or is 

8 making satisfactory progress in developing a program under 

9 section 306 of the Coastal Zone Management Act of 1972 

10 (16 U.S.C. 1455). 

11 (c) DEFlNlTIONS.-As used in this section-

12 

13 

(1) the term "lease" has the meaning given thai 

term in section 2(e) of the Outer Continental Shelf 

14 Lands Act (43 U.S.C. 1331(c)); and 

15 

16 

(2) the term "coastal zone" has the meaning 

given that term in section 304(1) of the Coastal Zone 

17 Maoagement Act of 19;2 (16 U.S.C. 1453(1)). 

o 
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Dea' Hr. Cha i rman: 

United Stale, Departmenl of Stale 

I"lUAi"IJlOII. D.C. 20520 

Harch S. 

Followin9 the February 4, 1992 hearing at which Hr. David 
A. Colson testified. additional questions were submitted for 
the record. Please find enclosed the respons.s to those 
ql,Jestions. 

Enclosures: 
As stated . 

The Honorable 

~:~;J.b ~.t.nt Secret.,y 
Legislative Affairs 

Walter B. Jones. Chairman, 
Committee on Merchant Harine , Fisheries, 

House of Representatives. 

IEditor's note: Attached to Hr. Colson', respon s es ~ere two 
~~p. deplctln~ the B~h~~as, Do~lnlc.n Republic, Haiti. the 
Vlr~ln I,land., and Qestern Sa~oa. These ~aps are on view 
at the Committee orrlce.) 



Additional Questions for David A. Colson 
Deputy Assistant Secretary of Stat. 

for OCeans and Fishery Affairs 
from 

The Honorable Walter 8. Jone5 
Chairman, Committee on Merchant "arine & Fisheries 

for the February., 1992 
Hearin9 on H.R. 3842. The Territorial Sea L Conti9uOus 

Zone Estension , Enforcement Aet of 1991 

Q: MA. COLSON. I TAItE IT FRO" THE STATt DEPARnt£NT ' S POINT OF 
VIEW, H.R.3842 IS FULLY CONSISTENT WITH INTERNATIONAL LAW 
AND IS A REASONABLE WAY TO PROCEED TO IMPLEMENT A It-HILE 
TERRITORIAL SEA AND 24-MILE CONTIGUOUS ZONE FOR THE UNITED 
STATES7 

A. Yes. 

O. I AM CURIOUS ABOUT THE LEGAL QUESTIONS THE JUSTICE 
DEPARTMENT IS JUST NOW LOOKING AT. 

t UNDERSTOOD THE JUSTICE DEPARTMENT LOOKED AT THE ooEST]ON 
OF THE PRESIDENT'S AUTHORITY TO EXTEND U.S. SOVEREIGNTY 
OVER THE 12-HILE TERRITORIAL SEA BEFORE THE 1988 
PROCLAMATION WAS ISSUED. AT THAT TIME. IT CONCLUDED THERE 
WAS SOKE OOUBT ABOUT THE KATrER, AND RECOHKENDED 
IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION. WHY IS IT REVISITING THIS 
QUESTION1 

A. It is my understandin9 that they are eaamininv the 

constitutional responsibilities of the respective branches 

with respect to assertion. of sovereivnty and jurisdiction 

over the territorial sea and contiguous zone. We 

anticipate that some of the concerns could be resolved by 

minor teChnical amen~nts. 

As I indicated in my testi~Qny. th~ Department of Just ice 

is preparinv a full response to the committee. which will 

both set out concerns and propose resolutions. It is our 

intention to continue to work cooperatively with the 

Congress in completing appropriate legislation. 

O. YOU RECOMMEND ADDING AN AKENOMENT TO THE BILL THAT DEFINES 
THE CONTIGUOUS ZONE. THERE IS AN AMENDMENT OF THE TERM 
·CONTIGUOUS ZONE- IN H.R. 38.2. 00] UNDERSTAND THAT WHAT 
YOU MEAN IS ADDING A DEFINITION THAT REFERS TO THE RIGHTS 
AND OBLIGATIONS OF NATIONS WrTHI" A CONTIGUOUS ZONE7 

A. That is correct. The language should track and not 

conflict with the 1981 United Nations Convention on the Law 

of the Sea. 
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O. CAN YOU EXPAND ON THE ADKINISTRATION~S OBJECTION TO H.R. 
536, THE COASTAL STATE EXTENSION ACT 0' 19911 

A. Please see the letter of February 3, 1992 to Honorable 

Walter Jones for the Administration pOSition on H.R. 536. 

Q. YOU SUGGEST THAT WE ADD A CONFORMING AHDENDHENT TO THE 
DEFINITION OF ·CUSTOHS WATERS· IN TITLE 19 FOR THE 
EXTENSION OF THE CONTIGUOUS ZONE. WE WOULD BE GLAD TO 
CONSIDER YOUR SUGGESTIONS fOR THIS AMENDMENT. I ALSO POINT 
OUT THAT THE KAIN REASON THIS TYPE OF AI1ENDKENT WAS NOT 
INCLUDED WAS TO MINI"IZE COMMITTEE JURISDICTION PROBLEMS. 
WOULD AMENDH!NT OF -CUSTOMS WATERS· IN TITLE 19 HAVE ANY 
EFrECT ON OUR PRESENT IMMIGRATION POLICIES7 

A. This question has been referred to the Department of 

Justice, whieh will respond to the Committee directly. 

O. DOES THE STATE DEPARTHENT BELIEVE THAT H.R . 3842 WOULD HAVE 
ANY EFFECT ON THE PRESENT SEAWARD BOUNDARIES OF THE 
COMHONWEALTH OF THE NORTHERN HARIANA ISLANDS? 

A. H.R. 3842 does not affect the present seaward boundaries of 

the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, because 

at this time the eNMI does not have any soverei9nty or 

soverei9n rights seaward of the baselines used to delimit 

the territorial sea. the atea that would be affected by 

this le9islation. 
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o. WHY HAS THE STATE DEPARTMENT REJECTED THE AGREEtlEHT 
NEGOTIATED BETWEEN THE COMMONWEALTH OF THE NORTHERN HARIA"A 
ISLANDS AND THE PRESIDENT'S REPRESENTATIVE IN 19907 

A. There was no aQteement resolving the iSlues raised by CNHI 

reglrding offshore jurisdict i on. In Apr!l 1990 , the 

Speeial Representative of the President for Section 902 

Consultatlons and representatives of the Governor of the 

Commonwealth of the Northern Ha,ianl Islands met and 

confarred on various issues, as provided under Section 902 

of the COYenant, which provides that they "maet and 

consider in good faith and •• make I report and 

recommendations with r.spect thereto , - Following such 

consultations. the Special Representative and CPMI 

representatiYes signed I Memorandum of Agreement on April 

12, in which the Special Representative a~reed wto support­

CN"l's propo.al that CN"I's purported ottshore authority 

and jurisdiction -be recognized and contirmed by the United 

States to include the sovereign right to ownership and 

jurisdiction ot the waters and seabed surrounding the 

Northern Kariana Islands to the tull eat ant permitted under 

international law, - The Special Representative also 

-agrees to support C""I's proposal for resolution of the 

issue within the Government ~( the United States ,- The 

Special Representative did not comment on the merits of the 

proposel. 

The Adm i nistration favors parity among the States and 

te r ritories concerning grants of submerged lands and rights 

within the territorial sea , All coa.tal State. (with the 

ezception of Tezas and the west coast of Florida), Guam, 

American Samoa, and the United States Virgin Islands have 

received offshore rights seaward to 1 nautical milas; the 

Commonwealth of Puerto Rico has three marine leagues, which 

i_ the ~aimum e.tent of the submerged Lands Act grant to 

Tezas and Florida on her west coast. No coastal State. 

commonwealth, or territory has .overeign right. or 

jurisdiction over the Outer Continental Shelf or Eaclusive 

Economic Zone or beyond the eztent of Rapre.s Congressional 

grants within the territorial •••. 

3S3 

O. IS THERE A NEED TO STUDY THE ADEQUAcY OF EXISTING LAWS TO 
KANAG! RESOURCES IN THE EXTENDED TERRITORIAL SEA? 

A. The A4miniatration believes that as lawa come up for 

reauthorization, the implications qf eztension from 1 to 12 

miles should be studied. 

The Interagency Group on OCeans, known aa the Hational 

Security Council Policy Coordinatino Committee on Ocean. 

Policy and Law of the Sea, is a standino committee whoa. 

aim is to pcomote United States oceans policy and assure 

that any actions taken by the united States conform with 

international law and United Statea foreign policy 

interests. All major maritime agencies actively 

partiCipate in deeiaion~~king within this forum. 

The working oroup wa. pl.ased to review a rather large 

number of statute. to determine whether an eztension of the 

territorial .ea would ha.e any effect on their operation . 

The escellent cooperation that we ha.e had with your 

comnittee ataff, "r. Chairman, will help to inaure that 

whatever future action may occuc. the appropriate people 

will have had a chance to review the impact . It i s our 

opinion that each law should be considered on its merits. 

We stand ready to do whatever we can do to continue this 

careful appcoach undertaken by this committee. 
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O. SECTION 4, -DEFINITIONS-, or H.R. 3842, DEFINES -UNITED 
STATES" AS INCLUDING -THE STATES, THE COttMON'WEALTH OF 
PUERTO RICO. THE COMMONWEALTH OF NORTHERN MARIAHAS, AND ALL 
ttRRJTORIES AND POSSESSIORs OF THE UNITED STATES." COULD 
YOU PLEASE PREPARE A LIST OF ALL THE TERRITORIES AND 
POSSESSIONS THAT WOULD 8£ COVERED BY THIS 8ILL. PLUS A MAP 
SHOWING WHERE THE EXTENDED TERRITORIAL SEA (U MILES) AND 
CONTIGUOUS ZONE (24 MILES) MOULD BE FOR EACH OF THE 
TERRITORJES AND POSSESSIONS? J AM INTERESTED IN 
DETERMINING THE IMPLICATIONS or EXTENDING THE BOUNDARY OF A 
TERRITORY OR POSSESSION VIS-A-VIS OTHER JURISDICTIONS. AN 
EXAKPLE WOULD BE THE ALEUTIAN ISLANDS. WHERE THERE COULD BE 
IHPLJCATIONS FOR OTHER POLITICAL JURISDJCTJONS OF EXTENDING 
THE TERRITORIAL SEA OR CONTIGUOUS ZONE. IT WOULD BE 
HELPFUL TO HAVE A VISUAL PRESENTATION or THE BOUNDARIES SO 
THAT WE CAN BE AWARE OF ANY PROBLEMS. 

A. The 12-mile territorial sea of the United State. (and the 

200-mile Ezclusive Economic Zone) eztend off the States of 

the Union. the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico. the 

Commonwealth of the Northern "ari.n. IsI.nds, Guam. 

~ric.n Sa~., the United St.te. Virgin I.lands, Howland 

I.land. Baker Island. JarYis l.land, Kin;man Reef, P.I~r. 

Atoll. John.ton Atoll, Wake IsI.nd, and H.v •••• I.land. 

Section 9(c)(2) of H.R. 3842 provide. th.t hothin; in the 

Act .h.ll impair "the determination. in accorOance with 

international law. of any maritime boundary with a foreign 

nation or a foreign jurisdiction." Presidential 

Proclamation 5928 aimilarly provides that nothing in it 

"impairs the determination. in accordance with 

international law, of Iny maritime boundary of the United 

States with a forei;n jurisdiction." 

Consequently, we do not anticipate any bound.ry problems 

will be created. Attached are naps illustrating the Ireas 

where the 24-.ile U.S. contiquous %one would overlap a 

claimed or potenti.l contiguous %one of neighbor in; 

St.tes: n.mel" off The Baham •• , Dominic.h Republic, 

Haiti. the Virgin Isl.nds (United Kinvdom). end We. tern 
( 

/ 

Aa you will .ee. theae are areas in which there are already 

overlapping claim.. 
I 

J 

Honorable walter B. Jones 
Chairman 
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U.S. Dtpartmenl or Juslke 

Committee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries 
U. S. House ot Representatives 
waahinqton, D.C. 20515-6230 

Dear Kr. Chairman: 

The Departaent ot state, in its testimony betore your 
Committee on February 4, 1992, indicated that the Department 
of Justice was exaaining certain questions with respect to this 
bill, and would respond to the committee directly. We are 
writing to inform the committee of our conclusions concerning 
the respective authority of the executive and legislative 
branches to extend the United states' sovereignty and 
juris~iiction. 

Aa noted in the bill, the President extended the territorial 
aea at the united states by Presidential Proclamation 5928 of 
December 27, 1988. The Proclamation vas the neceaaary and 
appropriate vehicle to extend United states' sovereignty over 
its territorial sea, and represented an exercise of the eXClusive 
foreign policy povers granted to the Executive by Article II at 
the Constitution. In light of the.e exclusive powers, we believe 
that certain provisions of the bill should be amended or deleted. 
In particular, aection 3, subsection 1, states that it ia a 
purpoae of the Act -to extend the territorial sea of the United 
States to 12 nautical miles tor the purpose of United states 
sovereignty.- This language contlicts with the President's 
exclueive powers to extend United States' sovereignty. We vould 
auggect amending the text to read -to enable extension ot 
dome.tic law throughout its 12 nautical mile territorial 8ea.­
With this in mind, we a180 note that sections 5(a) , (b) are 
superfluous, because they merely repeat action already taken by 
the President and within his exclusive pawera. 

We also have concerns relating to the current wording at the 
section concerninq extension of the contiguous zone, which a180 
involve. an assertion of rights aa against other nationa. We 
not. that the original claim of a contiguous zone of 12 nautical 
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miles was made by executive action in Department of State Public 
Notice 359. 

Section 6(b) of the bill recites that the ·contiguous zone 
ot the United state. is subject to the exclusiyO jurisdiction ot 
the United states.- This language could be read as an attempt to 
exercise sovereiqnty over the contiguous zone, which would 
require Presidential action. Pursuant to international law, 
however, the establishment of a contiquous zone involves not an 
aasertion ot sovereignty or exclusive jurisdiction, but only an 
assertion of that limited control necessary to prevent 
infringement ot a coastal nation's customs, fiscal, immiqration, 
or 5anitary laws and regulations. ~ R'ltntgm.nt (Tbixdl DC tho 
for.ign Belotigog Law or th. Un it,d stAt,n if Sll(b), 513, 
comment r (1986). 

Accordinqly, Section 6(b) should be either deleted or 
amended to reflect accurately the more limited scope or United 
States' jurisdiction that would exist in the contiguous zone. 

The Department or Justice haa a further concern with the 
prospective application of the bill envisioned in sections 5(C) 
and 6(C) . The committee and the relevant executive agencies 
have done extensiva work in the preparation of this bill to amend 
definitions and jurisdictional bases where neceosary in statutes 
which deal with resource management in the affected areas. That 
case-by-case approach should be continued in the future as 
statutes are amended or reauthorized. The interrelationships and 
balances between rederal and state rights and responsibilities 
have been the subject of careful and thoughtful legislation in 
the past, and form the baais for complex enforcement and 
regulatory schemes. It i. virtually impossible to predict the 
outcome of the automatic application of a definition without that 
same sort of analyai. of needs and costs. InadVertent changes 
wrought by such automatic action could creata gaps or overlaps 
in authority which would hinder effective enforcement of the 
laws. We strongly urge the committee to delete these provisions. 

We appreciate the ertort. of the committee in preparing this 
complex legislation to maximize the benefits of the extension at 
the territorial sea and the contiguous zone. 

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there 
is no objection to the SUbmission ot this report from the 
standpoint of the Adminiatration'. program. 

~;;2/e/f 
W. Lee Rawls 
Assistant Attorney General 
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I.IN1T8D -.TAft. ae"A~NT CHI' COMMellllca 
N .......... o...n.. _ A_ .................. er.t:Ion 

Honorable Walter B. Jon.s 
Chairman, Committe. on Merchant 

Harine and Fi.heri •• 
Hou •• ot Rapr .. entative. 
Waahington, D.C. 20515 

Dear Kr. Chaiaen: 

w~ o.c. IIOIZXl 

om- .. .......--. • ...-..~ 
_'.. 'Atf_ 

Encloaed ara NOAA re.ponse. to que.tiona aubmitted by the 
com.ittee in followup to the February 4. 1992 hearing on 
B.R. 3842, the Territorial Se. and contiguous Zona EKtenaion 
and Enforcement Act. 

It you or your collaaqu.. bave any further quaetione, pIa ••• 
contact 1M . 

Enclosure 

CCI fir. Davia 
Kr. CobIa 

• 



338 

FOLLOWUP QUESTIONS FOR THOMAS A. CAMPBELL 
BEFORE THE 

MERCHANT MARINE AND FISHERIES COMMITTEE 
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

FEBRUARY 4, 1992 

1. You referred in yoyr testimony to the omandmonta wa Iddod to 
tho CODltol Zone Monaq,m,nt Act in l??Q 9n ted.t.) PODgiotAncy. 

The recent amendments to the consi.tency provisions of the CZKA 
confirm that state. may review for consistency all federal 
activitie., in or out. ide the coastal zona, that affect their 
coa.tal zones. Tni. authority includes relevant activities 
occurring outside .tat •• ' coastal zon88 in the )-to-12 811e area. 
H.R. 3842 does not .edify the seavard boundary of the coastal 
zone, and therefore would not attect the scope of states' 
consiatency authority under the CZKA. 

2. Nbile Your testiMony indiCAte, thAt NOAA i, B.ti,fl,d with 
the pr@D@n; operAtion ot th' HAgoulon As;. there hI' bien 
sritici •• ot hoW that law i, wgrking to protest our tilheriaa. 

How Would ygu [!Ipgnd tp tbi. critisil.. And spyld YOY enylnion a 
gr.ater rple for Itote, tp help .onoge the.e importon; fllhOry 
Olourson? 

The Magnuson Act wa. passed in part to addre.. the inadequacy of 
state management; to provide for management of each fishery as a 
unit throughout its range; and for the benetit of the nation aa a 
whole. The current fishery management council ayatem haa been 
criticized for not protecting .om •• tocks from overfishing. It 
is true that some stocks, sUch aa groundfish in New England, are 
oVerfished. However, altering the state/Federal balance would 
hinder, not help, the conservation. It would fracture management 
and di.inish the ability to manaqe , fishery ,a , unit throughout 
its range -- one ot the priaary objectives at the Magnuson Act. 
Moreover, it would eliminate the consideration of the economics 
of the various fisheries on a coast-vise basis at a time when 
fisheries have become increasingly far-ranging. While the 
current management system is far from perfect, fragmented 
.anagement would be much vorae. 

339 

2 

As to the role of the states, under the "agnuBon Act the states 
alr.ady have a large role in fishery resource manageDent -- there 
is truly a State/Federal partnership. state. sit on the tishery 
management councils which develop the managament measures. Als~, 
the states and Federel government participate in joint data 
collection efforts and co~perate in law enforcement. 

It is also important to note that. in practice under the Magnuson 
Act, in Clses ~h.re a fishery is primarily local -- Guch a8 stone 
crab in Florida and crab in Alaska -- the atate ha. been given 
the primary management role, with the council restricted to an 
oversight role. Thus, under existing law, the council may be the 
primary vehicle where multijuriadictional resource management is 
called for, while fisheries local in nature may be lott primarily 
to state management. 

3. Hoy do YOU respond tq the prppo&01 trom $be ssatg pC AloBko, 
Sho; the ,toteR bft gnntad own.rship o( ,11 ",purseR throt.ghpu; 
the i2-mll@ serritprl,l se,1 Wh,t probl". do you (0'0.0' frpm 
NQAA's point of yiov If conara" v.ro to decide to gron; the 
.;otes extended 1uri,dlptiop7 

NOAA is strongly opposed to extending state control as proposed 
by Alaska because it would adversely affect the appropriate 
balance at Federal and coastal state responsibility tor 
resources, in the 3-to-12-mile area, as determined by Congress in 
existing law. The reasons for NOAA's position, as well 4S otber 
concerns of the Administration, are indicated more fully in tho 
Adcinistration'8 comments of February 3, l~~Z on H.R. 536. 

NOAA feels particularly strongly that the Magnuson Fishery 
Conservation and Management Act is a better vehicle for effectivo 
cooperative conservation of fishery resources than individual 
state management. Tho responses to Questions 2 and 7 address ~he 
potential resource harms that would result trom fragmenting 
Danagement of fisheries that range between jurisdictiona. In 
addition, it should be emphasized that Dany fisheries haVe 
achieved a national atatus, witb participants trom many .tates. 
Fisheries off tho coast of Alaska offer a good example since a 
significant number of participants in those fisheries are from 
the Pacific Northvest. The fi.hery management council system 
takes into consideration a bro~rler set of interests and concerns 
than would be the caae if man~9cQCnt had a purely local focus. 

As to the Coastal Zone "anaga.ont Act, NOAA supports the balance 
recently reaffirmed by congress, in the Coastal Zone Act 
Reauthorization Amendments of 1990. This Act recognizes the 
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legitimate state interest in activiti •• which affect ita co •• tal 
zone, at the eaaa ti •• reaffirming -- by deletion of reference to 
the "territorial aea- and by apacific reference to the Submerged 
Lands Act -- Federal re.ponsibility tor resource aanaqement 
seaward o·t state aeaward boundar i ••• 

4. D9 You hlY' Any intgrpotiqn g" the nlmber of jgint venture. 
between p.G. barye.tar. ond '9£,1gn (tlb groce.'er • in th' a-tA-
12 pile ;one th0t COUld he '«yarRa}Y .tt.sted by extensign ot tb­
.Ion •• Act? 

Eliainating joint venture operations in the 3-to-12 alla are. 
would adver •• ly affect joint venture. in the Atlantic aackerel 
fishery. Generally, between tvo and tour such operations take 
place annually. The countries that continue to have an inter.at 
in aaintaining •• cker.l joint venture. ara the RUs.lan Federation 
and the Netherlands. In addition, in view of the change. taking 
place in the Ru •• ian rederation, there have been reque.t. for 
consideration of joint venture. in the bake fiahery in New 
England. 7iftally, the chang •• in the Magnu.on Act concerning 
tuna may l.ad to aoae future intere.t in joint venture. in the 
We.tern Pacific. (Th. adver.e effect on joint venture. would be 
caused by the fact that the joint venture ve.ael would be unable 
to traver •• the territorial •• a. consequ.ntly, it would be 
unable to stay near the fi.hing operation, which i. nec •• sary to 
preserve the quality of the fi.h. Alao, in addition to added 
fu.l cost. for u.s. catcher v •••• l., there is scae danqer in a 
aacleerel v •••• l towing a full net ovar a long distance.) 

5. WhY wqu]d onoctaent pt this legi.latipn rtgplr. HOAA tp 
roi" u ' opprqxi_,t.ly t'P o'uttc,] ghlrt.? 

of NOAA's Buite of over 980 nautical chart., 160 ar. of a scale 
or coverag_ to be affect.d by H.R. 3842. Thea. charta .uat be 
.odified to include a new 2.-.1le contiguous zone liait, to 
delete the existing label reference to wcontiguous zone- on the 
12-.ile line, which i. currently labelled -TERRITOJUAl, SEA AND 
CONTIGUOUS ZONE- on 15' of the.e chart., and to label--as 
-TERRITORIAL SEAw-- the 12-mile limit on the reaaining 25' of the 
160 chart. . The modifications are nec •• sary for enforceaent 
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notice purpo •• a and to co.ply with international obligations to 
depict on charta the location of the various .. ritiae zone. 
e.tab1i.hed by the United stat ... 

NOAA would not reis.ue the affected chart. tamediately, but i. 
required to depict the n.v boundari.s during the course of the 
reC)Ular chart revi.ion proce.a. Tbe eatiaated coat of applying 
the 24 nautical aile contiguous lone liait to the.e charta (the 
territorial ••• and contiguoua lone laita are not sbown on 
aeronautical chart.) and cbanging all existing errant labela i. 
$30,000. NOAA haa alr.ady reaponded to the 198. Proclaaation by 
changing the label. of the 12 nautical ail. liait on 15' of the 
160 affected chart. fro. -CONTIGUOUS ZONE- to -1'ERRITORIAL SEA 
AND CONTIGUOUS zon-, the.e charta would be moditied. to delete 
the -contiguous zon.- reference. T'be •• tiaated. coat reflect. 
only the labor directly related to applying th. Changa. and. does 
not cover the entire coata ot producing the new edition. 

6. Wh,t 'dditipnaJ eypen •••. it 'ny. yppld NOAA inqur if B.8. 
3812 ur. en,eted intp J,v? 

Wh,t y:l1 1 be the ingr •••• " "at. to HQM pf enfprging t" 
fi.heriee 'od other J,y' .tf.sted by H.8. '.421 (gp""gp 'UbI",., by th. 'ppg',,1. Iqwar4 Ophl,,' 

NOAA would not anticipate any appreciable incre.se In expensee 
were H.R. 3842 to be enacted. WIth reapect to lav enfercellant 
NOAA expect. that any .uch expense., .uch a. the cost of ' 
inve.tigating and preparing enforcaaant ca ••• , would at.ply be 
absorbed "y current operatin9 coate. 

1. Wh,t dittiqulti •• dp yqp tgrw." it ,t,t. bgund,ri., w.r. 
.xt'nded tp 12 _il, •. reBulting in inggnli.t.nt tilhing ].w. and 
regylot i pn·1 

As I statecl in IIY prepared teatiaony, of the 32 f iaheriee .. Mged. 
under fisheries .. nag ... nt plans, 30 are interjurisdictional, 19 
of which fall pred.oainately within the 12-.i1e zone. If Pederal 
management affected only a small aagaent of the fisheries, tho •• 
plane would be wholly ineffective unle •• cooperative l'gialation 
or regulations were enacted. by the coastal atate.. Paat 
experience .ugqsata that euch cooperation would not nece •• arily 
be forthcoaing. In various instance., state failure to enact 
cooperative aanag .. ent •• aaure. ha. 4iainiahed the effectiven ••• 
of conservation meaaur... For exampl., in the Atlantic, in the 
ca.a of the bluefiah plan, incoapatibl. regulation., both among 

• 
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the individual atat •• and with the propo.ed Pederal 1De •• ur •• , 
seriously protracted the adoption of an effactive .anaq ... nt 
progru. (IndeecS, the initial Pedaral aanageaent plan bad to be 
di.approved). In Ne" England, the atatea' failure to enact 
coapatible legislation led to the withdrawal of the harring 
•• nag .. ant plan, and hae seriouely haapered comprehensive 
.. naq .. ant of berican lobater. on the Pacific coast, Oregon'. 
refusal to go along with ar •• clo.ur .. that vare vital to the 
conservation of salaon twice required rederal pre-.. ption in 
state vatere. Onder the Magnuson Act, that pre.ption would not 
bave been po •• ible if Oregon'. watera bad extended out to 12 
mil ••• 

Not only are fiab atoCka IBultijuriadictional, but fishing ve ••• l. 
have become increasingly mobile and range over long distance.; 
their ope.t'atlona take place ott the coast. of more than one 
state. Paat experience aU9geat. that extending atate 
jurisdiction could bave • significant adverae ispact on such 
fiahing operation.. Hot only aigbt it lead to a aultiplicity of 
conflicting stat. aanag .. ent regiaes, but aow •• tat.a wigbt be 
tupted, •• baa happened in th. past, to iapaae unduly harah and 
coatly r.quireaent. on out-of-state fi.heraan. The result would 
be incr •••• d co.pliance coata, to •• y nothing of the litigation 
co.ts ••• oci.ted with teatinq the leqality of .uch .easur ••• 
Purtbar, the need for the fiaheraan to obtain wltiple licena.s, 
coaply with cliffering g.ar r •• tricti0ft8, and. becOli. fuilier with 
aore th.n one set of regulations, would .dd. further to the co.ts, 
confusion and. difficulti.s tor th. fiaheraan4 

The clevelopaent of lialted entry .yst_ - wbieb w. believe i. 
critical to the future aanag .... nt of aany iaportant fisherie. -­
would be seriously hampered by extended state resource 
jurisdiction. Pragaented aan&geaent of a fiabery would underaine 
-- it not eU.-inate - lillited entry as an option for addre •• ing 
fiahery overcapitalization. 

Other are.a where extenaion of state boundaries would. coaplicate 
fiahery aanag .. ent include: (1) negotiations with neighboring 
countriea with r .. pect to aanaboundary atocks, (2) tmrorceaent, 
especially at-saa efforta, whieb .oat state. are not curr.ntly 
equipped to do; (3,. joint research and data collection efforts 
with foreign national and. (4) joint vantures .uch a. that in the 
Atlantic .. ckerel ti.hery. 

343 

, 
In addition to these qu •• tions, the caaaitte. ha. aleo reque.ted 
ex .. ple. which illu.trate bow H.R. 3842 would belp NOAA carry out 
its r.spon.ibilities. The following iteaa re.pond to this 
request • 

1. Title III of the Marine Protection, Re.eareb, and sanctuaries 
Act (HPRSA) provide. that aarine sanctuary regulation. ahal~ be 
applied to toreign peraona in accordance with generally 
recognized principle. of international law. H.~. 3842 would 
coctify HOAA'a view that the generally recognized rigbta of a 
coastal nation in it. territorial S8a--a. reflected in the 1982 
Law of the Sea convention--apply in the 3-to-12 aile area tor 
purpo ••• of the KPRSA. HOAA could apply, to foreign per.on. and 
ve.e.la, a broader rang. of requir .. enta and enforceaent .easures 
than would be available in the EXcluaive Bconomio Zone (EBZ), tor 
purpo.e. of pollution prevention and protection and pre.ervation 
of the marine environaent, including -- in coor4ination with the 
Coaat Guard __ requir .. enta relating to navigational safety and 
.aritiae traffic. 

HOAA and the Coa.t Guard would also bave clear authority to .ei.8 
a foreign v •••• l leaving the 12-aile territorial sea after 
ccaaitt1ng an act of willful and serious pollution in violation 
of .anctuary regulations. In contra.t, vere the .... aanctuary 
located. 1n the EEZ, there i. a que.tion whether •• iz:ure would be 
available a. an enforceae.nt .... ure unl •• s there were cl.ar 
objective evidence of a violation of an international .tandard 
and a re.ultinq di.charge cauing aajor d.aaag8 to .anctuary 
r.source •• 

24 The Endangered. speci .. Act, like a nWlber of other urine 
r.source .tatute., prohibita certain activities, such aa taking 
endanguec1 epecie.. While the Act'. prohibitione aay apply to 
u.s. nationala both ineide and outaide the boundary of the 
territorial .ea, thoe. prohibitions would only apply to foreign 
national. to the extent of our jurisdiction over thea. EXtand.ing 
the territorial eea boundary to 12 miles for the purpoae of the 
Endangered Specie. Act (aneS other .uch .tatute.) uk •• clear that 
foreign national. are alao prohibited. troa takinq endangered 
.pecie. within thi. 12-.ile area. Thi. will .trenqtben our 
ability to protect our aarine resource •• 

3 • Under various statut.. auch a. the Lacey Act and the 
Endanger.d specie. Act, taportationa occur wban an item ia 
brought within our territorial jurisdiction (I.e., ero •••• the 
aeaward boundary of the territorial sea). H.R. 3842 would 
clarity that this occura at the 12-aile, rather than the 3-a!le, 
li.it. This would provide needed clarification for anforeaaant 
purpose •• 



344 

The Honorable Walter B. Jon .. 
Chalraan, CoItaJ.tt .. on Merchant Madne 

and Fishul •• 
Houa of' Repreaantativea 
Wuhlngton.. DC 20515 

Dear Hr. Chalr111an : 

APR 

w ......... oe:. :ZOSISoOXlI 
SI"","* G-CC/I04 
""-"t: (202) 366-4280 

5730 

8 l1li2 

Tb8 .tt.ch~ gu •• tlOtl11 and An8Wflra for the Record are prtJY1ded 
purauant to your Committee hearing on February <It 1992~ on 
Territorial See and COntiguous Zone Bxtanalon . All raapona •• 
heft been reviewed anct DPPraved.. a. nquirecS. by tha DepartMnt 
of Ifranaportation, and the Offi~ of Management and BUdget. 

Pi .... d.o not hesitate to call if 1 can provide further 
••• iatance. 

Sincerely, 

~~·~~.h~ capt :1 • U. S. at 
Chi.f, aiona Aft. • Staff 

By direction of the Commanclent 

Copy: Congree8ll8ft Robert Davia 

345 

QUESTION: WHAT AlJVAH'I'ACE! 'to NAVIGATIONAL 11J'ftY AND TO 
PSiOTECTIDN OF OUR LIVINO K.\lUJrfI JtESOUltCZS DOES TIIS CDAS'l" GUARD 
au; nat1 tHS ''1ZImuzut'S ftJ 2'H! VARIOUS COAST QUAIU) LMIS INCLUDED 
1M MY' LZOI.~'!'lOJrl1l 

Anavarl An uupl. of tb adYantaga ta naYipttanal ,,'et)' 1. 
the potenUal for the GJrtlU\liOh of v ••• el 'l'nIfUc IG'ViCea an4 
'l'rUlJ.c Sepant'1an ~ Myond U. .unlDg i:brae naud-cal 
aLia turi'tDZ'lal ...... ~t af tM. lagialaUcm. at: 
pa:Uwlar J.aportanca. in O\&Z' vi.". t.. tho ratanttch Clf tt. natus 
quo of thzwe nautical .11 .. for tNI atatutee Addraa.1ncI aafety 
daYJ.ce8 ••• pecially tha one wbich •• n tha cu.ilIIwI di.~anca f%Cl!l 
ahora a" vhi.cb an unS.nspec:td ..,. ••• 1 can DpU'.'. v1.tbOU'C an 
EDarV.nc:y Po.i.Ucm 1n41caUng k&cU.a 8NCCn (DIU). IIttandlng 
1:b1. di.~ to 12 DaI,l'tica1 -.11 .. WCMIld a1gn1ucan'Cl,. ~ .. 
the ana at ocaan ill which nan .. UIQ_equ1pped vulala WOUld be 
oparat:ing. aaIcJ.Ag U DOra UfUouU to lDeate auch v .. .ela ahou14 
'tbeJ' be ~ di.tze .... 

QUlSTIOlh HAVE YOU tDlN'flFlED MY OTHER LAWS ADMINISTDBD BY 
THE CDAS'I' QlWlD VJUCIl 5HDUtD U INCWDID IJf '!'HIS UCISt.A.'lION? 

QUD'UOJtI 1fHA'I' EPrICt'. JF AH'l. ifiLL H.R. )In ~n OM COAS" 
cuu:D IIIIOnRCD! 

Anave~l 110. '!'he eout Guard .wn.ntllr cfaroa. n~. lava 
vM.ch "ur 1n t.pplJ.canao within t:bII tllftlt:or1a1 .... conttIN01d 
&Or*. aI\d ..cl.ua1". COl mic &cae (DI) of me vn1'bd Statu. 
'lhe Coaa't GUU1l alISO entorce •• canain m.bu' of u.a. lawa 
appUcaltl. on the high.... DC' tIIIpIri.enca ln4i.ae'tU that 
adainiatedng and en:forcLng ... 1..,. to • 12 nauUcal aile 
~ltodal ... and otbNa to • ~ pa\l:tlcal caU. l£a1t would 
ncr~ be confuatag or ~la. 
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QUU710lt. THE COASt GUARD HAS R!CZN'n.y lSSUED A "OTICB Dr 
naPOlI!) Ja"lLDWWfG COHCDtHIMG DISJQf.\'flD1rf OF VA.'rERS WKIU TMX 
YO.au 19.'1' DPlJU.n win THa ~flC PILOT DfClAG1:D. 'nil. RVLB 
OKLY APPwa Wl'lKlH us HAYlca8t.8 WAf'IRS OP '!'HE WI'l'ED STATU. 

WOULD 1'1' BE USUUL TO AHIHD THE 'HIIH -HAVlGAllLa WATat8 or 'lHS 
UHI'I'mJ stARS" 1M 'lKI aUo POLW1'IOH At:r or 19iO 'rD UWlW; THE 
COAS'!' GUAIUJ TO ESTABLISH ADDIt'lOHAL tiAKItS "'IHlN Malac ~'TIC 
PILCrnI MY MOT liE 1IfGAQID. 

AMVU'. The cc .. t c;u.rd but...... that it VOtlld not ~ u •• ful 
'ta I-.nd 'the ~ "naYigabla ",atera at' 'the UQ.i tad. !'tat .. - ~ 
~lbh ad41Uonal vat:anl ,,~n 1:ha auto pl1o~ aun w 
4ia«aragaged. CUUUtr' data U1d naviSlauan pracUc .. 40 not 
aupport UUNUng 'tM auto pilat ragulauon bayoncl U.S. navigable 
".t.n •• u.y u. nov ccMtitutad.. 

tf the TUI'ltarial S •• 1& utend..s. then this 1"\11. voul4 .pply 
'to tank v.a •• .t. naVigating cart.in Traffic SaparaUon Sohaaaa and 
Nad".tiona} Safety Fairways vh1ch utand pan the; p~ant 
t8rrJ.todal ••• bounduy. h)'ond that boundary. the ••• eparation 
achuaa .nd ta1zvaya U'a nl.ativel.y atraight, 1 ••• conga.Hd, and 
not .. navl,atlonally huUdcua &I tha .~tU's clo •• r 'to abora. 
conaequently U. u •• ot autopJ.lot: in thua oU.hore era.. la, and 
ebo\&l. ~1n. an al:lC8ptabJ,a navigational ,ractlc... 

QUESTION. WOULD U'fEHSIDH OF THI 'rDlUTOalAL .v. TO 12 MILD 
AND CltEATIOH' or Z.·NILS COH'UGUOUS lONE INJWlC& ftI: COASt GtWtD' 5 
U1t.I" TO CAJUrr out 10 KIllION ~NS1' DRUO SHUGoLJHG7 

Annw. llath the uteft&i,an af tM tur1tcrJ.al ... ta 12 
nauUcal al1ea ('*') and 1:be .. tanII1on af the aantJ.f\tGU. aone 1:0 
2' Ntc will Mhance the Col" Quad I. 0111 ty ta c.o.bat aui1:i .. 
4Na traUicld.ng. 'I'hII tan1tcrial a .. upanl1an v111 .. 1:end U1e )\,",C 
1lUi.~ usa OYU' vh1ch tba U.S. ~ uen:1a. SOIIer.iC'tJ' ~,lIl(,t \10'" 
aubjlKt to lntamaUonal lav. Vltlf"'Rw· 91,tl • au.- at: "~'t:tL.~ 
80V8r.1gnty 18 fu=Uonally equivalent to the1: aauc1aed av.r of :"f\~ 
1"" tuTi.-t=y and intarnal v.-tara. 1'~ con1:1guou. zone ~It. 
~ian vill _1:and 'eha llariti .. are. av.r whiCh the U.II •• ay 
azuc1 •• 1:1\8 control naceaaary to pravent vial.tiona at U.S. 
cu.~ lava in the territorial aea. 'fhe praet1ceJ. afflK~ of 
both ..-tana1on. 1a that 'the ca .. t CUard would Uien be ula --
vl thout .eeking panliaaian troll tM nag StaU -- to baarcS 
for.1gn flag v •••• l. .uapacted af drug trafficking aut to 24 Yiea 
12 tot troll the U .1. ooaat'. 

OUUTIONI VHo\T En'IC'l'. IF ANT, WOULD AN AIWftIHltHT TO 'J'HI 
DBPIHl'fION OF "CUS'l'DMl ""TERS" IN 'l'ITLa 19 HAW ON TO COAS'l' 
GUAAD'I RllPON&lllLJTllSt 

An~l cun.n'tly, "cuatC11118 vatara- include vatue covarad by 
ap.c1al =-atl •• or arrangeilenU tar certaJ.n ... Mla, .nd IICR 
g~.1l1. the three nautical ail. tanitorUl. ••• and 'the 
Ujec:.nt n1M Mut1ca1 llil. NDcl of ".tar known e. 'the COIlugu.ave 
• ~. 11 USC 1401(j) apaoiU .. ·v.tere rithJ.n fC\lJ' laaguu of 
'eM coaat of th8 Unltad State.- to be cuatams v.~. 19 USC 
1709(.) "flnaa -afUcar of 'the cuatoall* to J.nclud. *8IQ" 
cmata.l.0na4. vanan't. or patty afUcu of tM eoaac Gu.rd.­
Mh1l. any change to Uw det1n1t1an of ·cuatolu vatu.- vou1d nat 
ebaftga ~ r.qon.1bU1ti •• of the ca .. t Guard. r.gar41ng 
~O~t af CU.~ lava a. *afficera of the cua:t:oIrIa-, the 
ana in vh1cb that anforcaunt author1ty VOI.lld. be eppl1c.bla 
would be atfac:tecl dependant on the Change aada ta VuI d.f1n1tiOn 
ot ·cu.'toaa v.~ •• • 

GUII'l'IONI WHAT WILL U fIlE INCUASED COIfS '1'0 'HE COAS'l' GUARD 
OF DFOftClHO 'l'IIB LNII AFr'ICftD BY H.ft. 3IC21 

~I The CO •• t Cuard w111 provide tho 8UV'a¥' 'to thJ.. 
quaUon 1ft •• parate COttaapondena. to tMi CC-ltt ••• 

U.S.D~"" 
of Trll\ll>OftI\1on 

Unlld ... 1a eo..l_rd 
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MAR I 3 I9!Ii! 
The Honorable Walter 8, .Jones 
eM.irmen. Collldtt •• on Harchant 

Har.ine. and Fi.heries 
House of ~apr..entative. 
wa.h1ng~on, DC 10515 

Ceer Hr. Cha1rman: 

Thank you ror your lettar of F~ary 27, 1912, regarding 
N.R. 3842. the Territorial S •• and Contiguous Zone Extension Act 
o'f 1991. 'I'het Co.at Quare! has ~evil!'W.4 H.It. 3842 and. eupporu a 
cara~ul c:aae-by-ea •• rev:Lev o~ conform1ng amendment. to the 
atatut •• wJ.thin the juri.dJ.ct1.on of your ComIIl1tta •• 

Aw e pr.~tical matter, the Coaat Guard's law enforcement patrols 
and. boarli11ngs ara not bounded within the territorial. .aa or 
con'tig1J.ous zona; however, we are cana1tive to those bouhdar1a.s in 
establ1.ahJ.ng au:- jurisdiction for law anforcament .ction. While 
the ... t.na1on of 'the boun4ariec will 1ncrea •• somewhat the er •• 
of jur1lc!1ot1on the coast: Guard has over certain law •• the ~ 
and SCOpe of lawB, ~egul.t1ons an4 tr.atie. tho Coast Guard 
e.nforces "'111 not: be in=aa •• d. ~fOZ'e. I do not: believe 
implementation of this Act v111 result .in 81gn1r1cant resource. 
.impact. on the Coast Guard.. overall. I anticipate the Coast 
Guard will continua it. policy of enforcing applicable lava 
dur1n~ the noma!. IIlUltimUsion Gparations of our existing unit •• 
Likewi.e. va v111 continue t~ cooperate with various federal 
agenci •• to coordinate enforcement of the apPo8ite statutes 
vitb.1n the increas.d geographio eroa. A4mlni.atrat1valy, the 
raviaioh. to existing regulations required by this legislation 
ccu1d potentially create a ba~og !n the re~l.tion system. 

RaprM •• ntat:1vas of the coast GUard frDal the Office of 'the Chief 
Couns.l and the ~or operating programs affected by this 
legislation vill be plea.ed to meet with membats of your staff to 
discuss this £Dportant lagia1at1v. initiative. My congres.ional 
Affairs Dlv1..s1on "ill contact Ks. W11k1naol\ or Ms. Bondereff' to 
coordinata • 1I •• ting be!ore Ha=h 15. 1992. 

'l'he Office of Hanageaent end auc!g.1: ha. advi •• d that thera 1s no 
objact1on to tha submi.sion ot thi. report from the standpotnt of 
tba Adm1n1atr&tion t. prc;ra. • 

X hope this information ••• ist. you in procead1ng with tha 
1egialat;tone 

S1ncuely, 

~:-: .. -~~~ 
IlAlTlK M. DIltIELL 
VI,. Ado1ral, U.S. C.llt Guard 
Act!'g C_.dlOt 
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OUBS?ICN: ..... THIRE lIllY IWUNE SAFEft LAIIS WHICH SHOIIUI NOT 
811 UTENDBl) TO TH& PIIt.L BRnDl'II OF 'I'IIZ 12-HIL!: tZlUUTOIUIU. SEA? 

An8vez' : H.". 3842 bu recogn1aed potential IUIrs.n. .afety 1.". 
vhtch _boule! not: be .atenad. apec:.1fically tM PI'VPOIiM 
co~ora1ng _nt. to " USC 4102(0). 46 usc 4'02(a)(7) and 46 
USC 4506(b). Tho •• Itatu.tel. which 15 •• 1 with .afety equ.1paent, 
particularly EIIaeZg.nc:y Paa.tt1an Indlcat1n§ Radio Beacon. 
( BPI'" .), wauld retain tM atatua qua of req.alr1ng £PIQ t. "han 
un1n.~cted ~ ••• l. are operated b.,ond thr •• nautiea1 ail ••• 
W,S,thout the •• pendmenta, alerting and locating equipment 
(lncl\lc'u.ng OlD'.) would not be required un1e.. an uninspected 
vel.el operated beyond 12 nautical ail... btain.ing the three. 
nautieal 1II11a Ratul quo 1a a aound leg1ala't:1va conce •• 1on to 
marina •• fety concazna. 

A 
~ 
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DEPARTMENT OF' DEF"ENSIt 
o",cc 0' GClfC"AL. C 04,j HlltL 

WASHIHGTON DC IOnt 11011 

April 6. 1992 

. jl¢~ 
C'~ 

Honorable Walter B. Jones "?I-, 4'p~ 'J,I'~() 
Chairman, Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee ''I}llc. 0&,., 
HOu3e of Representatives '1' :-"4. .1' ''':~ 
Washington, D.C. 20515 :.?I!,. ~'?"~ 

Dear Hr. Chairman: 

, ~!.';~r'! 
cs 'b o -,74't 

This is in response t o your request tor the views of the 
Secretary of Defense on H.R. 3842, 102nd Congress, a bill ~To 
extend the territorial sea and the contiguous zone ot the United 
States, and for other purposes.-

H.R. 3842 would extend the U.S. territorial sea to 12 
nautical miles (NH) and the U, S. contiguous zone to 24 NH for 
select statutes on the date of its enactment and for all laws 
enacted after December 30, 1990. 

The Department of Defense has no objection to e~tending the 
U.S. territorial sea to 12 NH and the U.S . COntiguous zone to 24 
NH . We do, however, have some concerns about the remainder of the 
bill. 

Section 7 of the proposed legislation selectively extends the 
new territorial sea and contiguous zone to certain existing 
statutes, but abandons this cautious and sound approach by giving 
the new territorial sea and contiguous zone limits blanket 
application commencing on December 30, 1990. Such an automatic 
application could result in shifts in federal and state relations 
without a thorough and reasoned review of the impact and 
implications of these changes. Future application of an extended 
territorial sea and contiguous zone should be made on a case by 
case basis following examination of all state and federal issues. 

We also recommend that section 6(b) be amended so as to be 
consistent with international law. The section, as written, 
authorizes the U.S. to exercise exclusive juriSdiction in the 
contiguous zone. Customary international law allows states to 
exercise only li~ited control in the contiguous zone. The 
following language, which is in consonance with international law, 
is recommended: 

52-928 0 - 92 -- 12 
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(b, Jurisdiction of the United States.--Except as provided by 
other la~, the United States may exercise the control 
necessary to prevent and punish infringement ot its customs, 
fiscal, immigration or sanitary laws and regulations within 
the territory or territorial sea. 

We also note that extension of the Harine Protection, 
Research and Sanctuaries Act, 33 U.S.C. 1401 et seq. (HPRSA, by 
section 1 of the proposed bill creates a conflict with the United 
States' Obligations under the Convention for the Prevention of 
Pollution from Ships (~POL), Annex V. MPRSA, if amended, would 
impose criminal and civil penalties on the discharges of garbage, 
ineluding food wastes and paper products, that is generated aboard 
ships, even when properly compacted, contained, and weighted to 
sink, it made within the 24 NH contiguous zone. To the contrary, 
HARPOL allows disposal at such operational wastes outside at 12 NH 
lrom land. Thus, a vessel which disposed ol operational wastes 
generated outside ot 12 NM, between 12 to 24 NH would be in 
violation of HPRSA but in compliance with HARPaL. A vessel which 
disposed of such wastes within 12 NH would be in violation of both 
HPRSA ana HARPOL . 

This conflict can best be remedied by amending 33 U.S.C . 
S1402(f), the section which provides the detinition at "dumping" 
in the HPRSA to read as tollows: 

(f) "Dumping" means a disposition ot material: Provided, That 
it does not mean a disposition ot any effluent tram any 
outlall structure to the extent that sueh disposition is 
regulated under the provisions ot the Federal Water Pollution 
Control Act, as amended (33 U.S .C.A. 1251 et seq.1, under the 
prOVisions of section 407 at this title, or under the 
provisions of the Atomic Energy Act ot 1954, as amended (42 
U.S . C.A 2011 et seq . ], nor does it mean • dispositign 0' 
mattrial SUbject to regulation or standard under the Act to 
Prevent Pollution !rom SbiP3 (33 U S,C ,A 1901 oS seq 1 gr a 
routine discharge ot effluent incidental to the propulsion 
of , or operation of motor-driven equipment on, vessels : 
Provided further, That it does not mean the construction •.. 

This amendment would allow the extension of the HPRSA to 12 and 24 
NH respectively, while avoiding conflict with HARPOL. 

Finally, the proposed legislation raises constitutional 
questions relating to the authority of congress to extend the 
territorial sea and establish the contiguous zone . The Department 
of Defense defers to the Department of Justice in regards to the 
constitutionality of the subject bill . 

The ottice of Hanagement and Budget aavises that, from the 
standpoint of the Administration's program, there is no objection 
to the presentation of this report for the consideration of the 
Committee. 

Sincerely, 

~.(J.J ~,\-. 
Cheater Paul Beach, (Jr . 
Acting General Counsel 

Walter B. Jon .. 
Chainan 
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Merchant Harine and ri.harie. co.-itt •• 
1334 Lonqworth House oftice Building 
Washington D.C. 20515-6230 

Dear Chairman Jane., 

February 21, 1992 

Thank you ag.in for the opportunity to te.tify on H.R. 3842, 
the Territorial Se. and Contiguous Zone !Xten.ion and Enforcement 
Act of 1991. This letter responda to the que.tion a.ked of .. by 
Rep. Hubbard during the hearing and the tollow-up que.tiona in 
your letter of February 7, 1992. 

In response to Rep. Hubbard'. question, we concur with the 
technical amendaent. to the Magnu.on Act sugge.ted in Hr. To. 
Cambell's testimony an behalf an NOAA. We bdieve that NOAA'. 
reco •• ended a.end •• nt. addre.. the i •• ue. We raised in our 
testimony and would .. !ntain the present jurisdictional fraaevork 
e.tablished by the Magnuson Act. We believe they should be 
incorporated into H.R. 3842. 

In re.pen.. to your fallow-up questions: 

1. Several company 1I •• bers of the National ri.herie. 
Institute participate in joint venture fiabing operation. with 
foreign-flag preee •• ing ve .. ala in variou. Atlantic and Pacitic 
fiehui... The •• operations occur both landward and s«award of 
the pre •• nt Territorial Sea. Eli.ination of these operations 
would force thes. companies to find alternative arranguents to 
proc ••• and aarket the catch. Opinion. differ a.ong our aallber 
c01lpani •••• to whether or not th.se .ltarnativa arrangu.nta are 
fe.sible given pre.ent auket condition.. The NFl Board of 
Directors, however, adopted • general policy position .everal 
year. ago to oppo •• joint venture operationll an the b •• is that 
they .re ineolUlistent with the lonq-tara intere.ta of tha D.S. 
fish and •• afood industry. 

2. We agree that the interaction of the Hagnuson Act and the 
Endangered Speci •• and Harine Maual Protection Acta should nat 
addre •• ed in H.R. 3842. We hope the Committee viII addr •• s this 
issue during reauthorization. 
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NOAA haa highlighted the need to integrate th... lawa in the 
fourth goal of it. strategic plan for flahari •• which "a. 
releaaed last year. In addition, conqre •• directed NOM to 
auMiit • Illt9ialativa proposal by January, 1992 to "overn the 
bycatc::h of •• rine u.aala by c0IIIl8rcial tiahan:an . The Co_itt •• 
ahould .ak HOAA to aubllit • proposal to inteqrata the.a lawa 
and/or a.nag8 byc:atc:h . HOAA'. proposal might than be ravhved by 
s •• Crant otlicials and others. 

3. W. do not have specific recommendationa on hov atat •• 
m.ight b. given a greater role in conaarving marina ..... 1. and 
endangered specie. in ' state watera. Federal pre-emption of stat. 
authority, coaplex and tiaa-conaualng delegation procedure., and 
limited funding appear to be discouraging stat. involvement. 
Th ... vo.ld be good 10 •••• tor th. ::ttmi' t~ .ddr .... 

Richard E. C.t~7~1 
Vice Pre.id.nt-Gov.~e . 

Relation. 
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ADDITIONAL ANSIlERS nCH DP.. KICHA!!L K. ORBACH, CHAlNWI 
NOP.TH CAIIOLINA OC&AII lIFl'AIIIS COUNCIL 

~GARDING THE FEB. " 1'92, ~IHG ON aa 38.2 

1. You mentioned the incr.aaing .tre ••• s on the Stat.'. 
marine environment from pollution, habitat loa., 
ovwrfisbln9, and harm to aea turtles. 

In your opinion, does North Carolina have adequate 
re.ources to deal with thea. problema? Would the •• 
problema be helped or hamad it .tate ~ur1.dictlon vera 
..tended to 12 .11 •• ? 

We do not pre".ntJy have su.tLlcient x •• oure... rho •• 
concerna we •• ntioned in the t."timony would be better 
addre" •• d under extensJon o.t .tat. jurisdiction it 
atae. laws and polle! •• are •• c~rah.n.j .. and 
adequate •• ~ed.r.l law., and i~ the at.t. ha. at l ••• t 
•• much r •• ourc.. •• the .tederal ~lam.ntjng agenc!e5 
now have. 

2. Your testbony indicate. that North Carolina i. more 
inter •• ted 1n revenue .baring fro. tbe OCB than in 
extended .tate juri.diction. 

What benefit. ~ould Morth Carolina derive from a 
revenue-.baring arrange.ent that it would not get 
extended .tate juri.diction? 

fro. 

It is not correct to .ay that Nortb CarolJn. 1. .ore 
inter •• ted in OCS revenue .harJng. ~.th.r, .. believe 
that the opportunity ~or enactment oL an OCS revenue 
.harJng law J. ..cellent right now and ahould not be 
jeopardi.e by inco.plete atet. extan.Jon .cham ••• 
Also, any exten.lon o~ atate jurJ.d1ctJon .u.t be 
acc~anJ.d by su~Llclent resource5 to deal w1th the 
additional juri.diction and r •• pon.ibilltl ••• 

General OCS revenue .haring would enable .tat.. like 
Horth Carol in., where no oil and ga. r •• ource5 .. i.t 
within 12 mil •• o~ it. coa.t, to take on more authority 
and participate more ~ully 1n ocean progrMIIII. A .1Jnple 
extension o~ juri.d1ction v1Jj provide North c.zolJna 
~lth lIttle, iL any, addit10nal revenue becau •• there 
1s no evidence oL oil and gas 1n the 3 to 12 .lle .one. 

3. You testified that NOrth Carolina would lite to aasume 
additional ~l.herie. management responeibility. 

Hhat additional r.sponsibilitie. would the State like 
to aaaUDe and would it require change. to the Magnuson 
riahery ConDervation and Management Act? 

1 



4. 

5. 

6. 
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w. belleve there could b. some ben.~lt. to lncc ••• Jng 
North Cerollna'. luthorlty ov.r .o~t Lls,. .tock~. •• 
r •• l that .tate jur15d1ctJon to 12 .1l.a ~O~ • .ore 
coherent .anagement block ror •• ny Liebert... under 
the pr •• ent arrangGlltent, It J. cOi!plJcated to ..".ge 
~j.h.rj •• under ttrlO jurJttd1ctJ.ons And two authorJ.t.1 ... 
re., the HrCHA would bave to be eod.1t1.ed. SOo the 
e~tent that ~j.hjng .~~ort takes place jn the 3-12 ~le 
.one, the HTCHA would have to be re.,tructu.r-ed. ZL the 
authority oL the LJshery .anegem.nt councJls .. re 
reduced, then another entlty such • ., the Interseate 
Harln. rJehery Comm16sJon would have to 1I.v. lncr •••• d 
authority to .aneg. J.nterjurJsdJotJonal J •• us.,. 

If .tat •• are given additional ~.pon.ibl11tl.. to~ 
flaheri.. .ana~.nt, how can we enlure that th ••• 
fiaherl.. will be managed in the natloftal intereat and 
that the fiahing intereat. of adjacent .tat.. will b. 
protected? 

~he U.S. Constltutlon requIr •• • tet •• to treat all u.s. 
cltll.n. the eame way th.y treat th.!r own c1tl •• n •• 
rhezerore, anyone can ~!.h • atate'. weeera but under 
tha .rul •• or the lOCAl jur1.dIctl.on. .In tenJ6 o~ 
participatIon in rula-.aking and man.~ ... nt, tho6e 
epecle6 trh1cb are trvly a1gratory and repre.ent • 
-.hared r •• ourc.- requIr1ng coherent ~g .. ent 
chroughout the1r range, would cont1nue to be -.nagwd 
through the Atlantjc Stat.. rl.berje. Hanegement 
CO~.61on and the ~gnuaon Act'. '16hery ~.gement 
Councile, with eome ehangea In authorltl •• and 
r •• ponoib11jtj ••• 

Mben you eugge.t that -.tate .an_g ... nt of 011 and v-. 
activiti •• between 3 and 12 tile. i. conceivable,· do 
you mean that the stat.. would manage the.. re.ourc •• 
on behalf' of' the fe.ar.l vovernment? In thie c ••• , who 
would get the revenue. troa OC8 oil and 9 •• 
d.velopJUnt? 

re8, the .tat.. would manage the raeoure.. on beh.l~ o~ 
the ~ederal gDvcrrnment. The revenUlt8 could b •• hared 
on 80m. parcentage baai. or the ~.d.ral govern.ent 
could contract with the .t.te~ to per~or.. this ~unctlon 
and pay the .tate~ a .et Lee. 

What role would North Carolina like to have in the Sea 
Grant atudy &uthorl&ed by .action 8 or HR 38421 

We'd llke to b. Jnvolved to the gre.t •• t extent 
po •• J.ble. All view • • hould be aJ.red .. nd the .tudy 
ahould ~ha8j.e both eon8ervation o~ r •• Ourc.. and 
opportunities ~or reaponsLbJe use oL ocean r •• ourcea. 
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Tbe Willi .. 8. Ricbar4aoD acbool of 
VlUVBR8U'Y OF DnII AT llUoa 

2515 Dole atreet 
Honolulu, Hawaii ".22 

TEL: 808-956-8509 
FAX: 808-956-6402 IA'!oIMl n~ t..u,::Pl: t\Io. ... llr;.H • 

~.'!Jm"Ii,'l'f . 
Harc:h 2, 1992 

The Honorable Walter B. Jones 
Chaiaan 
committee on Merchant Marine and piaheries 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Room 1334, Longworth House Offic:e Building 
Wa.hington, D.C. 20515-6230 

Dear Representative Jones: 

Thi. letter presents answers to the questions posed in your 
letter of February 7, 1992, regarding B.R. 3842, the Territorial 
Sea and contiguous Zone Extension and Enforcement Act of 1991. i I 

have consulted with my colleague Profea.or K. cosey Jarmon n 
preparing these responses and ahe agree. with these viewa. 

Why do YOU think it ia importont that congre.' Oct to 
extftn~· tbfl .overilgntY Or tbo United stote. oygr tb@ 12-p119 

t·rritpriol ••• ? ..... itt d itb »y A. explained in pages 4-19 of the paper Swull e v 
testillony (David M. Forman, H. c.sey Jaraan, and Jon K. Van Dyke, 
Pilling in , Jurigdiptionol Void; The HIW U.S. Territgri,l Se.), 
seriouB questions exist wbether the President ha. the power acting 
alan. to acquire territory for the united Stat... No comparable 

ree.dente exi.t where such an acquisition ha. oc:curredwithout the 
~articipation of Congress. It is necessary tor congress to actt~n 
order to clear up tbe uncertainty that now exist. 08 to whether e 
united state. ba. actually acquired the ",.ters tbree-to-twelve 
nautical miles oft its coaats. 

If congre.. faila to act, it might be argued that congress 
will have acquiesced to the President's a •• ertion of power. This 
acquiesc:ence could have long-term implications tor the relationship 
betw.en congress and the President and could be viewed as a 
weakening of the power of Congress. Congress should actt therefore, to assert its power and it. viewa on this importan 
subject. 

Arn YOU guggesting thAt witbout congrcBgipnOl octipn, the 
united StDtA. r,Ally does not bAY' 0 12-mil. tprritoriol ··o? a 

A strong argument can be made, a. explained above, that th 
United state. haa not actually acquired the three-to-twelva 
nautical IIi Ie zone, because the Pre.ident acting alone does not 
have the power to acquire territory for the United States. 

1 
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2. Why 49 YAu think it Ig importAnt tor egngres. to let tg 
Amand U.S. 1,wl to Sonform to the .xtaolioD oC the territOri.l SB'? 

without such amendment •• any ambiquities w111 continue to 
exist regarding whether U.S. law. apply in the thrae-to-tve!ve 
nautical lillIe zone. As explained on pages 19-39 of' our paper, some 
ot these ambiguities are significant, and. it is impossible t.o 
predict how a court would resolve them. In order to bring order to 
this area and allow persona to understand what 1aw8 apply where, it 
1s urgent that Congress act to uend the amblquouB lava and 
determine which laws do in tact apply in the three-to-twelve 
nautical mile zona. 

J. can You torgs,. whot kind of sgotugign there cqyld be in 
the Cutura if we continy@ to hoy' A 12-mil. territoriAl 09A tor 
intornAtionAI purpose' And A '-pil, torxitoriAI ,gA for dgmestic 
purposes? 

As explained above, it Yill b. impossible to determine which 
lawa apply in the three-to-twelve nautical mile ,one unless 
congress systematically amends laws to state whether they are 
supposed to apply in this zone. It is impossible to divide the 
world of laws into tho •• that apply -tor international purposes" 
and thoce that apply -for domestic purpo8e •. ~ The Foreign 
Sovereign Immunities Act, discussed on page 25 of our paper, offers 
one of many possible examples. If a foreign government engages in 
commercial activity six Diles froll our coast, should it have 
immunity from a Buit based on that commercial activity or not? It 
is impossible to answer that question with any confidence based on 
the present lanquage of the statut.. The other statute. discussed 
on pages 19-39 of our paper offer .. ny other examples of aimilar 
ambiguities. 

4. One 0' your main r,commendatipn, i. to giy. the states a 
greAtor .IY in tho Paoag,.ent at th,ir Rtfshgr@ reBgurc,s. One of 
the gptions fRU omitted ig th@ .totegl use of th, (,deral 
consistency provisions pf thg pglstAI Zone ManAgement Act. which we 
rec.ntly 1umonded. Shguldn't WI! aiva thgsft Dew consistency 
proyi,ion! I chlnc, to wprk bafor. doing anything else yith ,tot. 
iuri,diction? 

The new consistency provision. in the Coastal Zone Kanag8Jllent 
Act (CZHA) are a positive step, but they should not be viewed as a 
panacea that can resolve the problems in this area. They do not 
establish a real partnership betwe.n the fadaral and state 
governments. The federal government retains the position Of 
dominance. The federal government has a much greater information 
basa, and without accaaa to this information, the states cannot 
easily challenge a federal decision. 

The CZHA also leaves ambiguous the question of when 
conditional consistency agreellents ara pena!soaible. This ambiguity 
limits the ability of the states to address permit applications 
with the sensitivity and sophistication that may be required. 
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The states and territories deserve to be recognized as full 
partners with the federal government and should be granted more 
Qanagellent authority over the adjacent offshore areas. 

5. 

on issues. The 
state-federal management issues 

and the existing state and federal laws on the offshore waters. It 
seems clear that changes are needed and that the coastal states and 
territories should be granted aore authority to manage the offshore 
resources. 

SOlie new research is nonetheless warranted to focus on the 
best ways ot managing these resources in a coherent and 
comprehensive fashion. I am attaching to this letter materials 
related to the Ocean Governance Study Croup, which has recently 
been formed to focus on theae iasu... This Croup is a consortiua 
of academicians from across the country, supported by policy-makers 
who serve as advisors. Its membership includes moat of the 
scholars who have addressed the.e Issues over the years: its 
steering group consists of faculty members from the University of 
calitornia at Berkeley, the University of Delaware, and the 
Univeraity of Hawaii at Hanoa, and its activities so far have been 
supported by the Sea Grant College Programs across the country. 
The group met most recently in Honolulu in January 1992, and I am 
enclosing the agenda of that .eating and the draft research agenda 
that this group has been considering. A final report of that 
meeting is now being prepared which should be ready in the next 
8everal weeks. 

This Ocean GoVernance StUdy Group appears to b. the group that 
would be most capable of conducting the systematic 
interdisciplinary research needed to address the remaining 
management issues, and this Group bas already bequn to work 
together on theae Issues. Becau.e of the diverse membership of 
this group, it can call upon experts troll each region and each 
discipline to work together to address the current problems. As I 
mentioned in my testimony on February 4, the $100,000 figure listed 
in Section 8 of H.R. 3842 appears to be too low to support the 
research needed, unless it were to be supplemented with existing 
Sea Grant funds. 

6. Professor yan Dyke, You ,toted in your written testimony 
~hat: "Gron~ing 'totes Authority in the ,ntir, territorial pea. to 
twelve mile,. would eliminAte mAny of the conservation prgblems 
that hAye occurred in the paat." Why are you so confident that 
gronting the ptotes full authority oyer thg la-mil, tgrritorial BOa 
Would be more prgtective of, tgr exompl,. fishery resgurces thon 
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tha eurrant ganagement regime under the Magnusen Fishery 
Cgo,OryotioQ ond Mpnogam.nt Act? 

Hoat or the Regional Council. established under the Magnuson 
Act are widely viewed as not working effectively becauae they have 
been captured .by c:ollUMrclal or recreational intereats. The coastal 
stat.. thamaelv.. are mora likely to balance the competing 
interests appropriately, because state deciaioJUllakers will ba 
accountable to the resident. of the stata .a a whole and are Ie •• 
llkely to be doainated by narrov interest group... Becauae the 
residents of tbe coaatal areaa have such an important long-tel'll 
ataka in ecological vitality of the offshore region, they are more 
likely to focus on the environmental concerna and to make aure that 
the renevable resources are in tact being- renewed properly. The 
stat. policymakera can ensure that onshore activities that lIay 
affect the ocean reaourcea--such as daas on spawning rivera and 
land-baaed activiti.. that may produc. ocean pollutlon--are 
undertaken only aftar the implications of th ••• activiti •• on the 
ocean environment are fully understood an4 the nagative impacta are 
reduced to a minimum. In addition, the PUblic Trust Doctrine i. 
more fully developed under atate law, and thus the public I. 
inter.at in offshore devalopaents are aora likely to be recognized. 
The states can of course continue to work with neighboring states 
a. appropriate to addre •• resource i.sue. that require cooperation. 

1. Qos preRO,.1 You gnu il to gin tho.. atatal yith 
iotersat and clpocity in offabora ;.BoUrs.B areats; control. while 
leoyiog te 9thsr .tate. moooaa"ot in tho ~-.fl. ;009. Hgw "'puld 
thil ioc9psistant approash to rOlours" p'paaas'nt work? 

The vord -flexible" batter d •• cribe. this approach than the 
word "inconsistent.· Many exup18. can be cited to provide 
analoqi.. t.or this approach. In section 402 ot the Clean Water 
Act, the federal 90vernaent establishes minimum criteria for the 
statas to meet with regard to the National Pollution Discharge 
Elimination system, but the atates are allowed to take over 
permitting and entorc ... nt responsibilities it they ara able to 
Deat the.e criteria. The Marine Mammal Protection Act and the 
Raaource Conservation and Recovery Act sia11arly allow the _tata. 
to take over permitting and enforcement responsibilities if they 
maat federal quideline •• 

Thia fle~ible approach is appropriate in the offsbore area, 
bacau.e the resources and conflicts vary ao aarkadlY tro. region to 
region. Alaska offer. an oft-cited example of a state that has put 
.ubstantial re.ources into uanaging its ottshor. resource., where 
the tederal agenciea tend to defer to the state deciaionmaxera. 
Kany other coastal .tat •• and. territories are eager to davelop 
their r •• ource. siallarly, but a few are l.as eager because their 
resource. are limited or their priorities are elsewhere. Using the 
examplea cited above, the tederal governaant should encourage tho.e 
interested .tate. and. territories to play a qreater role in 
.. naging the oftshore resource., wbile at the aame time maintainin; 
its position in tho •• areas where the coastal residents are leas 
intere.ted in undertaking these responsibilities. 
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a twelve-nautical-mile area 
and decided was necessary curtail fishing tor environmental 
reasons, or in order to protect a species against over-fishing, 
such a decision would ba binding on citizens of other states. A 
similar result could occur today in the three-nautical-mile area. 
A state could not, however, restrict commercial fishing by U.S. 
citizen. trom othar .tate. unl ••• it al89 restricted such activity 
by its own citizens, because at the constraint. of the Privileges 
and Immunities Clauses in the u.s . constitution . This constraint 
tends to ensure that a state decision to close a fiShing ground 
would b. aade only when the circumstances actually require such a 
result. 

I hope these answers are helpful to you. Please let me know 
how elsa I can be of assiatance. 

Beat wishes, 

C ;t1.II{J..Oyk 
~ H. Van Dyke 
Prote.sor ot Law 

5 



360 

Ti:zeOcean Governance Study Group 
An inrlialivt of the aaulemil: marine policy community 10 aamint the SIDlus 
of «ran govtrmmct in the United StattS 

THE OCEAN GOVERNANCE STUDY GROUP 

STATEMENT OF PllRPOBE 

REVISED,.JAMWn'" l882 

&U:BGR"""" 

The Ocean Covemance Study Group has been farmed tn nspanse: to a ~or 
policy void In U.S. ocean polky. While In the put twenty years the U.S. has enacted a 
large number of laws dealln, with vartous aspects of ocean resources and spaee:. no 
comp~hcnsJve look has been taken to assess and enIuate bow well th .. managtment 
nalme Is working Since the Stratton CommiSSIOn oll96i. While a number 01 pieces oJ 
IcatslaUon have called (or the convenlng of • naUOnaJ ocean policy commlSSlon to 
cva)uate problems in the curnnt govanancc seheme Isuch as the need to address more 
clTecuvcly multJple use conmcta and to achieve equltabOtty between the federal 
government ;mel the coastal states) and to (annulate new pelky diftcUons. none has 
bccn cnaelcd Into law. In view DC thts gap. the trW'UIC policy community Is l\Self 
moblllzJ.ng to do this assessment and to (onnulate new dlrecuons. wtth the aJd of 
Inlcrnlcd mlIUes in both the pubUc: and prtvale aedots. 

At the conclUSion of a scholatty corulertnce on the legal and policy Impllcauons 
of \hie U S. extended tlemtol13J sea hcld In Honolulu on JanuaIY 9 to 11. 1991 (organJzed 
by ProCessors Jon Van ~ and Cucy Jarman of \hie Unwcrslty of Hawall WLWam S. 
Richardson School or Law. with funding from the Un!Ventty of Hawall Sea Grant 
Program and othu Sea Cnnt Programs Including those of Callfomla. Delaware. 
Florida. louisiana. Malnle. MassachusdlS. MISSissippi/Alabama. Oregon. and 
Washington). the ,roup of scholars uscmbkd at 1M conference dedded to (onn \hie 
Oclean Governance Study Group to work on \hie anaIysls of alt.e:maUw'e methods of ocean 
managlemmt and on the fotmulaUon and ImplementaUon of a more tntqratled ~gtme 
(or the management of ocean waters In \hie U.S. from \hie sho~Une to the outer 11mtt of 
the 200.mUe ExduSM Economic Zone (lneludln& relevant IntcmaUonal law aspects 
that bear on EEZ gOVern;l1lC1e bsuleSl. 

ptrRPOS£S I\ND ORGANl7AnO« 

Thle purposes 0( Ihle Ocean Covemantt Study Croup are twofold: U to prumolt 
lhle scholarly analysis of rnanagentmt options (or athlMng responsible stewardship 
of the OClean!l offshore {hie United Stalcs Uncludlng rdevanl IntemaUonaJ law aspcctsl. 
and 21 10 present. on thle basis of such ana1yKs. policy options that can conlJ1b'.Jle 10 
the constdcraUon In COligrus. In th~ AdmlnlstraUon and In the states/telTltones. of 
alternaUve ocean man:lgemc::nl (rartkWorks. 

Sleeril/S Committee 
8. Cidn·S~in~nd R. W. kn~ht 
Ct.)duJ.l~ Cull~lill of MJn llC' 5Iudl~ 
Un\"."nilv ui ~1.J .... ~", 
M:'W~rl. Odl ... ·~ re \97Ut 
rllunl'-()O~J ~;H\I.Jtift 
Fn. (:II.1~ ) :n ·)f,M 

11. S . Sdwib" ~ftd o. o. c.arGn 
IIoJh H"U Sehoul 01 L1w 
L'nln'~"V of CJ.hfomlJ 
00:, 1.0. .... "'. CJhjDflll~"'720 
r'h!lI,e t;l(Il f>U ·4(I) :! 
F". ,:;ltIl .. n ... \11 

J. VMI Oy"~ .. n4 M. C. JJrtlYII 
WLlliJ.m S. Ridunhon School of L1 .... 
Untvcnilv of H"wlli J.l ~bnOoi 
2515 Dok SlrNl 
Hc»o<Itutu. 1iJ","n Q6l(!! 
Phon.:: t&a!1 9.6JL19 
FJk. IMSJ 9564,1~ 
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The aaeerm., c .... nce or thle Occan OCWlemance Study Oroup will IruUlJb' 
consut of facultr manbeB from the (ollowlng In!IttluUons; 

D 
D 
D 

Graduate College of Marine Studies, UnNeralty of Delaware 
Boalt HaU School or Law. Untvers.tty of Callfomla, Ikrkeley 
WUJIam S. RJchanbon School of Law, Unm:ntty of H .. watl 

The ~nI of \hie stcutng comnuttlee are Professors SU/ana CIdn·ScUn and 
Robert W. ICneeht at the UntveraJty of Dlelawan; Prvressors HOrT}l Sc:h.elbler and David 
Caron at the UnlvtrsJty of Callfonua. Ikrkeler. and PrnlC!l5OnI Jott Van Duke and M, 
Casey Jarman at the Untverslty of Hawau. 

Other mcrnber5 cI the Ooean Governantt Study CIVUP Include: 

Lew Alexander. UI'tWef'sUU of RIfDtU Island 
Ule Andcnon. lIntversU&l oj Ddatucart! 
Jack Archer, ~lfII qf Ma.ssachu.:setts 
John Brtscoe. San f'rcnd.sm. california 
RJchard Burrough., UntvrrsUV oj Rhocle Island 
Donna. ChrtsUe. F1Df1da Sll2k UnlVersllll 
Donald Connors, ChocUe. Hail and S(ftuatt. Bas..". 
Richard Delaney. Unwrr:sUV oj Massachusetts 
Ttm Ekhenbera. Unwer.sUV of Mow 
Robert Frkdhetm, ~UU oj Southmt Cal(,(oma 
Susan Hanna. ~ Slate UnfuersUV 
T1m Hennessey. lIntvt!rsUU qf R1tock Island 
Man: Hershman. Untver3UV oj WCUhlngton 
Rlchard Hlldmh. Un~lttI oj Otfpon 
Laura Howorth. UniverSUV oj MfssCSslpptlAfabama 
Jon Jacobson, UIUuersUV oj Oregon 
Lawrau:e Juda, Unlvt!r3141 qf ~ Island 
LaW1!lton Ktng. Texu A.4 M Untut7'sUU 
Kern Lowty. lInWmttv oj Hawoft 
Rlchanl Mcl.aughUn. Uniuer.stty qf MCSSCSSlppt/AlabdIllO 
Edward MOes, lJniversUU oj WashtnQton 
Mkha.el Orbach. East Carolina UIIluersUV 
AllIaan Rieser. Uruver5UU qf Maw 
Jim Wllktns, Loulsbna State UnWtr5UU 

The academk oonsorttum WlJI be asslSled In it!; work by a IrouP of PaUey 
AdVisors composed of public and private sector reprrslentaUves. by a group of 
IntemaUonaJ Mvtsonl spedaJlZlng In ocean management. and by other tnterestled 
indiVIduals Ithle Ocean Oovemance Polley Nletwork), Thle following IndMduals have 
&grft:d (or have been 1rMltdJ to serve as Advbors Co the Ckean GoYunancc: Study Group: 

PoUey Ad'riHn 

J~ ~~. House Mlnhant Marine and flshcrtes CommlU«, 

Senator John B. B~aux. Louisiana Ilnvttledl 
John cany. NOS/NOAA 
Ed Cassldy,lkpartmml qflntmor 
Steve Chamberlain. ArrlC!rIcan ~lt'Okum InstUu~ 
MIchael Cruickshank. Mot1nt! Mlneruls T«hnDWgu Center. Hawaii 
Cliff OaVk1son. Alaska Stole Lt!pLs101~ (Invited) 
Charles Ehler, ORCA/NOM 
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o (or U1e nr.t two yean or ItS operaUOn. and to develop. fundlna: stategy (or 
t~a:luaJ C1JO\poncnt 01 the ~an:h agenda: 

2 A ~ tIleetlaa 10 be held wttb ~ staff. agency 
• ~I and other relevant pllbUe and prtvate sector rtprutntaUVes tn 
~ash~. D.C. in aUd.Noft!Dber 1992 to rttdYt feedback on the d1recUon t:I 
\be Qoean Gcm:mance study Group; 

3 All ur.aaal c:oalercc:e wltb. Bnt lDer:tiIIC to be hd4 at the UAtnnItJ or c.uronala at Berkeley lit. .JaaUUJ' 1993 where lnIuai Rnd1ltC.' (rom the Study 
Croup wl11 be presented. 
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The Ocean Governance Study Group 
An inilitJtit't of tht QCIldtmic marint polity community '0 admitlt tltt stalus 
of octan golltrna"ct in IIIt Unirtd Stales 

SlJIIMARY OF ACTIONS TAKEN AT THE FIRST MEETING 
OF THE OCEAN GOVERNANCE STUDY GROUP 
JANUARY 14-17. 1992 BONOUlLU. BAWAlI 

U.S. OCEAN GOVERNANCE: TIiE NEXl'STEPS 
PtJ.NNING WORKSHOP TO DEFINE A RESEARCH AGENDA 

FOR U.S. OCEAN GOVERNANCE 

The Ocean Governance Study Group concluded Its first formal meeting 
In Honolulu on January 17. 1992 wtth the adopUon DC a (our-point WORK 
PROGRAM. The two and a half day workshop was attended by over 50 
participants. A message from Governor Walhee welcoming the workshop 
partiCipants and highlighting the Importance of ocean governance Is 
attached. 

ACTlONS TAKEN 

The Ocean Governance Study Group refined and adopted an overall 
Work Program for the first two years of operation. The major elements of 
the Work Program Include: 

• Acknowledgements: The organl2:atlon of the Study Group and of this 
workshop have been supported financially by the CalJfomla. Delaware. and 
Hawaii Sea Grant Programs: the Center for the Study of Marine Policy. 
Graduate College of Marine Studies. University of Delaware: the William S. 
Richardson School of Law. University of HawaJJ: School or Law. Boalt Hall 
University of California. Berkeley; and the Office of State Planning. Office of 
the Governor. State of HawaII. Financial support to fund the travel of 
workshop participants ha.J been provided by the followtng Sea Grant 
programs: FJOr1da. Louisiana. Maine. North Carolina. Oregon. Rhode Island. 
and Texas. The funding support or these InstlluUons Is gratefully 
acknowledged. 

SkutllS C","",irtee 
• • ( k l,,·Sal .. .arM! R. W. KNIOhi 
Cr)du.JIC Culkljc". "'.anI>(' 5tudin 
Urli'·~ilv 01 OI.i.I ... ~n: 
N.· .. ·,uk. ikLl"'~f\' 1'11111 
MIone:" (lOll ~ ~ J.I~~ 
FJ~ t)l1212Q2·."""" 

n. N. ScfMibn ~R4 O. O. CMGlI 
0n.I1I tull Sdwolof uw 
UI\l\~lv oi Ca"bnu 
(kr4-k,.:C",llfntflIJ .. ~no 
rt.unc.';llllf.~2 ,"l."III 

Fa ~ . (3lC1J "U-4>I '1 

,. V.lI OJhMMf M.C.j.um.I. 
WiQum S. RkNnhon School aluw 
Uni~Qy ol Haw~ti ~ "~nO.I 
E1HNlc Scrm 
HohQIulu. ~waii 96822 
('}ooI>t' ,fQI)9'»M3(l9 
F.u: tSIJIII1 9x..f>.1t!2 



L The cODCluct of. number of analytlca1etudles by members of the Study 
Group on the foUowing topiCS: 

1. ,,.,,1IaIdons qf c:hanges In the DoIIU!Sdc and Intem4tlonal Context 
for JI'uture U.s. Ocean ft>1lqr 

2. 

3. 

Dgmestlc; 
e.g. 

changing patterns of ocean use 
- population growth In coastal areas 
- loss of competitiveness 
- changes In administrative law system 

Internatlpnal 
e.g. 

changes In East-West relations 
continuing tensIons with developing world 
changing role of Navy 
UNCED 
GATr--related developments 

'!be -..InQ qf-pfor the u.s. Ocean 

prtncipies of stewardship 
a constitution/framework for the U.S. EEZ 
and terrltortal sea 
obtaining economic benefits {rom the ocean 
pubUc trust doctrtne and {ederallaws 
lnternatlonal aspects and constraints 
subnational perspecUves--tbe role of states and 
territortes 
lndlgenous conceptions DC stewaMshJp and co­
management alternaUves 
operatlonallztng the concept: towanJs responsible 
fishertes management 

lnstitutIonai and ft>1lqr ~ In National Ocean ft>1Ic!I 

A. Costs. Benefits. Outcomes 

B. 

case studies documenting costs. benefits and 
outcomes of (ragmmtatJon 
assessment of how lnterconnections among vartous 
laws and poUcles are working or not 
workJng 
IdenUfylng "cJusters" o{ problem areas 

Models and Optlons for Improved Integration 
!Including comparauve expertence) 

4. 

5. 

6. 

1. 
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expertences With Inteerated national polley 
--other nations 
expertences With Integrated state poItcy--U.S. states 

- SpeCific case studies of user conflicts 
assessing costs. beneftts. outcomes 
(authors wtll be encouraged to use a common 
analytical framework and set of var1ab1esl 

Ilouemlng Oooan Spcu:e, Models. Methods. and Cornpczradpe 
£<pm-

- stmllartttes and d1ffe~nces In terrestrial and 
marine realms 

- Great Samer Reef Martne Park (AustraU.a)--experlence 
with ocean zonmg 

- North Sea··expertences with sea use planning 
- National Estuary Program--exper1ences With waterbody 

management 
• UNEP Regional seas program 
- Marine protected areas and multiple use planning 
- Continuum of mulUple use vs. SIngle use approaches 

In~a1 ""l4dons In Oooan ao-nan... 

A Explaining diversity In state and regional practJce and 
to federal law implementation 

B PosslbllltJes {or Creative Federaltsm to the 
Expanded Terrttorlal Sea 

'!be Needfor Adaplfue Mon_ 

- Preparing for CUm ate Change 
• ScIence & Technology. PoUcy. and AdapUve Management 
- R&D budgets for ocean development: comparisons 

between the U.S. and other nations 

These analY8es are to be presented at a cDDfereuce to be belcl at the 
Unlverslty of CoUfomia. Berkeley. JUl1wy 10-13. 19113 (tentaUve 
dates). 

a. A Coagre .. loW meeting to be held In November 1992 In Washington. 
D.C. with Congressional staff. agency offiCials. and environmental and 
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industry groups, to saUdt their perspectives on salient Issues In u.s. ocean 
governance and analytical needs connected With these. and to revtew the 
lnlual work program of the Study Group. 

DL "our ad hoc worklD' ,roups were created to prepare, In the 
short·term. briet polley commentaries analyzing policy opUons on several 
(orthcomtng legislaUve and administrative lSsues. 

the l'eauthorizaUon DC the Marine Protection. Research 
and Sanctuaries Act. focusing In particular on the 
opportunities that the .sanctuary program offers for 
area·based mutUple use ocean governance 

proposals for the sharing DC revenues from expioitatlon 
of the outer conUnental shelf 

poUey options (or management of the expanded terr1tortal sea 

pubUc polley impllcaUons of current trends of depleUon 
of Oshery stocks and pJ1vaUzatlon of fishery resources 

IV. A StaDdl.DC Committee Oil fund railing was created for the purpose of 
drafting a proposal for funding from foundauon and other sources. 
The target date to complete the proposal 15 May 15. 1992. 

BAClWROVIVD ON 77fE OCEAN GOVERNANCE STUDY GROVP 

The Ocean Governance Study Group was established In November 
1991 as an Initiative of the academic marine polley community to examine 
the status of ocean governance In the United States. The maJor purposes of 
the group are to: 1) promote the scholarly analysis of management options 
for achieving responsible stewardship of the oceans offshore the United 
States. and 21 to present. on the basis of such analyses. policy options that 
can contribute to the consideration in Congress. In the Administration, and 
in the states/ten1tortes. of alternative ocean management frameworks. 

The Ocean Governance Study Croup Is composed of 3J ocean polley 
experts from academic insUtuUons around the country and Is led by a 
six-member Steertng Committee. includlng BlUana Clcln-Sam and Robert W. 
Knecht.Unlverslty of Delaware; Hany N. Scheiber and David D. Caron. 
University of California. Berkeley: and Jon M. Van Dyke and M. Casey 
Jarman. University of Hawall at Manoa. The Study Group Is assisted in Us 
work by a group of 28 PoHcy Advisors drawn from Congress. the 
Administration. state governments. regional organlzaUons. and national 
Interest groups representing Industry and enVironmental concerns; a 
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5-member group of International Advisors specializing In ocean 
management. and by other Interested Individuals Uhe Ocean Governance 
Policy Networkl. 

In attendance at the Honolulu Workshop were 19 members of the 
Study Group: Richard Burroughs (University of Rhode Island). David Caron 
(University or Calirornial. Donna Christie ( FlOrida State University). Blltana 
Cicln-Sain (University of Delaware). Tim Eichenberg (University or MaJne). 
Susan Hanna (Oregon State University). TImothy Hennessey (UniverSity of 
Rhode Island), Richard Hildreth (UniverSity or Oregon). Jon Jacobson 
(University of Oregon Law School). M. Casey Jannan (University of HaWaJI). 
Lawrence Juda (University of Rhode Island), Lauriston R. King O'exas A & M 
University). Robert Knecht (University of Delaware). Kem Lowry (UniverSity 
of HawaiI). Michael K. Orbach (East Carollna University). Alison Rieser 
(University of Maine). Hany N. Scheiber (University of California). Jon Van 
Dyke (University of Hawatll. Jim WllkJns (Louisiana State University). 

Others In attendance at the meeung 111 Honolulu were PoUcy Advtsors 
V1r&lnla npple (Office of the PreSident). Jobn Carey (NOAA/NaUonal Ocean 
Service). Jerry Norris and Trevor Carroll (Paclflc Basin Development 
Council). Mike Cruickshank (Marine Minerals Technology Center) and 
RJchard Polrter (Office of State Plannlng. HawaiJ). and Internauonal Advisor 
Ronald P. Barston (London School of Economics and PoUUca! Sc.Jence). 

Other attending were Mike Ham (eZM Program. Guam). Kathertne 
Maraman (Omce of the Covernor. Guam). Ertc Smith (Commonwealth of the 
Northern Martana Islands). Denl Leonard (Warm Springs Indian ReservaUon. 
Oregonl. John Craven and Scott Allen (Law of the Sea Institute. Honolulu); 
JacK Davidson (Director of Hawaii Sea Grant Program): Jim Sullivan 
(Director of California Sea Grant Program): Tom Laughlin (NOAA 
Intemauonal Affairs): CraJg MacDonald (Hawau Dept. of Business. Economic 
Development and Tourism): ElJz.abeth Pa MartJn fNauve HawaUan Advisory 
Councll): Sherwood Maynard (Director. Manne Option Program. University 
of HawaU); Valerie McMWan IHawaU Office of Slate Planning); Clyde Murley 
(Natural ~sources Defence Councll. Honolulu); Mel Peterson (Pacific Ocean 
Defence PoUcy Institute); Rose T. Pfund (HawaJI Sea Grant Pro&ram): Donna 
Schuele and Amy Toro (Unlv. of California School of Law. Berkeley); William 
Tam (Hawa1I Attorney General's Office): Jay Yanagida (Attorney. Maul); Joan 
Ylm (HawaU Office of State Planning). 

In prepBrBUOn for the workshop. three volumes of matertal were 
prepared. Volume 1 contains comments received on the draft research 
agenda which had been dlstrtbuted earlier. Volume 2 contains a collecUon of 
20 papers relevant to ocean govemance Issues. Volume 3. prepared 
Immediately prior to the workshop. contains 9 addlUonal papers and 
commentaries on ocean governance. 

A report detailing the Work Program of the Study Group will be 
available In March of this year. 
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MESSAGE FROM GOVERNOR JOHN WAlHEE 

Janua!)' 15, 1992 

The people of Hawaii arc pleased to extend their gr-eetIDes and aloba to the members of 
the acadernJe marine pOlicy community on the occasion of their conference on 
ocean lovcrnancc. 

A5 a mid·Pacific state, Hawaii naturally devotes much attention to the walCf3 that 
surround the islands and the resources those waters contain. 

Hawaii has been an interested and panicipatins party to the development of rules that 
address the 200-mile economic zone and antiCIpates further discoune with the Ocean 
Governance Study Group and related entities. 

Throu&hout their history. the p'copJc of these islands have found sustenance and transport 
in the waten of the vast Paefic; the future will surely bring greater understanding and 
insight to the management and usc of tbis resource. 

[ congratulate the planners of the ocean governance conference for their insight and 
support of marine issues. 

~v.-6:4., 
JOHNWAlHEE 

a:J(1t. 11tt.1Jn I'IItflVlMl ~wliN[ 
fJlO I,3HERIES 

Honorable Walter Jon •• 
Chai.run 
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February 14, 19'2 

Committee on Berchant Harina , Pi.harie. 
U.S . Sou.e of Repre.entative. 
Room 82-550, Annax .2 Houae Offica Bldg. 
w.eh1ngton, D.C. 20515 

Dear Cha1raan Jon ••• 

WAL'J"E'" ... HtCItEL. GOVERNOR 
IIUA$f' "f'l'tr JD. 

o ,a,w.4rHAVfNtlESW'E3OD 
ANCHClAAGE.A(.ASf(A .." , .... 

I'HONE /flO""""" ,Nt (fKl1) ~1f..»T 

o «ll' 8W(.uu.owo 
HIIJ~$'_ surTfCICI 
'~ALASKA "10'-"111 
f'HONIE (001)4» ,. 
I'AJt: (001) ..... '311 

:"~EA-a"~'g~~ 
I'HONE' (eOT) 4&5-»00 
FNt. (tOT) 4Q.~ 

Thank you for tha opportunity to teati!y on KB 3'.2 on 
Pebruary ., U92. Aluu endone. the exten.ion of dOlle.tic lava 
in the full extent of the 12 IIlile territorial... . However, ve 
belleve tMt both federal and. .tate l.d ahould be included .in the 
extanaion. The atatee are WIll qualified to •••• e th18 
re.ponsibility. Thu., our te.tr.cny pointed out that 
alEuaterritorial aaneg8Dl8nt over Usheries in Al .. b ha. been 
previou.ly approved by the court. and i. now subject to spacific 
delaQaUona fro. the S.cretary of Ca.aerce . Oth.r .tat.. have 
axerc18ed .tate ownership to nine .Ues 1./ and, in the Great 
Lake., much furth.r to the canadian boundary • .2./ 

The following .re additional cOlllDent. for your 
con.ider.tion concerning .t.te flahing lava and .nvironmental 
protection in the territori.l •••• 

I. FAIRNess or PISHING LAWS. 

During the hearing, an industry vitn.s. -..pu •• ed. concarn 
about the faima.. to nonreaident. of fi.h.rie. lava in the 
reapective atate.. I referred to CeTlln" Y 6tor., 79. P.2d 126' 
(It'O) as the only instance of differential treatment of 
nonraeid.nt. being challenged in Alaska . Tha ca.e i. currently on 
remand to determine if charging DOnr •• idants thraa tiDe. a. much 
aa resident fi.hermen for commercial licen... violate. 
constitutional protections. 

1/ Texae and Florida in the Gulf of KaKico (.3 U.S. C. SIJOI(b)). 

1/ 43 U.S.C. 51312 . 
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Honorable Walt.r Jones, Chairman 
Committee on Merchant Karine , riaher!.a 

February 14, 1992 
PagB 2 

The actual fee difference in the moat expansiva fi.heri •• 
in Alaska 1. only $500 ($750 - $250). Purauant to ~, 79B 
P.2d at 1278, the $500 difference ia deaigned to allow each 
participant, nonreaident and reaidant alike, to pay their fair 
ahara to the overall coate of Ulanag ..... nt and enforceJllent of theae 
valuable fieheries. 

Punuent to the Chairman', r&q\I88t, • I;Opy of the 
decision 1. attached for your recorda. 

II. RNVIJtONl!lH'l'AL PROT!C'rIOH. 

Specific faderal environmental protection atatut.. 8uch 
a. the Clean Water Act, 33 U.S.C. 51251 At ~, and the 
Comprehenaiva Environmental Reapon •• , Compen.ation and Liability 
Act (CERCLA), 42 U.S.C. 59601 At a&Q..., allow statall to ••• wae 
responaibility for federal regulatory rrograma in the three mile 
territorial .ee., "f'he United States ave apply 1n t.he .eavard 
contiguous .008. In orde~ to avoid j~i.dictional confu.ion, this 
.tate option .hould be e.tended to the full extent of the 12 .il. 
tarritorial •••• 

For eaa-ple, a.ction 301 of the Clean Water Act .atea it 
unlavful to dbcharve a polluunt vithout a permit, including 
dbchugea into the th%ee mUe -territorial sea.· Bowever, permits 
to control .uch diachArges may be baued by a atste that has 
asa1Ull8d rellpon.ibility for this program. State juri.diction for 
this program hae heretofore replaced federal lav in the full extent 
of the territorJ,al .ea. Hovever, if atat. jurbdiction 111 not 
extended to the 12 .11e liait, the state'. perai,tting program vill 
be limited to the first thr .. aile. of the territorial s.a and 
there viiI be no opportunit7 to replace the lederal lavs in the 
outer liaits to 12 mil... Kere iaportAnt17, offsbora facilitiea 
located in the Yariou. PArt. of the territorial Ilea vill not be 
treated equally. 

The .ame bifurcation of authorlti.. .ight fru.trate the 
cleanup of oil .pUla a. they ue vallhed from the atate'll 
jurisdiction to federal jurisdiction without the present necessity 
of reaching the contiquous zone. SiJIlUarly, responaibility over 
section 404 -dredge and fill- perDita viiI be bifurcated by having 
more than one deUnltion of -territodal sea.· SWl CWA S5 1321(16) 
and 1344(b). Such a bifurcation of re.ponsibility vill adver •• ly 
impact the efficacy of Clean Water Act and CRRCLA activiti ••• 

Alaska doea not now have pr1aacy for any Clean Water Act 
progr ... , no~ b it the lead a!Juney on any I:nCLA actions. 
Hovever, .ince Ala.ka viII cartainly be developing prt.acy under 
the Clean Water Act and may vall be the lead agency on C!RCLA. 
activities involving the territorial .ea, .a urge the committee to 
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Honorable Walter Jon •• , Chair.en 
Committe. on "erchant Karine , Pi.hari •• 

February 14, 1992 
'ag8 3 

recommend adding the CWA and CBRCLA .a the bill progre ••••• 

'l'henJc: you. 

8aberg 
Attorney General 

JGGlma 
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CARLSON Y. STATE Aluk. 1269 
ell ... ". • .111110 (Alub IMOI 

Donalel H. CARLSON. Warren Hut. Gu­
ald H .. kln., Stephen R. Libby, Earl 
Weese. and Lyle C. WftH., IndldduaU, 
and .. Class Repraentatlua on Behalr 
or All Penons Simllarl, Siluated. A,. 
pelianLe, 

v. 

STATE or Aluk .. CommerdaJ FJshtriH 
Entry Commission, Appellee.· 

No. 5-3290. 

Supreme Court of Alaska. 

Ocl 5. 1990. 

Clus action was brought challenging 
State'l practiee of eharging nonresident 
commercial flshermen three times as much 
as resident fllhermen for eammerc:ial li· 
eenses and limited entry pennita. The Suo 
perior Court, Third Judicial Distric~ An· 
chonge, Karen L. Hunt, J., denied relief, 
and the class appealed. The Supreme 
Court, Compton, J., held that: (1) proper 
inquiry in detennininl whether State', 
practice violated privileges Ind immunities 
dause or c:.ommerte clauae was whether In 
fees and l.axes which must be paid to State 
by nonresident to enjoy the state-provided 
beneflta were substantially equal to those 
which must be paid by similarly lituated 
ruidenta when the residents' pro nta 
,hares or state revenues to which nonreal· 
denta made no contribution were taken into 
acCOUDt; (2) 3:1 tee differential was autho­
rized by statute prior to 1983; and (S) ... 
suming elau membera pnvailed on their 
claim, they would be entiUed to seek a 
refund provkled that the protest require­
ment of applicable refund statute was 
waived. 

Affirmed in part, n'tel'led in part, and 
remanded. 

I. Constitutional Law "207(1) , 
Leas lavorable treatment by State 10-

wards nonraidenbl runs afoul of privilegeJ 
and immunities eleuse if the activity in 
question is lufficiently bule to the liveli· 
hood of the nation as to fan within pUrYleW" 

......... "-1M-IOI~.H-4 

of the cllule and it is DOt closely related to 
the advancement of .. lIub.tanU.l atate In­
tereoL U.S.C.A. ConoL Art. 4, t 2, cr. 1. 

2. Conltll.utlonal Law 00207(1) 
Avail~ility of leu restrictive means is 

relevant in determining :-hether diauimina· 
lion against nonresident. bean a close re­
lationship to the permiuible purpose 110 aa 
not to run afoul or privileges and immuni· 
ties clause. U.S.CA. Conal Art. 4, t 2, el. 
1. 

3. Constitutional La" p207(2) 
Commercial fishing is a sufficiently im. 

portant activity to come within purview ot 
privileges and immWlitiea clause, and li­
cense fees whieh diseriminate againat non· 
residents are prima facie a violation of it. 
U.S.C.A. <;anal Art. 4, I 2, cl. 1. 

4. Commerce C=082.40 
ComtlluUon.t Law c:a%07{%) 

Proper inquiry in determining whether 
State'a pnctite of charling nonresident 
commercial fIShermen three time. &I much 
as resident fwhermen lor commercial Ii­
eenses and limited entry permits violated. 
privileges and immunities clauae or com­
merce c:lau.se was whether all fees and tax­
es wbich must be paid to State by a nonres­
ident to enjoy state-provided benefit wen 
substantially equal to those whieh must be 
paid by similarly situated residents when 
residents' pro rata .hares of .tate nvenue 
to which nonresidenta made no contribution 
are taken into aec:ount. AS 16.4S.16O(b)j 
U.S.C.A. Conal Art. I, I 8, d. 3; Art. 4, 
I 2. cl. 1. 

6. Fish ""10(1) 
State's practice of charging nonresi­

dent commercial fL!lhermen three times u 
much as resident fishermen for commercial 
licenses and limited entry permita was au­
thomed by statute prior to 1988. AS 16.· 
43.110(0), 16.43.16O(a). 

6. Fish -10(1) 
Assuming Clasl of nonresident eam­

merclal fllhennen p~vailed on their claim 
that State's practice of char,in, nonresi­
dent' commercial fishermen three times as 
much as resident ftlhermen for commercial 
licente! and IimJted entry ~rmita was un-
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constitutional. clUB members could leek a 
reCond provided that. protest requirement 
of applicable refund .tatute wu waived; 
however, tlua would be limited by two­
yeu statute of limitationl. AS 16.43.-
16O(b), 43.05.276, 43.16.010 et seq. 

Loren Domke, Domke and Olmstead, 
P.C., Juneau. lor appellanLe. • 

Margot O. Knuth, AtaL Atty. Gen., 'and 
Doug! .. B. aaily, Atty. Gen., Juneau. lor 
appellee. 

Beton MATTHEWS. C.J., and 
RABINOWITZ, BURKE, COMPTON and 
HOORE, JJ. • 

OPINION 

COMPTON, Justice. 

Th1a is • cl .... action chaUenging Alas· 
ka'i practice of charlin, nonresident com· 
mercial f&abermen three times u much u 
teaident fdlhennen lor c:ommercial.Jicenan 
and limited entry permits. The class, eon· 
silting of f'aU peraona who participated 10 
one or more Alaska commercial fwherles at 
any time who paid llOa.reaident ~ 
menta to the State lor eommerciaJ or par 
licenses or pennita," alleges violatioRl of 
two federal constitutional provisions: the 
Privileget and Immunities ClauH,1 and' the 
Commerte Clause.s The clus alao chaJ. 
)en,es the charging or difrerential rees 
from June 22, 1978 until January I, 1983 
under fonner 20 Aluka Administrative 
Code (AAC) 06.22O(a) .. being without ,ta~ 
utory authority. The elua seeks declarato­
ry and injunctive relief as well u a nfund 
of excess payments under the current "un· 
constitutional" regime and the 1978-i982 
"uneonatitutional" and "unauthorized"· re­
lime. The superior court: denied Alief. 
1. The Pririleacs and Immunities Clause pro-

.tda: • 
The Chiuftt of each Stale thaU be mUtJed (0 
all Privtlqes and Immunities or Cltlzau In 
lhe scveral Slain. 

tiS. Conll. an. IV. t :z. d. I. 

J. FACTUAL AND PROCEDURAL 
BACKGROUND 

A. STATIITORY HISTORY. 
In 1949 the territorial legislature pUled 

• law impoamg .. $60 eommereial fIShing 
license (ee on nonresident fmhennen and a 
$5 fee on residentl, a 10:1 ratio. Ch. 66, 
I 2, SLA 1~9. The law wu struck down 
u violative of the Privileges and Immuni· 
Un CIaUle of the Federal ConstitutJon. 
Mull •• ." •. A ."non. 342 U.s. 415, 72 
S.Cl 428, 96 L.Ed. 468 (1952). 

Berinftlng with statehood in 191'\9, . the 
atate charged differential licensing leea to 
resident and nonresident commercial fISher-­
men punuant. to statute. Nonresident 
fllhermen using moat types of lear wen 
charged three times the resident fee. StfJ 

rormer AS 16.05.550, AS 16.0U70-.640; 
Ch. 94, art. III, I 8, SLA 1959. Exceptions 
to this rule existed for setnet or long line 
,ear under ronner AS 16.05.550 (2:1 ~) 
and for commercial operators of a linlle 
small boat under fonner AS 16.05.650 (1lO 
distinction). 

The Limited Entry Act became effecUve 
April 27; 1978. Ch. 79, SLA 1973, codified 
i. Aluka Statu la, Title 16, Aztic:1e ' 43. 

AI .. ka Statute 16.48.010(.) described the 
purpose or the Umitecl Entry Act .. ro~ 
lows: 

It is the purpose or this chapter to 
promote the eonaervatJon and the au. 
taiM<! Jfeld mana,ement or Alaska's 
fwhery resource and the economic health 
and stability of commercial fishinr in 
Aluka by regulating and controlling en. 
try into the commercial flSheriu in the 
public interest and without unjust di,s. 
crimination. . 
A1"ka Statuta 16.43.100(aX6) provided 

that the Commerciol Fisheries Entry Com· 
mwion (CFEC) ",han •.. establi.h quaUf> 
ationa for the illuance of entry per-­
milo . ••• " AS 16.48.IOO(b) proYided that 
the CFEC "may do all things neeeuary to 
the exen:iae of Ita powers' under this chap­
tet, whether or not .pecifJealJy delignated 

2. The Coauncrec Clause provides: 
The Conarcu shall have Ihe power •.• 10 

• rqula;lc ~ whh lordcn NIUcKu. and 
amona the ICYCQJ $&ala. and wllh the Indian 
Tribes.... • . . 

U.s. CoML art. I. t .. el. l . 
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in this chapter," AS 16.43.110 provided (or entry permitJ. Set Ch. 105. § 20, SLA 
that the CFEe "may adopt regulatiom. 1971; fonner 20 AAC 05.220. 
consistent with law, nKesury or proper in It Wal the view of then Attorney general 
the exercile oC it:! powers or (or the per- Avrum Gross. as demonstrated by a letter 
Cormance of its duties under this chapter." trom him to then Governor Jay Hammond, 

Alaska Statute 16.43.160 was first enact· that "the fees now collected {or (gear] Ii· 
ed in 1973. Ch. 79, SLA 1913. Fonner AS ceRses would be incorporated administra· 
16.43.160 provided in part: lively by the (CFECl into the tee (or a 

(a) The (CFEC] shall establish annual pcrm.it as would the 3-1 nonresident·resi­
fees (Of the issuance and anflual renewal dent fee differential." Moreover, the in· 
o( entry permits or interim use permits crease in the maximum chargeable entry 
to reflcct the cost of administering this fce (from $100 to $750) was believed by 
chaptfr. Fees collected under this see- Attorney General Gross, as shown by an· 
lion Ihall be paid into the general fund. other letter to Governor Hammond, to "ai-

(b) Annual fees established under this low entry permit (ees to incorporate the 
sedion sh:lIl be no less than $10 and no license (ees which would be eliminated." 
more than $100 and shall reasonably re- The JetteD also show that he anticipated 
fleet the different rates of economic reo the enactment of regulations to accomplish 
turn for different fisheries. this incorporation. ,. 

Between 1973 and 1978. commercial fish· In 1981, an informal opinion of the attor-
ennen were thus required to pay for both a ne)' general WaJ issued concerning whether 
gear license and a. limited entty permil the 3:1 fee ratio of 20 AAC 05.240(a) was 
While gea.r license (ees for nonresident authorized by statute, following a request 
commercial fishermen were thrice, in most by the chairmnn of the CFEC. 1981 In(or­
instances, what they were for residents mo.l Op. AU'y Gen. 984. Without citing 
initi3.lJy, entry permit fees did no~ distin- any directly supportive authority, the au· 
guish between residents and nonresidents. thor concluded the differential was not au· 
Su former 20 AAC 05.220 (1974). thorized. Jd. The regulations attorney for 

During the 1977 legislative session, the the CFEC disagreed with this assessment. 
legislature revised the commercial' fishing In 1982, the legislature again amended 
licensing scheme. Ch. lOS, SLA 1977. AS 16.43.1GO(b). This section now reads: 
Gear licenses were abolished altogether, (b) Annual fees established under this 
Ch. 105, § 19, SLA 1977. Alaska Statute section shall be no less than $10 and no 
16.43.160(0) was amended by removing the more than $750 and shall reasonably re-
phrase "to reflect. the cost of administering fleet the ditferent raLes of economic re-
this chapter." Thus, AS 16.43.160(8) then turn for ditCerent fisheries. The amount 
read in part: ''The (CFEC] shall establish of 3.n annual fee for a nonresident shall 
annual fees for the issunnce and annual be three times the amount of the annual 
renew3.1 of entry permits or interim use fee for a resident. 
permits:' Addition.lly, AS 16.43.16O(b) 
was amended to intn!ase the maximum The 1982 :IImendment thereby gave ffl(lre 
amount the CrEe could charge for a Ii· certain authority to the CFEC to charge a 
cense from $100 to $750. Ch. lOS, § 15, 3:1 lee di((erential. This amendment was 
SLA 1971. These changes became e((cc, e((ective January I, 1983. Ch. 19, § 3, 
tiv. J.nu.ry I, 1978. Ch. 105, § 20, SLA SLA 1982-
\977. 

B. HISTORY OF STATE EXPENDI· On the effective date of these changes, 
the CFEC could no longer charge differen. TURES ~D REVENUES. 
tial gear license fees, or for that matter The record contains II. lengthy and d~ 
any gear license fees. On this same date, • tailed analysis of the revenues and expendl· 
the CFEe amended 20 AAC 05.220 to pro- tures connected with fisheries management 
vide for a 3:1 nonresident fee differential for fiscal ye3.r5 197~1984. 
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The state contended below that the 3:1 
fee ratio parti:LUy reimburses the slate for 
th3.t portion of the costs of fisheries 
manacement. enforcemcnt and conserva· 
tion attributable to nonresidents. The 
state, in essence, argued that it is subsidiz· 
ing all commercial fishermen by not charg· 
ing any of them (resident or not) his share 
of the costs of fisheries manngement. 

The state's analysis identifi(!d four 
sources as the nggregate cost of fisheries 
manasement. First, the state included the 
annual operating budget of the CFEC itself 
(cost of issuin, licensee nnd permits, etc.). 
These amounts are evidenced by state bud­
get reports (or each year in question. 

Second. the state included 40.610 of the 
annunl operating budget. of the Depart­
ment of Public Safety (OOPS), represent· 
ing the amount spent by slate law enforce­
ment agencies in support of commercial 
fisheries enforcement The amount o( the 
OOPS operating budget is also evidenced 
by lute budget summaries (or each year. 

Third. the sbte included the annual oper­
ating budget of the Division of Commercial 
Fisheries, II. division of the Oepnnment o( 
Fish and Game. This division determines 
"how many fish o.re nvaibble e3.ch year for 
commercial harvesting." These expendi· 
tures nre also voluminously documented by 
budget reports. Not counted as expendi· 
tures were "[a]dministration and [e]upport 
costs." 

The state also included the annual oper· 
ating budget. of the Fisheries Rehabilitation 
Enhancement and Development (FRED) Di· 
vision of the Deportment of Fish and 
Gamo. FRED 

rehabilitates and enhances fISheries by 
determining where and when fash nre 
needed or wanted to be, and then produc­
ing the fish at that time and place. This 
is done by conducting extensive research 
studies and then working on the variety 
of projects that will implement the plans 
decided upon, which include establishing 
and running (ish hatcheries, fertili,dng 

3. The evidence of record shows that this PeT' 
centa8e of COilS aclually f~vors nonresidents. 
who COlIlch morc fish per capita and hence de. 

IDikes, plantinr fish, and c:Jeaning up 
stre3.ma used by androgenou" fISh. 

FRED's expenditures are also dotUmented 
by budget breakdowns for each year. Not 
counted in FRED's c:xpenditurC3 were 
"[aldminislr.ltion nnd (sJupport costs" and 
sport fishing expenditures. 

The state then attributed to nonresidenta 
a percentage of these costs equal to the 
percentage o( entry permits held by non­
residents in each year.' 

Finally, the state presented evidence of 
revenues collected in connection with com· 
mef(~ial IlShing, The state included two 
sources: commercial entry permit (eea and 
commercial fishing license fees. These 
numbers are ag~in .documented by budget 
reports. 

nle state then compared the percentage 
of expenditures attributable to nanres'" 
dents with the percentage o( revenues tak· 
en in (rom nonresidents. In each year 
nonresident revenues from the sourtea 
counted f3.lIs considerably short of nORresj. 
dent expenditures. See Appendix. 

The class does not seriously di3pute the 
lactual accuracy of the Coregoing figures, 
The amounts cited by both litigants as to 
expenditur~ IUtler from only minor, im· 
material discrepancic3. Rather, the class 
disputed the inclusion of certain costs and 
the exclusion 01 certain revenues in the 
analysis. Fint. the c:Iass contended that 
the proper framework for examining 
whether nonresidents were contributing 
their share to fisheries management would 
be to contrast CPEC revenues with only 
CFEC expenditures, i.e. "expenses directly 
traceable to the costs o( issuing permits 
and licenses." Including only these ex· 
penditures, the 3:1 fee ~tio stheme results 
in a. net profit to the ,ute. 

Alternatively, the class contended that if 
inclusion of all (ISheries management ex· 
penditures. in the analysis was appropriate, 
then "all sourcE!S of revenue (to the state] 
attributable to [nonresident] commercial 
fIShermen" should also be included.· The 
class urged the inclusion of "revenues de-

rive mort:. bendt' from maintenance expendl. 
lures. • 
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rived indirecUt from commercial rUlhermen these entities el(~d. in the ),elll 1979 
lrom IU .hilting by the fISh proceuillf through 1m, the amount they colle<tod In 
indUitry. l~raI funda. marine Iuel taxea, resident and non-naident licensin,: " 
corporate and individual income taxes, and Nevertheless, the luperior court also found 
other sources of revenue derived from com- that there wu • material queation of fact 
men:ial fIShermen," Including these Indi· u to whether the operatin&, budgeta truly 
reet revenues, only in f .. cal yean 1983 and reflected the coala of fISheries manage-
1984 did expenditures uceed revenues. ment. 

C. PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND. 
On its tint motion for summary judg· 

ment. the atate prevailed on lome isluea, 
with the court finding material questions of 
rael remaining on othen. On the Privi­
leges and Immunitiu faaue, the lIuperior 
court held, relyin, on Toom~ p. Willelt, 
3M U.S. 385, 68 S.CL 1166, 92 L.Ed. 1460, 
,.h 9 dmitd, 885 U.S. 837, 69 S.CL 12, 93 
LEd. 889 (1948), that while the iaauance of 
lietnaes to rash commercially was lufr .. 
cieDUy important to impli<ate the Pri.I· 
leges and Immunities Clauae. the ltate had 
demonatrated a "permislible" reason for 
the discrimination. 'I1Ua reason was "to 
have the non-relideat[l] pay a part of their 
fair ahare of the costa of enforcement. 
manacement and cOMervation of the flllt­
eries of thil .tate. whIch costl an largely 
bome by the relidents through general 
fund expenditurel," The superior court 
decided that an analysis of whether this 
purpose was being met by the 8:1 fee ratio 
required comparison of an reveDues collect,.. 
ed directly from commercial fllhers, with 
aU the expenditures by the State on main­
taininl. conserving. or manaring the fllh­
ery. It rejected the cw.' two proposed 
methods of determining fair ahare contri­
bution: 1) comparing CFEC revenues with 
CFEC .. pondimres and 2) comparing an 
revenues from aU aoureea (includinc ~ 
rate taxes, bUllnesl lanae taxes, fuel tax· 
eI, etc.) garnered from nonruident com­
mercial fwhen with aU expenditures to 
maintain ftlheriel. 

'I1!.e luperior court found that the state 
had presented evidence "of the operating 
budgets of the four entities of the State 
which are concemed with enforcement. op­
eration. manacement. and coMervation of 
the f.,heriu. The State'l evidence indio 
cates further that the operating budgets of 

As to the Commerce Clause challenge, 
the court held that commercial fIShing in 
this atate is within the reach of the Clause. 
It allo held that the fee differential dis­
criminated agalnat intentate commen:e en 
ita face. However, the court reasoned that 
the same "legitimate local purpose" (ens~ 
Ing that nonreakienta pay their fair Ihan 
of management eoata) jllltlfIed the discrimi­
nation, Ulumlnl the fee differential bore a 
lubstantial "la~oDlhlp to the purpose. 
Again. the court found the same quution 
of material faet; whether the ltate" ti,· 
Ul'ft truly "fleeted the COIti of manap 
menL The court alJo held that there' ;' no 
Ie .. reatrictJve way to eRlure that DOa.reI~ 
dents pay their fair lhare of the coati of 
fllheriea management than to collect the 
money from them u a fee. . 

The luperior court further held that the 
CFEC had implied authority to eoaet 20 
MC o5.22O(a) and charg •• 8:1 I .. diU .... 
ential belore 1988. The court ollem! .... 
eral facton aupportlnl its conclusion. 
Pint. it noted that the 3:1 entry fees were 
enacted concurrent with the abolition of 3:1 
lear lic:enae ftel:- The court reasoned that 
the 1977 amendments, as reflected by the 
attorney genenl'aletten. wen intended to 
lub5titute differential entry permit fees for 
differential leu feea. The court alao not,.. 
ed that tho Limited EDtry Act did IIOt for­
bid I .. nUos. The court added that AS 
16.48.16O(a) did .Dot merely authorize the . 
iuuanee of liceDHI, but instead directed 
the CFEC to "establish annual fees for the 
isluance and annual renewal of entry per­
mila or interim use pennita." Finally, the 
court reasoned that the deletion of the ~ 
quirement that pennit fees "reflect the 
cost of administerinl this chapter", from 
.AS 16.43.160(8), along with the incre". iD 
maximum ~eable Jicenle fees, were ift-. 
dicative of Intent to .Ilow the CFEe to 
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recoup to the General Fund whatever mo­
nies were expended for the management of 
f"heriea. 

Finally. the luperior court held that even 
should the dau evenluall, prevail. itl 
members would not be entitled to a refund 
of fees extracted under an unconltit.utional 
or unauthorhed ltatute. 

Later, the luperior court recDnaidered ita 
decision that there were questions of matt­
rial fact concerning whether the figum 
submitted by the atate sufficed, Based on 
the ltate's more expanaive documentation 
of coata and expenditures (discussed in sec­
tion i B, 1Up1U), the court held that' no 
queation of material fact remained regard· 
ing the aceu.ney of the atate'l calcuiationa. 

The o:Iua appoale. 

II. DISCUSSION 
A. SUMMARY JUDGMENT WAS 1M· 

PROPERLY GRANTED AS TO THE 
CLASS' PRIVILEGES AND IMMUNI· 
TIES AND COMMERCE CL.hUSE 
CHALLENGES. 

The PrivileCei and immunities ClaUJe of 
article IV. lection 2 of the United States 
Conltitution providea: "[t]be citi%ena of 
eadl atate ahall b. entiUed to all privileges 
and immunities of citizenl in the several 
states." 

The primary purpose 01 this cla ... · ••• 
was to help fUJe into one Nation a collec­
tion of Independent, IOvereign States.: It 
was designed to insure to a citizeD of 
State A who ventures into State B ·the 
same privileges which the citizeM of 
State B enjoy, ... In line with thla un· 
denying purpoae, it wu long 1110 decided 
that one of the privileges which the 
cla .. e guarantee> to dtiuna 01 Slate A 
iI that of doing business in State B OD 

lenni of substantial equality with the 
citizen. of that State. 

Too ..... v. Wilul~ 384 U.s. 385, 895-96, 68 
S.CL 1166, 1162, 92 L.Ed. 1460, rwh 9 Ik· 
"i.d, 335 U.S. 837, 69 S.CL 12,93 L.Ed. 889 
(1948) (footnote omitted). . 

(1, 2] Leas favorable treatment by the 
.tate towards nonresidents runs afoul of 
the Privllegel and immunities Clauae If: 1) 

the activity in question iI II 'lufflCiently 
buic to the livelihood of the Nation' , •• u 
to Ian within the purview 01 the [clauae~" 
.nd 2) '1it) is not clo.ely related to the 
advancement of a lubltantlal atate inter­
elL" Suprem. Court 01 ViJVinia v. 
Fritd ...... 481 U.S. 69, 64~5, 108 S.CL 
2260, 2264, 101 L.Ed.2d 66 (1988) (citations 
omitted). St. abo Toomer. 334 U.S. at 
396, 68 S.CL at 1162; RONon v. Francis, 
113 P.2d 259, 263-64 (Alaska 1986). In 
detennininc whether the discrimination 
bean a close reiatioDlhip to the penniuible 
purpolt, the availability of leu restrictive 
meanJ is relevanL Suprtml eo"rt 01 
N ... H ... pIIli"" •. PipeY, 410 U.s. 2'14, 
284, 105 S.CL 12'12, 12'18, 84 L.Ed.2d 206 
(1985); Rowo ... 118.P,2d at 264. 

[3,.] Commerdal fllhing is a lu!flden~ 1 
Iy important aeUvity to come within 'the 
puniew of the Privileges and Immunities 
CIa .... and lieensl I ... whicl> diacrimlnate 
apinat noarelideatl are prima laci, a .. 
lation of it. St. Toom,r, S84. U.s. at S97, 
68 S.CL at 1162: Mwllanli" Anderlon. 
342 U,S. 416, 411-18, 12 S.CL 428, 429-30, 
96 L.Ed. 458 (1952). Co,.p."" B.ldwin v. 
I'iIh If G ..... COlli,.", 0/ Mon",n .. 436 
U.s. 311, 888, 98 S.CL 1862, 1862, ,66 
L.Ed.2d 854 (1918) (aport or nc:reational 
boodng not prole<tod by Privile,es and 
immunities Clause) • . ThUJ the queationa 
here are whether the state haa a subatan· 
tial reason for tit, '· dilcriminaUon, and 
whether the 3:1 fet ratio beat'l a aufficlen~ 
Iy do .. relationship to the goal. The clas. 
argues both that there is no "aubstantial 
reason" for the discrimination, and that 
even if there ii, the fee differential is not 
"closely related" to furthering the purpoae. 

In Toom"., South Carolina lourht to jus­
lily a 100:1 ntio by arguing that i~ "con­
.e ... tioD p_ lor [fllberieJ) requires 
expenditure olluDda beyond tho .. coIIec~ 
ed in liceDie feel-fundi to which resident. 
and not nOD·reaidenti contribute." Toom· 
... , 334 U.s. at 398, 68 S.CL at 1163. The 
Court held that it wu penniuible "to 
chGT9' llon·ruidmts a diff,rential which 
would merll, compI'Motl "" Stat. lor 
CJn), add,d ",,"Ort"""t 6urden tAell ma), 
impal' or Jor anv ~n.servation e:rpendi-



378 

CARLSON Y. STATE 
CII<I ... 791 '.1" 1)" 10\1 .... I~I 

Alaska 1275 

lures from taxtS which onl1/ residents 
pay." Ed. at 399. 68 S.Cl at 1163 (emph· 
sis added). However. the Court also held 
that South Carolina had not established a 
relationship between the justification and 
the differential (ce. "Nothing in the 
record indicaLes that non-residents use 
larger boats or different fishinl: methods 
than residents. that the cost of enforcine 
the laws against them is apprcei3.bly great· 
er, or that any substantial amount of the 
State:S generoljund..J is devoted to {fisher· 
ies] consert·ction." [d. at 398, 68 S.CL at 
1163 (emphasis added). 

Mullaney de:lIt with Alaska's territorial 
predecessor to the differential fee scheme 
at issue here. The t.erritoriD' scheme im· 
posed a $5 license fee on resident commer· 
cial fishermen. and a $50 fee on nonresi­
d.nts, a 10:1 ,,00. Ch. 66, § 2, SLA 1949: 
see gUO Mullgnt!l, 342 U_S. at 416, 72 S.Ct. 
at 429. In Mullaney. Alaska, as did South 
Carolina in Toomer, asserted that. the dis­
criminatory fee was justified by a substan­
tial reason; to wit., "the higher cost or 
enrorcing the license law against nonresi­
dent fLShcrmen." ld. Oit 417-18, 72 S.Ct at. 
430. 

The Alullaney Court reiterated its sug­
gestion in Toomer that this would be a 
suCficient reason to impose a discriminatA>­
ry fee, but again held that there was "noth­
ing to indicate that (the fee differential) 
'would merely compensate' for the added 
enforcement burden." Id. at 418, 72 S.Ct.. 
at 430. According to the Mullanq Court. 
' tc}onstitutional issues a(fectin, ~ation 
do not turn on even approximate mathe­
matical determinations. But somethinc 
more is required than a bald assertion to 
establish a reasonable relation between the 
higher lees and the higher cost to (Alu­
ka)." Ed. 

Subsequent to Mullaney, non·flSheries 
cases have resounded the "more than a 
bald assertion" theme. In AW'tin v. New 
Homp,hi,., 420 U.s. 656. 9S S.CL 1191, 43 
L.Ed 2d 530 (1975) the Cour. found 

no support in the record for the assertion 
of the court below that the {tax] creates· 
no more than a "pnctical equality" be­
tween residents and nonresident! when 

the taxes paid only by residents are tak· 
en into account "(Slomething more is 
required than bald assertion-by the 
state court or by counsel here-to estab­
lish the validity of a Ulxing sutute that 
on its face discriminates against. nonresi­
dents." 

Id. Ilt e6G n. to, 95 S.CL at 1197 n. 10 
(citation omitted). 

In Hickftn v. Orbcck. 437 U.S. 518, 98 
S.Cl 2482. 57 L.Ed.2d 397 (1978), Alaska's 
100al hire law fa.j)ed Privileges and Immuni­
ties scrutiny for thi.s same reason. 

(A]lthough the sUltute may not violate 
the [Privileges and Immunities] Clause if 
the State shows "something to indicate 
that non-citi:ens constitute a peculiar 
source of evil at which the statute is 
aimed," ... and, beyond this, the State 
"hal no burden to prove that it! ~ws art 
not violative of the . . . Clause," _. _ cer­
tainly no showing was made on this 
record that nooresidents were "0 p«u­
liar Bource of the evil" Alaska Hire was 
enacted to remedy, namely, Alaska's 
"uniquely high unemploymen~" 
What evidence the record does ' contain 
indicates that the major cause ~f Alas­
ka's high unemployment was not the in­
flux 01 nonresidents seekin, employ­
ment, but rather the fnct that a substan· 
tial number of Ala.ska's jobless resi­
denta-especially the unemployed Eski­
mo and Indian residents-were unable to 
seture employment either because of 
their lack of education and job training 
or because of their geographical remote­
ness from job opportunities; and that the 
employment of nonresidents threatened 
to deny jobi to Alaska resident! only to 
the extent that jobs for which untrained 
resident! were being prepared might be 
filled by nonresidents before the resi­
dents' training was completed. 

Id. at 526-27. 98 S.Ct. at 2488 (cibtion! and 
footnote omitt.ed). 

How much record support is needed un' 
der these cases to demonstrate a sulCident­
Iy "close connection" to a legitimate state 
purpose remains unclear. One court has 
noted: 

.1 
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[T)here is a cerbin ambiguity in the 
Supreme Court cases concerning the bur· 
den of going forward with the evidence 
and the burden of persuasion of the chal­
lenger and the state. _.. Justice Bren· 
nan dissenting in Baldu.;n discussed the 
burdens on the challenger ilnd the state 
in a privileges and immunities case as 
follows: "Although a State has no bur­
den to prove that its laws are not. viola­
tive of the Privileges and Immunities 
Clause, its mere assertion that the dis· 
crimination practiced against nonr~si· 
dents is justified by the peculiar problem 
nonresidents present. will not prevail in 
the lace of n prima facie showing that 
the discrimination is not supporbble on 
the asserted ground." 

Justice Brennan, writing for the Court 
in Hicklin, discussed the burdens in a 
privileges and immunities case in the fol· 
lowing language: "For although the 
statute mlY not. violate the Clause if the 
State shows 'something to indicate that 
non-citizens constitute a peculiar source 
ot the evil at which the s13tute is aimed,' 
Dnd, beyond this, the State 'has no bur· 
den to prove that its laws are not viola­
live 01 the . .. Claus~.' certainly no show· 
ing W:lS made on this record that non·res­
idents were 'a pcculiu source of the evil 
[the statute] was enacted to reme-
dy .. . .. .. 

Professor Tribe comments on the bur· 
den of proof in a privileges and immuni· 
tics case 8S follows: ''The standard of 
rniew employed in Toomer .• • char.ac· 
terized by a shift in the burden oC prool 
to the discriminating state and by ' an 
insistence on a fairly precise fit bet.ween 
remedy and classification, is almost as 
demanding as thllt elaborated by ·the 
Warren Court in equal protcctian and 
first amendment strict scrutiny." 

Another commenbtor ... described 
the burden of proal rule established in 
Hicklin D.5 lollows: "(Justice Brennan in 
Hicklin] departed (rom the traditionsl 
allocation o( the burden of proof in cues 
arising under the d:luse. Belore Hick· 

4. wly casu suucstcd that the Commc«C 
Clause dOC$ not come Into pia, until the rish Jlrc 

lin, the nonresident had the burden 01 
disprovini the validity of the justifica­
tions ofeered by the state. Hicklin 
places a duty on the state to demonstnte 
a relationship between the presence 01 
nonresidents nnd the problem which the 
sbte purports to alleviate. The shilt 01 
the burden of proof in this first prong 
discards the presumption o( constitution­
ality that 3. st.ltule normatly enjoy. and 
is inconsisU!nt with Justice Drennan's p0-

sition in Baldwin that the state had this 
burden only after the nonresident had 
made a 'prima facie showing that the 
discrimination is not supportable on the 
asserted grounds.' While Justice Brtn· 
nan offered no explanation for this shift, 
it is consistent with his concern for the 
individual's intcre3t. 

Although the United States Supreme 
Court cases are not clear, we conclude 
that the challengers of the statutes in 
the case at bu bear the burden of pro­
ducing evidence demonstrating the dis­
criminatory effect of the statute on non· 
residenb. J( a discriminatory effee( is 
shown, the state has the burden of pro­
ducing 'something to indicate that. non· 
resident! constitute Co peculiar source of 
evil at whieh the statute is aimed' . .• if 
the state makes sucb a showing, the chal· 
Jengell have the burden of showing the 
discrimination is "n~t supportable on the 
asserted grounds." 

Taylor v. Conto, 106 Wis.2<I 321, 316 
N.W.2d 814, 82:\ • • 17 (1982)(cibOO •• omit· 
ted). Contra. Silvtf' v. Garda, ,692 
F.Supp. 495, 498 (D.P.R.1984): Glenovi<h 
•. Notrenberg. 346 F.Supp. 1286, 1293 
(D.Alaska), .ITd, 409 U.s. 1070, 93 S.CL 
687, 34 LEd.2d 660 (1972) (sb ... bears the 
burden of justification). We are persuaded 
by the Wis«lnsin Supreme Court's ana1ysis, 
and agree with ita conclusion that the bur­
den 01 persuasion to demonstrate justifita­
lion is properly placed on the state.. 

The analy.is under Article 1. section 8, 
cliluse 3 of the United States Constitution 
(the Commerce Claws.) is quite limitar. 'as­
su!"ing that it is implicated.- The Com· 

actually bancsled, &r., Md:uoJr v. Virrin;Q, 94 
US. 191, 396, 14 LEd.. 141 (1176): Toome,. J14 
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merte Clause grant! Congresa the power The luperior'cowt.ln granting lummary 
"(t)o """late Commerce with fomgn Ha- judgment in favor of the state, adopted the 
tiDnl, and amonl' the Ineral States, and reuonmg of Salona 'P. Gwer, 82 N J . "82. 
with the Indian Tribes." "Although the 414 A.2d 943, e.rt, dtftied, 449 U.S. 874, 
Clause thus ape.a in terms of ,powers 101 S.Ct. 215, 66 L.Ed.2d 94, 01'1'. dinn., 
be5towed upon Con~ •• the Court long 449 U.s. 804. 101 S.CL 49. 66 L.Ed.2d 7 
has recognlud that It aJs~ limit" the JJ:Ower (1980). In Salono, New Jersey sought to 
of the States to erect bamel'S agabllt Inter- impose an "Emugeney Transportation 
state trade," Moin. v. Taylor, 477 U.S. Tax" (ETI') on nonresidenta who used the 
131. 137. 106 S.CL 2440. 2447. 91 L.Ed.2d tata h' h •• S I . 414 A 2d 
110 (1986) (quoting Lewis II. 'ST Invut. S II way "sKm: a anD: . 
ment Monagn-a. Inc., 447 U.S. 27, 35, 100 at 945. The Solano court ,Interpreted 
S.CL 2009. 2015. 64 L.Ed.2d 702 (1980)). ::.oom ... and Mull.ney to permIt a .':"~ to 
"[Olnce a state law is shown to discrimi. Impose upon n.onrtlldents th,e addi.ti?nal 
nate against interstate commerce 'either on expenses occuroned by their actiVities 
ita face or in practical effect,' the burden within the state, or the reuonable coata of 
falls on the State to demonstrate both that benefit. which th.y receive from the 
the statute 'serves a legitimate local pur- state." Salorio, 414 A,2d at 953. U(T]he 
pose: and that this purpose could not be State may exact from [nonresidenta] a lair 
served as well by available nondiacrimina· share of the COIl. of adtquate tranaporta· 
tory means," Taylor, 471 U.S. at 138, 106 tion lacilities without violating the frivi. 
S.CL at 2441. quoting HU9/w, 441- U.s. at leg .. and ImmulliUes CIa .... " Id. 414 
336. 99 S.CL at 1738.' A.2d at 954. 

us. al )94-95, 61 S.CL at 1161-62 (Commerce 
ClalDe not Impliealeci by a nondbcrimlnasory 
tax whl:~ luablle event. the laldlll of wimp, 
"OCCUrl hefoN:: thle shrimp can be said to have 
enlCRd tbe flow of Interslate commerce,"): 
Alasu v. An:ti~ Mtlit/, )66 us. 199,20), II S.Ct. 
919, 9)%, 6 LEd.ld 217 (I96I) (adual laklnl of 
flah 11 a "local activity" outside the Commerce 

• Clause, daplte Ihe fad thai the fish are destined 
for Inlentate commuce), Sa,,1so TII"Ii.r 
Sowul Wlltmru"; Au" v. Dou,hu, 541 F.supp. 
1117, 1)01..06 (E.D.Va.1982) (review of lhe 
(&lei); Stilt. loI. Rul., Killr Co.. Inc.. 559 Pold 
56, 64 (Alulta 1976). ",odified 0,. n1I~ 562 Pold 
702 (Aiub 1m) (taKI dlstlnrulshlna: between 
noaUn. and ahorcbased processon do nol 1m· 
plicate CommctC:c CLiUM where slalule aduda 
Interstate movement of "fIoalers" from &aU' 

Uon). '. 

Dlecum In more: recall cases, howft.u, SUI' 
psIJ lhe conital)'. j 

(WhIle) at earlier lima In our hlaoty tbcrc 
wu lOme doubt whether tona:rc:sa had power 
unda' 1M Commerce CIaLtSe La rcplaIe the 
lakin. of nsh in wte W8len. lhtte can be no 
question Ioct.y lbal such power eabts where 
IheR I. lOme effect on lntentate commerce. 
The movement 01 veu.el. from one 51ale 10 
another in SCIItth of n.h, and back apln 10 
proc:aAn, plaftts. 11 c:utajnly activity whleb 
Coqras eould conclude affects interstate 
~mm~ • 

Dourhu v. $fUIt'OIUt 1'rod1lt:U. lne.. 431 U.s. 265, 
281-11. 91 S.Cl. 1740, 1750. 52 LEd.2d 304 • 
(1977) (citations and foolnote omilled), 

HiclJ"" also sugats tbat lhe Commerce 
Cla\lK applies to Ihls dUe. 1Tlhe Commerce 

Clause elrcumscribes a Stale's ablllly 10 prefer 
Its own clllrcns In Ihe UIlllUIlon of natu.raJ 
reaourcu found wllhln Its borden. bill datined 
lor I"t~nt"tc t:Ommcrt&." Hidll", 4)7 Us. al 
5)), 98 5.CI. al 1491 (cmpbaals added), 

The CoU" baa abo held thai slate laws whkh 
ban lhc ClIpoft from the slate of fish taken 
Instate. and staU: laws which ban the import of 
fish taken out of ""Ie. al least Implicale the 
Commerce Clause. Hu,itu loI. Ol!4hDMII. 441 
U.s. 32l, 99 5.a. 1717. 60 LEd.2d 250 (1979) 
(expon, struck down): M"I". v. TtlyI"" 477 Us. 
1)1,106 S.Cl. 2440, 91 LEd.2d 110 (1~86) (1m. 
pon. upheld), Desplle lis broad dlclum bt 
Dolllias. 'be cow1 In Nurlul quoted 'with .p' 
proval from Jusdce Field's dissenl ill c.r .. , 
C~I, 161 Us. '19. 53!, 16 S.CL 600, 608, 
4O "LEd. 79) : (l896) (Field, J" cI1taent1nJ): 
'w)hcn ally animal, .. 11 lawfully killed for 
putpOKS of food or OCM IlSai of man. It be­
coma an artldc of eOftlmctCC.. &Ad IlI'We caa­
not be limited kJ the dtllens of one $we In che 
caduJloQ of dtIIalI of another SUrt.c.": /bItItI:4 
441 u~ a' )19, P9 S.Cl. .It Ill2. . 

s. r",l", IC'e'nu 10 aquanly put the burden of 
jWllfkalIon on the swe. whereas PrMlcaa and 
Immunities Claw. cues ,as dlacuued 'ftPN) 
have been Inc:onsIJlcnl Oft this Isaue. II would 
be anomalous. hownct. 10 conclude that a law • 
facially dlscrimlnaUn. a .. lnsl Inlt1'Slate com· 
merce c:ould puI pnuter under lhe PrMlcaa 
and Immunllics ClaIlSC yet fall under lhe Com­
mer=: Clause;. both ,lal.llCS have a 'COmmoll 

oripn In the rourth article of lhe Ankles of 
Confcdc"Uon. 1I4fdwi", 4)6 Us. al )79, 98 
S.C .. al 1858 • • 
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We believe that the luperior court erred 
in adopting 541orio. In our view, its fccua 
111 miaplllCed. Implicit In S410ri. Ii the 
notJon that it is pennislible to require non· 
ruidents to pay up to 1~ of their pro 
rvt4 thare of expenditures regardleSs of 
what pereentage of their pro rata ahare 
residents are in fact paying. In other 
wonil, Salon", II applied to thia case, 
Iftrna to add up to a general pro,.POSition 
that the atate may aubsidize ita own resi­
dent. in the punuit of their busineu activi­
ties and not similarly situated nonresidenta, 
even though this results in substantial in· 
equality of treatment. Such a principle 
,"rna .conomically indistinguishable from 
impoeing a facially equal tax on residents 
and nonruidenta while making It effective­
ly uaequal by a ayatem of credita and ex· 
emptions. Such schemes hue been struck 
down by the Uniu.d Stat.. Supreme Court. 
Autin, IUl'rG,- TroW. t:I. Yal. If Town. 
Mfg. Co.. 252 U.s. GO. 40 S.CL 228. 64 L.Ed. 
460 (1920). So • • 1.0. WiIIi4,.. •. Z.".~ 
819 P.2d 422. 429-80 It 4S&-lI7 (AJuka 
1980) (Rabinowit.. C.J .• concurring). 

The proper focul in our view is on wheth· 
er residents and aimilarly situated nonresi­
dents are being treated with substantial 
equaUty, The appropriate inquiry is thus 
wh.ther all feu and taxes which mUit be 
paid to the atate by a nonresident to enjoy 
the atate--provided benefit are aubstantially 
equl to those which mUit be paid by,sim· 
ilarly situated raklenta when the residents' 
pro nata ahares of .tate revenues to which 
aonreaidenta make no contribution are .taIc· 
en into account. 

The language of Toom.,. to the effect 
that It would be permiaeibl. "to charge 
nonmidrnta a differential which would 
merely compensate the atate .•• for any 
conlUfaUon expenditurea from taxes 
which only residenta pay" requires addi­
tional discuslion. We read this atatement 
to mUD that if nonresident fllhenoen paid 
the same t.ues u Alukana and these tax· 
eI were substantially the sole rev~nue 
sourte tor the atate out of which coaaerva· 
tion expendilurea were made, then differ­
ential fees would not be permiaaible. That, 
however. is not the cue in Alaska where a 
very high proportion of total atate rev~ 

nUel are derived from pet.roleum produc­
tion. For example, In fllal year 1986, 86 
percent of stale rennuea were so derived. 
Tnul<u/orAI .. "" •. St.te, 195 P.2d 805-
810 (Alaska 1990). Thus. in 1986. it would 
be correct to say that eighty .. ix ceD;tI of 
each dollar spent for coRlenation earne 
from state revtnue IOUrces to which non· 
resident fllhenneD made no contribution, 
These revenues couJd have been used to 
benefit residenta through VariOUI other 
programs and they are. analytically, equiv· 
alent to lltaxes whieh only residents pay." 

The point of ToOftUr, thua, is that the 
.tate may equalis. the economic burden of 
flaheries manac.ment; where ruidenta 
pay proportionately more by way of fo~ 
cone benenta thaD nonresidents for fllher­
ies management, nonresidenta may be 
charged hl,bor f ... '" make up the diff ... 
ence. On th[a record we are unable to 
determine whether the higher feet ebarged 
nonresidenta are ueeaaive for this pur­
pose. ThUl, we are ullable to aay whether 
there is "a fairly precise fit belween reme­
dy and eIuIificaiton," Tarlor v. ConUi, 
816 N.W.2d at 828 n. 17. The burden ia on 
the state to make thfa ahowing. 

We revern the luperior court', determi­
nation of this iaau, and remand for further 
proceedinp conailtent with this opinion. 

B. THE S:I FEE DIFFERENTIAL WAS 
AUTHORIZED BY STATUTE PRIOR 
TO THE EFFEcrIVE DATE OF THE 
1982 AMENDMENTS TO AS 16.4S.· 
I6O(b) (111/83). 

(5] We DOW addraa the class' conten· 
tion that the 8:1 fee ntio was DOt au~ 
rized by .tatu" prior to 1983. Alaska Stat­
ute 16.43.11O(a). boi/nnini in 1973 and con­
tinuing to the prtHnt day, proYides that 
the CF~C "may adopt regulationa, consist· 
enl with law, necUu.ry or proper in the 
exercise. of its power. or for the perform· 
ance of ita dutiea under this chapter," Ch. 
19. I I. SLA 1913. F.ormer AS 16.43.160(0) 
mandau.d that "[tlh' [CFEC] IiuJII .. tab­
lish annual feu for the wuaDce and annu· 
at renewal of entry permitl or interim Ole 
permi..... (Empbull1 added). The Ian· 
(Uale limitinr the CFEC', feet to "reflect 
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the cost oC ndministcring this chapter" was We conclude thut this regulation WII a 
removed by the 1977 nmendmcn~, aJaRi proper implementation of the purpOses of 
with an incrc8$c in the rn3.Ximum fee from the Act. Conservation and susuined yield 
$100 to $750 and abolishment of gear Ii· m~nagemcnt are not free. Wh:lt evidence 
ccr.ses. Ch. 105, f 16. SLA 1977. . of leaisJative intent there is from the 1977 

The anoalysis or this issue is ~ovcmed by 
Johns t', Commerdol Fisheriu Entrg 
Commi,w 'on, 758 P.2d 1256 (Alnska 1988). 
Ex:lr.lining the validity of CFEC regula· 
tions is a three step process: we.determine 
.. 'whether the legislature delegnlcd rule­
=king authority to the [CFECL whether 
the [CFEC] followed the Administrative 
Procedure Act in promulg3tinC this regula· 
tion, ond whether the regulation is consist­
ent with and leasonably necessary to im­
plement the statutes authorizing its adop· 
tion.''' Johru, 758 P.2d at 1260, quoting 
Ch<vron USA Inc. •. uRes<hc. G63 P.2d 
923, 927 (Alaska 1983). No one contends 
that the difCerential fee structure was not 
promulgD..tcd in accordance with the APA. 

This court recognized in Joh7t! that AS 
16.43.110(a) is a broad delegation oC power 
to the CFEe to ndopt regulationE "neces­
sary or proper" to implement the purposes 
or the AcL Johru, 758 P.Zd at 1256; 3ce 
0130 KolmaKol/ v. Slat~, Commtrrial 
Filhcric$ Entry Comm 'n, (;93 P.2d 844, 
8;3 (Abskn 1985). The purpose of the 
Limited Entry Act is "to promote the con­
servation and the sustained yield manage­
ment. of AI<1Ska', rlShery resource and the 
economic he:tlth and sbbi1ity DC commercial 
fIShing in Alaska by regulating and control­
ling entry into the commercial fLSheries in 
the public interest and without unjust dis­
crimination." AS 16.43.010(a). Thus, if 
the 3:1 r.ltio regul:ation WAS a hC(es~ or 
proper implementation of these purposes, it 
was authorized. 

6. The clus :lPPUf'S to llJUe th;J1 AS 16.43.­
J6O(a) Ii 3 dcdl~k)R or Slale IDes or licenses 
10 3 spedal pu~ In CQnlr;Jvent!on or Artlde 
IX. § 1 .nd an Improper dtle,;Jllon or 1:I1:ln; 
power under Article X.I 1 of the Alaska Consti· 
tution. 

The ·sped~ dcdical1on" arcumcnt · Is frl"­
ofOU$. On (he (:ICe of AS 16.4).16O(a),.U funds 
collc~cd (rom license fees art paid directl)' Into 
(he rcner~ fund. Compcu $l4U ... Ala. 646 
P.1d 203. 207 .. 11 (1982) ("'earmarked'" funds) •• 

The A"ide X. § 2 aflUfMnI Is ~u.llJ, merit· 
leu.. Thc elus araues IbJl If we conserue AS 
16 • .o.16O(a) 10 aud.oritt dlf coIlcalon of len 

amendmcDts to the Act shows that Limited 
Entry Act tees .... re intended to substitute 
for the pnvious differential gear license 
fees as the means of ensuring nonresident 
contribution toward the cost. The maxi­
mum amount chargeable was raised from 
$100 to $750. Ch. 105. § 15. SLA 1977. 
The clause seemin,l)" limiting the level of 
ree collection to CFEC expenditures alone 
was aboli'hed. Ch. 105. § 15. SLA 1977. 
The executive branch also app::arcntly be­
lieved thD.t was the: purpose of the amend· 
ment. We thereCore reject the class' con· 
tention.' 

C. IS THE CLASS ENTITLED TO ARE· 
FUND SHOULD THEY PREVAIL ON 
REMAND? 

(61 The class also OlppeOlIs the superior 
court's ruling that its members would not 
be entitled to a reCund should they prevail 
on their constitutional cl:lims. Since we 
arc remanding the superior court's determi­
n:ltion of the constitutional issues, we will 
addresl the issue of refund 3vai!ability_ 

Alasb Stat.ute 43.Hi .010(~) provides: 
The Dep:u1ment of Administration 

shall, with the approval or the attorney 
general and the Dep:1rt:nent ot Revenue, 
reCund to a taxpayer the amount or a tax 
paid to the Department oC Revenue un­
der protest and deposited in the treasury 
if (1) the tupayer recovers judgment 
:against the Department oC Revenue for 
the return of the b.X, or (2) in the ab-

by the CFEe in an amounl grcalet lh.1n 1$ ncca­
ut)' 10 fund Ibe CFEC's iuu:mce or licenses. 
this would Sive rise 10 an unconstitutiOn.JI del· 
elation of uxin, power. Artlc:lc X. § 2 simply 
h;JS nolhlna; to do with thts c;uc. It ;:rtWfde. 
Iflat ,a}1I 10uJ pvemmenl pwtn shall be 
vested In cl1iet and befou,h" The SUle ma, 
dele-pte ualn. powen 10 oC1;Jnlud cilles And 
boro-laM onl)'.- Tbls is a limitation Inlended.o 
simplify the ""'c:turc of loc~ sovemmcnt; 
noth1na In thi. ~S1s an), Iimit~lIon on the 
Sf;JtC', abilil)' 11) trUle a SIlll. :lJency and lulho­
rlze It IO·sct license levels. CaMpti,., Ala. 6016 
P.td at 211-1l_ 

J 
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senee of a judgment. it is obvious ~ the 
Department of Revenue that the taxpay­
er would obtain judcment it legal pro­
ceedings were prosetuted by the taxpay-
er. 

We rec:e~tly considered the scope· and 
e~fect of thlS statute in Principal Mutual 
Lif' Ins. Co. v. Sta.te, DiviJion o/In.sur_ 
4nce. 780 P.2t1 1023 IAlaska 1989). ' A~ 
though we detlined to definitively reiolve 
the question of whether AS 43.15.010(.) 
f?reclosed a common Jaw action in auump­
Sit for taxes wrongfully asseseed and paid 
we clearly held that both under the statu~ 
and common taw, the taxpayer must fof'o 
mally. "protest the payment of the tax at 
the time of payment in order to subse­
quently maintain" either a common law Or 
statutory cause of action. Principal Mu­
ttuJ!, 780 P.2t1 at 1023-30. 

In Pacific Amencan F'illreriu, Inc. v. 
Mullaney. 13 Aluka 729.105 FSupp. 907. 
909 (1952). the district court considered 
whether the exceSi rahing license fee. coJ. 
Jected under Aluka's previous 10:1 fee 
atheme. .truck down in Mulla.ney v. 
Andenon, could be refunded unde; 
f 48-7-1, ACLA 19.C9, recodified into the 
curren~ ~ refund statute as AS 43.16.010. 

the license by (Om order .. .. ") Thus. in 
th~ abstract, the cllm might avail ibelf of 
thtJ statute to recover any uneonJtitution_ 
aUy extracted. (eet. 

. Ho~ever, the clUJ seems to concede in 
Ib bner that the neces5ary protests were 
not made, insttad ·presenting argument 
th~t the requiremebt of a protest waa 
wa~ved. The protest requirement may be 
waived by the taxing authority. Principal 
Alutual, 780 P.2d at 1029. On remand, the 
~ourt ~houJd conduct appropriate inquiry 
rnto thiS issue. . 

We also note that the superior court haa 
~en opuating under Ute assumption that a 
IIX-year statute or limitations applies to the 
class' lought after refund However: 
there is a specific at.atute oC Jimitatiun~ 
applicable to claims for taJ: refunds. Alas. 
ka Statute 43.05.~6 provide, tha~ . 

o cla.im lor credit or refund 0/ a taz 
unde.r thu till. lor which a hupayer it 
requl1'td to file a return or pa.y a taz 
may be filed bV 14. tazpay ... (I) before 
th", later oC (A) three years from the time 
the return was fded; or (B) two years 
C~. the time the tax was paid; or (2) 
wztlnn two ,yea.n from the time the tez 
uw paid. if n~ return wa.t filed. 

(Emphuia added). On remand, .... uminr 
~t the clan oveJ'tOmes the hurdle of fail-10, to protest payment. it is limited by thia 
two year statute of limitations. 

S •• PrinCIpal Mutual. 780 P.2d at 1028 n 
17. The district court held that the differ: 
entia! ,eu license fee waa a tax within the 
meaning of the reCund .tatute Pacific 
Ameri,an FUheriu. 105 F.Supp. at 90&­
~. 'l'!'e holding of Pacific American 
F!'hmu finds continued support in the • lll. CONCLUSION 

~~r:~~ :;6~;:~":.1a:.oi~~~ (p~ The judgment. of the superior court is 

vid,ng fo~ the refund of "license taxe," :~F~=~Eb'i' RfEV;RSED in ~art, 
where a licensee fs "prnented (rom using consi.stent with this 0: i~~n.er proceedings 

~PP£IIDIX p 

Number of Total Costa of 
Fair Share 

Tota' Pft'mita of Non-Ret. 
No. of Held by Enforcement Ii (Total Cos" Amount Paid 

y.., 
~'l!Ni' Non~. ~ Held 

Couuvation x ") by Non-Ret. 
mJ: '. ~ (i\r.rAl~~ (In. Thou •. , · (in Thou •. ' 1f!i4 1980: 29."32 U.8 I'" ;'11,901.2 

lil6103 .'T.i§tr 
1981: 28,312 6.039 181< . 3,"01.2 1.2 .. 0 ... 6.931< 
1982: 29.021 6./81 18% 

23.316.1. '.196.9 1."65.1 6.28" 28.986.6 1983: 2 ..... 60 .,608 19,. , 30.999.0 
6.217.6 1.397.8 .. -1984: 29.322 4.118 I.,. 3",023.2 
6.889.8 1.335.6 ".31" 5,"43.1 1,381.3 4.06~ 
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DBPARTMBN'I' OF I'lSH AND GAIIIB 

OFFICE OF THE COMMISSIONER / 

WALTER J. HICKEL. GOVERNOR 

".0. ao.r,J.lOlG _ 

JUfli'o~""'" 
1'HONf. (P01J 454100 

MarCh 31, 1992 

The Honorable Walter B. Jon.s 
U S Houa. of Representatives 
C~~lttee on Herchant Harine 

and Flebed •• 

AP~ 0 9 l'i'fl 

" ...... 

Room 1334, Longworth Hou •• 
Office Building 

waahinqton, DC 20515-6230 

Dear ~pr ••• ntative Jonea : 
1 e to reply to the additional 

Thank you for the axtendon ot' t", , 1992. letter re9ard,ln9' 
qua.tiona enclosed. to your t'ebru:ry eha'nt Karina and rbhed •• 
Alaska' 8 t •• taooy t02 t~ H~~~~lt::i.l s •• and Contl9Qou8 Zona 
cQllllldu; •• on H. R. 384,· 991 we have no" been able to 
Extension and znforc •• ent Act of 11 ieqal and poliey que.tiona 
provide anawen to all the J.c;~: ~.wer.' are apecific to Alaska 
presented. For th! .. ..o.t :li~v. they would applY to other ataU. 
but, where 1nd1cat~, va 
a. "all. 

it before the committee on 
We appreciated the oppo~t~~ty .~~l;::~ ~aw.r. . Pleue do not 
February t and. thro\lg it h ia any further infon&&tion that 
heal tate to let ua know t ere cours. contact you and tbe 
Jligbt be helpful. We shaU, :!u.tiOnal'information c01D8 to our 
committe. pro!SIPtly should ne" or 
attention. 

s.at "hhea . 

G. Gleaberg 
10r Assiatant Attorney 

General 

t:ncloBure 

1 . 

ADDITIONAL QUESTIONS 
FOR JOHN GISSSERG, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL 

ALASKA DEPARTMENT OF STATE 
FROM 

THE HONORABLE WALTER B . JONES 
CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON MERCHANT HARINE AND FISHERIES 

FOR THE 
FEBRUARY 4, 1992 

HEARI·NG ON H.R. 3842, THE TERRITORIAL SEA AND CONTIGUOUS 
ZONE EXTENSION AND ENFORCEMENT ACT OF 1991 

C!oaGal 'PH lIMaq'Mpt 

Qu •• tlon 

Yoa t •• t1fied that CoD~" .bould Dot •• tabli.h an arbitrary 
lin. for Jlatl.q .... t of ow: oft.bon ~.ource. . 1 agr •• wtth 
you, anI! tNt i. OD. of the aaiD rea.on ........ cIecl the 
f.deral ooui.te.Dcy prori..10A. of' the Coa.tal lODe 1laDa9~t 
Act 11> 1UO. 

Don't the COD.i.tacy provi.iou give t!w' Stat. of Ala.a the 
authori.t.y t.o require that ill federal act1'1'1ti •• , ngasdl ••• 
of' locatiOA, that affect. the coa.t:U .. OD. of' Ala.1ta be 
ooaciucted ODD.l.tut. with Ala.ka'. ooa.ta1lD&Dageaent progru, 
and tlli. would ucluM uy aot.1'1'1ty ritb1ra the 20~le U. of 
the UAit.cl Stat ••• 

Answer 

The 1990 amendments to the Coastal Zone Management Act, as 
suggested 1n your question, may have been designed to "require 
that All federal activities, regardless of location, that 
affect the coaatal zone of Alaska be conducted consistent with 
A1aska's coastal management program • •• (so.a tol include 
any activity within the 200 mile EEt of the United States." 
However, though well-intentioned, tbe subject consistency 
requirements of tbe CZMA at 16 U.S.C.1456(c) only apply "to 
the maximum extent practicable . " As a result or this 
limitation, federal activities that are not practical to 
execute in a manner with a state'. approved coastal management 
pr~gram may disregard that state's program . 1 

1 For example, tb, Army Corps of Engineers appears to have 
determined that it is not practical to conform ocean dumping within 
12 miles to some Eastern state'. coastal management programs. 

- 1 -



2. 

386 

1 at the states, have authority For example, lederal 8y!nC e es '",rth the [staee' a) management 
to "assert that camp .. an e F R 930 32 (a) . In the same 
program 1s prohibited. :4 t~~ ~t~tea • "detem.ine which of 
way, fedIl1ratttgen:iir~8~tl~O affect the c~ast81 zone of States . 
their act v as ) As a result tor example, we 
• •• • 44 C.F.R. 930.33(&. d termined that ocean dumping 
understand that it may hav1e b:~~an~iC Coast states 1s ~ an within 12 miles of certa n 1" 
activity that "directly atfects the coast a 20n8 . 

i f tate entitlement to offshore Theretore, an extens on 0 So 12 miles would secure state 
lands, i:i~f~' ~~dt~:S~~~;:~dtlimits of the territorial aea 
respons h Y t t Ilederal relationship 1n ocean areas to 
and allow t aha a e territorial sea as it now successfully continue in t e new 
operate, in the three-mile limit. 

Prior "deW O!m.rillp of sr .... ·rqad LIJldt 

Qg •• tiOIl 

Answer 

th t ·unti1 Congress granted It would. not be accurate to say a d 1and.t out to 3 miles 
the coa.ta1 .tatea owner.hi: ::t su:t!g:tt.hore area belgDgtd 
in the 1953 Submerged Lan • (e~ha8is added' Although the 
to the tederal • sought a ruling tbat it owned the 
United States the u. S. Supreme Court ruled 
submerged lancls .paramount right. in, and 
that the t.deral .ubmerged land.J; to three 
tu11 dominion U.S. 19, 38 (1947); ~ 
mil... 804, 805 (1947) . rurtber, there 

atatements aU99 •• ting tbe submerged 
d t • or were ever ·owned by· the landa: to three miles ·~elOnge . V.S v' Califgrnia. 436 U.S. 

federal governmecln1t. trag epa, y CAlifgrnia, 332 at 43; 32,42 (White, aaen n .. . 
opinion) • 

i tb t the original 13 states In this regard, it i. worth not ng a be and the tbree-mile 
had. own.rahip ClaimS tty,t Maxitn .. n.de4d2:a~.S . Y515 (1975) . Theae 
limit. S,e ,.g . .fa lid ownership interests via a via the 
claim·l"er. trea:nt :csvaother atate. until the U. S. Supreme 
fadera CjJovernm" t" tederal right. in D.S. y. Court recognized paramoun 
Calicorni •. ll2 U.S. 19 (1947) . 
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Only after the Congreas enacted the Subm.rged Lands Act of 
1953 did any government entity acquire ·ownership of and title 
to" the submerqed lands to the seaward boundary of the 
terrJ.torial sea. The Congress was clear &nd plain in its 
intent that the vesting of such title to the states was in 
"the public interest.· 43 U.S . C. 1302. 

r'dtr• l "OWptr'h!e !st'£!'t,W , 
Qg •• tiOD 

You lanelt tlaat ODly tilt nat •• GaD Oft the orf'ahon areal to 
12 all •• , uel that tIU.. ana au Dot be owa..d by tht r.dtral 
OOVllrDDeDt. 

DoelD't th. f'.dtral 9QVeE'DIIaAt OWD tile title to lueSa wun it 
i. ia tbt public at.n.t, .ach a. utiODal ~ta, utiOAal. 
ton.t., utional rild11r. nruljJ'. uad the like? If' Coagn •• 
dec.1ded the r.deral IjJOftraaeat .ho1lld OWD tilt orrehon area 
bet .. u 3 ud 12 JIll •• , Couldn't .. apply the .... ratlOD&l.., 
tlaat it i. iaportut to all th. c1tia.1 ot th. Unit.d Stat •• , 
to bave tbi. area be II&Il&ged by th. r.dera1 IlOftJ:'UtDt:? 

Answer 

Although it is true that the federal government does actually 
own certain isolated lands within the three-mile limit, tbese 
instances represent extremely unuaual exceptions and 
constitute a minUSCUle portion of the former three-.. ile 
territorial sea limit. For example, when the United States 
laid claim to a one-mi1e band of submerged landa that had been 
included in a 1949 reservation of a national park in the. 
Channel Islands National Monument area of California, the U. S. 
Supreme Court found the Submerged Lands Act conferred even 
such park lands to the states. U.S. v. CAlifprnia. 436 U.S. 
32,41 (1977) (ftA plainer statement of conCjJreasional intent 
Would be hard to find.") 

The Court also noted that even without title, the Submerged 
Landa Act "provides tor the retention by the United States of 
its navigational servitude and ita rights in and powers of 
regulation and control of said landa: and naviqable waters for 
the constitutional purposes of commerce, naVigation, national 
deten.e , and international affairs • • .• 67 Stat. 32, 43 
U.S.C . 1314(0)." lQ. 

The states can, of course, transfer title to submerged lands 
to the federal government in accordance "ith public trust 
requirements. W Jl...&.!L. AS 35.05 . 045 (sale of submerged lands 
generally prohibited) and 819 (a) (transfer to federal agency 

- 3 -
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for public use okay';, also California Public Res. code 
6301.5. 

However, to date congress has not deemed that -it 1s important 
to all the citizens of the United States, to have this area 
(of the territorial sea] managed by the tederal vovernment.~ 
Even more 80, this 1s elearly no basia for a grant of federal 
ownership to a belt of submerged lands that would surround the 
states from three to twelve miles. Such a decision would be 
a profound deviation from the previously expressed will of 
Congress in the Submerged Lands Act. 

9,C,8, !! .. gu. "Le •••• " 

Qu •• tion 

Row do •• Ala.1ta propo.. that Congre.. off •• t the potlDtlal.ly 
larq. nvaAU. 10 •••• to the f'1CIera1 va..nutIaJlt rna O.C.S. 011 
ud va. de .. lopaaant if' we were to ext.nd .tat. bowuSari.. to 
12 1111 ••• 

Answer 

At thi. time, we are unaware of any Rpotentially large revenue 
losses to the t'ederal government R that would result from an 
extenaion ot' state boundaries to 12 ailea. For ex~ple, in 
Alaska, the only offshore production is from 262 .tate wells 
producing oil and gas on state submerged lands fro= Cook Inlet 
to Prudhoe Bay. There are D2 producing well. on the outer 
continental shelt. Further, there do not appear to be any 
prospect. for any revenue generating wells at thi. time. 

The same appears to be true for other states. Even where 
th.re might be some revenue potential beyond three miles, as 
10n9 as federal control continues to 12 miles, the submerged 
lands between three and 12 miles are subject to drilling 
moratoria. 

In any case, there are no recent, verifiable figures 
reflecting and "potentially large revenues" on O.C.S. lands. 

Po.,ibl, Al"ka Qty!l9P!'n~ IRitt.ttY" to 12 Nil •• 

Qu •• tion 

In wbat ar... of the O. C. S. would .Al •• ka allow 011 and q •• 
dr;r.los-ent: to takt pl.c. it At.,ka uel oth,r .tat.. wer. 
grl.D.~'cl an eat.n.1OA of tlwlr boWld.arl., to 12 ail •• ? 

- . -
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Answer, 

The State ot Alaska would very much like to include outer 
continental shelf lands from three to 12 miles in the state's 
Current 011 and gas leasing program. However, based on the 
present disparity between exploration and production in state 
waters within three Miles and the federal outer continental 
shelt', we would expect Most oil and qas activity would 
continue to take place in near shore areas. 

Under the five year schedules described in AS 38.0S.180(b), in 
order to open the area frOM three to 12 miles, likely tracts 
are t'irst nominated. These would then be subjected to 
geologic, economic, and environmental evaluations before 
production was authorized. If lessees failed to produce oil 
or gas within ten years, the leases usually provide for 
default to the state. 

r i .b.rl.. N!D'2'!'pt 

Qu •• tion 

n. Napa.CD Act wa. pa •• N in 1"6 to d.a! with iDt.r.tat. 
fi.b.1D; diapgt.. and ... un :r:egiOA&l JI&Da;~t of fi'!a1D9 
.tocb tb..rou9boat thtlr raDg" ~our propel.! woul.d haTe tht 
COztvn.. roll. back .0lIl of thII.. hnd'Mntal. principl •• OIl 
f'l.htri .. a&D&;e.tAt. 

Ar. yOll n C 'nd.1Dg that Con;n •• chaDV' t.t.. .tract~ of U. 
Mapu.on Act and allow the .tat.. to ."UIU! dJ.rect 
r"poD.1b11ity for all f'i.h.rl.. bte .. tn 3 and 12 all •• ? If' 
'0, bow caD we tn.are that fl.h.ry .t~ ar. .aD.g.d 
throughout th.ir r&D;.? 

Answer 

Rather than representing a federal fisheries management 
program from 3 to 12 miles to "deal with interstate fishing 
disputes" and "assure regional management of fishing stocks 
throughout their range," we believe the Magnuson Fishery 
Conservation and Management Act is designed to "protect and 
maintain the diversity of fisheries in the United States." 16 
U.S.C. 1801 (c) (4). The HFCMA was also designed to 
RAmericanize" fisheries within 200 miles of our coastline. 16 
U.S.C. 1801 Ca) (3), (a) (7), (b) (6), etc. It was not enacted 
to regionalize management responsibilities that could 
otherwise be handled by the states. 

Only when state action Rwill aubstantially and adversely 
affect the carrying out of a fishery management plan" is it 
necessary for the federal government to "assume respona1bl1lty 

- 5 -



7. 

890 

tor the regulat.ion of any fishery.- 16 U.S.C.18S6(b) (1) (8) an~ 
(b) (2) • Otherwise, the "Act ahall not be construed as 
extending or diminishing the jurisdiction or authority of any 
Stat •.• '0- 16 U.S.C. 1856(8' (11. 

Since all species presently subject. to federal Fishery 
Hanagement Plans from three to 200 miles would still be 
covered by the same plans if state fisheries jurisdiction 
reached. 12 miles, the National Harine Fisheries Service would 
have the same authority it haa today to -assume responsibility 
for the regulation of any fishery· 16 U.S. C. 1865 (b) (2). 

Such interstate conflicts should. not, however, be imagined 
because the atates are under an obligation to conform 
management options for interstate fisheries to the standards 
of HFCMA plant:. Thus, no state could act in a way that 
jeopardizes any resource. Similarly, the HrCMA and federal 
constitutional guarantees of equal protection, privileges and 
immunities and commerce clause protection would prevent 
discriminatory treatment of nonresidents. Finally, the open 
acce,s provisions of the Alaska Constitution at Article VIII 
(attached) 9i~e offer even further assurances of fair 
treatment. 

In conclusion, an extension o~ state jurisdiction to 12 miles 
does not require the Congress to ·change the structure of the 
Magnuson Act.· It would simply authorize the states to do 
what they do best, namely manage . the resources ott their 
coasts free from the conflict that would be unnecessarily 
generated by a nine mile ribbon of inclusive federal ownership 
and control. A3 is the case today to three miles, the state'. 
acti~itie. would be subject all applicable federal law. on 
fiaheriea, commerce, naVigation, national defense, 
international affairs, etc. 

Rtytpp. Gaie' to tbt Bt.t. 
Qu •• tiOD. 

Do you haft aay •• t1laat..s ot nveau. piA. to tile stat. ot 
Al •• ta it CODQ'n.. ..n to ext.ud it. boundari.. • •• wareS 
aaotb.r t mil •• ? 

Answer 

An extension of the state's seaward boundaries to 12 miles 
from the coastline (includinq barrier islan~ chains) is not 
expected to re8u1t in any appreciable revenue gains in the 
foreseeable future. 
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lanumy 2B. 1992 

The HODOrable Walter 8. loues 
Coal ..... 
House CommIttee on Merdwx 

Marine aad Flsberies 
1334 Longworth House:: Office Buildinl 
WuIM ...... DC 2llSISQJo 

Ancntiott Ms. lou BoDdudf. Stnlor CouQw:J 

0.- Mr. 0Wtman: 

The - .-.lIoo ocIoplOd "' .... 1Iy by .... Westau 5<0 ... LaIId 
Co~onerJ AaociatioQ may be or inltrallo the Commit'" dwina Its deUbcradoos 
on 3842 and H.R..536. Should lbe Committee have uy quesdons. .. 1 •• _. can 
Mr. Gany Mauro. Tt.us Laacf Commbaiooer, ldtpbooe (SI2).f&).SZS6. ..--

Sincerely, 

AlIKhmeru 

c:c: Gany Mauro 

AIasq·Mrona.~. Ca/ifIomII. Coforado 
NewM811co • North OtIkcca • CIIIIahomt. • Or"""": ~~, ...... O_L •• : LouesIan, a' MInnesoI.i- Moncana· Nttwalka. Nevada 

--. -"""" ........... IIlas' UIah· Wuhington -WisconSln'Wyoming 
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u.soumON CONa:RNlNG 
EXmISION OF '!HE 'IURITORW. 5&\ 

_ cJfotU ... _ iD Ibc UaI .......... QxlpslIO......s Ibc turi ..... 
aea. lbetcby awxUna lCate SQ¥Creip autboricy tad owncnbip IG luIds under uvfpbIe ...,.,.. .... 
WIIEREAS. It is lD the Intual of the coasW 5\l.tes to CI'WD aDd JIWII8C submc:zJtd lands 
WKScr the tcrrltorial sea; and 

_Ibc""''' 01 ..... jurisdlaio ...... d ............. 1O......s Ibdr 
pollda ........... with _Ibcy aP9IJ .odulbc ... -'1'4 ...... .-

NOW mEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED. thai the Wcstel'll 5&atd l.aDcl Oxnmkdeen 
AsIodatioa uraa Its member ,cateS to r.uppon Coap'euicmal e40ru to amend dwI 
SubmerJCd Lands Act 10 atcad the lands uadu Dlviphlc wa&aS of couaIlUI'I aad 
tctricorlcs &vIII duu: 10 twd.c nautical mDcs ..award from die coutllDc. 

.....,.... this alath day 01 'omo&IY. 1992 

RiCtW'd R. LiBlane 
PresIdent 

James F. Trout 
..... wy 
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AMERICAN FACTORY 
TRAWLER ASSOCIATION 

~. Roftorahl. V.'~.r B. Jon .. 
ca..1raon 

* 
3anuary 30, 1,'2 

c:o-1tt •• on lIM'ehant llarin. aDd Pi.harte" 
lll4 LonQVO~ BOUI' Office .14;. 
•• abington, DC 20515 

RBI H.8. 1 •• 2, Jhcti,ndina tJa. p·S· "'UUqrill 5.' 

Dear Cbetraan Jon •• : 

~. laarlc.n ractory Trawl.r ~ •• ocl.~lon (AFTA) aUbalta the 
tollow1n9 coma.nu on H.R. lU2, • bill .xteruSinv til. v ••• 
territorIal ••• from. thr.e to tv.lv •• iles. AP"!'A 1" II trade 
'.8oel.~lon co.prlled ot atrteen _eaber campanice operat1nq v.a. 
.fishing ve ••• l. that catch and/or prOoo~D fiob in the Horth Paolfic 
an4 ott the v •• t Coa.t. 

ft_ provisiono of B.It. un aftect1n9 I:oa.tvl •• "aU lava ar • 
of pri .. ry concern to APTA. Under curren't law, only c:oa.~wJ. •• -
QUalltl." v •••• l. are peraitt.d to enqege in tho trauport of 
.eraluuulioo botve .. any pointe in the 0.9. The territorial MIl 1. 
!nr.ludad In the det1n1~1on or points 1n the U.S. Tho laq1.1.~1on 
a.tand. the appll .. tion or coo.tvi.. l.v. fro. v •••• l activit i •• 
oceuning within three ailoc to tho •• w!.thin twelve aile •. 

So •• tl.harlv •• ctlvlti •• f.ll with!.n tho acopo of coo.tviGO 
trad.. 'or example, ir • floh proc ••• ing vess.l operating vithin 
thr ... 11 ••• ia rec:eivlnq fiSb trOll a harveetin9 v .... l, proc:e •• ing 
that. e&tlt;:h, and landiwa: it In 0 u.s. port, then the proo __ 1ng 
ve ••• l nat M eoaatvi •• -qu.aUtied. It that act1v1ty occur. ))eyond. 
~e thr •• -aile l1a1~. coastw1se laws do nuL apply. 

v •••• t. c!ocuaa.nted for O.S. fl .. h.r1 •• ar. ftot n.c .... r-lly 
couwl •• -f!I'lI11tled. Ind •• d., lIlUIy .". uot.. 'I'1l. U.8.-c:lt:izen 
O'VIlerehlp raquir--"ta are 'aOre rco"lot.lve for vee •• la qualifY1n9 
for coa~u. privill!l9"", than tor thO.e .nqaoed1n u.s. rlaherl ... 
Alao, • U.S.-built Yes •• l that at any till. carrled. a foroign 
doouaentation permanently 10... it. .l191bl1ity to part1clpa~ In 
U.S. eoaatvi.. traCie, bUt 1. ne't barred tro. acqulrlny u.s • 
.fJ.aberi .. doamentation. Finally, prioS' to ..... ,. of th. 
eo.auoi.l 'i.bing Ind.".try V •••• l Antl-R,,'lAVV1IMJ &.c:t of 1917, 
fl." proc ••• in; and tender ve •• ela could be bvilt QVfi'.... and 
fi.bing va •• ole re-built in for.i9ft ahipyar4a vithout • 10.. of 
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V.S. fiahing privileg... A nuaber of v •••• ls are "qran4tatnerea" 
under the Antl-Raflaq;lng Act an~ ~untlnu. to .ng.~. 1n tl.beri •• 
in the U.S. Hone of th ••• v •••• l.. bovavar, _.t coaa1:vl&e 
al191bl11ty .t.nd.rd~. 

OVneca of tlabtn, vcccala vithou~ eo •• tv! •• prlvil-9 .... da 
th ••• invest_Ant" ent.lc:lpa~ln; that their busines8 activit1 •• a1gbt 
~ lialteQ within th4.0 .11.~. u.n. "'2 aKt0n4c ~. prohibition 
on certain tbhing activities out. toO tvelve .1148 . fti. cbanQ'a 
Vould be 418ruptlve. and PODslbly CGIDmlLu~l, 51nca a ~ •• t 4 •• 1 of 
flahing activity occur_ within throo to tv.lva allas off.horo. 

ArTA appreclatee th. oVPQrtunity to bring thi. aatter to the 
eo.mitt •• 'a attention and to submit th ••• coma.nta for tho record . 
w •• 1eo *PFaeiate thl! Coa .. 1t.t. •• t .. vi111nqness ~o vort WIth U8 to 
ansure tha~ n.R. )842 po¥.~ no hardship on the at-aea proooaain9 
•• ctor or the 0.6. ~lDhln9 industry. Tbank you. 

Slnc6rely, 

~',;.flmM 
J(J GUlIOre 
Woahlnqton Rcproeentative 

--
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RECEIVED 
fl8 I 9 /992 

f'l!t" 'n( . 
• lOti AI:RUI.\'1' "''I 

The Honnrable Walter B .• lone~·~'J(t~a'~V~a,~ .':: 
CommIttee on Herrhant Harine and F15hcr.I~5 
United State5 HnU5p. of Repre5entatlvc:.> 
Room 1334 I.ongworth IInU5e Office Bulldlng 
Wa5hinqton, DC 20515 

Dear Chairman Jone5: 

5332 W. F,111!> View Dr. 
San Dleqo, CA 92115 
12 February 19'n 

If the hearing held Fehruary 4 on A.R. 3642 15 5till open, 
pleltse .1ccept thl5 (.'l')mmunlc'atltHl with cnciosilres as te!ltlmt)ny 
coneernlng It. If not, plea5~ refer It to the rommlttee's staff 
f nr future referp.ncc. Information In the enclQ5ure:1 is 
~speclally relevant to the 3ubJect o f A.R. 5)6 which rpreived 
mention during the February 4 hearing. I f~el certain that It 
",Ill be of Interest when A.R. 536 Is (:on:llder~d. 

Extenrllnq national territorial limits to 12 mllp.5 Is ~ounrl 
policy; exl~tlng law~ need rationalization to reflect the 
exten5ion. It.R. 3841. doe5 thl3 wnll. Testimony [lre~ented 
February 4 Incltlde~ 3ddltlonal law~ that nee" to be referenced In 
it; but the basic concepts are ~ound and clearly 5tate~. My one 
rave .. \t would ~c t:o make sure that th~ rcsourCC5 management. :Jtudy 
proposed in ~cctlon e 15 objer:tlvely prepared. While thf.! 
National ~ea Grant program Is financed largely from nat ional 
fund5, the coa5tal st<'tte$ play ~ dominant rolc tn al]o(','\tion of 
these fund~. Many studies where federal and stat:e lot:erestn are 
at question In Sea Grant 3ponsored research to dltte show a hi .. s 
In favor of greater state control. Thi!3 bias refle('t3 the 
control of fuoll1n9, not an obje('tlve a!3~essment of facts. 

An obje('tl ve aseessmcnt of mar I ne fishery rC50urC'C:J leaves 
no quc3tlon of the need for unified ~~naqement area:J a3 large as 
can be realistically formed. The reasons rest not: a question of 
equity between the state and federal levels but In adverse 
effects on productivity. The interests of citizens of coastal 
:ltates would be much better scrved by unified management than by 
the fragmentation of ecosystems that rcsult from state control, 
The reasoning for these conclllslon!O is spelled out clearly In 
chapter 4 of the encl03cd book, own~rshlp and productivity of 
Harlne Fl~ht>ry Rp.!'\olJrcp.~. The case studies of striped bass and 
redflsh in the 3ectlon headed "Unified National Control of 
Flsheties" (pp. 65-151 present ample empirical evidence of the 
beneflt5 that the citizens of coa!;tal state!; could gain from a 
large area management system. 

H.R. 536 would effectively prevent the benefits of large 
area management to the detriment of coastal statcs as well as the 
nation as a whole. It would al~o ~erlou~ly Impair development of 
measure~ to remove the Imperatives of the COmmons. The ratIonale 
for this concluslon lD presented in the above cited book, and In 
the short article of the same title, enclo~ed with this letter. 
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The key maxim here is to "Harvest flr!lt, divide prof1t~ 
afterward . " If tho state~ must share as ~tates In these profits, 
then I !luqge~t that legislatton be develo~d to permit thl$ maxim 
to be fulfilled through a state-federal profIt sharing sY!lte~. 

My own feeling Is that the question of equity favors federal 
control of all ocean resources, especially those beyond the 
historical three rnlle llmlt. The extension of national ("ontrol 
over re~ources to 200 miles off our coasts was made In the na.e 
of the cltlZenn of the natIon A!l a whole, not tho5~ of the 
coastal states alone. coastal states gain because of the 
economic activity associated with development of mineral 
resources that resulted from the extenslon . COA!ltal state 
clti~~n~ will al~o benefit In e very way from Increa ~ed 
productIvity of living marine re~ources that can result from 
unlfied management under a system of full ownership. If, 
however, self Interl!st mu~t rule, let the coa~tal states realize 
that In referencp to fIshery resour r-es, their self interest 
reSides in unified management. ~tate c.ontrol has been property 
tested. The empirical of evidence of thIs l~ cleat; the logIc 
behind this no less 50. 

Thank you for such con~lderation as you may 91ve to the 
Ideas pre sented here and In the enclosures. 

Sincerely yours, 

Elm~r A K~cn 

~nelosure~: 
Elmer A Keen. 1988. Own~r~hlc and Productivity nf Harln~ 

Fl r. hp.ry R,,~·;r)urcp.!l: An F.~!I"'Y nn tht' R!!tlolutlon of Conflict In thp. 
11t1~ of thr. O;,:r.nn p"'fjtur~tI. Black:;burg, VA: The McDonald and 
Wondw~rd Puhlishinq Company. 

Elmer A Keen. 1991 . "Owner:;hlp and ProductivIty of Harlne 
Fishery R~source:;,· FI~h~rlp.~J V. 16, Nr.4 , pp 18-22. 
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FCJture 

Ownership and Productivity of Marine 
Fishery Resources 

EtmuA. Keen 

ABSTRACT 
TlMr II'CtIlIlO'.., _I ,t.. ~I «rUN ~ .... "" u ~ _1U4tlMlI' tn..,-w ......... ~, ....,,.,.. It>l'>t<1' '"""'"" ... ,,"'''' 

'l'W I~. no. I,w, of 4mIt1d.1\<J ,,,ppr ... t'" , .. ., ~1IIlIf\/j 'OM', '''ppI~ 0111., fl'WMt ~.,u.at>Ic .pm<. <l«!ill~" 
" stllllsdfon IIIt:'U,N. M,ullf'n IIhll losol~ ... ~ rnlll:m!o~ttfu.l\ul, pn>blem ... .... I';'N '0 m!\I,)~t '''''I00I (:I" .... 
,h .. ,=n • ..., of ,,",,!!SteT n"'" If\J'IflftIt III "Olllmollt. Tlw tau!n"S INNStt.",,, t~t'tm =attt ,;1 w,!I .. 1I\1 f:-.cnon 
tN' "'~tmy llI'IpK't mana~ft\tJlt of'M IHO<I~ Tht df.exy of , 1Nl'''5~:t''.n'I' I~ __ ot~ b • ..,d ~n ..... ncnJup 01 
'''' ""~ p'tNrn "wmpolnt to _ bUN on "V'tJ 10 Nrvnt . T1w cont!ulOOl\ " ~Ktwd Il'..&' " h.lI _ ow, IralM"""'!. 
p_od" , -rI-+C'fl..d buu tot .... NS""'n:' .. IftUIM Il)hny ,~" I)u1 un ,ew(l '" , ~'" ,:' NUW '" ,C_1tC 
btnchn. 

Introduction 
"F,t,,*rmen ~~ lorced t nlo lhe ,n · 

nova~ Irt.k!nuJ '" 1",-" <I:Ifn­
men ptCIpo:rty roan.re ui I~hery ~. 
KlUrai •• ~ttOrdmg to ~rchuk and 
Smolowtr: 0990. p, 6). They notc! tNI 
m 1~1. the! I!lIdy Qtch ~.e per vtncl 
in Ih" N~ ... EroS~nd sr-todluh fIShery 
.n~!td only 5.500 Ih . f .1U INrkrl' 
abl .. 'p«Ia combi~d . ... I'!«r;ll, .h .. 
~IC fo, h.1ddod:. (Mtl<r""1f'GJ11111US R­

,flq:lluS/lllon .. IIVetllstd I:'OOOIbs. 1935 
UutlUSh 1960_ Scrchukllnd Smolow.!: 
rl 99O) SU,,", I~' m.I~g=o 1houJd 
rum to (ontrol of IC'dItIGIogy nth,.., 
than resmcc fish,ns dfOft and/o, toul 
~ndin" . 

A mort fn:itful applWth "'OWU be 
to uk ... hy wmmon proptl'fy ... o,ked 
fIN IUho!rict unw .aboul 1%0 but h.u 
provord wor.u.uy ill3deq~" mICe. The 
. ro,Wt, pomt' 10 chans" tNt on bot 
ur mote df~,ve tluo meuu~ UU<:i 
10 I!lItt. Ir<hnology (CIneol Indudtd. 

Why;md When 
Common Property 

Failed 
T\wC'tl1Jlmoo~rtyfnmewo'koo 

IcIll&U -0.'" btoUS<' it puIS lite bw 
of ~ppty II' re\~ru In 1960. I~ pnce 
'" fUh (:In~~ .. bout even With chodttn 
bul Wtn belo ... that of tlftf (fiSlite I) 
.. nd olhtr red lnCats. The rommon, 
framework ... orked Wtn " ,lut 1il1w. 

II Iht pnce 01 fish ..... nt up fisht:tncn 
lishl'dnun t . (.Iushtma,e, ~nCJ ,~prict 
feU bonk in Cuw. In 1M l:'IIu ·I96(h fi~ 
pntn btli.1n '0 N<'.and tu .. e «lOtlrtued 
10 UO loG ~I .. rale wcU Jbovo:: ~ ratt 
of inlbl1On. flo .. nutr (ulI!Q:lloLf /mt< ­
$;nnlJ undeu '1'1 Ntw Eng~nd r05 .. 
~, :0.4"'d in pnct. ludl!od< Jlmost 
10.1*. ~ 1'1ool . .,,,, ISM ll«1 
prKtS ntot .. nd f .. n urgely bn:JUM .M 
lOllS qdc of reproduction ~nd lhe 10 ... 
f«".mdiIY Illt 01 cows slo~ .he r~ 
'ponse to prict chanSt'. wt pntn 
mDftor ltn tmlC,'lN ionabOn ow .. r tht 
pomud_ o,idenJ. With lhtu short q,de 
uf reprooJuCtlCXI and tulth f«uodity 
a'I!. tn.1blN poUltry prod,,"" 10 reo­
tponu smoothly 11011 ... vtllly to m.\lket 
~,gnab. Tht Itthnology of c,"lIdo::n pro­
oJu~ion alto improvnl (Oft,l\kr.1b1y 
.u .. result. <Onsumcn fir.... ~ktn 
t h .... pe' in rnl temu to(by ctun t!lt)' 
.!id In 1960 

The pm::iptlOu, nse In fbh pl'icn 
I-lnce lhe l%Os re,.ulled from II JUg­
NtlOI't or .anu.tf ":~'S<' fsC't. t s .­
Fi,;wt 21 . 1'1 supply of tht fI\Oft' UtS"­
.&tte Illh .... h,l" ..!cm.Jnd f~t 'h, m II'>' 

creas .. u Why dId tht commons 
fnmewo,k producc suc," a uautlOUs 
revenal of the ~w of '''","Y at th,S 
Ilm .. • F-SUre l ,hows 1m k~b of 
C~plO\t;ll1lOft of the fish SloO:.s dorpltted. 
Stoc'" shown 10 Ihl! 1 .. 1t of Ihl! MU1-
mum SusUu'&.1b1e Yield (MS'n line reo 
'pood 10 dtm"nd at upteted; .f 

EI.,., A . KUJf ". ~nlCf (IOImt .. " OQ.!ttJntnl <Jf <:<VSrcplty. Sol" OI>tJV Stalt 
UnlwrJlty. Sotn D~. CA'lJ82 H" ".rrc:pa/ marelt ,nrrmi is 1M .... "",ftrnml <Jf 
,,,,milt falony rnouftt1 

" 

dtm.Jlld Incrra)ft ~ uon supply For 
t lOl'it..s to .he ng..lo)l . th .. IIIw 01 ,upp'" 
*' '0 rc"Crk An ,,,ttraM> tn olnrutna 
(.'In only lrau .., ~ ..!«.cJS<' In lUpplV 
I 'Jlllht pam. JI lhe lOp th~ 'ngNy 
PO'"t. It IS tr.tpc that we go boryollU 
1\ ~nu produce fewer fish brrllutt 
of gIo·~nn\·tstm'.'nt in "$.h,ns dtort 
",t:co ~\-H:""61!'. l!'It t.::xb col.::a !( ~~ 

'0 ~ ~rget supply 
A graph for 1M IIItt 19SO, woukJ 

. how Ih .... III .... of ""PP'Y ,1'1 reveDe for 
t~ .... »Mllt. s.",,_""I" USlIJ . on'y. AU 
OthcD we:'t soil 10 t~ Idl '" thoe ,ag .... dy 
point 1M tu. ... oJo<.. ,aU rU9OlldcoJ 
ponm~ly to .. n '0<:ft'.aM In 4tm.1nd 
r"".: flstting by Europe~n f"h ... :m ... :'! 
helped push Iht tu.ddock .InU COd. 
G.tJ .. , """hllo. c~cr tht top ,n'M 1!J:ly 
1 "6OI. I'ptoe~~"" SoVlC'llJWJt~ntup 
(ktts .. o;.J ttlt! loJmc(ordw rllQfi( oc:nn 
perch. $doors'''' .1 .. 111'. stotit..s. rneo:s 
continued 10 ftH for thtu (lth. hsh· 
motn (oUlld Ihey could m.1IU tnus 
mett lusl u ... ,11 C.1tchlll~ Itwtr fI,h 
.It Ihe tu&hn pMn m:tlyt,J fUhlnS 
effort toI'ItlnucQ 10 pow' supply con' 
tmucd lro bll r nc rlotl'C."JSt"t p\'rmi"~d 
lewer IIsn to support ,"anSln!> num­
bo:n of f"hermm_ 
~placetbtcommon~f:amc­

wOl'k wilh Ih"" (un OWNr fnmCWOl'k 
unl!t' ... hodl th. fanner. uud ~ .. n 
t>.,)mp~ by Strdt"k and Stnolowt~ 
f1990). opcntN UId $ucl\ "'oWu nOI 
h.appen. A hall owner ... ouId tuv ... ot 
wont JIOppH ~ fuhin, dfOft ~t 
1M M5Y point lind hnt w~lcntd pol. 
its gow lIS CO$ts mnlin~ fu~ .IIIIld • 
prius 1'OS<'. At bat. a fuJI oWlar III .. 
would hne IflCHutd volume .1M 1It\;, 

Fi.Mn-u . Vol. 16. "';" .. 



? 

I 

Fit .. " I.~ .. ["",."" fl· .. ttHI pmtt I.-
1I.000oclo. ~" .. n""tWn ca",p"'.! 10 tum 
pn'tt 10' bet" .,,4 ,/lich". I~. D.u 
1_ C. S. SI'IUli,,1 Iobma(I 

~.!u~of Lu:I!:r:p ~1 Cle~Q!'d:.l1 r.ull· 
'5":':'Ie:';1 a:'ld l:y ,nwHl1n!; H'I ,,,ul:th 
10 I:r.d wa~s I:) F'fO<!:.ce mQrf ~:Sh 
\'a!l:I~ spec:~'.luslas a r:tnch~: :\'mo~H 
Ihll::'" and l:.mb~elVl:"tJ f:oCl Futll~ 
1\1 ~tKe COff;~IU:o:\ .r:d b"cr bruer 
l~. 100 r.-.i!1,hl t~ lKl'an pur.a.:t 
"'''''''I ... «"d ""/I c=jK'I:r:1t ~;>ctWs 10 
t"CO":l~t' pr~llcnon cl Ihe mert' ..!~. 
~::)!:I:t' ent' Th~ IcC'..:r::.!i:v Ill\' " I lish 
F~ld;t nao:-..!. 11',.). lor ·ch:ck .. n: te' 
M'lt(h IQ t».c adv.::u£,l' of Ih,s 1'1:","1 
I~.,,~i.-y CU\:~ 1!$O b.! uf\'ctN. 

Imperatives of the 
Commons 

Th~ 1::(0':1:;"". Of ~1t'~P" t .. Uer 
I:':'I~U"VC'. Ih'l ce:':'lmt:n pro~lI!, 
p:x'" on fishe:r.'lr.'l ale s:;-O:1':; or. .. s. 
Or.cl' /ishmg FttUllle O'~cc..ds Ih .. mS' 
c.:y poml m stOd. CJplolt:II:Ctl Ihcse 
cmpt!Ul1VtS "" .. a" <iisa""1 IIn! .. n 
('eI.11'11C:ni Co.:tl/t!nllt; I!'lc:m :~rnct;."1 

C':)l'Iltol of Il!'¢nolo;y t'~s be," Ir..-J 
'~Il!\ onlv 1::::::ctJ ~uc: .. ": Ih .. ' 'In:)\:s 
/orms 01 h.:IfVnlef n!ih.,. l::m~tJ 10-
I:cll: .. , uno.!er thc !;<'n .. ne lerm liml:ctJ 
.. t:~ tu\'e ncl prc"CtJ lny mort cf 
l«tI"e Ownnstnpolanll~i"'~;:lliish 
llno.!~r 1 eom:nons /:;'IImewo,k c-omu 
on:~ Willi QptUa. nus is Ihe "ty .. 1e­
r.-.~nllo k~p In rru:\I! if Ih~ Impe::ll1vcs 
oj lhe CQmn'.Qr.J",n: 10 boI unl!c=",:ood. 
n-... more c:'Ihal of Ihc~ 1.~::Ili wes ... 
• To huv~sl UIC best I::SI; 
• To invc)t tn mOn! elfi';:enl .... ~~s 10 

haf""' lhe rnoulU: 
• rotut\--nllttC ~$OtIttC belon: __ 

one elK ~OC'J; 
• To lVouJ belnS !auShcd al 'Of in­

~~lin!! 10 In~uc o~U produc. 
tt~ity of the rnooum: only 10 hl~e 
Ihe bcMfiu .KC'\.It! ~",ely to tolN'­

OMCtsc-. 

luly • "u!;'.!SI 1991 

I 
• · · I 
• 
" ~ 
! 
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YEAR 

D FOREleN 

• DOYIITIC 

F;IP'~ :. thdolod: ]."01,"~s In>m I;..o"tt 11.,,1. ]'n.!S. National !t.hune f •• hnlH 

Se,...ct bridi"l INlnul •• IInd~tt.!. 

1lw fitSltwo Ir.I~"'li .... ·s r.uh,:;00<1 
,o:nse be/ore the IU&cc!y poil'll il 
rCJChed . Forc~.amFlt ;:\lheo.!ayswtoc:I 
~:::tOtI weIII' plen:l:"'!. a $lImon I:)h· 
cr:n.fI w .. nl ~:lCf Ih .. mUll w.~Il~bl .. 
fcJh.lJI!;t dI:tIool at $Fr.n .. ~L-;wn. 
O,..cwhyndl'lt, u".:;;:.·~:w... 11 1;(' o:lsht 
11:ve". Ollecrh'lIlChllS b$lIl:h. F'nk,. 
O".aI,hy"ehIlJ .\'C,tIlW:4. or Ir.ulk': 
( h:noob. h<! lept t.," .. m i~sl in Q'~ ho: 
I!;d not l:!.l ur' \.,:h I!-I .. r::orc \'.I:;:~t~ 

~:;II' (:-.,nocl., I~atc-er.sllm~ ""~nltd 
most. J/ he lo.Io.!t':.1 ~IS ~I w:lh v3::r:y 
wb~ .. (h::loo/o. were ,,,:1 bt::t:g. Ih. 
harvest IhO' be~I'f::11 l::'Lper:t::ve l:v ' 
came m~lkO:I Ihc t-":Il !::st Ht ';'-'::11' 
lcg:uUv "'01.,).11 ror.l::;ll .. 10 I:sh ",:.1 
1'e;:l.It t Ins valu.atk sFo:(" ... s and S:;:<"J 
un::1 n:"m 10) Fort bfcame Ihe '.15,1 
(CIItS~ of ael:O:l. He may a(:t!.lCy I:~ve 
Ihto ... n ~way !nOn UI::'Lnn lha:l h .. 
un:lo:·J. bill l:.c cor.,'-I:::": "'3' ", .. :1 

---0 
Ii ..... 3. no. nl.tl.anJlo;1' ktw ...... Ihlo'''1 .llon ,A<I ~"dI IOf 'itfIet)' ..-wuRH ""'lUI." 
....... , _ ,.,.,..try In ___ .. Ie.. N •• "",,, MuiIw f'.".ritt So,.. ... brltl"" 
..,.m .... \lfMbkd. 

" 

, .. ,'-"fl! b«au$'" Ihe !nOli ~ .. mfd fnh 
.... a' matJtava!l .... ble all"f lowt"SI pncc 
l:npro\'fd le<./mo\osy 01 cO<ln~. m.xlc 
IN Il><l,vldual l:shC'm\1n tnlli .. (om­
J"C":IV", and fnroul~,:;e-d ItlllllPS'.a.:,ns 
cf Ihl' C11~h brlon' It'1om,"s to pon 
FI~hermen and t C",u:ncn ~li/o.c ben· 
~t.,'Icd from Ihe~e IWO ltllpel3n~es. 

" .... ~lcu 10 ~y. IhlS I' no lanSel the 
,,~ 

ihc ,r.Lptl1uvt> 10 h.,vrsl belole 
sc:nccm "!K <!oel $0 brio:no:s es~ 
c;a!]y mctLF; after Ihc Ira6'~v pomllc:s 
on an<i .ann"",,1 catch "~C:JI alt n:l> 
I.shed. O~la on Ihll' rx:fic t-.aIibuL 
1!'~!OIS"J 1!t>'.3!t:=S "s!'cry H"Ii,!1(" 
~, I~LlS;:ale Ihl' Wtn. The c:;uOIa lor 
a:elJA. l~~arca Wllh Ihel.u6o:"$tquCX1. 
"'~s 11" .. n In .. I!ays Hundn:dsof b~., 
. hJ."C',;i Ih~ o.;IIo:a :'losl 0/ lhe t'~li.but 
t-.atJ .;;> bit 1:1)Zt'n 10 ~"c,d 1'.oo..::'"I£, Ihc 
r...lL:hl ~C;;:l!'I" oflhefl'h<!ro~ 
b«:t::l-t! of pucor hll\~!ing wh:k Ilsh:nS. 
I ..... <!l'qllal' l",c:::r.S cq:JI j::ne::1 10 h.:In· 
or ..... I lleh 1 lJ:-s .. ~o!umo: of {I$h. ~nd 
~a\':"5 10 /~e!.l! lash Ie. ~ IOI3St' whm 
I~c}' t oo!d ha .... bc-cn s:ontJ 10 rn-.:CI 
b.!lltr adv~nu&e In lhe OC\'ln "'uJi 
e WI\<'T wOllld h:tIVell as lhe malkct 
alct.1led. The '-olu:ne .. nd Unit ~lIue 
01 hahtrul .... ou!:1 m.e 10 e/'lt bend" 01 
aJi (On(cmc-cL 

Allwn ~':\On hsheMS .. 'Juntatc 
lhe 11$1 impc:atl"c "ery wrU. The" 
t..shtnt's arc Undl" .lm'Ulcd entry IY" 
Itm licenlu lor whie" Ihe on!>,".al 
,ec;r'lt"nl Fa:d only Ih~ C'C11 oIllSul~ 
r.uy now k U for a half r.u1l:cn &!oI!1n 

4< 1 ClOI'e Tho- \'.a!1U' 01 1M l :Q:'n:s.t IS 

IU!:SCS\WII' 01 lhoe pun! praI,I Ih.1 01(: ' 
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.... IU' ,n' "s' ' H' <1$' .. -. 

w 

•• ., .. 
;;- .~ .- o. - ..... , __ -
• .. .- - WAnt . • .. .-• -. • .. ,. .. .. w ~ .. .. ... .. 0 -.. . .. .• . .. '-

"s' <u- 'H' .... 'u' 'u' 

r;11ItT t , n... 1986 ",UIoIII h.htf'J' by lffl,;!h oj """" uI4 1."oIi"p loy INIUI"""'S 
ale, 'Oflhe ,i""..,.. D.tlou\" b_ ""I' 1 ...... lh I'LltruliOllaJ r"ilic IblibIlICOINI\i .. icI". 
cr-':C$ to the owner S~:mun h.alch .. nM 
fcr w;:d $I(I('k pay olt Ii",::e .... ell. bell 
"J~rnM:n ha~t wt!t loctnllve 10 In~"1 
~ny pan .., f profils 10 l:lCTel51: O\'e:alI 
ploduCtlOn u 10tIg u numa'OU) other 
fishermen have ~n ~ll.'L1 nShl 10 har· 
~t~1 lhe Ir.JLl5 01 Ihe InVII')lmcnt. The 
,no.!lvltJull m •• ,ns Ihe i"veUmenl 
..._11 rt«1YCT «Jr a wnaU pan of 01 

.. wO'n IhouS" the n lu.: of the 10111 
IIKTCl50: In bnc!ings Il!sul:ltIg WCluld 
br III btgw l"ln Ihe sum in"eSled. 

E!fons to C'OtltroJ O'teril.JJ\,t:S 01 both 
r~!ic~l.ands.&ftIXHIlhfo<l&h(Oft­
r:oI of I«hnofog, IcnSIh 01 ~l$OC\. 
and atlnlUl quOlu led 10 £TOSS Ineff,-

aenncs being Impaled on ha",MI 01 
$loc!c.l of IhoeS'C! ~QC$ Econom.isu 
ur.cd Ihcm as ("umFlcl lor ~t\'llop­
menlo! I.ml:ed tntry eoncepl$ wilh 
UflOUl fOlms 01 huVeSieT liShlS 
ICNlchhdd lnd ZrUno:r 1962. Crulch· 
held and ront~o 1969). Ad\'OaI" 
ul IImlt'd ftllTV $CftTI 10 alSu~ I~I 
nshls 10 1"","1 ~:J'OO"e lhoe Impc1<ll' 
I"," of lhoe tomft\Om. Thfy do 1\01. 

All ,nson.able form>ol sudl n§h1S ~Vt 
b«n Icsled Thc blC$llnd mosl hopt-
1:11 10 the liJhtry man1Stmmi IIItlh· 
~oIC1ps:s 1111' Ind"wu.al r.-;mm~ 
qu<Jt.u thIS 10I'III pvu neh "&hI' 
holdlnstuher.n.n 1 SN:e 01 Ih~ lnnual 



<;u:u wh:lt the (jjh .a~ I!,j U\ Ihe 
ut'eln Fi,hermen can tllen ul.o: th.:1 
';"OllS wh.m Ih.:y ",.!th_ nl:S lemallO:, 
11:.- l:tlpt::tt\lIe to Ilke tho: bdl j l~1 Ilat 
,..-e U'" in Jct:OI'l "'Ith the r.ae:!:c 
,.a::::I;:I. bllt .1 E;.eal!~ ':''1::l;t!lo::':.S Ihe 
.:nF'!tll,'·e l:l lu,,J c r.IV Ihe ~etl It 
k.x!$ 10 J mJlot ",ute uj I,stt JI klJ l:lt 
I"J:W 'peCIC' ,,,here IIl!ur ,'ll'le$ wI'1l 
~';e lEJ...,u·.,!s In:.! ~l:.tll'wd:t ... r:;>Il~' 
l:so .. .rJ .!.l:JI 

The ml»1 .mpotU::I rr.uim I:UI un 
be ..!:~wn frem uu: I'IOW COtI,t..!cuble 
r,;oo:r.c:lce w:lh mlnl;e:::r::t of f :$!\r.-~ 
.n..:",," bevor.d Ihol It;lSt-oJV FU.:-.t .1 
1:1 l:atH' " f:ttl l!:O(lle I~e l",::~":~ 
bl~t 1K,,,,n 19S.~l Al:UCJIIUn III nC;!\ls 
wn.:r h~h Jrt' Illll l:I Ihe Wlle, IC"lU!:' 
,:I ,::eU,::rnc:e, in pr:l..!::c:n~. lutv.'S: · In, .and m3Ikt':mc; Ihll ,;:;Iply Cl::1'I01 
!>o: ::,1::;"':.1 The 1~S"~:C:'f '~tte:;l fl'­
... :.: ::ed 10 loJmmiSlel turveslC! r:SM, 
C":"Uln fr;c::CII In:.1 III "' Ill Ihll ,nl~r · 

l .. :or, ... .:h (:IJnl!jr::-.... ::1 cf tllr IIO(~ 
J' Jj ....... :, F;S\l~ ~ le I l'U::'IF'e 
)!\,wll4~'" 1\98;", ,::: .. :ptf::l::cn of 
,:-or i...mh rJC:!":C F'llhe~ MallJsemer.1 
(":::.::-.(.1 ,,::p;e<l III 1:W .aCO<lIl:lr. PI<" 
en,. n:t oJ,YLs,ve::H' .Ir.:.1 fnc:::o" PO' 
Irn~J ,.:r.:I or.:,.. ~ ... ,f I~ .. ' I(l(U 
I:::ProV .. lr:d tne p: .. 1::-0"" l.a:llle: the 
'::I~:3t~ve, ~o,",;r:S 0:..:1 uf Ilw ("Urn ' 
r:"::..:n P:(:?c:ty ~K;ll::l 11'.,)1 ~ ... ~cu~:? 
.;n::: • ., ur.Jy w::h '~Fllm: ~$$tlle' 1!l1~. 

The Benefils of Full 
Ownership 

A f:.:~"",;w"::):::""<Hk RII'IO"C)'!\" 
t.!!,"u~'·enr~' lrohe:r:":1 ,n ~!:oc:.:oon \l~ ' 
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F;5V~ S. T\t ~ I'ocll[( r,"'m" M"UIC_'" ("0""''' I~:OC" ~'" In_.1 
.11o ... blt u«lIn. IIlrtIofl 11,,:1 

'!tr ~""r,:cr ns~lIS rlVI:'ICnt fer t:~: . 
~rst "In cu.'Tfncy In ~cr?,ns .. lIh I!":C 
utV"e ~ru!r:c<1 "10 r::Or'l rn.:::on 1:1:.1 
,:1 fceil::!; Will b<'ee31N lhan ,t ~lled 
,n Ih .. 1'I,1.1"II"S! fli K;"a:lI ,n ,t ... h'S!"lI'!·.i::1 
01 Korth Amct;cJ Of 01 p,:fI<,.I!IIl:e<i 
wimcl'l 1r111r.I'..sn CII~lImbu . HJ:"\'cs:O::1 
,..-:ll hlve no I"O"lSCI'> 10 ,",Vt r.u,l<'l~i::S 
..!JI:r. un Cltche,. ~bn~Stl$ .. ;:1 "'lve l 
muth beltt! d:r.ll hne fl'Oll"l which 10 
woel<.. ":l ...... :O::j; ,..-;:J boi, C\~~ \:,.;1 ~ 
IHptmSC to mlilorl f:w:-es :r.lonr ow;;h 
1W.a":"<:rsc rff...c~ (rem tho: l.,:\pc:;II:lIn 
of .he com.~1. 

Tho: Ab,u :I..11::,.CfI Iit!'lcl"II pr;.·:o!c, 
.11'1 oeeJ:~:"\t .:u:::pi.: c f I~.e be;wf:a 
Ihlt wu!d I!er.vr /rC!:I ftl:! UW:l~:-sh:p 
At Ihe 19119 Ament.an Fishenet 5ucr~ 
lr.nl::r.!m ..... lm"."Ar1(ho:.1~. l!":epOls 
ide::t of the Ai.I~b ( .luFlet FTol:;!l~ 
.1nnol:nCOld Ihlt Ih .. '·lh,,<.: of :h~ ;9:1:1 
~lmon I.:In<!:::gs lo\~llcd ~7~O m:!::cn. 
the h:;hesl on lett",J. A hill owner 
wO'~~ . COMer\'3l:vr~\' $.,..)10:.::>;, 1'.,)"01 
l:-oC:t.1$Cd Ih:,s \"3~:.:r 10 ove, ~I t;,t:.:cn 
T~ iurvcsI tool< P~.)(" 1Ir1':e, tl«' ,,,,. 
pr::)t"~ of tho: (Ct:'I:rlons il'..: ene;\' 
S:;.w r::::lion w~::t to tu,.·u' 011 .he 

s 

1000001I:ce l!»ns III .. r::01t ft!ew· . • · h.1r­
~ .. st mel!\ods. l~lP$ 3r:,,! wit.,\::' ir1-
e!,,;!ea, the (:lSI of til,.."" co:.:: J I'.,)w 
b.·en I.ep' \Veil un:('fS1Xlr::I:::O::. n.,.. 
t.$h '_vu~ Itl\'(' I",el'> br:~e:I In S'-'­
re::r. ( or:c!'!::m "':~:lL.:1 "·UI .. l:::1 II 
.1 h.sholt tr..1rkel "J1Il" o.lvtn~. i h.' ii Sl"l­
el~· t Oll: J ~u:lv h:iVe ttlllt:led J p:.:~ 
P:O!;I of II knt l hl:1 billl~ o! ~:lJ:,. 
Tbs ~""( rent ( :) .. 1111 IIl .. t ~ 
\lK4~ m.t""e""""'~COf'O/1c'C1e:1 w,:!"1 
.!"Ie fu~ry btt:er Otf Older lis~,",rn 
who ",shed 10 oJo $0 mu:d t:l~ f~f:t~ 

perr.llr.c:nUII ,11 • t Oftl!:lf:l=le I..·~d. 
Ulhc~ ceu/d ruve t-o..-.:n p-'KI ,n income 
kHa of the p3~1 ttl &I"e ui' (=il"l",!; II 
In .. \, !.O t!~-:;;red Sup?I:~I' (If "uw!J 
.1nd S~3T could h,1.~·e bttn ( om;to.·r::I..1lt::1 
101 ,1.::y reduc::on ,n ,r1come leSIl!t· 
. r:!: f:em e!:mtnlt:cn 01 r.'~III!S ellen. 
F:.tr:~5 101 r::lr.~semrnl . Ir:C!:IC:IlS en­
tur.cemcr.t. woold boi, Imple. The true 
u'~netS of lhe rC"Ul<lt"te_ .:1 c:;,:e::s 
':>t:"~I:lS I:sl' .... :mtn _:d gel more 
alld beller tl~'"' . .and ~t "'weI ~J . 

l e:r.d:r.!; ld~outel of tI:r."""el 
n~h:1 IKOfir.::t It-... eflicxy of f::U or 
SOot uwrn:nh:;t bul ",nlt.1 ofl.11 Ix:::S 
t"" dra<:oru:r.n 01 f")IitKaUv Hnptlssiblc 
l(:rulchficld I<)~~· rut"U 19'1). In tht 
Y"3tS immcJ:.;,telr .1ller I~t 1.:1 ... CIIUP­
Flv "'er:I,r::o rcH·rse.:r. ciur.~e IQ h:lI 
nwr.<'Tsh:p prob.lbly I4UI'I~td 100 IlU' 
Kl1. Fruitnt:on Willi. :r.UC:TIP" 10 m:r.n­
,1.se l:shenes unoJel hltvt:Sle' nj;hu 
, :net: Ihcl'l 11,1.5 kd to iobcr Itlh:n~r:!; 
",( lhe: bam C):lU (01 rcvcrwl. F:.:U 
o wnenr.lp m:r., I.OOn ~ .Kceplnf IS 
Ihe 1!"01IlH',.ll",e move tt-..... t.1 u f Acl. · 
m~d C1ll 199C) 1M we .nd IUIU~ 
01 L'>c owncnhlp eM lnd ISCI\!;): wtll 
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be .!;att~:11 (","-'ro 1'1:1'4). but r. S!"::~ ei 
"wnets!:;., la .)., ..... ll'l rt:r.slU!l~ l:e r.t! 
oJ:!!e!e:>1 In pI:::;;::': I: ,:r.n 1::.- !;Iu:: 
I,~h:s 10 llr:d Ihll r'~ '·II!,: I:>ee:::;~·~~ 

10 fJ=C:5 J::J rJ:::!\~:l ,:I r::ll"et ""'­
I:~ilcd ~:::r.;'m:l" Th~ If:l; ::: rO:.:::l1 
I::-:;~:.!;:::e:>1 t:llu:1 (.: ... t":~:,:-:;i' , .. » I:,e 
r.l:TOWIl':r::;"u/ W)S I~I CUI . l'I~. h~;'" 

,:llS cf must 1100.1 IX btt i:llw ~ n~~ 

11.:\$ bHn rc:novr::1 in Il:&O: p.l:T c,. Ir .... 
;:'OO·c:Ule be:""".. Ecor.omic" .!o:w;o, 
tNt usu~ ((U,ul r..:tiol'> (cnflol cwr 
'JO':. .. I the ()(tl:l$· <"Cfr.!:I<m.:all;s!lcry 
slncb. 

Conclusion 
Ch,1.nses in ir:slltut:nn:r.1 lTunt;o:· 

me",s thJt male 1M bw of slIPply 
wolk IS wt e~pC(t II 10 wOlk Itt 
neeoJed_ <·ommol'> plOperty fOC'.I~es ,t"!. 
veSlment .r:CrTlII'"M "'1'1 hJ","t: this 
warld we:1 Js .... r:S Ii nsh were F!c::I-
1:1:.01. \\e flOW I"Ift4 J:n",e=1S I~I 
loelll investment ;I'I(CI'III"" on .I>c 
O(c~n pa~IUI". FilII owncnhip ItI tl\\' 
~e::sc of IIUI hclod b)',1. f,1.:"mnOf 1,1.;,.: lIel 
IS:r. 1:wV ~nd Il""'~e WlV 10 prollKl .. III. .. 
neeu~ in«r:llces. To o!o $0 will Clp' 
lure the potc",ill pol;1 rcpfl'SoCnled by 
Ihe b:r.se~1 Im;X-:::;Iet"ll 10 Scud fISh· 
.. ntSm3:Ul:emcnl_~"\'nnv"lmenti. .... 
1110: mur.s oIlUrvnl. Wl),' 10 :r.!:o(lle 
ptoltl. wtll ne~ to be worked Ollt. Do 
they, fOI o:'Io~lJIplt. So 10 tbe publiC 
t~Ul!ry bet"alUt wt e!c:(! 10 ha"e I 
pu!>lit owner. or d o Ih'1 So 10 $10(1. 
hOldtTS b~ulIsc we eka to placf the 
(:~oo tinder l ,,"vllely·hfl4 ("01-
porMIOn .. ,:h "oct. i!llt.~, di",o!td 
O"<j:liubly amon, thou now to Ihe 'ISo'" 

c::.-? E::!'\'.t "'J ~. I!:.' :l!::::J: • . :I~! . _~ .. ~ 
,...;.1 be l I:: U';:' ... ·H 1: ::1 .(" -: :-.. J':e.:l , ".' 
t!-:3r1 ,-v r.c "" l :J ~\· \!"..l'~ - .:$ I;> ~ 
J::"~ ~l cJ ,>,:1 h' C'I"'_~' l J:"~r i : .... 
r:::r.";:\ .. ! '.~I ~ ,·~I [;:~, . ' !,~" 3:,· :r.1 · ro . 
w:r.:d ,_-::! !,t... ::':\..: ~ 'T:'"< ~ ..... wI •• . C t I I 
I~Jjl el:I. be t::::l !"! ,,~::,-: • • 1 $ J C,,_ 

..... :;::.·n:t I-c> 
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The Honorable Walter B. Jones. Chairman 
Commlnee on Merchant Marine and Fisheries 
United State:s House of Representatives 
Room 1334, Longworth House Office Bldg. 
Washington, DC 2Q515-6230 

Dear Chairman Jones: 

(!Imer IIf I~r Clllucrnllr 

1 have been advised of the Hearing on RIl. 3842. the Tenitorial Sea and 
ContiguoUJ Zone Extension and. Enforcement Act of 1991, smeduled before 
your Coaun.1ttee Dn February 4. 1992. I am happy to learn that Covanor 
Guerrero testified before yOW' distinguished mmmJttee. ThIs bill, as I 
undtntand II. is designed 10 implement Presidential Prodamatlon 5928 of 
Dectmbtr 27. 1988, which extended the territorial au of the United StIles and 
Commonwe~th of the Northern Mariana Islands to twelve nautical miles. 

The issue of the otenl and furi5didion of the Commonwealth'. tmitoriaJ 
lea and submerged Wlcb has for some yean been the subject of consultations 
betwftn Special Representatives of the Governor 01 the Northern Marla"" 
Islands and a Special Representative of the President of the United States 
pursuant to Stction 902 of our Covenant with the United States. I am pltued 
to chair the Governor's Special Representatives at those consultations. In 
March 1987, during the Third Round of Consultations, the Commonwealth 
presented a position paper on Ocean Rights and Resourt'eS, propO$ing a 
means of clarifying the Commonwealth's rights and responsJblUde$ in the 
ocean waten surrounding the Northern Mariana Islands, Including lhe 
territorial sea. 

On April 12, 1990, during the Eighth Round of Consultations, the Spedal 
Represen~tiva of the President and the Govemor agreed in principle. to a 
basis for resolving the issue of Ocean Rights and Resources. The Speoal 
Representatives agreed that the Commonwealth's "sovereign right to 
ownership and jurisdiction of the waten and seabed sUfiOunding the 
Northern Mariana Islands" should be recognized and confirmtd by the 
United Stales: Under this proposal, "the Commonwealth shall have thl" 
righlS 01 a roastalstate In the territorial sea, ... the exdwive economic zone, 

.. Memonm4am or AIR'cmcnl on Occan Rilbu and Rcsour«l. April 11. 1990. 
cftClo~d with this tcucr. 
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and the continental she.lf as provided In the United Nations Convention on 
the Law of the Sea." The agreement provides that the exe.rclse of these righl$ 
"sh&U be done in cooperation with the United States and subject to the 
respoonslbiUty and authority of the United. States wtth respect to foreign 
affain and defense under Section 104 of the Covenant." 

Unfortumately. this agreement has encountered aitidsm from the U.S. 
Department of State and has not yet been implemented. The State 
Department Insists that . 

Congress under the terms of the Submergtd. Lands Act .. . conveyed all 
proprietary interests to the resources located within three mlles from 
shore to the several States •. . . Until such time IS Congress may be 
disposed to enad slmUar legislation on behalf oflhe Northern Mariana 
Islands, it Is clear beyond doubt that title thereto rests in the Federal 
Government. 

The State Department opinion Ignores the fact that tiUe to the submerged 
lands underlying the territorial sea of the Nothern Mariam Islands, 
previously vested in the Trust Territory of the PadRe lslands, passed to the 
Commonwealth pW'5uant to Department of the Interior Orden 2969 and Z989 
and Section 801 of the CovenanL 

ConsultaUons on this issue continue. The Special RepramtAtive of the 
President of the Untied. States remains commUted. to resolving the issue on 
the basis of our April 1990 agreement. Given the CW'TeRt dlHgreement 
between the Couunonwea1th and the United States Govenuaent on this 
Issue, we are very concerned that H.R. 3842 might, If pasHd, be interpreted to 
preempt our Commonwealth', existing rights in the territorial sea, 
submerged lands and contiguous zone. We respectfully request that the 
Commonwealth be removed from the application of this bill, 10 that this 
issue may be resolved pursuant to the procedures estabUshtd. by our 
Covenant with the United States. 

I understand that the record of this hearing will remain open for written 
comment. I will be pleased to submit, in the near future, a statement 
swnmarlzlng the progress of our consultations on the issue and our position 
on H.a. 3842 as It applies to the Commonwealth. 

A,·IY, 
\JAMI~ iJG:ONA 
ChaIrman, 902 ~. Sped.1 i' ...... U •• 
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HEHORANDUH OF AGtu:EMENT 
ON 

OCEAN RIGHTS AND RESOORCES 

April 12, 1990 

The Special Re:pre5cntative of the President of the United 
State!> and tho Special RepresentOltives of the Governor of the 
Co~onwealth ot the Northern MOlriana Island~, appointed pursuant 
to Section 902 at the Covenant to Establish a Commonwealth ot the 
Northern Mariana Islands in Political Union with the United States 
ot ADorica, aot and conferred at the Eighth Round ot Consultation~ 
pur~uant to 902 in Saipan. on April 9 throu9h 12, 1990. 

The Special Represontatives of the Pre!>ident and the Governor 
aqrecd in principle to a basis tor resolution of the issue of 
"ceean Rights and Resources." This issue was raised by the Special 
Rcprc!>entative!; of the Commonwealth in a position p3por subcitted 
in our con:.ultations on March 30, 1987. Tho i:.sue. concorn:. tho 
authority of the Commonwealth of the Northern Hariana Islands to 
conserve, manaqe and control the marine resources in tho waters and 
seQbed of the territorial sea and exclusive economic zone of the 
COnQonwcalth for the benefit of the people of the Northern HQri~na 
I:;land~. 

The Special Representative of the President agree!: to support 
the Commonwealth's proposal thilt the authority and jurisdiction at 
the COOQonwealth of the Northern Mariana Island~ be recognized and 
contirced by the United States to include the sovereign right to 
owner~hip and juri!>diction of the WAters And seabed surrOUnding the 
Northern Mari~na Islands to the full extent permitted under 
international law. Under this proposal. the Comoonweal th shall 
have the ri9ht~ of a coastal state in the territorial Gea, the 
contiguous :ono, the exclusive cconom~c zone and the continental 
shelt as provided in the United N~tions Convention on the Law at 
the Sea ; provided that the cxerci~e of those right:. shall be done 
in cooperation with the United States and Gubjcct to the 
responsibility and authority of the United StateG with respect to 
foreign affair~ and defonse under $ection 104 of the covenant. 
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Agreement on Oc~~n Rc~ourcc~ 
Eighth Round 

April 12, 1990 
page 2 

In <1ddi'tion, the proposal provide:. thlllt the Uorthcrn Hariana 
I~lAnds 5hall. with the approval of and in cooperation with the 
United States, participate in regional and international 
organizations which arc concerned with international regulation of 
the rights set out above, and oay enter into treaties and other 
international 4grecrncnt5 regarding the exorcise ot those rights, 
including such treaties and agreements relating to tho harvesting, 
com:cr'Jtltion, 1:lanagct:lont, exploration or exploitation of the living 
And non-living resources frOD tho oargina1 seQ. 

The United States assist or act on behalf of the Northern 
Mariana Islands in the area of foreign affairs QS any be requesccd 
by the Uorthern Mariana Islands. and nutually agreed from ti}:;le to 
tine. to ~uch extent as is required for the exercise of the rights 
ot the tlorthern Mariana Islands in the exclusive econooic zone. 

The Special Representative ot the President agrees to support 
this proposal for resolution of the issue within the Govcrnacnt of 
the United States, to seck agrecDcnt to the proposal within other 
"9cncies of the Governt'lent of the United States. The Speciill 
Representative of the United States will consider technical advise 
on ~ppropriate Deans of recognizing, confirming and implementing 
the described riqhts of the Northern H.ariana Islands in its 
territorial sea and exelusive economic zone and will respond to the 
Cor.I1:1onwealth'~ other propo~als for ..resolving this i!:suc at the 
80lrliest po~sible date. 

288 
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Aqreement on OC88n R •• ource. 
Eiqhth Round 

April 12, 1990 
Page J 

Special Repr.sentative. 
ot the Governor of the 
COllJllonwul th of the 
Northern Mariana Ielands 


